

# CATHOLIC AID SOCIETIES AND POLITICAL CAMPAIGNS DIRECTED AT ISRAEL

June 2014 (Updated October 2015)



This report was produced by

#### **BDS in the Pews**

A Project of NGO Monitor



# CATHOLIC AID SOCIETIES AND POLITICAL CAMPAIGNS DIRECTED AT ISRAEL

June 2014 (Updated October 2015)



This report was produced by **BDS in the Pews** A Project of NGO Monitor NGO Monitor's mission is to provide information and analysis, promote accountability, and support discussion on the reports and activities of NGOs claiming to advance human rights and humanitarian agendas.

> 1 Ben-Maimon Blvd. Jerusalem 92262, Israel Tel: +972-2-566-1020 Fax: +972-77-511-7030 mail@ngo-monitor.org www.ngo-monitor.org



This report was produced by **BDS in the Pews** A Project of NGO Monitor

The Amutah for NGO Responsibility (R.A. #580465508 ע"ר)

© 2015 NGO Monitor. All rights reserved.

Organization in Special consultative status with the UN Economic and Social Council



### Table of Contents

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY4				
Key Findings				
Recommendations 8				
CARITAS INTERNATIONALIS9				
Key Points				
Background9				
Finances				
Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict 10				
CATHOLIC AGENCY FOR OVERSEAS DEVELOPMENT – CAFOD (CARITAS - U.K.)12				
Key Points				
Background 12				
Budget and Transparency 13				
Grantees				
Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict 14				
CATHOLIC RELIEF SERVICES (CARITAS - U.S.)				
Key Points				
Background 19				
Budget and Transparency 19				
Grantees'				
Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict 22				
CORDAID (CARITAS - NETHERLANDS)27				
Key Points				
Background 27				
Cordaid within the Catholic Church Structure				
Budget and Transparency 28				
Grantees				
Grantees (2012 - 2015): 29				
TRAINING YOUTH GROUPS				
Past Cordaid Grantees (2004 – 2014):				
Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict				
DEVELOPMENT AND PEACE/Développement et Paix (CARITAS - CANADA)				
Key Points				
Background 46				



	Budget and Transparency	47		
	Grantees	48		
	Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict	48		
	SÉCOURS CATHOLIQUE (CARITAS - FRANCE)	51		
	Key Points	51		
	Background	51		
	Budget and Transparency	52		
	Grantees	52		
	TRÓCAIRE (CARITAS - IRELAND)	60		
	Key Points	60		
	Background	61		
	Budget and Transparency	62		
	Grantees	62		
	Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict	64		
	BROEDERLIJK DELEN (BELGIUM)	68		
	Key Points	68		
	Background	68		
	Finances	69		
	Broederlijk Delen's Grantees	69		
	Belgian Government Funding	70		
MISEREOR (GERMANY)				
	Key Points	77		
	Background	77		
	Grantees	79		
	Partnerships	79		
	Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict	81		
PAX (NETHERLANDS)				
	Key Points	84		
	Background	84		
	Pax within the Church	85		
	Grantees	86		
	Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict	87		
	Activities and Alliances:	89		
CCFD-Terre Solidaire (France)				
	Key Points	93		



Background				
Budget and Transparency				
Grantees				
Partnerships				
Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict				
APPENDIX I: TABLE - CATHOLIC CHARITY FUNDERS TO NGO BENEFICIARY100				
APPENDIX II: TABLE - NGO BENEFICIARIES AND THEIR CATHOLIC CHARITY FUNDERS 				
APPENDIX III: NGOS SUPPORTING BDS AND/OR OTHER ANTI-ISRAEL POSITIONS, AND THEIR CATHOLIC CHARITY FUNDERS				
APPENDIX IV: CARITAS MEMBERS INVOLVED IN THE ARAB-ISRAELI CONFLICT114				
APPENDIX V: NGO MONITOR LETTER TO CARITAS INTERNATIONALIS				
APPENDIX VI: CORRESPONDENCE BETWEEN NGO MONITOR AND CATHOLIC RELIEF SERVICES				
NGO Monitor letter to Catholic Relief Services (October 2, 2013) 116				
Catholic Relief Services Reply – October 15, 2013 118				
APPENDIX VII: Correspondence between NGO Monitor and USAID119				
NGO Monitor letter to USAID (October 8, 2013)				
USAID Reply – October 17, 2013 120				
APPENDIX VIII: WHAT IS BDS?				
APPENDIX IX: THE GOAL OF BDS: DEFEATING ISRAEL, NOT PEACE124				
NOTES				



#### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

"Anyone who does not recognize the Jewish people and the State of Israel — and their right to exist — is guilty of antisemitism." <sup>1</sup>

> Pope Francis I May 28, 2015

his NGO Monitor report relates to Catholic aid charity funding for non-governmental organizations (NGOs) operating in Israel and the Palestinian Authority, specifically to groups whose activities contribute to political campaigns that demonize and delegitimize the State of Israel.

During his May 2014 visit to the Middle East, Pope Francis I explicitly called for peace between Israelis and Palestinians. His laying a wreath at the tomb of Theodore Herzl sent a powerful and clear message of the Vatican's recognition of the right of the Jewish people to sovereign equality in a state of their own. The Pontiff's invitation to the Presidents of Israel, Shimon Peres, and the Palestinian Authority, Mahmoud Abbas, to meet at the Vatican underscores the Pontiff's wish to see a two-state solution to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict.

Our detailed analysis demonstrates that, in many cases, NGOs funded by Catholic aid charities participate in international boycotts, divestments and sanctions (BDS) campaigns to isolate Israel diplomatically, economically, culturally, and militarily. Leaders of the BDS movement are on record overtly calling for the destruction of the State of Israel (see Appendix IX). As such, in stark contradiction to the Pope's message, a number of the NGOs receiving Catholic funding openly call for the dismantlement of the State of Israel. Such a position veers the Church away from the peacemaker role of reconciling adversaries by becoming a participant in the conflict.

Further, most of the Catholic aid charities discussed in this report receive a major proportion of their total annual operating budgets from government frameworks in Europe, the United States, and Canada. A portion of these tax-payer funds are meant to be distributed by the Catholic aid societies to humanitarian NGOs around the world for purposes of alleviating human suffering and providing assistance to those



in need. In some instances, however, some Catholic aid charities allocate these taxpayer funds to NGOs that enflame conflict, dehumanize Israelis, and delegitimize Israel. As such, this report lists all NGOs funded by the Catholic charities studied, including those that are not politicized. The report's focus, however, is on those NGOs that are highly politicized as determined by their support for any combination of the following: BDS, "one state" formulas, the demand for a "right of return," antinormalization, lawfare or delegitimization and demonization.

#### **Key Findings**

- NGO Monitor analyzed Catholic charity funding for NGOs claiming to promote peace and human rights in the Arab-Israeli conflict. We document how funds provided by ten Catholic aid societies are often used for highly politicized purposes, including activities that, contrary to the Vatican's declared goals, intensify the conflict and undermine genuine efforts for peace.
- 2. The period studied is 2008 2014. We determined that an estimated €13.9 million<sup>2</sup> (approximately \$14.2 million) was allocated to some 56 NGOs, many highly politicized and active in the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. (For a comprehensive listing of NGOs and their Catholic charity funders, see Appendices I & II.) A number of these NGOs have taken extreme positions advocating the maximalist demands of one of the sides in this conflict (see Appendix III).
- 3. Due to a marked lack of transparency, a complete picture of the flow of funds from Catholic aid societies to politicized NGOs cannot be presented. Funding decision-making processes are unknown outside the aid agencies. Often, various Catholic aid agencies are listed by beneficiary NGOs as donors, but funding amounts are not available on the grantee's or Catholic charities' websites.
- 4. While Catholic aid agencies receive taxpayer funds, they are not accountable to them. Taxpayers are unable to assess the criteria, if any, used to evaluate the competency and effectiveness of the NGO recipients, and whether their taxes are being used appropriately.
- 5. Most of the Catholic aid agencies in this study are members of Caritas Internationalis. Others, such as Broederlijk Delen (Belgium), Misereor



(Germany), and Pax (Netherlands), are independent of the Caritas Internationalis network.

- 6. With 164 chapters around the world, Caritas Internationalis is headquartered in Rome and comes under Pontifical jurisdiction. These chapters are country-based, and the activities on which they focus vary. Projects respond to both domestic and international needs such as emergency aid, support for immigrants and women, climate change, and "peace and reconciliation." When it comes to the latter, Caritas chapters range from supporting projects with a strictly humanitarian focus to involving themselves in complex and controversial political issues embedded in the Arab-Israeli conflict.
- 7. The seven Caritas charities<sup>3</sup> covered in this report are:
  - I. Caritas Internationalis and the following Caritas members:
  - II. Catholic Agency for Overseas Development (U.K. Caritas member)
  - III. Catholic Relief Services (U.S. Caritas member)
  - IV. Cordaid (Netherlands Caritas member)
  - V. Development and Peace/Développement et Paix (Canada Caritas member)
  - VI. Sécours Catholique (France Caritas member)
  - VII. Trócaire (Ireland Caritas member)

The remaining four are:

- I. Broederlijk Delen (Belgium)
- II. Misereor (Germany)
- III. Pax (Netherlands)
- IV. CCFD
- 8. All these aid societies, to varying degrees, fund a range of NGOs engaged in highly politicized and biased activities in the Arab-Israeli conflict. Of these, four stand out for their consistent funding and promotion of the political war against Israel:
  - i. Trócaire (Caritas Ireland): Trócaire funds NGOs that support BDS, including Badil and ICAHD. In the period studied, NGO Monitor was able to discover an estimated €1.1 million that Trócaire donated to these and similar NGOs (some funding data is unavailable). In September 2013, Trócaire was a co-sponsor of the "International Right of Return Conference," which



featured speakers from these groups and was organized by Zochrot. The conference focused on the logistical and demographic reality of a complete return of all Palestinian refugees from the 1948 Arab-Israel war and their descendants to modern Israel, leading to a single bi-national state. This would necessarily mean that Israel, as the national homeland of the Jewish people, would cease to exist. In 2013 Trócaire received €18.5 million from Irish Aid, the Irish government's assistance program for developing countries. The UK government contributed to Trócaire a grant of €5.2 million, and the EU/ECHO contributed to Trócaire €3.6 million.

- Broederlijk Delen (Belgium): Most of the NGOs receiving Broederlijk Delen funds participate in global political warfare campaigns against Israel. These NGOs support BDS efforts, and many oppose a two-state framework for resolving the conflict. Broederlijk Delen beneficiaries include, but are not limited to, Zochrot, Badil, and Coalition of Women for Peace. In the period studied, Broederlijk Delen granted €1.6 million to these and similar NGOs (some funding data is unavailable). Broederlijk Delen was listed as a co-sponsor of the above mentioned 2013 "International Right of Return Conference." Broederlijk Delen has been granted millions of euros from the Belgian government, receiving €3.6 million in 2012.
- Cordaid (Caritas Netherlands): Most of the NGOs receiving Cordaid funds participate in global political warfare campaigns against Israel, supporting BDS efforts and opposing a two-state solution. In the period studied, Cordaid provided an estimated €3.6 million to these NGOs (some funding data is unavailable). Cordaid joined a coalition of 22 European NGOs in producing the monograph "Trading Away Peace: How Europe Helps Sustain Illegal Israeli Settlements." The report repeats the BDS agenda, calling on the EU and national governments to wage political warfare against Israel through various forms of economic sanctions. Cordaid has been granted millions of euros from the Dutch government, receiving €69.9 million in 2012.
- Misereor (Germany): Most of the NGOs receiving Misereor funds participate in global political warfare campaigns against Israel, some supporting BDS and opposing a two-state solution.



In the period studied, NGO Monitor was able to discover an estimated  $\leq 1.9$  million that Misereor donated to such NGOs (some funding data is unavailable). Misereor was also listed as a co-sponsor of the above mentioned 2013 "International Right of Return Conference," organized by Zochrot. Misereor contributed an aggregate of  $\approx 758,278$  (approximately  $\leq 179,033^4$ ) to Zochrot in 2011 – 2014. Misereor has been granted millions of euros from the German government, receiving  $\leq 116.6$  million in 2012.

#### **Recommendations**

The Vatican has a unique opportunity to act as a peacemaker in the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. As Christians who care about the Holy Land and the peoples and faiths living there, the Church holds a genuine potential for positive influence in the Middle East.

A substantial amount of funds provided by Catholic aid agencies, however, is working at cross-purposes to the peacemaking role of the Church. Many of the NGOs receiving these funds are acting against peace in that they actively work toward the goal of dismantling the State of Israel.

In the interest of furthering the prospects of peace between Israelis and Palestinians, and on the basis of the detailed analysis provided in this report, NGO Monitor urges the Vatican to review its policies regarding the funding of NGOs active in the Arab-Israeli conflict. Specifically, NGO Monitor counsels the Vatican to

- formulate explicit criteria that should be met by all NGOs seeking funding from Catholic aid agencies. These criteria would disallow funding to NGOs that engage in demonization, BDS, and other anti-Israel activities, which are contrary to and incompatible with the message of peace and reconciliation conveyed by the Pontiff during his historic visit to Israel, the Palestinian Authority, and Jordan.
- 2. communicate these mandatory criteria to those Catholic aid agencies involved in funding such NGOs;
- 3. dissuade Catholic aid agencies from participating in BDS and other delegitimizing campaigns against Israel;
- 4. increase transparency significantly in the reporting of funding for all NGOs active in the Arab-Israeli conflict.



#### **CARITAS INTERNATIONALIS**

#### **Key Points**

- Caritas Internationalis is the organizational umbrella of 164 official Vaticanaffiliated Catholic aid and humanitarian organizations worldwide.<sup>5</sup>
- Caritas Internationalis holds strongly partisan positions regarding the Arab-Israeli conflict. <sup>6</sup>
  - The group's official UN representative in New York endorsed the Palestinian claim of a "right of return."
  - The organization formally supports the annual International Day of Solidarity with the Palestinian People.<sup>7</sup>
- Eight of Caritas' 164 world-wide chapters demonstrate partiality against Israel in their funding of radicalized anti-Israel NGOs and other activities related to the Arab-Israeli conflict.

#### Background

In 1951, thirteen country-based Caritas organizations formed the Caritas Internationalis network. Today, Caritas Internationalis consists of seven regions<sup>8</sup> and 164 Catholic organizations "working in humanitarian emergencies and international development." <sup>9</sup> Headquartered in Rome, with offices in Geneva and New York, the Caritas Internationalis General Secretariat coordinates the organization's responses to humanitarian emergencies. <sup>10</sup>

Caritas Internationalis' bylaws stipulate that its Executive Board should consist of seven individuals - "three of which are appointed by the Holy See and one is elected by the Representative Council." <sup>11</sup> Caritas Internationalis' leadership consists of a President, Vice Presidents, Secretary-General, and Treasurer, all of whom are elected by the Caritas General Assembly. In turn, the General Assembly is composed of representatives from all the Caritas member organizations and meets every four years at the Vatican. Candidates for President, Secretary-General, and Treasurer must also be approved by the Holy See.<sup>12</sup>

Caritas Internationalis holds Canonical Legal Status, which grants the Pontifical Council the right to appoint an "Ecclesiastical Advisor" to a four-year term. This Ecclesiastical Advisor has full speaking rights in all Caritas meetings, but no voting rights.<sup>13</sup>



Fundamentally, Caritas Internationalis serves as an umbrella organization that coordinates and supports member activities, provides a platform for interaction between the Vatican and member organizations, but allows individual Caritas members to implement activities in their areas of interest and influence.

#### **Finances**

- From 2007-2010, Caritas Internationalis' total aggregate income was €15 million (an average of approximately €4.3 million per annum). This includes a 2009 spike in income derived from "contributions from external donors" totaling €6.8 million. Total expenditures for 2007-2010 ranged from €3 million to €3.8 million. <sup>14</sup>
- Income projections for 2011-2015 include yearly incomes ranging from €2.4 million to €2.9 million, and yearly expenditures are projected to range from €2.3 million to €4.3 million, with an approximate average of €40,000 directed annually to the Middle East and North Africa. The report on projected income does not specify the amount scheduled to be allocated to the Israeli-Palestinian arena.<sup>15</sup>
- In 2012, Caritas Internationalis participated in an Emergency Appeal for Gaza,<sup>16</sup> which "helped Palestinians with no access to healthcare, who are financially insecure, unprepared for winter and who require psychological support," with a budget of €1.6 million.<sup>17</sup>

#### **Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict**

Caritas Internationalis operates in "Palestine"<sup>18</sup> as part of its "Conflicts and Disasters" response program. Caritas Internationalis tasks itself, through local Caritas Jerusalem, Jordan and Syria, with responding to "the emergency needs of the people of Palestine – regardless of their race or religion" and "continu[ing] to believe in peace and justice and to hope for a better future." <sup>19</sup>

Over the last dozen years, Caritas Internationalis has taken a number of positions on the Arab-Israeli conflict that demonstrate a high degree of partisanship. (A letter to Caritas Internationalis [see Appendix V] requesting clarification of its official position on the "two-state" framework received no response):

• Joseph Donnelly, the group's official UN representative in New York, endorsed the Palestinian claim to a "right of return" for the millions of descendants of the 1948 refugees: "The inalienable rights of the Palestinian people are defined by law as the right to self-determination, national



independence and sovereignty, and **the return of Palestine refugees to their ancestral homes and lands**" (emphasis added). The demand for such a "return" is largely recognized as a call for the elimination of Israel as the nation-state of the Jewish people through demographic means.<sup>20</sup>

- Recognition of and support for the annual International Day of Solidarity with the Palestinian People on the Caritas Internationalis blog. In 2011, then Caritas Jerusalem Director Claudette Habesch issued a statement marking this day, as did Joseph Donnelly.<sup>21</sup>
- Rhetoric that misrepresents the context of the conflict in Gaza and the West Bank. This includes a post by Caritas Jerusalem's Communications Officer describing Hamas terrorists as "militants" and suggesting that the November 2012 Gaza clashes were due to the fact that Israel wants to use "force" to compel the Palestinians to "give up their rights to the land."<sup>22</sup>
- A decontextualized account of the tragic deaths of two Gazans, which names "fear" as the cause of death after Israeli aircraft bombed nearby Palestine Stadium during the November 2012 conflict with Hamas.<sup>23</sup> This account avoids discussion of how terrorists used Palestine Stadium in Gaza to fire rockets at Tel Aviv.<sup>24</sup>
- A call for "an end to the blockade" of Gaza in the aftermath of the flotilla incident in 2010.<sup>25</sup>
- A description of the spring 2012 fuel crisis in Gaza that describes problems with one of Gaza's power units, which "rarely runs due to shortages in industrial fuel, which is sent from Israel."<sup>26</sup> The blog post does not mention that Hamas' reluctance to accept fuel from Israel contributed to the crisis, and that transfers of Israeli fuel ultimately ended the shortage.<sup>27</sup>
- A 2004 poster portraying the Israeli security fence with the words "For peace in the Holy Land, END THE OCCUPATION."<sup>28</sup> The poster ignored hundreds of terrorist attacks on Israeli civilians that occurred in the previous several years. The poster featured Caritas Internationalis' Vatican headquarters address and listed the endorsement of 151 of its international branches.
- Caritas participated in a June 2003 conference ("An End to the Occupation. A Just Peace in Israel-Palestine. The role of the Academia")<sup>29</sup> with other highly politicized NGOs including Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions,<sup>30</sup> Physicians for Human Rights-Israel,<sup>31</sup> Ta'ayush,<sup>32</sup> and Machsom Watch.<sup>33</sup>



# CATHOLIC AGENCY FOR OVERSEAS DEVELOPMENT – CAFOD (CARITAS - U.K.)

#### **Key Points**

- Founded in 1960, CAFOD is the "official Catholic aid agency for England and Wales."
- The majority of CAFOD's known grant recipients in the Israel-Palestinian region, such as EAPPI and the Jerusalem Legal Aid Center (JLAC), hold strong biases against Israel including support for boycott, divestment and sanctions (BDS). CAFOD also funds many humanitarian projects, including a child trauma center in Gaza.
- CAFOD has worked closely with EAPPI for more than ten years and has brought more than 1,000 volunteer accompaniers during that time to Jerusalem and the West Bank. EAPPI is an official program of the World Council of Churches (WCC), an enabler of BDS activities in churches worldwide. While CAFOD's website makes the claim that EAPPI volunteers hear from a wide range of perspectives during their training, EAPPI's education material presents a onesided narrative emphasizing primarily the "nakba" narrative and the Palestinian claim to a "right to return."
- Jerusalem Legal Aid Centre (JLAC) employs the delegitimizing rhetoric of "apartheid" in demonizing Israel and also signed the Palestinian Civil Society Call for BDS. JLAC's director has accused Israel of "stealing the organs" of dead Palestinians for "despicable uses."

#### Background

- Website: http://www.cafod.org.uk/
- Founded<sup>34</sup> in 1960, CAFOD is the "official Catholic aid agency for England and Wales." CAFOD works with various partners globally "to bring hope, compassion and solidarity to poor communities, standing side by side with them to end poverty and injustice...Inspired by Scripture and Catholic Social Teaching, and the experiences and hopes of people living in poverty, CAFOD works for a safe, sustainable and peaceful world." <sup>35</sup>
- As an "integral part of the Catholic Church," CAFOD's mandate comes from the Bishops Conference of England and Wales, and CAFOD maintains offices in the



dioceses of England and Wales. CAFOD works with both local partners and through the Catholic Church itself.<sup>36</sup>

• CAFOD aligns itself strongly with Catholic Social Teaching (CST),<sup>37</sup> which is a body of thought "founded in scripture and include[ing] statements and letters written by popes and bishops." CAFOD officially became a member of Caritas Internationalis in 1965, and is a member of Caritas Europa as well as CIDSE, a group of Catholic agencies from Europe and North America. <sup>38</sup> CAFOD's partner organization within the Caritas Europa umbrella, Caritas Social Action Network (CSAN), focuses exclusively on "domestic social action" issues.<sup>39</sup> CAFOD is tasked specifically with international development projects.

#### **Budget and Transparency**

- CAFOD publishes annual reports and financial information, and lists totals for grants received and given. CAFOD makes no mentions of specific grant recipients in its financial documents, but says it will provide a list of grants over £50,000 by request.<sup>40</sup>
- In both 2011 and 2012, 17% of CAFOD grants went to projects and organizations in the Middle East.<sup>41</sup>
- In 2011 and 2012, fellow Caritas members donated £7.5 million to CAFOD,<sup>42</sup> and £13.8 million came from "government and other grants."<sup>43</sup> Total income in the fiscal year ending in 2012 was £61 million. Specifically, the "Asia and the Middle East" region received 137 grants in 2012 totaling £5,493,000. Of the grants allocated to the Middle East, three were awarded in Israel, at a total of £64,000 (same number as in 2011); and five were awarded in the West Bank and Gaza at a total of £119,000 (compared to £163,000 in 2011).<sup>44</sup>

#### Grantees

- While CAFOD does not list its grantees in any of its financial documents, NGO Monitor obtained the identity of some grantees through their own reports and descriptions of CAFOD's work on its website and blog.
- Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme in Palestine and Israel (EAPPI):<sup>45</sup> CAFOD supports EAPPI, a program of the World Council of Churches,<sup>46</sup> which is based in Switzerland. EAPPI's volunteers report on their experiences on the CAFOD blog.<sup>47</sup>



- Yesh Din:<sup>48</sup> CAFOD donated 136,800 NIS to Yesh Din in 2014.<sup>49</sup>
- Jerusalem Legal Aid and Human Rights Center (JLAC):<sup>50</sup> CAFOD provided \$45,990 in 2012 to JLAC for the purpose of "strengthening community institutions that seek to promote the principles of human rights and democratic reform, and to provide legal defense to Palestinian victims of abuse and injustice." <sup>51</sup>
- Worker's Advice Center (WAC):<sup>52</sup> CAFOD supports WAC in its goal of "demanding equal and fair rights" for Arab women working on Israeli farms.
- Caritas Jerusalem:<sup>53</sup> CAFOD's "partner" and "sister agency" Caritas Jerusalem received support during and following the Gaza crisis at the end of 2008 and beginning of 2009. CAFOD does not specify whether support continues regularly outside of crisis periods.<sup>54</sup>
- Islamic Relief:<sup>55</sup> During the conflict between Israel and Gaza-based Hamas during 2008 and 2009, CAFOD supported<sup>56</sup> its partner Islamic Relief by helping build a trauma center for children.<sup>57</sup>

#### **Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict**

- Despite funding projects providing humanitarian services, such as a child trauma center in Gaza, the majority of CAFOD's known grant recipients engage in biased activities that demonize Israel.
- CAFOD has worked closely with EAPPI<sup>58</sup> for more than ten years and has brought more than 1,000 volunteer accompaniers during that time to Jerusalem and the West Bank. <sup>59</sup> While CAFOD's website states that EAPPI volunteers hear from a wide range of perspectives during their training, EAPPI's education material presents a one-sided narrative emphasizing primarily the "nakba" narrative<sup>60</sup> and the Palestinian claim for a "right to return."<sup>61</sup>
  - EAPPI is an official program of the World Council of Churches (WCC),<sup>62</sup> an enabler of BDS activities in churches worldwide.<sup>63</sup>
  - An EAPPI publication, "40 Years of Occupation," advocated illegal actions, such as hacking government websites, to "end the occupation". The specific document, Issue 6 of EAPPI's *Chain Reaction* magazine, has since been removed<sup>64</sup> from EAPPI's website.<sup>65</sup>
- Yesh Din<sup>66</sup> received 136,800 NIS from CAFOD in 2014.<sup>67</sup> Yesh Din is a leader in attempts to portray Israel and its security forces as unaccountable to the rule of law, as part of a wider strategy of bringing false "war crimes" cases against Israeli



officials in foreign courts and in the International Criminal Court (ICC). This NGO employs demonization and "apartheid" rhetoric in some of its activities, exploiting the language of human rights for political and ideological objectives. In 2011-203, Yesh Din undertook a project<sup>68</sup> attempting to change "Israeli policy vis-à-vis criminal accountability of Israeli Security Forces Personnel in the occupied Palestinian Territories, <sup>69</sup> in such a way that acknowledges and takes into account the **severity and different nature of War Crimes**, as distinguished from regular domestic crimes" and regularly petitions the High Court of Justice to alter Israeli policy. <sup>70</sup> (emphasis added)

Jerusalem Legal Aid Centre (JLAC) was established in 1974 by the American Friends Service Committee.<sup>71</sup> JLAC signed<sup>72</sup> the Palestinian Civil Society Call for BDS and is a strong supporter<sup>73</sup> of BDS (boycott, divestment and sanctions)<sup>74</sup> campaigns. JLAC employs the rhetoric of "apartheid" in its criticism of Israeli policies. On August 30, 2009, General Director Issam Abu-Haj wrote an open letter, "They Plunder the Organs of Our Sons,"<sup>75</sup> following the publication of an article in the Swedish newspaper Aftonbladet that accused Israeli soldiers of abducting and killing Palestinians in order to harvest their organs. The article was widely condemned as being a modern-day blood libel.<sup>76</sup> His letter stated that the "instance of the Israeli Government in detaining the bodies of Arab and Palestinian victims and their refusal to permit any access to them, reinforces our speculation that Israel is stealing the organs of the dead for such uses as; medical and educational trials, organ transplants, and other despicable uses" and goes on to "urge you to further advocate this cause and continue your courageous efforts. For Israel should not exist as a State free of question, shielded by threats of Anti-Semitic accusations."<sup>77</sup> (emphasis added)

JLAC is a member of the Palestinian Council of Human Rights Organizations (PCHRO).<sup>78</sup> The PCHRO presented a statement on Israeli "apartheid and racial segregation in the Occupied Palestinian Territory (OPT)" to the UN Human Rights Council in March 2012,<sup>79</sup> and opposed the EU's July 2012 decision to upgrade its relations with Israel.<sup>80</sup> Al-Haq,<sup>81</sup> Badil,<sup>82</sup> and Al Mezan<sup>83</sup> are also members of the PCHRO, among others.<sup>84</sup>

 In a post on CAFOD's blog,<sup>85</sup> David McLoughlin, an author, theologian, and member of CAFOD's Theological Reference Group, sought to illustrate Christian universal values by criticizing Jewish dietary laws (kashrut), claiming these restrictions have an exclusionary purpose.<sup>86</sup> McLoughlin describes how "the Pharisees" (forerunners to Rabbinic Judaism) disagreed with Jesus over the people with whom he chose to eat, because "to maintain the purity of Jewish life in the face of foreign influences they had taken all the dietary and purity rules



applicable to the Priests and Temple practice and adapted them to the table of the home [thereby cutting] off the mass of peasants of Galilee and Judaea from their circle of holiness." McLoughlin also contends that "Jesus locates the centre of God's people differently, outside of holy spaces," implying that biblical Judaism presented an exclusive, food-ritual based "other" to Jesus' inclusive universalism. (See Amy Jill Levine's article "Misusing Jesus" for an extended discussion of Christian replacement theology.)<sup>87,88</sup>

- CAFOD's statements regarding the situation in Gaza and the West Bank also reflect an anti-Israel bias and ignore the context of terrorism and legitimate self-defense measures:
- In 2008, CAFOD co-authored a report "The Gaza Strip: A Humanitarian Implosion,"<sup>89</sup> which inaccurately labels Israel's Gaza blockade as illegal under international law and constituting "collective punishment."<sup>90</sup>
- CAFOD also co-authored a 2008 "progress report" intended for the Quartet, which relied heavily on questionable claims from other NGO reports presented a misleading image of the Israeli-Palestinian situation, cited the ICJ advisory opinion on the security barrier as if it were legally binding, and claimed that the construction of the barrier could not be linked to the rapid and notable decrease in Israeli deaths from terrorism.<sup>91</sup>
- Caritas Jerusalem is a "humanitarian and development organization that represents the socio-pastoral services of the Catholic Church in the Holy Land." It operates a number of centers in the West Bank and Jerusalem, including health centers, an elderly day care center, and an anti-narcotic counseling center. Caritas Jerusalem endorsed a World Council of Churches Global Advocacy week,<sup>92</sup> which involved tours with BDS supporters EAPPI<sup>93</sup> and ICAHD.<sup>94</sup> Caritas Jerusalem also used the term "apartheid wall" to describe the security barrier. In contrast, the Caritas Day Center in Ramallah appears focused on its mission of "contribut[ing] to the improvement of quality of life of Palestinian elderly in Ramallah."<sup>95</sup>
- Islamic Relief in Gaza is the Palestinian member of Islamic Relief Worldwide (IRW), a British-based NGO. On June 19, 2014, Israel's Defense Minister declared IRW as illegal and banned it from operating in Israel and the West Bank.<sup>96</sup> This decision was based on information regarding IRW's alleged fundraising for Hamas, a designated terror organization by Israel, the U.S., EU, and Canada.



- Following these accusations, IRW submitted a serious incident report to the Charities Commission in June 2014 and began an internal audit.<sup>97</sup> The UK Charity Commission did not investigate IRW. The Commission issued no special advisory regarding donations to IRW; rather, a Charity Commission spokeswoman said that "it was satisfied that the charity was responding appropriately to the incident." <sup>98</sup>
- On December 12, 2014, IRW announced it had commissioned an "independent investigation" that found "absolutely no evidence of any links with terrorism" and that "not one of these many audits over many years has found a shred of evidence that Islamic Relief funds terrorism or has terrorist links anywhere in the world." <sup>99</sup>
- The statement also claims that it has "shared its findings in full with a number of major stakeholders." The identity of these "stakeholders" was not divulged, although the DEC, an umbrella group of 13 UK charities including IRW, <sup>100</sup> responded in a statement to the press that "The DEC has considered the independent audit report which reviewed Islamic Relief's operations in Israel and the Occupied Palestinian Territories....We are satisfied that Islamic Relief has robust systems in place to ensure aid money is properly accounted for and spent appropriately." <sup>101</sup>
- O Mohamed Ashmawey, Chief Executive Officer of IRW, <sup>102</sup> also sits on the DEC board of trustees, <sup>103</sup> and in a possible conflict of interest according to the guidelines of the Charity Commission, <sup>104</sup> DEC's Chief Executive, Saleh Saeed, formerly served as CEO of Islamic Relief. <sup>105</sup> IRW's audit claims are impossible to verify and demonstrate a severe lack of transparency. It has not published the full report or even named the group that conducted the audit. The public is unable to ascertain the extent of the investigation, or analyze the methodology or process by which the audit came to its conclusions and results.



#### **CATHOLIC RELIEF SERVICES (CARITAS - U.S.)**

#### **Key Points**

- Catholic Relief Services (CRS), a member of Caritas Internationalis<sup>106</sup>, is a major recipient of funding from the U.S. Government \$270,642,000 in 2012.<sup>107</sup> CRS in turn grants some of this funding to non-governmental organizations (NGOs) that operate in Israel and the Palestinian Authority.
- One of these groups, Sadaka Reut, is a highly politicized NGO engaged in demonization and delegitimization of Israel.<sup>108</sup> CRS allocated almost twothirds of a \$1,000,000 USAID grant to Sadaka Reut<sup>109</sup> for its Gemini Project.<sup>110</sup> The Gemini Project is administered by coordinators Yael Tsabari and Rajaa Natour, whose Facebook pages show an extreme bias in the Arab-Israeli conflict<sup>111</sup> Sadaka Reut also endorses a one-sided narrative of the conflict and partners with fringe NGOs that endorse the Durban BDS strategy.
- CRS' Policy Position on "Israel/Palestine" is often one-sided. For instance, it delineates only alleged Israeli "unacceptable" actions that may "predetermine the outcome" of negotiations, but gives no examples of Palestinian actions.<sup>112</sup>
- On the other hand, the CRS policy statement supports consensus positions endorsed by the United States and Israel, such as "establishing a viable Palestinian state alongside a secure Israel" and that all "final status questions including borders and security arrangements, settlements, refugees, and Jerusalem can only be settled by negotiation."
- One of CRS's three official partners is highly politicized: <sup>113</sup>
  - The Society of St. Yves lists the BDS<sup>114</sup> movement, Kairos Palestine,<sup>115</sup> Al Haq,<sup>116</sup> and BADIL<sup>117</sup> as "human rights organizations."<sup>118</sup> St. Yves also signed a letter claiming that the "Nakba" was still ongoing and described Israeli policies in Jerusalem, the West Bank and Gaza as "Israeli colonization, occupation and apartheid."<sup>119</sup>
- At the same time, in response to the displacement of Israeli civilians living in northern Israel during the 2006 Second Lebanon War, CRS "committed a substantial amount of aid...through contributions to the American Joint Jewish Distribution Committee and the American Jewish Committee."<sup>120</sup>



#### Background

- http://crs.org/
- Catholic Relief Services (CRS) was founded in 1943 during World War II with the aim of resettling European refugees.<sup>121</sup> Today CRS "carries out the commitment of the Bishops of the United States to assist the poor and vulnerable overseas."<sup>122</sup>
- Since its establishment, CRS has expanded its mission from helping rebuild post-war Europe to "providing relief in emergency situations," helping "people in the developing world break the cycle of poverty through community-based, sustainable development initiatives," and seeking "to foster within the U.S. Catholic community a sense of global solidarity."
- Catholic Relief Services is a member of Caritas Internationalis. <sup>123</sup>
- CRS acts as the "overseas relief and development agency of the United States Conference of Catholic Bishops (UCCB)<sup>124</sup> and the Catholic community in the United States."<sup>125</sup> The General Secretary of the UCCB is the Secretary of CRS's Board of Directors, and Bishops from fourteen US cities sit on the Board as well.<sup>126</sup>

#### **Budget and Transparency**

- Financials:
  - Total private support was \$196,095,000 in 2012 and \$224,046,000 in 2011.
  - Total public support was \$501,318,000 in 2012 and \$592,765,000 in 2012.
  - Total revenue at the end of 2011 was \$822,944,000 and total expenses were \$820,067,000.
  - Total revenue and expenses for 2012 were \$726,076,000 and \$732,418,000 respectively.<sup>127</sup>
- In 2012, US government grants to CRS totaled \$270,642,000, 38.6% of operating revenue.<sup>128</sup> In 2011, CRS received \$589 million (out of \$823 million in support and revenue)<sup>129</sup> from "the U.S. or foreign governments and from international organizations such as the United Nations, The Global Fund and The World Bank."<sup>130</sup>



- CRS is receiving a USAID grant of \$1,000,000 from Sept. 2009 through Dec. 2013, of which \$600,876 is to be allocated to sub-grantee Sadaka Reut<sup>131</sup> in support of the "Gemini Project."<sup>132</sup> According to public USAID factsheets, this project is described as being "implemented by CRS in partnership with Sadaka Reut, an Arab Jewish Youth Partnership Organization, [which] focuses on bringing together Palestinian and Jewish youth ages 18-25 for an extended period of dialogue, skill-building, mentoring, and activism. The Gemini Project aims to promote an alternative dialogue to militant rhetoric in Jewish and Palestinian communities." <sup>133</sup> Evidence shows that Sadaka Reut and its Gemini Project often display an anti-Israel bias and reflects Sadaka Reut's partnerships with groups on the extreme fringe. (see page 4)
- From July 2009 through January 2012, CRS received \$1,121,820 from USAID in support of the "Youth Voices for Community Action" project,<sup>134</sup> launched by CRS "to develop a cadre of young Palestinians who address conflict with nonviolence, the YVCA project provides an outlet for residents long beset by violence within the West Bank."<sup>135</sup> The two central strategic objectives were to teach "Palestinian youth [to] use non-violent approaches to address conflict within their communities" and encourage "community members [to] cooperate to address conflict in their communities nonviolently."<sup>136</sup>
- Catholic Relief Services also supports four additional programs in the region focusing on civil society and governance, disaster response, providing a social safety net, and public policy advocacy.<sup>137</sup>
  - In October 2010, CRS began implanting USAID's Civic Participation Program (CPP), a multi-year program intended to strengthen citizen engagement with the Palestinian Authority.<sup>138</sup>
  - Also beginning in 2010, CRS worked with Mercy Corps to bring socioeconomic recovery assistance to Gaza.<sup>139</sup> CRS assistance to Gaza families includes humanitarian assistance and conditional cash transfers.<sup>140</sup> The CRS-Mercy Corps cooperation was criticized by a February 2013 USAID Audit of West Bank/Gaza programs as having inadequate oversight, being behind schedule, and ineffective.<sup>141</sup>
  - In cooperation with the World Food Program,<sup>142</sup> CRS implemented a food voucher program conditioned on recipients participating in environmental activities sponsored by the Palestinian Ministry of Agriculture.<sup>143</sup>
  - As a member of the Catholic Campaign for Peace in the Holy Land (CCPHL), an interreligious program of the U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops,<sup>144</sup> CRS "strives to support pilgrims, policymakers, local civil



society and Church institutions, and grassroots networks of Catholics in the United States in accessing and disseminating information that promotes a peaceful, just and secure resolution to the ongoing conflict."<sup>145</sup>

Catholic Relief Services does not include a list of their grantees nor of the grant amounts. Its annual reports do include comprehensive lists of individual, organizational, and public donors.<sup>146</sup> Public donors for 2012 included the EU; Australia, Belgium, Bolivia, Bosnia, Canada, Czech Republic, Ecuador, Honduras, Ireland, Japan, Lesotho, Liberia, Netherlands, Niger, Norway, Peru, Philippines, Spain, Switzerland, the UK; Humanitarian Innovation Fund; Inter-American Development Bank; International Criminal Court Trust Fund for Victims; International Organization for Migration; multiple UN offices; USAID; United States Institute of Peace (USIP); the World Bank; the WHO and others.<sup>147</sup>

#### Grantees<sup>148,149</sup>

(Sources: Guidestar Israel, Registrar of Non-profits (Israel), USAID fact sheets)

Recipient	Year	Amount
B'Tselem	2008	\$100,000 (350,000 NIS at 2008 currency rates) allocated to 90,000 NIS for 2008 and 260,000 NIS for 2009 <sup>150</sup>
B'Tselem	2009	\$100,000 (375,000 NIS at 2009 rates) allocated to 93,750 NIS for 2009 and 281,250 NIS for 2010 <sup>151</sup>
B'Tselem	2010	75,000 (281,250 NIS at 2010 rates) solely for use in 2010 <sup>152</sup>
B'Tselem	2011	25,721 (91,207 NIS at 2011 rates) solely for use in 2011 <sup>153</sup>
B'Tselem	2012	480,031 NIS <sup>154</sup> for "supporting the video project"
B'Tselem	2013	513,691 NIS <sup>155</sup> for "supporting the video project"
B'Tselem	2014	554,446 NIS <sup>156</sup> for "supporting the video project"
Youth Voices for Community Action	July 2009 – January 2012	\$1,121,820 from USAID <sup>157</sup> in support of this program <sup>158</sup>
Sadaka Reut	Sept. 2009 – Dec. 2013	\$1,000,000, of which \$600,876 is to be allocated to sub-grantee Sadaka Reut <sup>159</sup> in support of the "Gemini Project" <sup>160</sup>



#### **Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict**

#### The Gemini Project

- CRS funding recipient Sadaka Reut's Gemini Project brings together "Jewish and Palestinian students and youth engaging in dialogue and action across ten campuses and mixed cities over a period two years" and "encourage social involvement and the importance of assuming responsibility for one's social and political environment." <sup>161</sup>
- Sadaka Reut is a joint Arab-Jewish organization that implements projects aimed at educating Israeli youth – Arab and Jewish – in "building a culture of peace."<sup>162</sup> Sadaka Reut facilitates many activities, such as scrubbing racist graffiti off walls.<sup>163</sup>
  - Sadaka Reut's Community in Action<sup>164</sup> program (not to be confused with the CRS Youth Voices for Community Action project mentioned above) is headed by two coordinators, one Jewish and one Arab. It guides a group of youth participants through a series of monthly activities over the course of one year. The stated goals<sup>165</sup> of the program include "promoting justice and equality" and "strong group understanding." The program's methods and activities, however, are inconsistent with these goals as it works with highly politicized NGOs toward educating participants using a one-sided and reductionist narrative of Israeli guilt and Palestinian victimhood.
  - Participants spend the year living together in Jaffa, and volunteer or attend programs with a number of fringe NGOs<sup>166</sup> that hold extreme and biased positions towards the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. These include Coalition of Women for Peace,<sup>167</sup> Zochrot,<sup>168</sup> Physicians for Human Rights-Israel,<sup>169</sup> and Machsom Watch.<sup>170</sup>
  - Educational programs focus exclusively on the Palestinian perspective and train participants in the skills of political protest and activism focusing on narrow political goals.<sup>171</sup> Such programs include activities touring "unrecognized villages in...Jaffa [and] exploring...the gentrification process plaguing Jaffa," two months of learning about the "siege on Gaza" and holding protests against the "siege" in Jaffa and at Gaza's Erez crossing, and two months dedicated to "learning about the Nakba" aided by Zochrot-facilitated workshops.<sup>172</sup>



- Each participant, Arab and Jewish, was tasked with asking their families about their experiences of the "Nakba."
- Participants also participated in the "March of Return" in northern Israel and learned about "Jaffa's Nakba and its traumatic shift from a central Palestinian city to an impoverished neighborhood of Tel Aviv."<sup>173</sup> This programming agenda reflects the extent to which Sadaka Reut's approach to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict is expressed solely from the Palestinian perspective.
- The program cites as a success that its participants "influence a large group of indirect beneficiaries" lending to the appearance that the program intends to graduate a class of politically-motivated pro-Palestinian activists.
- Sadaka Reut maintains partnerships with organizations on the extreme fringe including Zochrot (with whom they joined for a project called "Introducing the Palestinian Nakba to the Israeli Public"), Coalition of Women for Peace, Physicians for Human Rights-Israel, and Machsom Watch.<sup>174</sup> All these groups engage in activities delegitimizing the State of Israel. Some examples:
  - Coalition of Women for Peace is a leader of the BDS campaign.<sup>175</sup> It initiated the "Who Profits" project, an activist tool and database,<sup>176</sup> in "response to the Palestinian Call" for BDS against Israel.<sup>177</sup> CWP organized a divestment letter to the Norwegian Government Pension Fund targeting investments in Israeli companies.<sup>178</sup> CWP's officials participated in events in which they carried flags of the PFLP terrorist organization.<sup>179</sup>
  - Machsom Watch is a member of Coalition of Women for Peace and was a signatory to the CWP's letter to the Norwegian Government Pension Fund.<sup>180</sup> Following the March 2011 Palestinian terror attack in Itamar<sup>181</sup> in which five members of a family were murdered in their sleep, including two small children and a baby, Machsom Watch activists, including spokesperson Raya Yaron, visited the Palestinian town of Awarta<sup>182</sup> to comfort the relatives of those who were arrested for the murders. Yaron was photographed<sup>183</sup> hugging the mother of one of the convicted murderers.



- Zochrot<sup>184</sup> supports both a "one-state" framework<sup>185</sup> and implementation of the so-called "right of return" of millions of descendants of the Palestinian refugees from 1948, which would effectively end Israel's existence.<sup>186</sup>
- Physicians for Human Rights-Israel's<sup>187</sup> highly biased political agenda led the Israel Medical Association to halt cooperative activities in 2009.<sup>188</sup> The president of the World Medical Association called PHR-I "a radical political group disguised as a medical organization."<sup>189</sup>

The Gemini Project is administered by coordinators Yael Tsabari and Rajaa Natour. Tsabari's Facebook page<sup>190</sup> includes a link to the campaign "Love in the Time of Apartheid,"<sup>191</sup> suggesting her support for the accusation that Israel is an "apartheid" state.

- According to Natour's Facebook page she "likes" numerous politicized Facebook groups<sup>192</sup> including the "Third Palestinian Intifada" whose goal is to "defeat the occupation of every inch of the land of Palestine"<sup>193</sup> meaning the State of Israel and the West Bank and Gaza Strip.
- The Third Palestinian Intifada page makes liberal use of graphically anti-Semitic imagery including a photo of Adolf Hitler with the caption, "I would have killed all the Jews of the world, but I kept some to show the world why I killed them."<sup>194</sup> The page also includes accusations that Israel is an "apartheid" and "terrorist state,"<sup>195</sup> and encourages the U.S. Congress to halt aid to Israel.<sup>196</sup>
- Other groups Natour "likes" are the Insurgency Movement in Palestine,<sup>197</sup> the Samidoun Palestinian Prisoner Solidarity Network,<sup>198</sup> the Recruitment of Arab Christians Will Not Pass<sup>199</sup> group (that opposes Israeli Arab Christians who join the Israeli army), and Love in the Time of Apartheid<sup>200</sup> among others.
- In 2012, Natour was sponsored<sup>201</sup> as a Global Peace Fellow by Rotary International.
- CRS lists three official partners<sup>202</sup> on its "Jerusalem" page: Society of St. Yves<sup>203</sup> (headquartered in Jerusalem); B'Tselem,<sup>204</sup> which focuses on activities in the West Bank; and the Community Media Center,<sup>205</sup> which operates in Gaza.
  - The Society of St. Yves<sup>206</sup> is a "Catholic human rights organization working



under the patronage of the Latin Patriarch in Jerusalem."

- Founded in 1991 by Michel Sabbah, the former Latin Patriarch of Jerusalem and the Holy Land, St. Yves offers free legal assistance to its community members and manages about 700 cases per year. They represent clients in human-rights related issues such as helping disabled Palestinian Jerusalem residents obtain their insurance rights, helping clergy members obtain visas, and giving "Know Your Rights" lectures educating Palestinian women high school students about their rights as they pertain to future studies in local universities. The St. Yves website,<sup>207</sup> however, also lists the Boycott, Divestment and Sanctions (BDS) movement,<sup>208</sup> Kairos Palestine,<sup>209</sup> BADIL,<sup>210</sup> Al Haq,<sup>211</sup> and others as "local human rights organizations."
- B'Tselem<sup>212</sup> aims to "document and educate the Israeli public and policymakers about human rights violations in the Occupied Territories."<sup>213</sup> Since 2007, CRS has supported B'Tselem's "Visual Impact Documenting the Seldom Seen" project, whose goal is to "document human rights abuses in the Occupied Palestinian Territories on video, and use these visual images as a catalyst for change among decision makers and the Israeli public."<sup>214</sup> The video project<sup>215</sup> was publicized in the New York Times<sup>216</sup> and on the home page of YNet.<sup>217</sup>
- Community Media Center in Gaza (website in Arabic only<sup>218</sup>) was established in 2007 and focuses primarily on educating the Arabic-speaking world about women's rights in Gaza, the West Bank, and the Arab world in general.<sup>219</sup>
- The 2009 Catholic Relief Services' report "Water and Conflict" acknowledges that the separation barrier exists to "serve [Israel's] citizens' security concerns." <sup>220</sup> However, the report derives most of its information from a 2003 report published by the Center for Economic and Social Rights (CESR). <sup>221</sup> This CESR report in turn cites Palestinian sources only and fails to quote Israeli sources.
  - Other Palestinian NGOs cited as sources are the Palestinian Academic Society for the Study of International Affairs (PASSIA),<sup>222</sup> the Applied Research Institute Jerusalem (which received \$152,822 from Catholic Relief Services in 2011),<sup>223</sup> and the Palestinian Society for the Protection of Human Rights and the Environment (LAW).<sup>224</sup>



- The report further states that "CESR would like to give special thanks to our partner, the Palestinian Hydrology Group, for all their cooperation on this project and the extremely useful information from their comprehensive survey of 615 West Bank and Gaza Palestinian localities, through the WASH project" (emphasis added).<sup>225</sup>
- The report also thanks "our other partners who made the three case studies possible" including the Palestinian Environmental NGOs Network (PENGON),<sup>226</sup> Adalah<sup>227</sup> (also funded by the New Israel Fund), Save the Children-Jerusalem and Gaza (emphasis added).<sup>228</sup>
- Allegations regarding water rights and availability are often used as part of the delegitimization campaign against Israel. The NGOs mentioned above often present a distorted narrative – ignoring the negotiated agreements (i.e. Oslo Accords) that determine the water arrangements, internal Palestinian dynamics, and other complexities – in order to accuse Israel of violating international law on water rights. A 2012 study by Haim Gvirtzman, professor of hydrology at the Institute of Earth Sciences at Hebrew University of Jerusalem, offers the following points: <sup>229</sup>
  - The data shows that currently there is almost no difference in per capita consumption of natural water between Israelis and Palestinians;
  - Israel has fulfilled all of its obligations according to the agreements it signed in 1995 with the Palestinian Authority, and in fact has exceeded them;
  - The PA has illegally and surreptitiously connected itself in many places to the water lines of Israel's national water company – stealing Israel's water;
  - At least one-third of the water being pumped out of the ground by the Palestinians (again, in violation of their accords with Israel) is wasted through leakage and mismanagement;
  - The Palestinians should be preventing leaks in domestic pipelines, implementing conservative irrigation techniques, and reusing sewage water as irrigation.



#### **CORDAID (CARITAS - NETHERLANDS)**

#### **Key Points**

- Cordaid (the Catholic Organization for Relief and Development Aid) annually receives large sums of funding from the Dutch government, a portion of which it then grants to highly politicized NGOs active in the Arab-Israeli conflict.
- Cordaid is a member of the Vatican-based Caritas Internationalis structure and Brussels-based Catholic "International Cooperation for Development and Solidarity" (CIDSE).<sup>230</sup>
- Cordaid's annual reports do not comprehensively list projects and grantees. However, all of Cordaid's known grant recipients in the Israeli-Palestinian arena engage in politicized activities and express partisan opinions regarding the Israeli-Palestinian conflict.
- Cordaid's Director René Grotenhuis, during a 2011 panel in the Dutch parliament, argued that Boycott, Divestment and Sanctions (BDS) is a defensible tactic because "it is important that people in Palestine look for ways to resist occupation, and it is a nonviolent way to do so."<sup>231</sup>
- Cordaid joined a coalition of 22 European NGOs in producing "Trading Away Peace: How Europe Helps Sustain Illegal Israeli Settlements."<sup>232</sup> The report repeats the BDS agenda, calling on the EU and national governments to wage political warfare against Israel through various forms of economic sanctions.<sup>233</sup>

#### Background

- Website: http://www.cordaid.org/en/
- Established in 2000 with the merger of three smaller organizations: Mensen in Nood, Memisa and Cebemo.
- Mission: "Cordaid strives for a fair and sustainable society in which every individual counts; a society in which people share the Global Common Goods and one that leaves room for diversity." Cordaid focuses "on development and collaboration in vulnerable regions and areas of conflict" and envisions "a community that flourishes, [and] offers a peaceful and humane existence." <sup>234</sup>



#### Cordaid within the Catholic Church Structure

- Cordaid is part of the Caritas network: "Although many of our members operate under the Caritas brand, some are known by other names, such as... Cordaid in the Netherlands." <sup>235</sup> Caritas describes itself as "part of the Catholic church," and is headquartered in Vatican City, with offices in NYC and Geneva.<sup>236</sup> Pope John Paul II granted Caritas with "Canonical Legal Status,"<sup>237</sup> and Caritas' Executive Board has three members appointed by the Holy See.<sup>238</sup>
- Cordaid is a member of CIDSE, a "network of 17 western development organizations [promoting] human rights, social justice and sustainable development." CIDSE was founded in 1967 "to coordinate tasks identified by the Second Vatican Council as important tasks for the Catholic Church, namely, to care for the poor and the oppressed and to work for more justice on a global level."<sup>239</sup> Cordaid participates in CIDSE working groups,<sup>240</sup> particularly the Working Group on Palestine/Israel,<sup>241</sup> and publishes position papers, lobbying letters, and research reports with fellow CIDSE members.<sup>242</sup>
- One of Cordaid's "Field Partners" is "L'Istituto per le opere di religione" or "The Institute for Works of Religion," also known as the Vatican Bank. It is a "privately held institute located inside Vatican City run by a CEO who reports directly to a committee of cardinals and ultimately to the Pope." <sup>243</sup>

#### **Budget and Transparency**

- Cordaid received a €345 million grant from the Dutch government for 2012-2015.<sup>244</sup> Cordaid's 2012 total gross income amounted to €129.3 million, €69.9 million of which came from Dutch government subsidies. This represented 54% of its total income a decline from previous years, in which subsidies averaged 65% of Cordaid's total income.<sup>245</sup>
- Cordaid is also the leading group in an international network called "Together for Change, Communities of Change,"<sup>246</sup> which expects to receive €357 million<sup>247</sup> from the Dutch government from 2011 to 2015.



- Cordaid received €422 million<sup>248</sup> from the Dutch government from 2007 through 2010.
- Cordaid's 2011 budget also included €20.9 million<sup>249</sup> from "third party campaigns." In 2012, incoming resources from "third-party campaigns" fell to €9.8 million.<sup>250</sup>

#### Grantees

In 2012, Cordaid allocated €1.7 million to "Conflict Transformation" projects<sup>251</sup> and €30,000 to "Healthcare and Wellbeing" projects in the "Palestinian Territories/Israel." <sup>252</sup> In 2011, Cordaid reports allocating €500,000<sup>253</sup> to projects related to "conflict transformation in the "Palestinian Territories/Israel."<sup>254</sup> No further explanation or details are provided.

#### Grantees (2012 - 2015):

Cordaid's website includes detailed descriptions of projects currently funded in Israel and the Palestinian Authority:

- Project: "Voices to be Heard"<sup>255</sup>
  - Goal: Support Jordan Valley Popular Committees to "better advocate on behalf of residents and to mobilize international solidarity;" "Increas[ing] and improve[ing] the services available to the youth of Zubeidat" in the Jordan Valley
  - Implementing Partner: Ma'an Development Center<sup>256</sup>
  - Duration: Unknown
  - Budget: Unknown
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, Norwegian Representative Office
- Project: "Increasing Resilience"<sup>257</sup>
  - Goal: "Increas[ing] and improve[ing] the services available to the youth of Zubeidat" in the Jordan Valley.
  - Implementing Partner: Ma'an Development Center<sup>258</sup>
  - Duration: Unknown
  - Budget: Unknown
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid



- Project: "Theatre Activities For Palestinian Youth"<sup>259</sup>
  - Goal: "Supporting the work of an innovative theatre institute in the Gaza Strip"
  - Implementing Partner: Theatre Day Productions
  - Duration: January 2012 December 2013
  - Budget: €216.,940, funded by Cordaid
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Intuitional Donors
- Project: "Women Empowerment in Relation to Peace"<sup>260</sup>
  - Goal: "Increase the influence of women on implementing policies that improve the lives of women in general and stimulate their leadership regarding peace and justice."
  - Implementing Partner: Adva Center
  - Duration: June 2012 May 2015
  - Budget: €139,249 funded by Cordaid
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs
- Project: "Empowering Minority Communities in Haifa"<sup>261</sup>
  - Goal: Increase the "influence of local women in peacebuilding processes at the local and national level"
  - Implementing Partners: Association for Arab Youth Baladna, Kayan,<sup>262</sup> and the Social Development Committee of Haifa (SDC)
  - Duration: May 2012 April 2014
  - Budget: €168,977 funded by Cordaid
  - Funding partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs
- Project: "It's Our Turn Now The Alternative Media"<sup>263</sup>
  - Goal: "Promote a new media outlet who provides visibility and coverage to those standpoints not covered by mainstream media."
  - Implementing Partners: Social TV<sup>264</sup>
  - Duration: January 2012 December 2014
  - Budget: €220,359 funded by Cordaid
  - Funding partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs



- Project: "Building a Culture of Peace"<sup>265</sup>
  - Goals: Training "Palestinian and Jewish girls and boys of 15-17 years old" to "critically examine their society" and "engage in...and become agents of social change."
  - Implementing Partner: Sadaka Reut<sup>266</sup> (Cordaid notes that this project is the first instance in which they have funded or partnered with Sadaka Reut, and will evaluate Sadaka Reut after the project ends.)
  - Duration: January 2013 August 2013
  - Budget: €17,500 from Cordaid, €140,403 from "other institutional funders."
  - Funding partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs
- Project: "Campaign For Gun Free Kitchen Tables"<sup>267</sup>
  - Goals: "Campaign against the permission for security guards to bring guns home."
  - Implementing Partner: Isha L'Isha Haifa Feminist Center
  - Duration: January 2013 August 2013; May 2014-November 2015
  - Budget: €20,000 (2013) and €40.000 (2014-2015) from Cordaid
  - Funding partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Institutional Donors
- Project: "Self-Determination through Philanthropy"<sup>268</sup>
  - Goal: "Strengthen the operational capacity, visibility and accountability of Dalia Association itself"
  - Implementing Partner: Dalia Association
  - Duration: January 2014 December 2014
  - Budget: €53,800 budget, funded by Cordaid
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs
- Project: "Women in Charge of their Stories"<sup>269</sup>
  - Goal: Contribute to "increased access for and participation of women and youth in drama/theatre activities, especially concerning storytelling, with special focus on marginalized communities and areas in Gaza"
  - Implementing Partner: Theatre Day Productions
  - Duration: January 2014 December 2015
  - Budget: €245,000, funded by Cordaid



- Funding Partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs
- Project: "Trauma Relief for Women and Girls in Gaza"<sup>270</sup>
  - Goal: "Provide trauma relief and recovery to women and children in Gaza after the November 2012 War (sic), through drama, theatre and creative activities"
  - Implementing Partner: Theatre Day Productions
  - Duration: January 2013 May 2013
  - Budget: €50,307, funded by Cordaid
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, National Postcode Lottery
- Project: "Increased Empowerment for Palestinian Women"<sup>271</sup>
  - Goal: "Empower Palestinian women psychologically and socially to become proactive contributors to society"
  - Implementing Partner: Palestinian Counseling Center (PCC)
  - Duration: January 2014 December 2014
  - Budget: €75,000, funded by Cordaid
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs
- Project: "Women In Gaza Monitor Their Daily Security"<sup>272</sup>
  - Goal: "Increase capacity of women of different areas (rural, urban, refugee camps) of Gaza Strip so they become key actors in promoting and monitoring daily safety and security in their communities."
  - Implementing Partner: Ma'an Development Center <sup>273</sup>
  - Duration: January 2014 December 2015
  - Budget: €167,000 funded by Cordaid
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs
- Project: "Strengthening Women's Voices in the Negev"<sup>274</sup>
  - Goal: Support "Bedouin women living in unrecognized villages to become aware of their rights...to actively participate in policy advocacy at the local, municipal and (inter)national levels and to present their stories to the national media."
  - Implementing Partner: SIDREH<sup>275</sup>
  - Duration: January 2014 December 2015
  - Budget: €185,000 funded by Cordaid
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs



- Project: "Women's Access To Justice"<sup>276</sup>
  - Goal: "Investigate Palestinian women's access to justice -the forces that allow and inhibit- when addressing the Israeli justice system and the informal Palestinian justice system."
  - Implementing Partner: MADA al-Carmel
  - Duration: March 2014 December 2015
  - Budget: €130,450 funded by Cordaid
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs
- Project: "Emergency Aid For Affected Civilians In Gaza"277
  - Goal: "Targets the most vulnerable beneficiaries, who will be selected in coordination with the Ministry of Health, World Food Programme, World Health Organization, UNRWA and the Red Crescent."
  - Implementing Partner: Caritas Jerusalem
  - Duration: March 2014 December 2015
  - Budget: €200,000 funded by Cordaid and €930,855 through other parties
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, Cordaid Mensen in Nood
- Project: "Empowerment Of Women Community Groups"<sup>278</sup>
  - Goal: "Develop a business and marketing plan and make contacts with relevant businesses and marketing opportunities."
  - Implementing Partner: Palestinian Consultative Staff PCS
  - Duration: August 2014 July 2015
  - Budget: €34,000 funded by Cordaid
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs
- Project: "Youth Empowerment In Nablus, Palestine"<sup>279</sup>
  - Goal: "Developing youth's identity and sense of self-worth, and empowering youth with alternatives to violence in dealing with difficult circumstances."
  - Implementing Partner: Palestinian Counseling Center (PCC)
  - Duration: October 2014 December 2015
  - Budget: €54,500 funded by Cordaid
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs
- Project: "Skill Development For Teenagers In Gaza"<sup>280</sup>
  - Goal: "Giving educational, psychological and development skills to Palestinian teenagers in the Khan Younis areas in Gaza."

- Implementing Partner: the Culture and Free Thought Association (CFTA)
- Duration: January 2015 December 2015
- Budget: €55,000 funded by Cordaid
- Funding Partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Institutional Donors
- Project: "It's Our Turn Now The Alternative Media"<sup>281</sup>
  - Goal: "Contribute to a more pluralistic, equal and less militaristic climate via alternative media."
  - Implementing Partner: Israel Social TV<sup>282</sup>
  - Duration: January 2015 December 2015
  - Budget: €50,000 funded by Cordaid
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Institutional Donors
- Project: "Training Youth Groups"<sup>283</sup>
  - Goal: "Strengthen the feminist knowledge of a group of young Palestinian students from different universities in Israel."
  - Implementing Partner: Assiwar
  - Duration: January 2015 September 2015
  - Budget: €25,000 funded by Cordaid
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs
- Project: "Women And Youth Participation In Democracy"<sup>284</sup>
  - Goal: "Develop the skills of women and youth groups to lead a campaign to address the issues of concern for the Arab community across Haifa."
  - Implementing Partner: Kayan<sup>285</sup>
  - Duration: January 2015 December 2015
  - Budget: €96,481 funded by Cordaid
  - Funding Partners: Cordaid, Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs

### Past Cordaid Grantees (2004 – 2014):

- Bethlehem Bible College (BBC):<sup>286</sup> Cordaid is a partner with the BBC, though neither Cordaid nor BBC provides specific funding amounts.<sup>287</sup>
  - Cordaid's 2012 Annual Report refers to unspecified financial "commitments" made to named beneficiaries, including the BBC: "Religious partners are particularly indispensable for Cordaid in the programs Conflict Transformation, Emergency Aid (with and through, the Caritas international network), and Health & Wellbeing. During the reporting



year, **48 percent of our commitments** pertained to a church or church-related partner." (emphasis added)<sup>288</sup>

- In the section on Bethlehem Bible College, the Dutch version of the 2012 annual report specifically mentions Christ at the Checkpoint: "In March 2012, under the title 'Christ at the checkpoint...' a meeting was held with about 500 religious and political leaders to clarify and discuss the different views and assumptions."<sup>289</sup>
- Ittijah<sup>290</sup> was funded by Cordaid from at least 2004 through 2009,<sup>291</sup> when director Amir Makhoul was sentenced to nine years in prison for spying on behalf of Hezbollah.<sup>292</sup> Ittijah's 2004 report to Israel's Registrar of Non-Profit Organizations lists a grant of 49,445 NIS from Cordaid.
- Mada al-Carmel Arab Center for Applied Social Research<sup>293</sup> received 525,473 NIS from Cordaid in 2011<sup>294</sup> and 438,770 NIS in 2012.<sup>295</sup>
- Al-Quds Underground (AQU)<sup>296</sup> Cordaid provided €50,000 of AQU's budget.<sup>297</sup>
- Cordaid is a supporter<sup>298</sup> of the Olive Tree Campaign<sup>299</sup> a joint project of YMCA East Jerusalem<sup>300</sup> and YWCA Palestine.<sup>301</sup>
- Emek Shaveh<sup>302</sup> received 147,553 NIS in 2012 from Cordaid.<sup>303</sup>
- Center on Housing Rights and Evictions (COHRE)<sup>304</sup> received a grant of more than €170,000 from Cordaid in 2009<sup>305</sup> and expected to receive €150,000 in 2010, 2011, and 2012.<sup>306</sup>
- Public Committee Against Torture in Israel (PCATI)<sup>307</sup> received €100,000 from Cordaid in 2011<sup>308</sup> and €60,000 in 2008. <sup>309</sup> While Cordaid remains on its list of donors, PCATI does not disclose grant amounts on its website.<sup>310</sup> The Registrar of Charities (Rasham Ha'amutot) of the Israeli Ministry of Justice shows PCATI received 110,875 NIS in 2014, 520,541 NIS in 2013 grants from Cordaid, 495,360 NIS in 2012 grants.<sup>311</sup>
- **Social TV<sup>312</sup>** has received yearly donations from Cordaid since 2011.



Cordaid contributed €17,450 in 2011, €71,000 in 2012, €70,345 in 2013<sup>313</sup> and  $\square$ 137,800 in 2014.<sup>314</sup>

- Human Rights Defenders Fund<sup>315</sup> received ≥23,288 in 2013<sup>316</sup> and ≥74,860 in 2012<sup>317</sup> from Cordaid as reported in annual financial reports from the Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits. HRDF has not submitted quarterly reports to the Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits in accordance with the Israeli NGO transparency law.
- Isha L'isha Haifa received ₪73,650 in 2012<sup>318</sup> and ₪37,099 in 2011<sup>319</sup> from Cordaid.
- The Culture and Free Thought Association received ₪40,804 in 2013<sup>320</sup> and ₪117,477 in 2012 from Cordaid.<sup>321</sup>

### **Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict**

Cordaid is a member, along with Dutch-based organizations Pax, Oxfam Novib<sup>322</sup> and Interchurch Organization for Development Cooperation (ICCO),<sup>323</sup> of United Civilians for Peace,<sup>324</sup> which advocates for BDS.<sup>325</sup> Cordaid's former director René Grotenhuis, during a 2011 panel in the Dutch parliament, argued that BDS is a defensible tactic because "it is important that people in Palestine look for ways to resist occupation, and it is a nonviolent way to do so." <sup>326</sup>

 Cordaid co-published a report with the Dutch Association of Investors for Sustainable Development (VBDO), ICCO,<sup>327</sup> and Pax (formerly IKV Pax Christi) titled "Dutch Institutional Investors and Investments related to the Occupation of the Palestinian Territories."<sup>328</sup> In it, these NGOs claim:

> Financing criminal activities falls within the definition of criminal complicity as long as it is established that the financier was (or should have been) aware of the crimes that are being (or to be) committed. If the indirect activities are considered to constitute complicity under international criminal law, then civil liability for these activities may come into play as well.



This assertion is a distortion of international law, which does not recognize aiding and abetting liability for corporations. Moreover, every legal case brought by Palestinian activists on this basis has been thrown out of court. The NGOs authoring the report also reference Richard Falk, outgoing "Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Palestinian Territories." Falk has been criticized by the U.S. envoy to the UN for having published "bizarre and insulting material," his "relentless anti-Israel bias," and for his "noxious and outrageous perpetuation of 9/11 conspiracy theories." <sup>329</sup>

- Joined a coalition of 22 European NGOs in producing "Trading Away Peace: How Europe Helps Sustain Illegal Israeli Settlements."<sup>330</sup> The report repeats the BDS agenda, calling on the EU and national governments to wage political warfare through various forms of economic sanctions on Israel.<sup>331</sup>
- Also joined a report (December 2009) titled "Failing Gaza: No rebuilding, no recovery, no more excuses."<sup>332</sup> The report perpetuated the unsupported legal claim that Gaza remains occupied<sup>333</sup> and the false allegation of "collective punishment" in order to "prove" their central thesis: "primary responsibility [for the humanitarian crisis in Gaza] lies with Israel." <sup>334</sup>
- Cordaid, through the United Civilians for Peace (UCP) framework, placed sole blame on Israel for the November 2012 Gaza conflict.<sup>335</sup> UCP is a platform established by the Dutch NGOs ICCO,<sup>336</sup> Oxfam Novib,<sup>337</sup> IKV Pax Christi, and Cordaid to campaign on the Arab-Israeli conflict.<sup>338</sup> UCP has been a powerful promoter of BDS activities targeting Israel:
  - On January 8, 2014, a large Dutch pension fund, PGGM, announced that it will "no longer invest in five Israeli banks, namely Bank Hapoalim, Bank Leumi, First International Bank of Israel, Israel Discount Bank and Mizrahi Tefahot." PGGM claimed that this decision was due to the banks' "involvement in financing Israeli settlements in the occupied Palestinian" territories. PFZW (Pension Fund for Care and Well-being), whose funds are managed by PGGM, subsequently listed these banks on the fund's "exclusion list." <sup>339</sup>



- PFZW director Peter Borgdoff confirmed that NGOs were centrally involved in PGGM's decision to divest from Israeli companies. According to Borgdoff, "For several years, we have been addressed on this issue by organizations such as **Cordaid**, **ICCO**, **IKV Pax Christi**, **Oxfam Novib**, Werkgroep Keerpunt and the Dutch Palestine Committee. Coincidentally, we also provide pensions to some of these parties." <sup>340</sup> (Translation from Dutch by NGO Monitor)
  - In 2009, a document on these two pension funds was released<sup>341</sup> based on information and data collected by "Who Profits?"<sup>342</sup> a BDS project of the Israeli NGO Coalition of Women for Peace (CWP).<sup>343</sup> This document lists information on the Israeli banks listed above. (Previous NGO Monitor reports<sup>344</sup> highlight CWP's radical anti-Israel agenda. For instance, research shows that CWP officials have been photographed holding a flag of the Popular Front for the Liberation of Palestine an EU-recognized terrorist organization responsible for numerous attacks against civilians.)<sup>345</sup>
  - The UCP circulated the report to banks, unions and BDS activists. <sup>346</sup>
- A number of Cordaid's partners support BDS and/or hold extreme biases and/or present narrow, one-sided viewpoints regarding the Israeli-Palestinian conflict:
  - Association for Arab Youth Baladna:<sup>347</sup> Baladna lists Cordaid as a donor during the period 2011-2013.<sup>348</sup> While Baladna organizes projects tackling admirable goals, such as decreasing violence among Arab youth and encouraging equal gender relations,<sup>349</sup> the organization also participates with Zochrot, a radical NGO that supports BDS and the demand for a right of return, in a project called "Our Return." <sup>350</sup> The project involves "youth from the third generation of internally displaced Palestinians in Israel" and trains them in the "conceptualization and planning" of a "return to their ancestral villages." Baladna's annual report also



highlights the organization's opposition to Israel's national community service program, offered as an alternative to military service, from which most Arab citizens of Israel are exempt.<sup>351</sup> Baladna claims that Israel's civil service project "indirectly assist[s] the Israeli military" and "erod[es] Palestinian national identity." <sup>352</sup> The group maintains a Facebook page encouraging Arab youth to avoid participating in the civil service program.<sup>353</sup> In April 2014 Balada urged an "escalation in efforts to refuse military service" including "mandatory service imposed on the young Arab Druze and Circassians, as well as the civic service imposed on the rest of the spectra of the Palestinian people." <sup>354</sup>

In addition, Baladna was awarded the Haidar Abdul Shafi Award at the festival of the Palestine Award for Volunteerism for its program "I am not a servant" encouraging Arab youth to oppose Israel-sponsored civil service.<sup>355</sup>

Bethlehem Bible College:<sup>356</sup> Cordaid partners with<sup>357</sup> 0 the Bethlehem Bible College, a multidenominational Christian college located in Bethlehem.<sup>358</sup> The Bethlehem Bible College co-sponsors with Holy Land Trust (see below) the Christ at the Checkpoint conference,<sup>359</sup> a biennial conference launched in 2010.<sup>360</sup> The second CatC conference was held in 2012, and the third was in March 2014. Sami Awad, HLT's Executive Director and Founder,<sup>361</sup> stated regarding non-violent demonstrations, "This is not a substitute for the armed struggle." (The term "armed struggle" is a euphemism used by Palestinian terror groups and their supporters for violent attacks specifically targeting Israeli civilians.)<sup>362</sup>

CatC has featured BDS supporters including Sami Awad of the Holy Land Trust,<sup>363</sup> Stephen Sizer, and Naim Ateek of the Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Theology Center (Sabeel).<sup>364</sup> CatC seeks to advance the Palestinian nationalist agenda within Evangelical Christian churches, while simultaneously reviving theological

antisemitic themes such as replacement theology. (See NGO Monitor's report on Christ at the Checkpoint)<sup>365</sup> According to Cordaid's 2012 annual report,<sup>366</sup> Bethlehem Bible College's programs attempt to "clarify theological relationships with Muslims and Jews as a basis for creating more mutual understanding" because "concepts of the biblical Israel (which should not be confused with the modern state of Israel) and the establishment of the state of Israel as the realization of biblical prophecies, still form obstacles to the ongoing peace process."

- Holy Land Trust (HLT):<sup>367</sup> HLT lists Cordaid as a "partner,"<sup>368</sup> but does not provide donation amounts. HLT supports BDS,<sup>369</sup> including signing a petition<sup>370</sup> in May 2005 calling for the academic boycott of Israel, signing the 2005 "Palestinian Civil Society Call for BDS,"<sup>371</sup> and supporting<sup>372</sup> the Kairos Palestine document.<sup>373</sup> HLT is also a co-organizer of Christ at the Checkpoint.<sup>374</sup>
- Ittijah:<sup>375</sup> Until 2010,<sup>376</sup> when Ittijah Director Amir 0 Makhoul was sentenced to nine years in prison for spying for Hezbollah,<sup>377</sup> Ittijah was "the network for Palestinian non-governmental organizations in Israel." Prior to the second Durban conference in 2009, Ittijah led a campaign to "boycott Israel, to impose sanctions and to label it as a colonial racist state under the motto: Zionism is Racism- Israel is an Apartheid." <sup>378</sup> Ittijah also endorsed a full Palestinian right of return, and organized a 2004 conference titled "Right of Return and Just Peace."<sup>379</sup> Ittijah also helped organize the Bilbao Initiative boycott conference.<sup>380</sup> The final declaration of the initiative states: "this study has concluded that Israel's regime is a system that uniquely combines apartheid, settler-colonialism and belligerent occupation," and refers to Israeli "ethnic cleansing," "war crimes," and "crimes against humanity." <sup>381</sup> In response to Makhoul's arrest and conviction, Cordaid called on the EU to "protest to the Israeli authorities about the conduct of the trial," and "urge the Israeli



authorities to safeguard the freedom for human rights defenders in Israel." <sup>382</sup>

- Ma'an Development Center:<sup>383</sup> Despite the humanitarian and peaceful nature of their projects' goals, Ma'an uses demonizing language such as "apartheid"<sup>384</sup> and "colonization"<sup>385</sup> in its publications and its 2009 report, "Boycott, Divestment and Sanctions: Lessons Learned in Effective Solidarity."<sup>386</sup> In a 2010 report on Israel's presence in the Jordan River Valley,<sup>387</sup> Ma'an refers to Israeli policies as "apartheid policies" and a 2013 report refers to Palestinian villages in the area as having been "ethnically cleansed." <sup>388</sup>
- Mada Al-Carmel:<sup>389</sup> Mada al-Carmel's publication Jadal included an issue dedicated to "Boycotting Israel: Between Theory and Practice."<sup>390</sup> Mada al-Carmel also co-authored the "Haifa Declaration," which calls for a "change in the definition of the State of Israel from a Jewish state," and accuses Israel of "exploiting" the Holocaust "at the expense of the Palestinian people." <sup>391</sup>
- Sadaka Reut:<sup>392</sup> Sadaka Reut is a joint Arab-Jewish organization that implements projects aimed at educating Israeli youth Arab and Jewish in "building a culture of peace." However, some of Sadaka Reut's program methods and activities are inconsistent with its goals. It works with highly politicized NGOs toward educating participants using a one-sided and reductionist narrative of Israeli guilt and Palestinian victimhood.<sup>393</sup>
- Participants in Sadaka Reut's Community in Action program volunteer<sup>394</sup> or attend programs<sup>395</sup> with a number of fringe NGOs that hold extreme and biased positions towards the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, including Coalition of Women for Peace,<sup>396</sup> Zochrot,<sup>397</sup> Physicians for Human Rights-Israel,<sup>398</sup> and Machsom Watch.<sup>399</sup> Educational programs focus exclusively on the Palestinian perspective and train participants in the skills of political protest and activism focusing on



narrow political goals.<sup>400</sup> These programs include activities such as holding protests in Jaffa and at Gaza's Erez crossing against the "siege" of Gaza and two months dedicated to "learning about the Nakba" aided by Zochrot-facilitated workshops.<sup>401</sup>

- Sadaka Reut maintains partnerships with organizations on the extreme fringe including Zochrot (with whom they joined for a project called "Introducing the Palestinian Nakba to the Israeli Public"), Coalition of Women for Peace, and Physicians for Human Rights-Israel. <sup>402</sup> All these groups engage in activities delegitimizing the State of Israel.
- Social TV: Acts as a platform for accusations of Israeli "apartheid,"<sup>403</sup> "racism,"<sup>404</sup> "occupation,"<sup>405</sup>
   "discrimination,"<sup>406</sup> and perpetrating a "Nakba"<sup>407</sup>
   against the Palestinian population, and to advocate the "one-state"<sup>408</sup> solution and BDS.<sup>409</sup>
- In 2014, Moran Brir and Guy Botabia, activists affiliated with Social TV, were involved with the production of a highly disturbing 2014 video, "The Holocaust's Visit to Yad Vashem." The video claims that the Holocaust was "the best thing that ever happened" to the Jewish people and that the Jewish nation "do[es] not exist" and "never existed." <sup>410</sup> Other inflammatory videos by the pair have been posted on Social TV. <sup>411</sup>
- In 2014, Social TV featured a lecture<sup>412</sup> by radical historian Ilan Pappe, claiming that the two-state solution is "just a tool where [Israel] maintains control over the [Palestinians]" and that a "one-state" solution is possible because "in South Africa, there were also liberal Zionists, liberal apartheid supporters..."
- In 2013, Social TV aired a video segment, "From Truth to Redress,"<sup>413</sup> promoting the one-state conference<sup>414</sup> organized by fringe Israeli NGO Zochrot.<sup>415</sup>



- In 2013, Social TV aired a segment, "From Holocaust to Revival,"<sup>416</sup> which criticizes organized school trips to Poland for inculcating a "militaristic discourse, speech and codes of behavior" in Israeli society.
- In 2009, Social TV, along with Coalition of Women for Peace (CWP),<sup>417</sup> Mossawa,<sup>418</sup> ICAHD<sup>419</sup> and others, wrote to the Norwegian Pension Fund encouraging them to "stop investing in the Israeli occupation of Palestinian territory."<sup>420</sup> The letter resulted in the pension fund divesting from Elbit. Social TV also produced a video on "Agriculture in the Jordan Valley" featuring statements by CWP researchers and claims that Mekorot dries up water sources leading to "no agriculture and no work."
- Arab Educational Institute Open Windows:421 Cordaid 0 is listed on the "Partners & Funders" page of AEI's website.<sup>422</sup> Based in Bethlehem, AEI is a signatory of the BDS "Call" " and appears on the list of BDS endorsers as "Arab Educational Institute – Open Windows (affiliated with Pax Christie International)." 423 AEI's most developed project is its Sumud program, which focuses on a specific response to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict the "third way of nonviolence - neither succumbing to the occupation nor getting overwhelmed by hate in confronting the occupier."424 AEI hosts an annual Sumud Festival, an annual "Peace Day," and cooperates with the World Council of Church's<sup>425</sup> Palestine Israel Ecumenical Forum, and the Occupied Palestine and Syrian Golan Heights Advocacy Initiative (OPGAI).<sup>426</sup> AEI also operates a media training and youth exchange program with Dutch youth, in cooperation with Kirk in Actie. 427
- Emek Shaveh:<sup>428</sup> Emek Shaveh's reports claim that "excavation sites are changing the lay of the land, lending force to an historical narrative focusing on the Jewish people, and marginalizing the Palestinian residents from their environment and from their connection to the Temple Mount/al-Haram a-Sharif." <sup>429</sup>

This claim formed the basis for the EU's 2012 condemnation of Israel regarding this issue. <sup>430</sup>

- Center on Housing Rights and Evictions (COHRE):<sup>431</sup> 0 COHRE calls for the "right of return" of Palestinian refugees and accuses Israel of "ethnic cleansing," "collective punishment," and other politically charged accusations. In January 2011, COHRE partnered with several political advocacy NGOs on a joint submission to the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW). The submission blamed violence against women and lack of educational opportunities on settlers, rather than on an oppressive and anti-democratic leadership structure in the West Bank and other intra-Palestinian sociological concerns.<sup>432</sup> The NGOs also omitted crucial women's rights abuses, and failed to address domestic violence, rape, sexual assault, or "honor killings."
- Public Committee against Torture in Israel (PCATI):<sup>433</sup>
   PCATI has repeatedly claimed that Israeli security officers and Israeli doctors are complicit in the torture of Palestinian prisoners. However, these accusations are made without any verifiable evidence, and, as shown by NGO Monitor, the evidence that does exist contradicts PCATI's allegations. In December 2013, PCATI falsely reported<sup>434</sup> that Israeli authorities place Palestinian "prisoners in iron cages (including children),"<sup>435</sup> but was forced to retract this claim one week later.<sup>436</sup>
- YMCA East Jerusalem/YWCA Palestine's Olive Tree Campaign:<sup>437</sup> The Olive Tree Campaign conducts tours of Bethlehem, Nazareth and Jerusalem, as well as the "wall," settlements, "destroyed Palestinian villages," and Hebron.<sup>438</sup> The tour also brings participants to meetings with highly politicized NGOs<sup>439</sup> such as Badil,<sup>440</sup> Zochrot,<sup>441</sup> ICAHD,<sup>442</sup> and the Alternative Information Center.<sup>443</sup> The East Jerusalem YMCA/YWCA has abandoned YMCA's traditional nonpartisanship and the Joint Advocacy Initiative, which organizes the Olive Tree Campaign, partakes in overtly political activities,<sup>444</sup>



including organizing demonstrations and distributing tshirts calling to "Isolate the Israeli Apartheid." 445

- Human Rights Defenders Fund: While HRDF quotes the 0 UN definition of "human rights defenders," it ignores the universality of the concept by readily admitting that "[p]reference will be given in allocating resources to finance the criminal cases against community leaders who are human rights defenders and active in the struggle against human rights abuses towards the Palestinians in the West Bank." 446 Utilizes demonizing rhetoric, accusing Israel of a "culture of impunity that cloaks systematic and repeated breaches of human rights and fundamental freedoms"447 and "financed the legal representation of activists arrested in varied contexts and locations" including "Sheikh Jarrah residents protesting their evictions; Leaders of the Rothschild Boulevard social protests; Activists demonstrating against land appropriations in Bilin; Defenders of the rights of the Bedouin residents in the Negev; East Jerusalem Minors systematically intimidated to threaten their families' involvement in protesting Occupation policies."448
- 2005, Kayan submitted<sup>449</sup> a joint report Kayan: In 0 with Ittijah450 to United Nations Commission on the Women.<sup>451</sup> The Status of report blamed underemployment of Palestinian women on Israeli actions which constitute "violation of international human rights law." Kayan also co-authored a report with Physicians Human for Rights-Israel<sup>452</sup> which characterized Israel's Nationality Law as "racist."<sup>453</sup> Coalition of Women for Peace (CWP)<sup>454</sup> originally included Kayan as a signatory on a letter to the Norwegian Government Pension Fund calling "upon the Norwegian people to join us in our efforts and to stop investing in the Israeli occupation of Palestinian territory." 455



## DEVELOPMENT AND PEACE/DÉVELOPPEMENT ET PAIX (CARITAS - CANADA)

#### **Key Points**

- Development and Peace, the "official development organization of the Canadian Catholic church," operates development projects globally, responds to emergencies in impoverished areas and educates Canadian citizens about "the causes of impoverishment of peoples and mobilizes actions for change."<sup>456</sup>
- The Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA) bilateral programs and International Humanitarian Assistance Programs contributed \$3,990,903 in funding during 2011 to 2012 to Development and Peace.<sup>457</sup>
- Two of Development and Peace's partners, the Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Theology Center<sup>458</sup> and the Society of St. Yves, pursue extremely biased agendas regarding the Israeli-Palestinian conflict.<sup>459</sup>
  - Sabeel, which lists Development and Peace as a donor in its annual reports (see details below), is a prominent supporter of BDS (boycotts, divestment, and sanctions) against Israel. Sabeel's founder, Naim Ateek, is the originator of Palestinian Liberation Theology, which draws heavily from classical Christian replacement theology (also known as "supercessionism").<sup>460</sup> Ateek regularly accuses Israel of being an "apartheid state" and frequently demonizes the Jewish religion by referring to Judaism as a "primitive" and "tribal" faith.<sup>461</sup>
  - The Society of St. Yves' website reflects a strong bias against Israel;<sup>462</sup> it lists the Boycott, Divestment and Sanctions (BDS) movement,<sup>463</sup> Kairos Palestine,<sup>464</sup> AI Haq<sup>465</sup> and others engaged in demonization as "local human rights organizations."

### Background

- Website: http://www.devp.org/en
- Development and Peace (Developpement et Paix) was founded in 1967 as the "official development organization of the Canadian Catholic church"<sup>466</sup> by the Canadian Conference of Catholic Bishops in response to Pope Paul VI's declaration that "development is the new word for peace." Development and Peace defines itself as a "democratic movement for international solidarity [and] supports partners in the Global South in pursuit of alternatives to unjust social, political and economic structures."



Development and Peace "educates the Canadian population about the causes of impoverishment of peoples and mobilizes actions for change...associates with social change groups in the North and South [and] supports women in their search for social and economic justice." <sup>467</sup>

- Development and Peace is the Canadian member of Caritas Internationalis, and two members of the Canadian Conference of Catholic Bishops are represented on its National Council. <sup>468</sup>
- Development and Peace's relationship with the Vatican and the Catholic hierarchy runs through its membership in Caritas Internationalis. Pope Francis held an informal meeting with executives of Caritas member organizations, during which Michael Casey, Executive Director of Development and Peace and North American President of Caritas Internationalis, was able to discuss his concerns with the Pope. 469

### **Budget and Transparency**

- Development and Peace was exempted by a Canadian federal court from the requirement to list its grantees.<sup>470</sup> NGO Monitor obtained limited information on grants from Development and Peace grantee reports and from Development and Peace's Annual Reports.
- According to its website, "Development and Peace is a membership led organization supported by parish collections, individual donations and government grants, principally from the Canadian International Development Agency [CIDA]." [emphasis added]
- Total revenue<sup>471</sup> during the 2011 to 2012 fiscal year<sup>472</sup> was \$27,082,195, with \$3,990,903 from the Canadian International Development Agency's (CIDA) bilateral programs and International Humanitarian Assistance Programs. Development and Peace's Annual Report lists an additional \$956,122 in "government contributions," but neglects to elaborate on the identity of these government donors. <sup>473</sup>
- Net expenses for 2011 to 2012 reached \$28,958,955. A total of \$35,000 was allocated to the Middle East Regional Program, but the "Palestinian Territories" program funded as a "Country Program" received \$180,000 in 2011-2012. <sup>474</sup> These grants were earmarked to pay for "thousands of victims of human rights violations in the West Bank [to receive] information and legal services." Lack of further details regarding the identity of grantees in the "Palestinian Territories" and their activities is likely due to Development and Peace's court-ordered exemption from the requirement to list grantees.
- Development and Peace's website includes detailed Annual Reports from 2005 to the present, complete with basic financial information. No



grantees, however, are listed. In 2010, Development and Peace obtained court permission protecting them from a Freedom of Information Act request that would have required them to disclose grantees.<sup>476</sup> According to Catholic media sources, the organization was suspected by Catholic news organizations<sup>477</sup> and some Canadian bishops of having funded groups with views on abortion not consistent with Church doctrine.<sup>478</sup>

 In 2012, CIDA significantly reduced funding for Development and Peace from \$44.6 million for the previous five years to \$14.5 million in the upcoming five years.<sup>479</sup> CIDA did not provide an explanation for the funding reduction.<sup>480</sup>

### Grantees

- In the face of the court ruling that exempted Development and Peace from the requirement to list its grantees, NGO Monitor extracted limited information from reporting of individual grantees and from Development and Peace's Annual Reports.
- Annual Reports from 2010-2011 and 2011-2012 show that \$180,000 in both years was allocated to programs and partners in the "Palestinian Territories."
- The Society of St. Yves<sup>481</sup> is a Development and Peace "partner,"<sup>482</sup> which in May 2012, "benefit[ed] from [the] gift" of an anonymous "major donor" to Development and Peace. The amount of the major donor's gift is not available on the Development and Peace website. <sup>483</sup>
- The Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Theology Center (Sabeel)<sup>484</sup> mentions Development and Peace (using the abbreviation CCODP) as a donor. In 2011,<sup>485</sup> Development and Peace granted Sabeel C\$36,608 (130,694 NIS),<sup>486</sup> and C\$41,647 (148,680 NIS)<sup>487</sup> in 2010.<sup>488</sup>

### Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict

- Development and Peace's two known grant recipients, Sabeel and the Society of St. Yves, hold highly biased positions that fuel the Arab-Israeli conflict:
- The **Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Theology Center**<sup>489</sup> is a prominent supporter of BDS. Sabeel's founder, Naim Ateek, is the originator of Palestinian Liberation Theology, which draws heavily from classical Christian replacement theology (also known as "supercessionism").<sup>490</sup>
  - Ateek regularly accuses<sup>491</sup> Israel of being an "apartheid state." In its publications, Sabeel supports<sup>492</sup> the Boycott, Divestment and Sanctions (BDS) movement.<sup>493</sup>



- Ateek frequently demonizes the Jewish religion by referring to Judaism as a "primitive" and "tribal" faith. In 2011, he said, "The establishment of Israel was a relapse to the most primitive concepts of an exclusive, tribal God..." <sup>494</sup>
- Ateek uses decide imagery: "In this season of Lent,<sup>495</sup> it seems to many of us that Jesus is on the cross again with thousands of crucified Palestinians around him... The Israeli government crucifixion system is operating daily. Palestine has become the place of the skull..."
- For further discussion of Sabeel, see NGO Monitor's report, "Sabeel's Theology of Contempt: Injecting Anti-Israel and Antisemitic Activism into Churches."<sup>496</sup>
- The Society of St. Yves is a "Catholic human rights organization working under the patronage of the Latin Patriarch in Jerusalem." Founded in 1991 by former Latin Patriarch of Jerusalem and the Holy Land Michel Sabbah, its activities, partnerships and leadership promote BDS and demonizing rhetoric to describe Israel.<sup>497</sup>
  - St. Yves partners with highly politicized NGOs<sup>498</sup> including: Addameer, Al-Haq,<sup>499</sup> Al Mezan,<sup>500</sup> Alternative Information Center,<sup>501</sup> Applied Research Institute of Jerusalem,<sup>502</sup> Badil,<sup>503</sup> Bimkom,<sup>504</sup> Defense for Children International-Palestine Section,<sup>505</sup> Diakonia,<sup>506</sup> EAPPI,<sup>507</sup> Ir Amim,<sup>508</sup> Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions,<sup>509</sup> Ma'an Development Center,<sup>510</sup> Oxfam (UK),<sup>511</sup> Palestinian Center for Human Rights,<sup>512</sup> Stop the Wall,<sup>513</sup> United Nations Development Programme,<sup>514</sup> World Vision,<sup>515</sup> Yesh Din<sup>516</sup> and others.
  - The Society of St. Yves signed a joint statement with Addameer, Badil,<sup>517</sup> Al Mezan,<sup>518</sup> Alternative Information Center,<sup>519</sup> Defense for Children International – Palestine Section,<sup>520</sup> and others claiming that the "Nakba" was still ongoing and describing Israeli policies in Jerusalem, the West Bank and Gaza as "Israeli colonization, occupation and apartheid." <sup>521</sup>
  - St. Yves is a member<sup>522</sup> of the Coalition for Jerusalem, which aims "to oppose Israeli Government arbitrary measures... and to reaffirm that East Jerusalem is the capital of the future Palestinian state." <sup>523</sup>
  - In March 2013, St. Yves Director Raffoul Rofa spoke at a Badilsponsored event,<sup>524</sup> "The International Fact-Finding Mission on Israeli Settlements in the Occupied Palestinian Territory."<sup>525</sup>



- Development and Peace is a member<sup>526</sup> of Kairos Canada,<sup>527</sup> which also partners with Sabeel.<sup>528</sup> While Kairos Canada does not explicitly advocate for BDS, it recommends "socially responsible investment screens" in its official literature.<sup>529</sup> It does, however, recommend as resources organizations that are strong BDS proponents,<sup>530</sup> including Sabeel, the World Council of Churches,<sup>531</sup> ICAHD,<sup>532</sup> and Jewish Voice for Peace (JVP).<sup>533</sup>
- In 2009, Kairos Canada lost Canadian government overseas project funding. Immigration Minister Jason Kenney reportedly said the "Churchbased group lost its federal funding because of its position on the Middle East, more particular because of its anti-Israel stand." <sup>534</sup>



# **SÉCOURS CATHOLIQUE (CARITAS - FRANCE)**

#### **Key Points**

- Sécours Catholique is a Catholic aid charity and is a member of Caritas Internationalis.<sup>535</sup>
- Sécours Catholique's activities, positions on core issues in the Arab-Israeli conflict, and responses to major events illustrate a strong bias against Israel.
- Examples of bias in the Arab-Israeli conflict include the use of demonizing terms such as "apartheid wall"<sup>536</sup> and a call on France and the EU to sanction Israel by reducing arms trade and delaying the Israel-EU Association agreement.<sup>537</sup>
- Sécours Catholique is a member of the French NGO Platform for Palestine.<sup>538</sup> The Platform includes the official French BDS campaign as one of its projects. <sup>539</sup> The Platform's radical anti-Israel members include the Palestinian NGO Network (PNGO)<sup>540</sup> and the Palestinian Environmental NGOs Network (PENGON),<sup>541</sup> as well as the French League of Human Rights (LDH)<sup>542</sup> and Amnesty International.<sup>543</sup> The Platform also maintains ties<sup>544</sup> with the BDS-supporting NGOs Israeli Committee Against Housing Demolitions (ICAHD)<sup>545</sup> and Ittijah.<sup>546</sup> (The latter appears to be defunct, as its founder is in prison for spying on behalf of Hezbollah.)

### Background

- Website: http://www.Sécours-catholique.org/
- Founded in 1946, Sécours Catholique (Caritas France) is an organization in service of the Catholic Church and a member of Caritas Internationalis.<sup>547</sup> Its mission is to "encourage worldwide solidarity through works of Christian charity." They "seek an active partnership with organisations that share its objectives in order to promote social justice in local, national and international policies."<sup>548</sup>
- Sécours Catholique has a close relationship with the Conference of French Bishops. The top tiers of Sécours Catholique leadership must be approved through a process that includes the Conference of Bishops. Furthermore, its membership in the Caritas network provides a platform for participation in events at the Vatican. <sup>549</sup>



### **Budget and Transparency**

- Total income in 2012, the latest available figure published by Sécours Catholique, was €338 million, with €9 million coming from "subsidies and other public support" and €1,167,591 from the French national government.<sup>550</sup> The largest source of income in 2012 was public donations, totaling €65 million.<sup>551</sup>
- The majority of funds €73 million were allocated towards projects within France, while €28 million was dedicated towards international projects.
- The French government granted €1,098,397 to Sécours Catholique in 2011. <sup>552</sup>

#### Grantees

 Sécours Catholique's financial reports do not include a comprehensive list of grantees. NGO Monitor has identified a number of grantees through Sécours Catholique's news reports and self-reporting by grantees.

#### Grantees include:

(For details on these grantees, see "Background on Sécours Catholique's Grantees" below.)

- Sadaka Reut<sup>553</sup> received<sup>554</sup> 146,212 NIS in 2013,<sup>555</sup> 148,087 NIS in 2012,<sup>556</sup> 172,864 NIS in 2011,<sup>557</sup> 188,092 NIS in 2010,<sup>558</sup> 130,667 NIS in 2009,<sup>559</sup> and 136,560 NIS in 2008.<sup>560</sup>
- Sécours Catholique is a "partner"<sup>561</sup> of Al-Maqdese for Society Development (MSD).<sup>562</sup> Neither organization specifies if their partnership is monetary.
- The Mahapach-Taghir Association<sup>563</sup> lists Sécours Catholique as a donor for 2010-2011, but does not list specific sums. <sup>564</sup> As part of its support, Sécours Catholique brought activists with Mahapach-Taghir to France to participate in the "Partners for Fairer Societies" Program. <sup>565</sup>
- Les Enfants, le Jeu et l'Éducation ("Children, Play and Education" EJE-Palestine)<sup>566</sup> received 146,100 NIS from Sécours Catholique in 2010<sup>567</sup> and 171,796.50 NIS in 2009.<sup>568</sup> While EJE-Palestine continues to list Sécours Catholique as a financial supporter on its website,<sup>569</sup> financial information for 2012 has not yet been published.



- Despite the lack of published donor data from either grantor or grantee, Sécours Catholique writes in a news update<sup>570</sup> that it supports the Tent of Nations.<sup>571</sup>
- Sécours Catholique supports Caritas Jerusalem through speaking invitations,<sup>572</sup> as well as a donation of €100,000<sup>573</sup> to the OCCC Project (Old City Counseling Center).<sup>574</sup>
- Hebron-France<sup>575</sup> and Sécours Catholique jointly sponsored a showing of the film "Un Mur à Jérusalem" (A Wall in Jerusalem) in France.<sup>576</sup>
- Women and Media in Palestine<sup>577</sup> (TAM) lists Sécours Catholique among "donors and partners" on its website. <sup>578</sup> Sécours Catholique sponsored TAM's director on a visit to France, yet none of TAM's annual reports list Sécours Catholique in its donor section.
- Interfaith Tour, a 10-month, 48-country interfaith trek for five young adults of different religions, was sponsored in part by Sécours Catholique along with Coexist.<sup>579</sup> The travelers recently spent four weeks in Israel and the Palestinian Authority.<sup>580</sup>

### **Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict**

Sécours Catholique's positions on core issues in the Arab-Israeli conflict and responses to major events illustrate a strong bias.

### Partnership with the French NGO Platform for Palestine

- Sécours Catholique is a member of the French NGO Platform for Palestine,<sup>581</sup> which claims to dedicate itself to "actively contributing to the establishment of a just peace between Palestinians and Israelis based on international law, by both mobilizing French society and developing Palestinian civil society." However, the Platform advertises BDS France<sup>582</sup> as one of its projects. The Platform also published a 2014<sup>583</sup> article in support of sanctions against Israel in order to "render colonization<sup>584</sup> more politically and economically costly."
- Created in 1994, the Platform has 40 member associations and claims<sup>585</sup> to work for the defense of human rights, as well as awareness and exchange between different French, Palestinian and Israeli actors. The Platform includes the official French BDS campaign<sup>586</sup> as one of its projects. The



Platform's radical anti-Israel members include the Palestinian NGO Network (PNGO)<sup>587</sup> and the Palestinian Environmental NGOs Network (PENGON),<sup>588</sup> as well as the French League of Human Rights<sup>589</sup> (LDH) and Amnesty International.<sup>590</sup> The Platform also maintains ties<sup>591</sup> with the BDS-supporting NGOs Israeli Committee Against Housing Demolitions<sup>592</sup> (ICAHD) and Ittijah.<sup>593</sup> (The latter appears to be defunct, as its founder is in prison for spying on behalf of Hezbollah.)

against the "Wall"<sup>594</sup> and the Platform campaigns The organizes • "Occupation,"<sup>595</sup> also publishing a variety of booklets on Palestinian refugees and a claimed "right of return". While condemning Israeli defensive actions, the Platform fails to call for an end to Palestinian violence or for the dismantling of terrorist organizations. The Platform also demands the end of agreements between the EU and Israel,<sup>596</sup> devoting an entire section of its website<sup>597</sup> to providing "evidence" supporting this campaign.<sup>598</sup> The Platform strongly supported the Palestinian attempt to be accepted as a member of the UN, and created a petition to that end.<sup>599</sup> Within this context, Sécours Catholique joined CCFD-Terre Solidaire, Justice et Paix, and Pax Christi in publishing the brochure "The Defeat of Peace" (described below). 600



### Publications, Statements and Positions

- Francois Soulage, President of Sécours Catholique, grossly falsifies the historical record in his description of the creation of the State of Israel: "In 1947, an international accord created two states, but this agreement was never brought into reality because the Jews began a war and created the state of Israel which didn't respect international law." In reality, in 1947 the UN General Assembly proposed a partition plan of the British mandate into an Arab and a Jewish state. The Jews accepted the plan while the Arab states did not. Instead, the armies of Egypt, TransJordan, Syria, Iraq, and Lebanon invaded Israel immediately following its announcement of independence on May 14, 1948.
- "The Challenge of Peace," (*Le Défi de la Paix*) published by Sécours Catholique jointly with three other French NGOs, declares, "France and Europe had, and continue to have, a responsibility for the future of both [Israeli and Palestinian] peoples..."<sup>602</sup> The brochure, however, calls on France and the EU to reduce military trade with Israel, and to condition the Israel-EU Association agreement. The brochure advocates only one perspective in this conflict and uses partisan phrasing and language in its descriptions.<sup>603</sup>
  - The brochure also uses confusing terminology on its maps, interchanging the terms Israel and Palestine between different years. Furthermore, it includes tendentious maps purporting to illustrate a process of "Palestine" becoming "Israel" – a blatant misrepresentation of the history of sovereignty in the region.<sup>604</sup>
  - The brochure also features the Kairos Palestine document, which calls for BDS against Israel, denies the Jewish historical connection to Israel in theological terms, and blames Israel solely for the continuation of the conflict. Its purpose is to rally churches globally to support BDS, delegitimization, and demonization directed at the State of Israel.
  - The Israeli perspectives included in the brochure are marginal and far outside the mainstream, including Combatants for Peace<sup>605</sup> and the anti-Zionist fringe group Zochrot.<sup>606</sup> The brochure also offensively claims that the trauma of the Holocaust caused Israeli, Americans, and Europeans to ignore "the price paid by the Palestinian population." In addition, the brochure opines that Israeli politicians exploit fear of terrorist attacks to stay in power.



- As part of their "reasons to hope," the brochure's authors list the groups Sadaka Reut,<sup>607</sup> Parents Circle,<sup>608</sup> and Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme in Palestine and Israel (EAPPI),<sup>609</sup> all of which present participants with biased and narrow perspectives, and in some cases, act as politicized participants in the conflict instead of peacemakers.
- In regular updates posted on its website, Sécours Catholique overwhelmingly relies on material<sup>610</sup> from the Russell Tribunal on Palestine. The Russell Tribunal, organized by leaders of the BDS movement, was a mock court which put Israel and its allies "on trial." <sup>611</sup>
- Sécours Catholique's published material on the Israeli-Palestinian conflict uses demonizing terms such as "apartheid wall."<sup>612</sup> In response to legitimate security measures taken by Israel, Sécours Catholique, along with Friends of Sabeel – France, signed a letter to the French Prime Minister urging for the "immediate suspension of the EU – Israel relationship."
- On the subject of Gaza, Sécours Catholique cites highly disputed casualty statistics in their articles,<sup>613</sup> stating that the majority of Gazan casualties in Operation Cast Lead were civilians.<sup>614</sup> Sécours Catholique fails to note that the Hamas Interior Minister admitted that the number of combatant casualties was more than double the figures cited in the Goldstone Report.<sup>615</sup>
- A January 2012 article on the Sécours Catholique website describes how the Gaza blockade "followed the democratic election that brought Hamas to power" while ignoring the totalitarian means by which Hamas continues to rule Gaza.<sup>616</sup>
- In response to the 2010 Mavi Marmara flotilla incident, Sécours Catholique published a statement claiming that the ships were "loaded with materials to reconstruct Gaza and passengers pleading for peace in Palestine."<sup>617</sup> The Mavi Marmara was operated by the Turkish group IHH (a member of the Union of Good, a US-banned terror organization), from which Israeli soldiers were brutally attacked. Furthermore, the convoy carried minimal humanitarian goods and construction materials and sailed with an explicit goal of provoking a violent confrontation with the IDF.<sup>618</sup>
- A Sécours Catholique article on UN recognition of a Palestinian state argued that the U.S. position against recognition was a result of President Obama's desire to avoid "alienating the Jewish electorate, three months from the American Presidential election."<sup>619</sup> Bernard Flichy<sup>620</sup>, a Sécours Catholique



volunteer, spoke at a September 2011 conference<sup>621</sup> where he explained that the U.S. opposed the Palestinian bid for statehood recognition at the UN because of "electoral motives,"<sup>622</sup> specifically the fact that "the American Jewish community<sup>623</sup> is expected to provide powerful support for Obama during the next election."

### **Background on Sécours Catholique's Grantees**

While the majority of Sécours Catholique's Israeli and Palestinian grantees engage in meaningful humanitarian aid, some also hold highly biased positions on the Arab-Israeli conflict.

- Sadaka Reut "educates and empowers Jewish and Palestinian Israeli youth and university students to pursue social and political change through binational partnership."<sup>624</sup> Its activities, however, promote the Palestinian victimization narrative, and involve cooperation with radical NGOs including Coalition of Women for Peace (CWP)<sup>625</sup> and Zochrot,<sup>626</sup> for a project aimed at "Introducing the Palestinian Nakba into the Israeli Public." Sadaka Reut produced the film "A Journey against Racism," demonizing the Israeli government and society with repeated and unsubstantiated accusations of systemic racism.<sup>627</sup>
- Al-Maqdese for Society Development (MSD) has a highly politicized mission to "disclose, document and publish Israeli violations," particularly as they pertain to alleged "routine violations of Palestinian's human, social, economic and political rights in Jerusalem."<sup>628</sup> According to an interview<sup>629</sup> with an Al-Maqdese member Inas Sawahreh, Sécours Catholique supports the organization's weekly and monthly documents alleging Israeli violations of human rights. Examples include accusing<sup>630</sup> Israel of "racist," "ruthless, unforgiving and above all illegal policies" in Jerusalem and "crimes so heinous they make a mockery of international law and Israeli legitimacy." Refers to an "apartheid wall" and claims Israel is running "a system of abuse and racism masquerading as security."
- Tent of Nations refers to a farm owned by the Palestinian Christian Nassar family, which is today both a working farm and the site for numerous camps and groups focused on addressing "cultural conflicts around the world, including the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, by facilitating positive encounters between young people from different cultures." <sup>631</sup> However, Tent of Nations also has used demonizing terms such as "Apartheid wall" in its newsletters.<sup>632</sup>



It also maintains a long-standing relationship with the Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Theology Center (Sabeel),<sup>633</sup> which promotes BDS campaigns and is a proponent of supersessionism and related antisemitic theologies.<sup>634</sup> Board members of Friends of Tent of Nations – North America and members of the Nassar family have spoken at Friends of Sabeel – North America (FOSNA) events.<sup>635</sup>

- Caritas Jerusalem<sup>636</sup> and the Old City Counseling Center (OCCC) regularly partner with Sécours Catholique. Caritas Jerusalem is a "humanitarian and development organization that represents the socio-pastoral services of the Catholic Church in the Holy Land." It operates a number of centers in the West Bank and Jerusalem, including health centers, an elderly day care center, and the OCCC, an anti-narcotic counseling center. The OCCC seems focused on its mission of "preparing psychologists, social workers and students to work in the field of prevention and intervention against drugs [sic] abuse" and providing "a safe place for local children and youth to meet...under the supervision of social workers and trained educators."637 Despite these humanitarian activities, Caritas Jerusalem also endorsed a World Council of Churches Global Advocacy week<sup>638</sup> that involved tours with BDS supporters such as EAPPI<sup>639</sup> and ICAHD,<sup>640</sup> and has used the term "apartheid wall" to describe the security barrier that significantly decreased suicide attacks against civilians.<sup>641</sup> Their choice of partners and demonizing rhetoric raises serious questions about Caritas Jerusalem's competence as a "humanitarian and development organization."
- The Hebron-France Association for Cultural Exchange (Hebron-France) is a signatory to the "Palestinian Civil Society Call for BDS." <sup>642</sup> This NGO established by francophone Palestinians aimed at "developing the francophone presence in Palestine, as well as organizing cultural events" and promoting "the historical heritage of the Hebron district."
- Women and Media in Palestine (TAM) or "Women, Media and Development" is a Palestinian NGO established in 2003 by a group of women media professionals who "felt that there was a severe shortage of programs and information materials of social and feministic [sic] issues in Palestine..."<sup>643</sup> The organization's goals include increasing awareness of gender-related issues in Palestinian society and "improving the image of Palestinian women in the media."<sup>644</sup> TAM organizes seminars and training sessions aiming to educate participants about challenges facing women in Palestinian society, including sexual harassment and honor killings. It also produces documentaries<sup>645</sup> and events<sup>646</sup> featuring women who have been



involved socially and politically in Palestinian life, including Israeli-Palestinian violence before and after 1948 and 1967. These documentaries often feature politicized terminology and descriptions such as the use of "occupation forces" to refer to the Israeli army and mention of "maps showing stages of occupation and displacement in 1948 and the rest of the Palestinian land after Israeli occupation control over the greater part of historic Palestine." Tam has also partnered with organizations that hold strong anti-Israel biases regarding the Israeli-Arab conflict,<sup>647</sup> including ASCUR<sup>648</sup> and Miftah.<sup>649</sup> TAM's use of demonizing rhetoric and biased partnerships undermine its credibility as a humanitarian organization working on behalf of women.

#### Non-politicized NGOs

- Les Enfants, le Jeu et l'Education (EJE) was founded during the violent terror attacks of the early 2000s and consists of ten community centers based in refugee camps throughout the West Bank and Gaza geared toward supporting the "physical, psychological and social well-being" of Palestinian children growing up in conflict. <sup>650</sup>
- The Interfaith Tour is a 10-month, 48-country interfaith tour for five French young adults of five different faith backgrounds Judaism, Islam, atheist, Christian, and agnostic. <sup>651</sup> In addition to regular tourist sites, the group met with representatives from the Jenin Freedom Theatre, Neve Shalom Wahat al Salam Peace Village, and Hadassah Hospital. The trip included heritage sites from all the major religions in the region and used apolitical language to describe some aspects of the conflict. However, a video accompanying the trip mistakenly locates Masada in "Palestine."<sup>652</sup>
- Mahapach-Taghir<sup>653</sup> defines itself as a "grassroots, feminist, Jewish-Arab organization for social change through education and community empowerment, working towards equal socio-economic and educational opportunities for all." It operates via community centers in Jewish and Arab socio-economically disadvantaged communities in Israel. Mahapach-Taghir is both transparent regarding the sources of its funding<sup>654</sup> and apolitical regarding its mission and activities.



## **TRÓCAIRE (CARITAS - IRELAND)**

#### **Key Points**

- Trócaire, the official overseas development agency of the Catholic Church in Ireland, is a member of CIDSE<sup>655</sup> and represents Caritas in Ireland.<sup>656</sup> Caritas describes itself as "part of the Catholic church,"<sup>657</sup> and is headquartered in Vatican City, with offices in New York City and Geneva. Trócaire is also one of four agencies associated with the "Commission for Social Issues and International Affairs" under the auspices of the Irish Catholic Bishops' Council.<sup>658</sup>
- In 2013, Trócaire received €18.5 million from Irish Aid, the Irish government's assistance program for developing countries; the Irish government continues to be Trócaire's single largest donor. The UK government was Trócaire's second largest donor in 2013, having contributed a grant of €5.2 million. Trócaire also received €3.6 million from the EU/ECHO in 2013.<sup>659</sup>
- Trócaire's grantees include non-governmental organizations (NGOs) that support boycotts, divestments and sanctions (BDS) including Badil,<sup>660</sup> Coalition of Women for Peace<sup>661</sup> and ICAHD.<sup>662</sup>
- In September 2013, Trócaire co-sponsored the International Right of Return Conference<sup>663</sup> that featured speakers from Zochrot<sup>664</sup>, ICAHD<sup>665</sup>, Badil<sup>666</sup>, and advocates for a "one-state solution" to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, meaning the dismantling of Israel and of the right of the Jewish people to sovereign equality.
- Trócaire published the report "Sustaining Injustice: EU trade with Israeli settlements in the occupied Palestinian territories,"<sup>667</sup> and co-published "Trading Away Peace: How Europe helps sustain illegal Israeli settlements."<sup>668</sup> The reports are part of an intensive lobbying effort on the EU to enact BDS policies against Israel.
- Two leading former Trócaire officials who deal or have dealt directly with Palestinian issues were hired after working for the Ireland Palestine Solidarity Campaign (IPSC)<sup>669</sup>, a radical group that advocates for BDS,<sup>670</sup> including a cultural boycott of Israeli academics and artists.<sup>671</sup>
- Acting against Irish government policy<sup>672</sup>, Trócaire conducts a campaign to sanction Israel (and Europe) by suspending mutually beneficial trade agreements, and attempting to block Israel's inclusion in the OECD.<sup>673</sup>



### Background

- Website: <u>www.Trócaire.org</u>
- Founded in 1973 as the official overseas development agency of the Catholic Church of Ireland, Trócaire was established "by the Bishops of Ireland to express the concern of the Catholic Church for the suffering of the world's poorest people." Trócaire's establishment was the fruition of the inspiration of group of Irish bishops who were galvanized by the Pope's directives in Vatican II. <sup>674</sup>
- Trócaire's mandate is "Trócaire can reach remote communities all over the developing world, creating long-term projects aimed at delivering long-term results" and "In Ireland, we raise awareness about the causes of poverty through our outreach programmes in the education sector, through parish networks, and through our public campaigns and advocacy work."<sup>675</sup>
- In 2012, Trócaire reorganized its leadership structure, forming an Executive Leadership Team comprised of senior staff members, who report to Trócaire's Board, which in turn reports to Trócaire's Trustees.<sup>676</sup> Trócaire also concentrated its international activities in 17 countries, down from 27, in order to enhance its ability to be effective as well as due to funding concerns.

### Trócaire within the Catholic Church Structure

- Trócaire is a member of CIDSE<sup>677</sup> and represents Caritas in Ireland ("although many of our members operate under the Caritas brand, some are known by other names, such as...Trócaire in Ireland."<sup>678</sup>) Caritas describes itself as "part of the Catholic church,"<sup>679</sup> and is headquartered in Vatican City, with offices in New York City and Geneva. Pope John Paul II granted Caritas with "Canonical Legal Status."<sup>680</sup> Caritas' Executive Board has three members appointed by the Holy See.<sup>681</sup>
- Trócaire is one of four agencies associated with the "Commission for Social Issues and International Affairs" under the auspices of the Irish Catholic Bishops' Council.<sup>682</sup> The Commission meets several times a year as part of the Irish Catholic Bishops Council.
- The Chair of Trócaire is Bishop William Crean, an ordained bishop of the Kerry diocese.



### **Budget and Transparency**

- As of February 2013, Trócaire's income reached €60 million, a €7 million decrease from February 2012, when Trócaire's income was €67 million. Irish Aid contributed €18.5 million during 2013; the Irish government continues to be Trócaire's single largest donor. The UK government was Trócaire's second largest donor in 2013, having contributed a DFID grant of €5.2 million. Trócaire also received €3.6 million from the EU/ECHO in 2013.<sup>683</sup>
- In 2012, Trócaire received €23 million in governmental funding: €18.5 million from Ireland, €2.8 million from the EU, and €1.6 million from the UK. UNICEF also provided €280,000 to Trócaire in 2012.<sup>684</sup>
- According to Trócaire's web site: "In 2012, Trócaire and Irish Aid entered into a new four-year strategic funding relationship.<sup>685</sup> The overall aim of which is to ensure that poor and marginalized women and men experience less poverty, violence and exclusion by holding governments to account for their use of resources and power. Trócaire received a funding grant of €15.7m that covers the following programmes: Governance and human rights, HIV, Gender equality, Sustainable livelihoods, and Disaster risk reduction. The programmes are being rolled out in 16 countries: Myanmar, India, Pakistan, Israel / Occupied Palestinian Territory, Democratic Republic of Congo, Liberia, Rwanda, Sierra Leone, Ethiopia, Kenya, Uganda, Guatemala, Honduras, Nicaragua, Malawi, and Zimbabwe."
- In 2012, Trócaire's Irish Aid expenditure for Palestine was €396,036.686
- Trócaire's 2012 and 2013 annual reports list funding from "Contributions and Agencies" as totaling €34,031,000 in 2013,<sup>687</sup> €30,943,000 in 2012 and €25,222,000 in 2011.<sup>688</sup>

### Grantees

- Trócaire funds highly politicized NGOs involved in the Arab-Israeli conflict that support, guide and/or contribute to demonization and delegitimization campaigns against Israel.
- Trócaire's 2013 Irish Aid expenditures are not yet available. Also with the exception of their Irish Aid expenditures on Palestine, there is no other updated information on total Trócaire expenditures in Palestine from 2011-2013.<sup>689</sup> Trócaire spent €151,187 in "Palestine" in 2009-10, compared with



€952,441 in 2008-09.690

Trócaire's financial reports do not include a comprehensive list of grantees.
 NGO Monitor has identified a number of grantees through self-reporting by grantees.

#### Grantees include:

- Al Mezan Center for Human Rights states that it received funding in 2010 for "Supporting Documentation of Human Rights Violations in Gaza" from Trócaire. The amount is not specified.<sup>691</sup>
- Breaking the Silence received 72,377 NIS in 2014,<sup>692</sup> for "general support" from Trócaire 76,022 NIS in 2012,<sup>693</sup> 74,683 NIS in 2011,<sup>694</sup> and 114,225 NIS in 2010.<sup>695</sup>
- B'Tselem received 143,568 NIS in 2013, 224,938 NIS in 2012,<sup>696</sup> 248,380 NIS in 2011,<sup>697</sup> 249,795 NIS in 2010,<sup>698</sup> 275,500 in 2009,<sup>699</sup> and 255,000 NIS in 2008 from Trócaire.<sup>700</sup>
- **Badil** received €35,000 in 2011, €50,000 in 2010, <sup>701</sup> and €50,000 in 2009<sup>702</sup> from Trócaire.
- Gisha received 192,518 NIS in 2014, 50,019 NIS in 2012<sup>703</sup> to "promote the honoring of international law within the Israeli authorities" from Trócaire, 49,834 NIS in 2011 and 48,427 NIS in 2010<sup>704</sup>
- Hamoked received a two year grant for €40,000 from 2014-2016, 7,084 NIS in 2013,<sup>705</sup> 98,892 NIS in 2012,<sup>706</sup> €19,938 in 2011,<sup>707</sup> 19,983 NIS and £17,566 and €25,000 in 2010 and €20,000 in 2009 from Trócaire.<sup>708</sup>
- Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICAHD) lists Trócaire on its website but does not provide a monetary amount.<sup>709</sup>
- **Public Committee Against Torture in Israel (PCATI)** lists Trócaire on its website but does not provide a monetary amount.<sup>710</sup>
- Rabbis for Human Rights received 213,818 in 2013,<sup>711</sup> 233,333 NIS in 2012,<sup>712</sup> 257,990 NIS in 2011, 243,745 NIS in 2010<sup>713</sup> and 66,000 NIS in 2008 from Trócaire.<sup>714</sup>
- Who Profits received 94,496 NIS in 2014 for "research"<sup>715</sup> and Coalition of Women for Peace 24,179 NIS in 2013.<sup>716</sup>
- **Zochrot** received 47960 NIS in 2013,<sup>717</sup> 99,380NIS in 2012,<sup>718</sup> 100,972 NIS in



2011, 150,092 NIS in 2010,  $^{719}$  54,798 NIS in 2009  $^{720}$  and 54,104 NIS in 2008 from Trócaire.  $^{721}$ 

### **Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict**

- All but one of Trócaire's grantees exhibit biased and heavily politicized positions regarding the Israeli-Palestinian conflict.
  - In September 2013, Trócaire co-sponsored the International Right of Return Conference<sup>722</sup> which featured speakers from Zochrot,<sup>723</sup> ICAHD,<sup>724</sup> Badil,<sup>725</sup> and advocates for a "one-state" formula. Topics included a discussion on the specifics and logistics of refugee "return" and a talk on how "to end the colonial nature of Israel."<sup>726</sup>
    - Zochrot<sup>727</sup> was established with the aim of "rais[ing] public awareness of the Palestinian Nakba" and "recognizing and materializing the right of return." However, promoting the right of return is understood as a euphemism for the elimination of Israel as the nation-state of the Jewish people. Zochrot also promotes the Durban demonization rhetoric, accusing Israel of "ethnic cleansing," "ongoing destruction of Palestinian localities," "expulsion," "massacres," and "disregard for the rights of refugees and displaced people." As explained by director Eitan Bronstein, "When the refugees return, Jews will become a minority in the country. Israel as a Jewish state will change radically, and it will no longer be defined as such."
  - ICAHD<sup>728</sup> is active in promoting BDS against Israel and explicitly advocates for the elimination of Israel as the nation state of the Jewish people, stating that "the only option for resolving the conflict [is] a one-state solution."<sup>729</sup> ICAHD Director Jeff Halper has participated in many activities under the framework of "Israel Apartheid Week" around the world; in Glasgow (2010), his theme was "Israeli Apartheid: The Case for BDS."<sup>730</sup>
  - Badil's<sup>731</sup> stated mission is to "defend and promote the rights of Palestinian refugees and IDPs."<sup>732</sup> In practice, however, Badil promotes a so-called "right of return," the aim of which is to eliminate Israel as the nation-state of the Jewish people. BADIL also promotes "resistance" and "martyr" rhetoric,<sup>733</sup> anti-peace initiatives<sup>734</sup>, and a "one-state" framework as well as BDS campaigns<sup>735</sup> and has engaged in blatantly antisemitic activities. Badil's 2013 publication on BDS implied that Palestinians shouldn't abandon violence, noting, "it is hypocritical for Westerners to dismiss violent means altogether in the Palestinian case."<sup>736</sup> Furthermore, an antisemitic cartoon<sup>737</sup> won a



monetary award in BADIL's 2010 Al-Awda Nakba caricature competition.<sup>738</sup> The antisemitic caricature was removed from BADIL's website after NGO Monitor approached BADIL partner DanChurchAid on the issue and funding to BADIL was frozen.

- Coalition of Women for Peace: is a leader of the BDS campaign.<sup>739</sup> It initiated the "Who Profits" project, an activist tool and database,<sup>740</sup> in "response to the Palestinian Call" for BDS against Israel.<sup>741</sup> CWP organized a divestment letter to the Norwegian Government Pension Fund targeting investments in Israeli companies.<sup>742</sup> CWP's officials participated in events in which they carried flags of the PFLP terrorist organization.<sup>743</sup>
- Breaking the Silence is a political organization that uses "testimonies" in order to "make heard the voices of these soldiers, pushing Israeli society to face the reality whose creation it has enabled." In reality, however, the NGO's lobbying and media advocacy focus on international audiences, including translations of its materials into English and other languages and extensive presentations throughout Europe and the United States.
- Sadaka Reut claims to "educate[] and empower[] Jewish and Palestinian Israeli youth and university students to pursue social and political change through bi-national partnership."<sup>744</sup> Its activities promote the Palestinian victimization narrative, and involved in cooperation with radical NGOs including Coalition of Women for Peace and Zochrot, for a project aimed at "Introducing the Palestinian Nakba into the Israeli Public."<sup>745</sup>
- HaMoked Center for the Defense of the Individual's:<sup>746</sup> main objective is "to assist Palestinians of the Occupied Territories whose rights are violated due to Israel's policies,"<sup>747</sup> and also accuses Israel of enforcing "apartheid"<sup>748</sup> with the West Bank security barrier.<sup>749</sup> Hamoked has described Israel's policies as "ethnic cleansing" and "racist." For example, in an interview in the *National*, Director of Hamoked Dalia Kerstein said, "There is clearly a policy to push Palestinians out of Jerusalem and Israel to reduce what is called here the Palestinian demographic threat. It's really a case of ethnic cleansing."<sup>750</sup>
- Public Committee against Torture in Israel (PCATI):<sup>751</sup> PCATI has repeatedly claimed that Israeli security officers and Israeli doctors are complicit in the torture of Palestinian prisoners. However, these accusations are made without any verifiable evidence, and, as shown by NGO Monitor, the evidence that does exist contradicts PCATI's allegations. In December 2013, PCATI falsely reported<sup>752</sup> that Israeli authorities place Palestinian "prisoners"



in iron cages (including children)," $^{753}$  but was forced to retract this claim one week later.  $^{754}$ 

- Gisha<sup>755</sup> uses the rhetoric of "apartheid"<sup>756</sup> as part of its politicized agenda. Ignoring security concerns as a factor in Israel's policy towards Gaza, Gisha asserts that the current blockade, which was found legal by the UN<sup>757</sup>, exists solely for purposes of "collective punishment."<sup>758</sup>
- Al-Mezan consistently refers to the Israeli army as the Israel Occupation Forces (IOF), erasing the context of Palestinian terror and delegitimizing Israeli self-defense. During the Gaza conflict, Al Mezan publicized allegations of "Israeli massacres," "slaughtering civilians," "scandalous war crimes," and "despicable disregard to civilian life."<sup>759</sup> Hamas' use of human shields and illegal rocket attacks against Israeli civilians were not condemned. The NGO's highly unreliable statistics on civilian casualties and building demolitions were cited in the Goldstone report. Al Mezan's director has also "testified" before UN committees, "especially [about] the willful killing of civilians committed by the IOF [sic]."<sup>760</sup>
- Trócaire began "a new phase of our organizational advocacy campaign on Palestine"<sup>761</sup> in September 2012 with their report "Sustaining Injustice: EU trade with Israeli settlements in the occupied Palestinian territories,"<sup>762</sup> and a second report "Trading Away Peace: How Europe helps sustain illegal Israeli settlements."<sup>763</sup> The reports are part of a concerted lobbying effort on the EU to enact BDS policies targeting Israel.
- Two leading former Trócaire officials who deal or have dealt directly with Palestinian issues were hired after working for the Ireland Palestine Solidarity Campaign (IPSC).<sup>764</sup> The IPSC is a radical group that advocates for BDS,<sup>765</sup> including a cultural boycott of Israeli academics and artists.<sup>766</sup>
  - Trócaire's "OPT/Israel Program Officer" Garry Walsh, is former National Coordinator of the IPSC<sup>767</sup>;
  - Eoin Murray, who was Trócaire's Campaigns Coordinator, was also the National Coordinator for the IPSC and Head of the International Department at the Palestine Centre for Human Rights in Gaza City.<sup>768</sup>
- Acting against Irish government policy,<sup>769</sup> Trócaire conducts a campaign to sanction Israel (and Europe) by suspending mutually beneficial trade agreements<sup>770</sup>, and attempting to block Israel's inclusion in the OECD.<sup>771</sup> These actions are consistent with Trócaire's history of political activity against Israel,



including a campaign against the security barrier and sponsorship of events commemorating the "nakba."

- Trócaire's educational material reflects a one-sided approach to the Arab-Israeli conflict and contains false information such as inflated casualty statistics.<sup>772</sup> Joint reports with other political NGOs advance highly disputed legal claims; for instance, the blockade on Gaza is labeled "collective punishment," and Israel is referred to as the "occupying power" in Gaza.<sup>773</sup>
- Updates during the 2008-09 Gaza war regularly condemned Israel's actions as "a clear violation of international law" and "massively disproportionate," but made only a few passing mentions of Hamas' rockets targeting Israeli civilians.<sup>774</sup>
- Partner organizations<sup>775</sup> include the Palestinian Centre for Human Rights (PCHR)<sup>776</sup>, Rabbis for Human Rights<sup>777</sup>, Badil<sup>778</sup>, and B'Tselem<sup>779</sup>.
- In 2007, Trócaire joined Badil in a "Call to Action,"<sup>780</sup> which advocated anti-Israel boycotts and sanctions, and enlisted "journalists to organize a targeted campaign to expose the lies of AIPAC and the Anti-Defamation League and to expose the Jewish and Zionist community's double standards regarding Nakba & Occupation."<sup>781</sup>



## **BROEDERLIJK DELEN (BELGIUM)**

#### **Key Points**

- Brussels-based Broederlijk Delen (BD), a Catholic development and peace organization, is a major funder of numerous highly politicized non-governmental organizations (NGOs) active in the Arab-Israeli conflict. Some of this funding originates with the Belgian government, which in 2012 provided €172,000 in partial funding to four of Broederlijk Delen's ten projects in Israel and the Palestinian Authority.<sup>782</sup> This Belgian government funding represented 80% of the €215,000 granted to these four projects by Broederlijk Delen.
- Most of the NGOs receiving Broederlijk Delen funds participate in global political warfare campaigns against Israel. These NGOs support boycott, divestment and sanctions (BDS) efforts, and many oppose a two-state framework for resolving the conflict.
- One particularly radical organization receiving funds from Broederlijk Delen is Zochrot, a politicized NGO<sup>783</sup> which argues that "peace will come only after the country has been decolonized."<sup>784</sup> Zochrot supports a "one-state" framework<sup>785</sup> and implementation of the Palestinian demand for a "right of return" of the millions of descendants of the Palestinian refugees of 1948, which would effectively end Israel's existence as a Jewish and democratic state. In September 2013, Zochrot organized the International Right of Return Conference, discussed in detail below.<sup>786</sup>
- Two Broederlijk Delen staff members concurrently work for "Israel/Palestine" departments of two other NGOs. Both of those NGOs maintain politicized, biased perspectives on the Arab-Israeli conflict, and both publish tendentious articles by these staff members.
- Broederlijk Delen partners with similarly biased NGOs such as the Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme in Palestine and Israel (EAPPI)<sup>787</sup>, Sabeel<sup>788</sup>, and Zochrot<sup>789</sup>

### Background

- Website: <u>www.broederlijkdelen.be</u>
- Broederlijk Delen (BD) is a Catholic "nongovernmental organization that specializes in development cooperation. We work in the Christian spirit and take autonomous initiatives to fight worldwide poverty, injustice and discrimination, and achieve just political, social and economic structures. In Flanders, we present ourselves as an open volunteer movement which



sensitizes the public on north-south themes and calls for concrete solidarity with the people in the South by means of fundraising activities."<sup>790</sup>

### **Finances**

• Budget<sup>791</sup>:

Year	Total Expenditures
2012	€14,928,213
2011	€16,123,830
2010	€17,468,280

- In 2012, the Belgian Development Cooperation (DGD) contributed €3,642,674 to 81 Broederlijk Delen co-sponsored projects worldwide. Four of those projects, with a total government contribution of €172,000, were implemented in Israel and the Palestinian Authority.<sup>792</sup>
- While the DGD contributed approximately €7 million<sup>793</sup> to co-sponsored projects in both 2010<sup>794</sup> and in 2011,<sup>795</sup> Broederlijk Delen began a "restructuring process" in 2011 due to a significant decrease in private donations following the 2008 financial crisis.
- Broederlijk Delen's 2012 Annual Report contains a comprehensive and detailed list of grants.<sup>796</sup>
  - The 2011 Annual Report lists amounts from fundraising but does not include an exhaustive list of sources. BD reported €4,509,169 in "personal donations, gifts and legacies."<sup>797</sup>
  - The 2010 Annual Report included a comprehensive overview of BD's finances except for a list of specific grantees.<sup>798</sup>

### **Broederlijk Delen's Grantees**

(Sources: Guidestar Israel, Registrar of Non-profits (Israel), Grantee Annual Reports)

BD's 2014<sup>799</sup> and 2012<sup>800</sup> Annual Reports list detailed funding information for all organizations worldwide, including all those funded within "Asia." The only "country," however, listed in the Asia category is "Israel/Palestine." Organizations funded in this category include:

• **Badil**<sup>801</sup>: €20,000 in 2012 to Badil for a "human rights campaign for Palestinian refugees."



- HaMoked<sup>802</sup>: €30,000 in 2010 to HaMoked's Court Watch for "critical analysis of rulings of the Israeli supreme court (in regards to international law and the occupation of Palestinian territories)."
- Breaking the Silence<sup>803</sup>: €30,000 towards "decreasing violations of human rights in Hebron through informing Israeli society of the stories of former soldiers."
- Defense for Children International-Palestine Section (DCI-PS)<sup>804</sup>: €40,000 in 2014 and €20,000 in 2012 to DCI-PS for "defending the rights of children in occupied Palestinian territories."
- Women's Center for Legal Aid and Counseling (WCLAC)<sup>805</sup>: €40,000 in 2014 and €30,000 in 2012 for "defending the rights and needs of women in the occupied Palestinian territories."
- **Parents Circle Family Forum**<sup>806</sup>: €20,000 in 2014 for "female group: dialogue, meetings and work for reconciliation."
- €20,000 towards "circus art for the Palestinian population; through circus training, children and young adults are being taught basic skills such as teamwork, equality and the importance of trust."

## **Belgian Government Funding**

The following Broederlijk Delen grantees also received funding<sup>807</sup> from the Belgian Development Cooperation (DGD)<sup>808</sup> as part of their Broederlijk Delen grant.

- Adalah<sup>809</sup>: €50,000 (DGD contribution €40,000) in 2014-2016 for "land in project planning" and €45,000 (DGD contribution €36,000) in 2012 for "the legal defense and protection of the rights of Arab citizens in Israel with regards to land planning."
- Breaking the Silence: €40,000 (DGD contribution €32,000) in 2014<sup>810</sup> for "Israeli soldiers testify about their experiences in the Palestinian Occupied Territories."
- Gisha<sup>811</sup>: €60,000 (DGD contribution €48,000) in 2014 and €60,000 (DGD contribution €48,000) in 2012 for "legal assistance and public advocacy for the Palestinian right to freedom of movement."



- Zochrot<sup>812</sup>: €40,000 (DGD contribution €32,000) in 2014<sup>813</sup>, €50,000 (DGD contribution €40,000) in 2012 for institutional support for Zochrot, "which works to inform, in a creative way, Israeli society on the establishment of Israel, and the ill-fated consequences this had on Palestine, in order to work towards a climate of conciliation."
- Theatre Day Productions (TDP)<sup>814</sup>: €60,000 (DGD contribution €48,000) in 2014 for "Empowerment for women and children through theater and drama" and €60,000 in 2012 (DGD contribution €48,000) for "a youth theater in the occupied Palestinian territory, to give children the opportunity to develop and not fall into the hands of radicalization."

Between 2008 and 2014, the following Israeli organizations received funding from Broederlijk Delen:

- Adalah: 214,017 NIS in 2013;<sup>815</sup> 220,729 NIS in 2012;<sup>816</sup> 199,510 NIS in 2011;<sup>817</sup> 357,107 NIS in 2010.<sup>818</sup>
- Breaking the Silence: 262,102 NIS in 2013<sup>819</sup>; 258,605 NIS in 2011;<sup>820</sup> and 35,268 NIS in 2010.<sup>821</sup>
- Coalition of Women for Peace<sup>822</sup>: 5,752 NIS in 2009.<sup>823</sup>
- Gisha: 279,681 NIS in 2014; 284,143 NIS in 2013;<sup>824</sup> 172,973 NIS in 2012; 296,597 NIS in 2011; 237,160 NIS in 2010; 165,729 NIS in 2009; and 104,011 NIS in 2008.<sup>825</sup>
- HaMoked: 143,171 NIS in 2013,<sup>826</sup> 293,994 NIS in 2012;<sup>827</sup> €29,939 in 2010 for a project on the Israeli Supreme Court;<sup>828</sup> and €21,000 in 2009<sup>829</sup> for a similar project. HaMoked also received temporarily restricted funding in the amounts of 116,334 NIS in 2009<sup>830</sup> and 145,414 NIS in 2010.<sup>831</sup>
- Zochrot: 186,362 NIS in 2014<sup>832</sup>; 239,915 NIS in 2013<sup>833</sup>; 244,559 NIS in 2012<sup>834</sup>; 212,815 NIS in 2011<sup>835</sup>; 189,199 NIS from "Broederlijk Delen & Belgian Government" in 2010;<sup>836</sup> 206,003 NIS in 2009;<sup>837</sup> and 183,477 NIS in 2008.<sup>838</sup>

## Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict

• All but one of Broederlijk Delen's grantees exhibit biased and heavily politicized positions regarding the Israeli-Palestinian conflict.



- Adalah<sup>839</sup> participated in<sup>840</sup> an April 2013 "lawfare"<sup>841</sup> strategy conference organized by the Palestinian Center for Human Rights (PCHR)<sup>842</sup>. According to PCHR, the express purpose of the conference, "pursuing justice and redress for Palestinian victims: developing strategies for advocacy and litigation,"<sup>843</sup> was to drive attacks against Israel in international legal forums: "If it is concluded that the domestic legal system is blocked, this means international legal mechanisms for justice are the only available alternatives available to victims, such as the International Criminal Court." Adalah has been criticized by the Israeli High Court of Justice for "de-legitimizing the state of Israel while threatening...to employ 'universal jurisdiction.""
- Badil<sup>844</sup> advocates for BDS<sup>845</sup>, has published antisemitic material on its website,<sup>846</sup> and actively supports "lawfare" efforts in its 2009 report, "Litigating Palestine," which alerted activists to various venues where claims against Israel can be filed. <sup>847</sup> Badil engages in delegitimizing rhetoric against Israel, including use of the terms "colonial apartheid regime"<sup>848</sup> and "systematic ethnic cleansing."<sup>849</sup> In 2010 Badil awarded its Al-Awda Nakba prize to an antisemitic cartoon,<sup>850</sup> which was removed from their website<sup>851</sup> after NGO Monitor approached Badil partner DanChurchAid on the issue. <sup>852</sup> The cartoon utilized classic antisemitic tropes, including a Jewish man wearing traditional Hasidic clothing with a hooked nose, standing over a dead child and holding a pitchfork dripping with blood. Badil's joint funding from the NGO Development Center (a joint fund of Switzerland, Sweden, Denmark and the Netherlands)<sup>853</sup> froze funding to Badil after its publication of the cartoon.
- Breaking the Silence mostly addresses international audiences instead of Israeli society, which they claim is their target in their mission statement.<sup>855</sup> Amos Harel, columnist for Haaretz, wrote, "Breaking the Silence...has a clear political agenda, and can no longer be classed as a 'human rights organization...' The organization has a clear agenda: to expose the consequences of IDF troops serving in the West Bank and Gaza. This seems more of interest to its members than seeking justice for specific injustices."<sup>856</sup> The *Telegraph* also published an article noting that "Breaking the Silence appears to be sexing up the harshness of the Israeli presence on the West Bank by focusing [sic] only on its very worst manifestation....And it is largely funded by Europe."<sup>857</sup>
- Coalition of Women for Peace<sup>858</sup> (CWP) is a leader in the global BDS campaign. It initiated the "Who Profits" project,<sup>859</sup> an activist tool and database, in "response to the Palestinian call" for BDS against Israel.<sup>860</sup> In addition, CWP organized a divestment letter<sup>861</sup> to the Norwegian



Government Pension Fund targeting investments in Israeli companies. One of CWP's founding members, Dalit Baum,<sup>862</sup> spoke at Harvard University's One-State Conference<sup>863</sup> in March 2012. In 2011, CWP participated in Israel Apartheid Week and organized an event in Jaffa called "Life and Struggle in Apartheid."<sup>864</sup> CWP's officials have also participated in a project in which they carried flags of the PFLP terrorist organization.<sup>865</sup>

- Defense for Children International-Palestine Section<sup>866</sup> (DCI-PS) supports 0 BDS<sup>867</sup> campaigns, including within UN frameworks,<sup>868</sup> and lobbies for "lawfare" efforts.<sup>869</sup> Furthermore, DCI-PS published a letter in the wake of the 2010 Gaza flotilla incident urging the international community to enact sanctions against Israel and, in particular, calling for the cancellation of the EU-Israel Association agreement. 870 DCI-Palestine Director Rifat Kassis is also the coordinator and spokesperson for the Kairos Palestine document that advocates BDS targeting Israel.<sup>871</sup> He notes, "These advocacy campaigns must be carried out with courage, openly sincerely proclaiming that their object is not revenge but rather to put an end to the existing evil." In addition to supporting BDS, the Kairos Palestine document reflects supersessionist theology, exploits related themes to demonize Israel, denies the Jewish historical and religious connection to Israel, and ignores the extreme harassment and violence committed by Palestinians against Christians.<sup>872</sup>
- Gisha<sup>873</sup> uses the rhetoric of "apartheid"<sup>874</sup> as part of its politicized agenda. Ignoring security concerns as a factor in Israel's policy towards Gaza, Gisha asserts that the current blockade, which was found legal by the UN<sup>875</sup>, exists solely for purposes of "collective punishment."<sup>876</sup>
- HaMoked Center for the Defense of the Individual's<sup>877</sup> main objective is "to assist Palestinians of the Occupied Territories whose rights are violated due to Israel's policies,"<sup>878</sup> and also accuses Israel of enforcing "apartheid"<sup>879</sup> with the West Bank security barrier.<sup>880</sup> Hamoked has described Israel's policies as "ethnic cleansing" and "racist." For example, in an interview in the *National*, Director of Hamoked Dalia Kerstein said, "There is clearly a policy to push Palestinians out of Jerusalem and Israel to reduce what is called here the Palestinian demographic threat. It's really a case of ethnic cleansing."<sup>881</sup>
- Parents Circle Family Forum<sup>882</sup> activities<sup>883</sup> promote a highly biased view of the conflict based on the Palestinian narrative and draw an immoral equivalence between terror victims and terrorists. While PCFF advocates for "reconciliation," "dialogue," and "knowledge of the other," it exploits the grief of families and the language of peace to



promote a highly divisive, contentious, and narrow personal agenda.<sup>884</sup> PCFF events have become vehicles for the personal agendas of its officials. For instance, spokesperson Robi Damelin regularly travels to the United States on behalf of the organization, promoting views that place sole blame for the continuation of the conflict on Israel.<sup>885</sup>

- Women's Center for Legal Aid and Counseling (WCLAC)<sup>886</sup> signed the "call" for BDS<sup>887</sup> and joined an April 2012 campaign against companies doing business in Israel.<sup>888</sup> In its submission to the UN Commission on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, the WCLAC neglected to discuss women's rights issues inside Israel, as well as incidents of violence against women in Palestinian society such as honor killings. Instead WCLAC focused primarily on blaming Israel for women's rights issues in the Palestinian Authority.<sup>889</sup>
- Zochrot<sup>890</sup> supports a "one-state" framework<sup>891</sup> and implementation of the Palestinian demand for a "right of return" of the millions of descendants of the Palestinian refugees of 1948, which would effectively end Israel's existence as a Jewish and democratic state. In September 2013, Zochrot organized the International Right of Return Conference<sup>892</sup> (discussed in detail below). It also submitted testimony to the UN Human Rights Council accusing Israel of "ethnic cleansing."<sup>893</sup>
- Broederlijk Delen's sole apolitical grantee, Theatre Day Productions, submits regular reports on its activities and focuses on its youth theater productions, while avoiding political commentary or politicized activities.<sup>894</sup>
- In September 2013, Broederlijk Delen grantee Zochrot hosted the International Right of Return Conference<sup>895</sup>, which featured speakers from Zochrot<sup>896</sup>, the Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICAHD)<sup>897</sup>, and Badil<sup>898</sup>, and advocated for a "one-state solution" to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. Lecture topics included a discussion on the specifics and logistics of refugee "return" and a talk on how "to end the colonial nature of Israel." The logistical and demographic reality of a complete return of all Palestinian refugees from the 1948 Arab-Israel war and their descendants to modern Israel, leading to a single bi-national state, would necessarily mean that Israel, as the national homeland of the Jewish people, would cease to exist.
- Two of the four members of Broederlijk Delen's "Lobbying Department" simultaneously work for the Israel/Palestinian departments of other local NGOs.



- Brigitte Herremans, who is specifically tasked with Israeli-Palestinian issues at Broederlijk Delen<sup>899</sup>, concurrently works for Pax Christi Flanders.<sup>900</sup>
- Deborah Casalin also serves as a Policy Officer at CIDSE's<sup>901</sup> working group on Palestine/Israel, based at BD's Brussels office.<sup>902</sup> CIDSE, (Coopération Internationale pour le Développement et la Solidarité) an "international alliance of Catholic development agencies," urged the EU to link upgrading the EU-Israeli relationship to progress on the Israeli-Palestinian issue.<sup>903</sup>
  - The two criticized EU support of Israel.<sup>904</sup> Herremans wrote an article commemorating the 65<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the "Nakba,"<sup>905</sup> linking to Adalah's<sup>906</sup> website and a petition to "Stop the Prawer Plan."<sup>907</sup> (For more information on NGO campaigns and distortions regarding the Negev Bedouin, see "NGOs and the Negev Bedouin Issue in the Context of Political Warfare.")<sup>908</sup>
- During the November 2012 Gaza conflict, CIDSE criticized "the Israeli closure" of Gaza, ignoring the fact that Egypt also borders Gaza and imposes stringent border restrictions on that territory. The CIDSE statement further makes the unsupported legal claims that "Gaza is still considered occupied, and remains under a five year-long Israeli closure, which primarily affects civilians and is contrary to international humanitarian law."<sup>909</sup>
- Broederlijk Delen was a signatory to the 2012 report "Trading Away Peace" that repeats the BDS agenda, calling on the EU and individual European governments to wage political warfare through various forms of economic sanctions on Israel.<sup>910</sup>
- Broederlijk Delen organized a "peace tour" to Israel from October 26, 2012 to November 6, 2012 with Pax Christi Flanders.<sup>911</sup> The trip's itinerary included tours in Israel, the West Bank, and various refugee camps, as well as meetings with political advocacy groups such as OCHA, the Norwegian Refugee Council, Breaking the Silence<sup>912</sup>, Coalition of Women for Peace<sup>913</sup>, Gisha<sup>914</sup>, and the Parents Circle<sup>915</sup>. The itinerary did not include meetings with mainstream Israeli groups or Jewish refugees from Arab and Muslim countries and the partisan nature of the majority of the speakers suggest that the briefings given on the trip overwhelmingly presented the Palestinian perspective.
- In 2009, Broederlijk Delen joined other organizations calling on the EU to suspend an upgrade in relations with Israel.<sup>916</sup> In addition, they joined



Trócaire<sup>917</sup>, the Catholic Agency for Overseas Development (CAFOD)<sup>918</sup>, and others in publishing a report – "EU's Position on the Middle East Peace Process: Key Inconsistencies" – which criticizes nine aspects of EU policy vis-à-vis Israel from a biased perspective.<sup>919</sup> For example, the report accuses the EU of circumventing international law by not declaring the Israeli blockade of Gaza illegal, despite the fact that a UN study found the blockade to be within Israel's legal rights.<sup>920</sup> In addition, the report condemns the EU for refusing to hold Hamas militias and the IDF to the same standards, despite the significant and clear differences between the two organizations.

- Broederlijk Delen co-signed a 2011 Amnesty International letter<sup>921</sup> to the Quartet<sup>922</sup>, following the publication of the Palmer Report<sup>923</sup>, requesting that Quartet members affirm the illegality of the "closure regime on Gaza," despite the Palmer Report's clarification that the naval blockade on Gaza is legal.
- Broederlijk Delen produced an alternative tourism brochure<sup>924</sup> in which it recommends visits with Sabeel<sup>925</sup> and tours with Zochrot.<sup>926</sup> These NGOs promote a biased perspective on the Israeli-Palestinian conflict by supporting political tools such as BDS and using the term "apartheid" in descriptions of Israeli policy. The brochure also highlights Breaking the Silence's politicized tours in the West Bank<sup>927</sup>, and includes EAPPI<sup>928</sup> and the St. Yves Society<sup>929</sup> as information references.
  - EAPPI presents a one-sided Palestinian narrative<sup>930</sup>, participates in activities commemorating the "Nakba,"<sup>931</sup> promotes<sup>932</sup> the "right of return"<sup>933</sup> and BDS.
  - The Society of St. Yves "is a Catholic human rights organization working under the patronage of the Latin Patriarch in Jerusalem." While focusing mainly on providing legal assistance to members of their community in Jerusalem, the Society of St. Yves also engages in political activities such as signing a joint NGO statement condemning "Israeli colonization, occupation and apartheid" and the "ongoing Nakba."<sup>934</sup> St. Yves' director, Raffoul Rofa, participated in panels with Badil<sup>935</sup> and ICAHD<sup>936</sup> director Halper at the UN Human Rights Council in 2013.



# **MISEREOR (GERMANY)**

#### **Key Points**

 Misereor was founded in 1958 as "the German Catholic Bishops' Organization for Development Cooperation."<sup>937</sup>

Misereor<sup>938</sup> co-sponsored a September 2013 conference on "Realizing the return of Palestinian refugees."<sup>939</sup> Organized by Zochrot the conference advocated for a "one-state solution" to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict.<sup>940</sup> Lecture topics included a discussion on the specifics and logistics of refugee "return" and a talk on how "to end the colonial nature of Israel." The logistical and demographic reality of a complete return of all Palestinian refugees from the 1948 Arab-Israel war and their descendants to modern Israel, leading to a single bi-national state, would necessarily mean that Israel, as the national homeland of the Jewish people, would cease to exist.<sup>941</sup>

- Misereor receives millions of euros from the German government and uses those funds to "influence public opinion and policymaking,"<sup>942</sup> particularly in Germany and the EU.<sup>943</sup>
- Reports written for the purpose of influencing policy regarding the Middle East typically are based on allegations from Misereor's Israeli and Palestinian grantees, all of which exhibit biased and heavily politicized positions regarding the Israeli-Palestinian conflict.<sup>944</sup>
- Despite stating that it "stands for transparency" and "regularly accounts to individual and public donors," Misereor provides no public information on the Israeli and Palestinian NGOs that it funds. Conversely, Misereor does publicize its current projects and partnerships in other countries.<sup>945</sup> This is notable because Misereor donates substantial funding and engages in advocacy efforts with NGOs active in the Arab-Israeli conflict.

## Background

- Website: <u>http://www.misereor.org/</u>
- As the German Catholic Bishop's Organization for Development Cooperation, Misereor "has been committed to fighting poverty in Africa, Asia and Latin America" for over 50 years.<sup>946</sup> Misereor supports projects run by local partner organizations, and lobbies on behalf of its partners and grantees.<sup>947</sup>



- Instead of sending "development experts from Europe...to the region in question," Misereor "rel[ies] entirely on its local partners...[who] receive support from Misereor in the form of advice, expertise and funds."<sup>948</sup> This overreliance on grantees reflects the NGO "halo effect" the phenomenon whereby NGOs are seen as irreproachable and thereby avoid independent scrutiny<sup>949</sup> and suggests a lack of due diligence on the part of Misereor.
- Government advocacy is a central goal of Misereor. The organization "aims to influence public opinion and policymaking. Political education, the exchange of experiences and networking are key elements of this work. This is how Misereor helps enable its partners and the beneficiaries to overcome structural injustices ... appeal[ing] to the consciences of the powerful in Europe."<sup>950</sup>

### **Budget and Transparency**

- Misereor's 2013 annual budget was €179.3 million, of which Germany's Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development (BMZ) granted €115.1 million. "Palestinian Territories" projects were allocated a total of €1.3 million, of which over €1,638,000 was granted to the Palestinian Authority. Misereor does not offer any funding information past 2013.<sup>951</sup>
- Misereor emphasizes the importance of transparency directly claiming, "Misereor stands for transparency." However, Misereor does not list any Israeli or Palestinian partners on its project page.<sup>952</sup>
  - Information on funding for NGOs was obtained from independent research of NGO financial reports and the Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits' transparency database.
- The only information provided about its work in Israel and the Palestinian Authority is Misereor's "Humanitarian Law Initiative Middle East" page.<sup>953</sup> This page provides general statements without any specificity regarding Misereor's work, such as "defend[ing] [local partners] human rights and international legal concern" and "preserving the civilian population from the effects of armed conflicts."
- Additionally provided on the page are links to partners CIDSE and Brot f
  ür die Welt.
  - Misereor funded Brot f
    ür die Welt- EED in 2010 with €96,550,00.<sup>954</sup>
  - $\circ~$  Misereor is a member of CIDSE  $^{955}$  and CIDSE is entirely "funded by membership fees."  $^{956}$



## Grantees

All of Misereor's grantees exhibit biased and heavily politicized positions regarding the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. (See section: "Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict" below.)

NGOs	Amounts & Years
Zochrot	NIS 114,496 (2014) <sup>957</sup> NIS 124,314 (2013) <sup>958</sup> NIS247,695 (2012) <sup>959</sup> NIS 271,773 (2011) <sup>960</sup> NIS 277,272 (2009) <sup>961</sup>
Sadaka Reut	NIS 215,895 (2013) <sup>962</sup> NIS 214,207 (2012) <sup>963</sup> NIS 296,360 (2011) <sup>964</sup> NIS 165,147 (2010) <sup>965</sup> NIS 281,949 (2009) <sup>966</sup>
Society of St. Yves	Not Disclosed <sup>967</sup>
Hamoked	NIS 700,500 $(2014)^{968}$ NIS 444,412 $(2012)^{969}$ €145,000 $(2011)^{970}$ €388,508 $(2010)^{971}$ €206,700 $(2009)^{972}$ €100,000 $(2008)^{973}$
Breaking the Silence (BtS)	NIS 603,977 (2014) <sup>974</sup> NIS 333,139 (2013) <sup>975</sup> NIS 157,057 (2012) <sup>976</sup> NIS 245,713 (2011) <sup>977</sup> NIS 119,868 (2010) <sup>978</sup>
Rabbis for Human Rights (RHR)	NIS 151,046 (2013) <sup>979</sup> NIS 100,126 (2012) <sup>980</sup> NIS 52,958 (2011) <sup>981</sup>

## **Partnerships**

 Misereor and Brot für die Welt- EED<sup>982</sup> partner closely on an International Humanitarian Law in the Middle East Initiative.<sup>983</sup> This is listed under "Konflikte und Krisen" (Conflicts and Crises) and only addresses "Israel | Palästina" (Israel | Palestine) and no other conflicts or crises in the Middle East. Syria falls under the category "Projektarbeit" (Project Work) but only as a "humanitarian disaster."<sup>984</sup>



Apparently this section hasn't been updated in a number of years. It cites as statistics: "so far nearly 14,000 people have died in the civil war. 1.5 million Syrians are on the run." The numbers as of the date of this report are now 162,000 dead<sup>985</sup> and over 9 million displaced both internally<sup>986</sup> and around the Middle East.<sup>987</sup>

- As part of this collaboration, Misereor and Brot für die Welt-EED work together with Israeli and Palestinian NGOs to "defend their human rights and international legal concern on German and European level effectively."<sup>988</sup> The collective partnership aim is to "encourage leaders in Berlin and Brussels to fulfill the obligations arising out of the conflict for third countries to consistently implement." Misereor also funded Brot für die Welt- EED in 2010 with €96,550,00.<sup>989</sup>
- Brot für die Welt-EED and Misereor released a statement commending Germany's 2013 decision to allow products to be labeled according to the side of the 1967 armistice line from which they originated. <sup>990</sup>
- Misereor and Brot für die Welt- EED co-published a 2009 brochure, "The occupation knows the rules of humanity: What Europe in the respect of International law can do in the Middle East."<sup>991</sup> The brochure, written for the purpose of influencing EU policy in the Middle East, cites skewed maps, facts, and portrayals of the conflict. The report cites quotes by Misereor grantees such as Society of St. Yves<sup>992</sup>, B'Tselem<sup>993</sup>, and HaMoked.<sup>994</sup> The document displays what appears to be digitally edited photographs of the walled portion of the security barrier. Lining the report as a border, the same series of photos are repeated in an apparent effort to portray the security barrier as an overwhelming outdoor prison.
- Misereor is part of the Brussels-based network of Catholic aid organizations "International Cooperation for Development and Solidarity (CIDSE)."<sup>995</sup> CIDSE is "a catalyst for efficient development programme cooperation by creating space for dialogue among member organisations and with Southern partners."<sup>996</sup>
- Most of CIDSE's members are politicized NGOs<sup>997</sup>. The network disproportionately focuses on the Arab-Israeli conflict and produces biased literature. CIDSE's reports include "Continuing forced displacement in Area C: uprooting any chance of a just peace"<sup>998</sup> and "Europe rewards Israel unconditionally: How does this advance peace?"<sup>999</sup> which calls upon the EU and its member states to place conditions on the EU-Israeli relationship and to divest from Israeli projects.



 Misereor also produced a CIDSE booklet, "Gaza Dignity under Siege: Voices from Behind the Blockade," featuring testimonies of 13 Palestinian activists who accuse Israel of acting disproportionally and abusing its power, and insinuating that Israel seeks control over the Palestinians through its economic activity. Israel's perspective and security needs are omitted, and little reference is made to the broader context of attacks from Gaza and the presence of Hamas – an internationally-designated terrorist group. <sup>1000</sup>

### **Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict**

Misereor's grantees exhibit a profound bias in the Arab-Israeli conflict:

Zochrot<sup>1001</sup> received NIS 114,496 (2014)<sup>1002</sup> from Misereor. Zochrot is an Israeli NGO established in order to "raise public awareness of the Palestinian Nakba.... Along with it, the rights of the refugees to return must be accepted." This agenda is equivalent to calling for the elimination of Israel as the nation-state of the Jewish people.

Zochrot accuses Israel of "ethnic cleansing" and "forcible displacement and dispossession of the Palestinian people." Zochrot hosted a 2013 conference at the Eretz Israel Museum in Tel Aviv, titled "From Truth to Redress: Realizing the Return of Palestinian Refugees."<sup>1003</sup>

Zochrot founder Eitan Bronstein stated, "When the refugees return, Jews will become a minority in the country. Israel as a Jewish state will change radically, and it will no longer be defined as such. Jews will no longer be able to determine their future...by themselves.... There may be Jews, most of them of European origin, who won't be able to adjust to a non-Zionist reality, and prefer to use their other passport to move elsewhere..." <sup>1004</sup>

Additionally Zochrot organized<sup>1005</sup> a joint study visit to Cape Town, South Africa, in order" to learn from cases of expulsion and return."<sup>1006</sup> They then published "The Cape Town Document," which envisioned a "de-Zionized Palestine," and recommended "repealing the 1950 Law of Return," and creating a "name of the new state, its flag and other symbolic representations." <sup>1007</sup>

 Sadaka Reut<sup>1008</sup> received NIS 215,895 (2013)<sup>1009</sup> from Misereor. Sadaka-Reut "educates and empowers Jewish and Palestinian Israeli youth and university students to pursue social and political change through bi-national partnership."<sup>1010</sup> Its activities promote the Palestinian victimization narrative,



and involve cooperation with radical NGOs including Coalition of Women for Peace (CWP)<sup>1011</sup> and Zochrot<sup>1012</sup>, for a project aimed at "Introducing the Palestinian Nakba into the Israeli Public." Sadaka Reut produced the film "A Journey against Racism,"<sup>1013</sup> demonizing the Israeli government and society with repeated and unsubstantiated accusations of systemic racism.

- Society of St. Yves<sup>1014</sup> (amount not available)<sup>1015</sup>: According to its mission statement<sup>1016</sup>, the Society of St. Yves "provides gratis legal assistance, counsel and advocacy to members of the community," and lobbies nationally and internationally to "bring the situation of the poor and marginalized to the attention of communities around the world." In fact, the organization engages in legal warfare against Israel and publishes demonizing statements including accusations of "ethnic cleansing," "colonization," and "apartheid."<sup>1017</sup> The organization promoted a Palestinian Nakba lobby and initiated a petition against the building of the security barrier, protesting the decision of the Special Appeals Committee that deemed the construction of the barrier as legal and justified<sup>1018</sup>. The Society of St. Yves repeatedly uses the language of demonization, referring to "forced displacements,"<sup>1019</sup> and works with<sup>1020</sup> radical anti-Israel organizations including the Right of Return Organization -Geneva, Al Mezan<sup>1021</sup>, Badil<sup>1022</sup>, Defence for Children-PS<sup>1023</sup>, Addameer<sup>1024</sup>, Al Haq<sup>1025</sup>, Adalah<sup>1026</sup> and ICAHD.<sup>1027</sup>
- **Breaking the Silence (BtS)** received NIS 603,977 (2014)<sup>1028</sup> from Misereor. BtS is a political organization that uses testimony from a few soldiers to portray a "grim picture" of IDF actions. Like other such allegations, there is no way to verify their accuracy, or whether they are more than marginal exceptions. In contrast, BtS ignores evidence of positive and moral IDF activity, disregarding the extensive IDF measures to prevent injuries to Palestinians caught in this conflict.<sup>1029</sup>
- Hamoked<sup>1030</sup> received NIS 700,500 (2014)<sup>1031</sup> from Misereor for a project titled "Legal assistance for Palestinian human rights in the Occupied Territories."<sup>1032</sup> Hamoked is an Israeli organization whose main objective is "to assist Palestinians of the Occupied Territories whose rights are violated due to Israel's policies."<sup>1033</sup> However, Hamoked also exploits its legal has described Israel's policies as "ethnic cleansing" and "racist."<sup>1034</sup> In an interview in the National, Director of Hamoked Dalia Kerstein accused Israel of a "clearly a policy to push Palestinians out of Jerusalem and Israel to reduce what is called here the Palestinian demographic threat. It's really a case of ethnic cleansing."<sup>1035</sup>



Misereor also sponsors events in the Arab-Israeli conflict that are highly politicized or in connection with bias partners:

- Misereor<sup>1036</sup> co-sponsored a September 2013 conference on "Realizing the return of Palestinian refugees." Organized by Zochrot<sup>1037</sup>, the conference advocated for a "one-state solution" to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. Lecture topics included a discussion on the specifics and logistics of refugee "return" and a talk on how "to end the colonial nature of Israel." The logistical and demographic reality of a complete return of all Palestinian refugees from the 1948 Arab-Israel war and their descendants to modern Israel, leading to a single bi-national state, would necessarily mean that Israel, as the national homeland of the Jewish people, would cease to exist.<sup>1038</sup>
- Misereor supported and promoted Breaking the Silence's (BtS)<sup>1039</sup> "Testimonies of a crew" exhibit in Berlin.<sup>1040</sup> BtS has been active in promoting war crimes charges against Israel after the 2009 Gaza war, despite the fact that the charges were based on anonymous and unverifiable hearsay "testimonies."<sup>1041</sup> BtS has also encountered criticism for its international exhibitions such as the Misereor-sponsored exhibit; critics argue that BtS abandons its stated mission of changing Israeli society from within by focusing on international lobbying and advocacy.
- Sponsored<sup>1042</sup> a 2013 conference<sup>1043</sup>, in conjunction with the 2nd Annual Forum on Business and Human Rights, which featured an official from Al-Haq<sup>1044</sup> and brought "together representatives of affected communities in the occupied Palestinian territory (OPT)... to present case studies on the impact of extractive industry operations in their respective locations." <sup>1045</sup> Al Haq is a leader in the anti-Israel "lawfare"<sup>1046</sup> and BDS (boycotts, divestments and sanctions) campaigns.<sup>1047</sup>



# **PAX (NETHERLANDS)**

#### **Key Points**

- IKV Pax Christi renamed Pax in January 2014 was founded in 2006 when the "two largest peace movements in the Netherlands"<sup>1048</sup> – Pax Christi and the interdenominational Interchurch Council Foundation (IKV) – merged. Pax is a member of Pax Christi International,<sup>1049</sup> a "global Catholic peace movement and network" that supports local peace movements and international coalitions dealing with conflict-related issues.
- Pax operates programs in fifteen countries and implements projects dealing with humanitarian issues such as dangers related to mining, landmines, and the Syria civil war.
- However, many of its programs, grantees, and publications relating to the Arab-Israeli conflict are part of one-sided, biased political advocacy campaigns that repeat the Palestinian narrative and encourage economic and other forms of political warfare against Israel.
- Pax's publications in 2012 and 2013 encourage European countries to engage in BDS tactics against Israeli companies and companies that do business with Israel through its reports "Dutch Economic Links with the Occupation"<sup>1050</sup> and "Trading Away Peace."<sup>1051</sup> Both reports are based on information from the Coalition of Women for Peace, a biased and politicized NGO, and its "Who Profits" campaign that was established in response to the Palestinian call for BDS. They provide the framework upon which divestment actions by Dutch companies are based.
- Pax is a member of United Civilians for Peace (UCP)<sup>1052</sup>, a main proponent of divestment efforts in the Netherlands. UCP's Director René Grotenhuis, during a 2011 panel in the Dutch parliament, argued that BDS is a defensible tactic because "it is important that people in Palestine look for ways to resist occupation, and it is a nonviolent way to do so."
- Pax also supports organizations which brings participants on politicized tours that include meetings with supporters of BDS and opponents of a two-state solution to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict.

## Background

- Website: http://www.paxforpeace.nl/
- Pax was founded in 2006 (as IKV Pax Christi) when the "two largest peace movements in the Netherlands" Pax Christi and the interdenominational



Interchurch Council Foundation (IKV) – merged. Pax Christi's and IKV's leaderships continue to "watch over the mission and identity of Pax" and "contribute to the development of the vision and oversee the main policy lines."<sup>1053</sup>

 Pax describes its mission as working "in conflict areas to protect human security, to prevent or end armed violence and to build peace with justice. In doing so, Pax works with concerned citizens and partner organisations in the countries where we operate. IKV Pax Christi is a vigorous peace movement working on different themes in the Netherlands and globally. We combine knowledge, energy, and people to realise our objective: peace!"<sup>1054</sup>

### Pax within the Church

- Pax is a member of the global Catholic Pax Christi International network<sup>1055</sup>, through which they maintain contacts with the Holy See. Pax also takes part in meetings of the Council of Churches of the Netherlands and attended the 2013 Assembly of the World Council of Churches in South Korea.<sup>1056</sup>
- Founded in 1945 as an international Catholic peace movement in post-war Europe, Pax Christi International considers itself both Catholic and "wellembedded in the ecumenical world."<sup>1057</sup> Pax Christi International's president is always either a bishop or a cardinal, but the movement itself works as an independent NGO both within and external to the Catholic Church. Its Catholic activities include relationships with the Holy See, the US Council of Bishops, CIDSE, Caritas Internationalis, and others.<sup>1058</sup> Ecumenically, it participates<sup>1059</sup> in the World Council of Churches (WCC) and WCC's Palestine and Israel Ecumenical Forum (PIEF)<sup>1060</sup> and Ecumenical Accompaniment Program in Palestine and Israel (EAPPI)<sup>1061</sup>, both of which exclusively represent the Palestinian perspective in the conflict, use inflammatory demonizing rhetoric against Israel, and support BDS. Pax Christi International also participates in the World Week for Peace in Palestine and Israel<sup>1062</sup>, the Middle East Council of Churches<sup>1063</sup> and the International Fellowship of Reconciliation. Interfaith activities<sup>1064</sup> include participation with the Religions for Peace<sup>1065</sup> network and its member group, European Council of Religious Leaders.<sup>1066</sup>

### **Budget and Transparency**

- Pax's total income for 2012, was €12,323,190. <sup>1067</sup>
  - In 2012, Dutch government subsidies through the MFS II program, the Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs' co-funding framework for civil society organizations engaged in international development, constituted 63% of Pax's total budget.<sup>1068</sup>



- O In addition to MFS II subsidies, Pax also received €389,441 in non-MFS II Dutch government grants in 2012, and €850,000 was promised in non-MFS II government grants in 2013.<sup>1069</sup>
- The Freedom from Fear Alliance, a coalition comprised of Pax and three other Netherlands-based human rights NGOs, "obtained a grant for the years 2012 through 2015 from the Dutch Ministry of Foreign Affairs under the new cofinancing system (MFS II) for 2011 - 2015."<sup>1070</sup> According to their 2012 Annual Account,<sup>1071</sup> Pax received €6,109,000 of their MFS II grant from a total of €30,708,000. Pax notes that it is "the leading party for the Freedom from Fear Alliance. It bears legal and economic responsibility before the Ministry of Foreign Affairs for all alliance parties' compliance with MFS II grant requirements."
- According to Pax's 2012 Annual Accounts<sup>1072</sup>, Freedom from Fear's "Human Security in Fragile States" program granted to the Palestinian Territories subprogram €212,000 in 2011, €349,000 in 2012, and had budgeted €372,000 for 2013. The total budget spent for the "Human Security in Fragile States" program was €3,784,276 in 2011 and €3,895,833 in 2012.
- As a member of the Communities of Change Alliance (of which Cordaid is the leading party), Pax carries out programs dealing with "mining, mineral ores, and conflict." They received €672,000 of MFS II funding as part of a total €3,360,000 MFS II grant running from 2011-2015.<sup>1073</sup>

### Grantees

- Neither Pax's 2012 Annual Account<sup>1074</sup> nor its 2012 Annual Report<sup>1075</sup> lists grantee identities or amounts received by specific grantees. However, NGO Monitor obtained limited information from grantee reporting and Pax's descriptions of their activities in Israel and the Palestinian Authority.
- Pax is a supporter of the Olive Tree Campaign<sup>1076</sup> a joint project of YMCA East Jerusalem and YWCA Palestine<sup>1077</sup>. The Olive Tree Campaign offers volunteers opportunities to sponsor the planting of olive trees and travel to the Holy Land on a politicized and biased tour.<sup>1078</sup> (See below for more details on the Olive Tree Campaign.)
- According to the 2012 Annual Report, "eleven Palestinian neighborhoods received communication and negotiation training."<sup>1079</sup>
- The Arab-Jewish Center for Equality, Empowerment and Cooperation -Negev Institute for Strategies of Peace and Development (AJEEC-NISPED)<sup>1080</sup> list IKV Pax Christi (Pax) as a donor, although none of its official reports contain grant amounts<sup>1081</sup>. Pax and the EU support the Civil Society for Peace program<sup>1082</sup>, which is run by both AJEEC-NISPED and the Center for Democracy and Community Development in Palestine (CDCD).<sup>1083</sup> The



program aims to create a network of activists from various Middle Eastern countries in order to promote the Arab Peace Initiative (API) as "the basis for a comprehensive regional solution," and to raise awareness in Israel and promote the values of the API.<sup>1084</sup>

Pax also supported numerous additional activities of the CDCD. These include
a 2008 conference jointly held by the CDCD and Al-Quds University titled
"Towards a Sustainable Peaceful Solution."<sup>1085</sup> The conference's purpose,
according to CDCD Director Walid Salem, was to "seek visions and ideas to
move the peace process forward," and featured almost 50 speakers from
Israeli, Palestinian, and international backgrounds, the majority of whom
spoke in favor of a two-state solution.

## **Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict**

- Despite an explicit declaration that "IKV Pax Christi is not allied with any political movement,"<sup>1086</sup> some of Pax's partners and activities promote a one-sided politicized agenda regarding Israeli relations with the EU and solutions to the Arab-Israel conflict.
- Publications and Advocacy:
  - Pax's publications contributed to the growing momentum towards divestment in the Netherlands. Its April 2013 report, Dutch Economic Links with the Occupation,<sup>1087</sup> explicitly calls for BDS against companies involved in many aspects of the Israeli economy. To carry out this aim, it identifies a list of companies to be targeted and harassed by BDS activists. To support this campaign, the report makes many false factual and legal claims.
  - The report's authors note that "extensive use was made of the online database 'Who Profits,'<sup>1088</sup> a service provided by the pro-BDS Israeli organization Coalition of Women for Peace (CWP)."<sup>1089</sup> "Who Profits" was initiated in response to the Palestinian call for BDS and identifies targets for anti-Israel divestment and boycotts.<sup>1090</sup> CWP's political goals include support of "universal jurisdiction for war crimes" and encouragement of European "divestment from companies that are involved in the occupation."<sup>1091</sup>
  - Pax also co-published an October 2012 report, Trading Away Peace<sup>1092</sup>, which urges European governments to engage in BDS tactics<sup>1093</sup>, blames settlements as the "decisive factor" in the stagnation of the peace process, while ignoring the effects of terrorism and Palestinian rejectionism. This report was funded by a number of politicized church aid agencies in addition to Pax, including Trócaire<sup>1094</sup>, Cordaid<sup>1095</sup>, DanChurchAid<sup>1096</sup>, and Christian Aid.<sup>1097</sup> The far-reaching effects of the report were seen in July 2013, when the EU published guidelines on EU-

Israel relations, specifying that Israeli entities operating in "territories occupied by Israel since June 1967" will no longer be eligible for EU prize or grant support.<sup>1098</sup>

- Pax's 2009 report, "Talking to Hamas," asserts that politically boycotting Hamas is counterproductive and weakens the moderate elements in Palestinian society, and that a sustainable peace agreement will be impossible to achieve without Palestinian political unity. The report's conclusions argue that the EU/Quartet's marginalization of Hamas has "done no more than to push Hamas further along its ideological path," and characterizes the EU as a "spoiler in the Middle East political process." Pax encourages the EU and Dutch government to engage with Hamas in order to encourage the group to renounce violence and reconcile with Fatah, and ultimately to broker a ceasefire between Israel and Hamas and bring Gaza's border crossings under international supervision.<sup>1099</sup>
- In its news page, Pax uses politicized terms to describe aspects of the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. Pax describes Israeli policy in East Jerusalem as "colonial policies"<sup>1100</sup> and its 2012 Annual Report also uses the word "colonists" to refer to Israeli citizens living in the West Bank. Further, in its 2012 Annual Report, Pax notes, "due in part to round-table discussions that IKV Pax Christi set up in conjunction with Church and Israel, the situation of Palestinian Christians is again on the agenda of the Protestant Church in the Netherlands."<sup>1101</sup>
- Following Operation Cast Lead in 2009, Pax joined a coalition of human rights and development NGOs in calling on the EU "to immediately suspend any further enhancement of its relations with Israel, known as an 'upgrade,' until it agrees to a comprehensive ceasefire and provides unimpeded humanitarian access."<sup>1102</sup> The statement also notes that "both Israel's offensive in Gaza and Hamas rocket attacks into Israel have caused unacceptable civilian casualties." Pax also published a call from the Christian churches in Jerusalem urging "the International community, President Bush and the leaders of Israel" to end the siege on Gaza, characterizing it as "illegal collective punishment" and "an immoral act in violation of the basic human and natural laws as well as International Law." The call failed to mention the reasons for which the blockade was initially enacted.<sup>1103</sup>
- Pax's divestment efforts do not focus solely on Israel; it also advocates complete divestment<sup>1104</sup> from the Syrian regime and produced a report on "Investment of European Companies in Syria," focusing in particular on Shell<sup>1105</sup>. Furthermore, the majority of Pax's publications during 2012 and 2013 deal with Iraq and Syria<sup>1106</sup>.



## **Activities and Alliances:**

- United Civilians for Peace (UCP)<sup>1107</sup> is a platform of four Dutch NGOs ICCO<sup>1108</sup>, Cordaid<sup>1109</sup>, Oxfam Novib<sup>1110</sup>, and Pax. UCP is a main proponent of divestment efforts in the Netherlands, and in 2009, it circulated a highly influential document<sup>1111</sup>, based on data collected by the Coalition of Women for Peace (CWP)<sup>1112</sup> and listing information on major Israeli banks, to Dutch banks, unions, and BDS activists.
  - UCP's Director René Grotenhuis, during a 2011 panel in the Dutch parliament, argued that BDS is a defensible tactic because "it is important that people in Palestine look for ways to resist occupation, and it is a nonviolent way to do so." As a member of UCP, Pax also called for Netherlands and the EU to label settlement products<sup>1113</sup>, and have been regularly pressuring<sup>1114</sup> large Dutch pension funds such as PGGM to divest from Israel.
- Pax is a supporter of the Olive Tree Campaign (OTC)<sup>1115</sup> a joint project of YMCA East Jerusalem and YWCA Palestine<sup>1116</sup>. OTC offers volunteer opportunities to sponsor the planting of olive trees and travel to the Holy Land on a highly politicized tour<sup>1117</sup> that includes Bethlehem, Nazareth, the Sea of Galilee, and Jerusalem, as well as "the wall," settlements, "destroyed Palestinian villages," and Hebron. The tour brings participants to meetings<sup>1118</sup> with BDS supporters Badil<sup>1119</sup>, Zochrot<sup>1120</sup>, ICAHD<sup>1121</sup>, and the Alternative Information Center<sup>1122</sup>. The group tours settlements such as Ma'ale Adumim juxtaposed with visits to Bedouin communities.
  - OTC's fact sheet<sup>1123</sup> on the role of olive trees in the Israeli-Palestinian conflict repeatedly refers to Israeli citizens living in the West Bank as "colonists." The East Jerusalem YMCA/YWCA has abandoned<sup>1124</sup> YMCA's traditional nonpartisanship and supports the BDS movement.<sup>1125</sup>It also signed a petition<sup>1126</sup> calling for an academic boycott of Israel. The Joint Advocacy Initiative, which organizes the Olive Tree Campaign, partakes in overtly political activities<sup>1127</sup>, including organizing demonstrations and distributing t-shirts calling to "Isolate the Israeli Apartheid."
- Pax organizes a biannual solidarity pilgrimage to Bethlehem, scheduled to coincide with Christmas.<sup>1128</sup> The trip includes home stays with Palestinian families; meetings with members of Jewish, Christian, and Muslim communities; and visits to Jerusalem, Hebron, unrecognized villages in the Galilee, and Bethlehem for Christmas. Participants meet with Israeli and Palestinian peace activists in order to "try to understand the conflict from the different perspectives."<sup>1129</sup>
  - No online itinerary is available. A participant wrote on Pax's blog about the "deep impression"<sup>1130</sup> left on him by the members of Parents' Circle,<sup>1131</sup> while acknowledging that ten days was clearly not enough time to grasp the intricacies of the conflict. Another participant and blog



contributor wrote about meeting with the Christian Peacemakers Team<sup>1132</sup> during a visit to Hebron, as well as with Yusuf Daher, one of the authors of the Kairos Palestine document<sup>1133</sup> and Executive Secretary of the Jerusalem Inter-Church Center<sup>1134</sup> (the World Council of Church's Jerusalem member), who spoke about a "mass boycott of products from Israel."

- According to its 2012 Annual Report, Pax "successfully launched a network of neighborhood organizations in East Jerusalem" with the future goal of "strengthen[ing] this Jerusalem forum so that it can adroitly defend the future of Palestinians in East Jerusalem."<sup>1135</sup>
- Pax helped organize an international meeting that took place in Istanbul on March 29-30, 2012 on the subject of "Promoting the Arab Peace Initiative as a Basis for a Comprehensive Middle Eastern Peace."<sup>1136</sup> The meeting included participants from Europe, the Arab world, and Israel. Center for Democracy and Community Development, NISPED, and Pax published a pamphlet<sup>1137</sup> on the Arab Peace Initiative leading up to the conference. Following the Istanbul meeting, Pax helped organize an update meeting on the Arab Peace Initiative in Brussels in November 2012. <sup>1138</sup>
- Pax supports "Bringing Peace Together (BPT)," a "platform of Israeli and Palestinian peace organizations which advocates in Israel and the Palestinian Territories, in Brussels as well as with international representatives in Jerusalem."<sup>1139</sup> Founded in 2004,<sup>1140</sup> original members included Peace Now, the Israeli Palestinian Center for Research and Information (IPCRI), and others. Originally coordinated by the Panorama Center for the Dissemination of Democracy, which became CDCD<sup>1141</sup>, BPT has no working website, but appears to remain one of Walid Salem's projects. In 2009, the BPT Coordinating Team Salem, Jannie Kuik of Pax, and Prof. Dan Jacobsen of Tel Aviv University wrote a letter to President Obama urging him to restart the peace process.<sup>1142</sup> In the letter, they clearly express their support of the two-state solution and the Arab Peace Initiative.
- The Freedom from Fear Alliance, founded on January 1, 2011, is an alliance between Pax, Amnesty International Netherlands, Free Press Unlimited, and the Global Partnership for the Prevention of Armed Conflict (GPPAC).<sup>1143</sup> The Alliance establishes programs and subprograms fostering "peace, human rights, and freedom for civilians and communities in countries that have to contend with dominant security problems."<sup>1144</sup> Since the Freedom from Fear Alliances' inception, Pax has partnered with Amnesty International Netherlands on a Human Security and Human Rights in Fragile States subprogram in the West Bank and Gaza.<sup>1145</sup> In the context of this program, Pax:
  - $\circ~$  Provided "communication and negotiation training" to eleven Palestinian neighborhoods in East Jerusalem  $^{1146}$



- Launched a network of East Jerusalem neighborhood organizations in order to "defend the future of Palestinians in East Jerusalem"<sup>1147</sup>
- As part of United Civilians for Peace, Pax called upon the EU and the Netherlands to label Israeli products made in settlements
- Through roundtable discussions, succeeded in putting the situation of Palestinian Christians on the agenda of the Dutch Protestant Church
- o Facilitated meetings for local peace activists and Palestinian refugees
- Drew attention to human security issues
- Launched 2012 Olive Tree Campaign focusing on Palestinian farmers
- Pax's Middle East program employees maintain a blog, Nassama,<sup>1148</sup> on which they publish their views on current events. Jannie Kuik,<sup>1149</sup> Israel/Palestine Program Leader and member of Pax grantee <u>CDCD's</u> <u>International Advisory Board</u>, avoids using demonizing language when writing about issues such as the International Court of Justice's opinion on the security barrier, Christians in Israel, and the power relations in the newly elected Israeli government. Jan Jaap van Oosterzee<sup>1150</sup> (Team Leader for the Middle East and Asia) dedicates a number of blog posts to supporting the Palestinian quest for UN membership.<sup>1151</sup> In anticipation of Netanyahu's 2012 visit to the Netherlands, Pax CEO Jan Gruiters' wrote an "obituary" to the Middle East peace process on his blog.<sup>1152</sup>
- Pax's Israeli and Palestinian partners include:
  - Middle East Nonviolence and Democracy (MEND):<sup>1153</sup> Based in East Jerusalem, MEND's website no longer exists; but it operates a Facebook page explaining that MEND's mission is to "pioneer awareness about the power of nonviolence within the context of the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, and also within the broader regional context."<sup>1154</sup> The page's photo section<sup>1155</sup> displays many pictures of youth participants performing community service work, a summer camp program with the theme "no to violence, yes to democracy,"<sup>1156</sup> and a program for "non-violent youth service"<sup>1157</sup> apparently sponsored by the US State Department's Middle East Partnership Initiative (MEPI).<sup>1158</sup> MEPI's logo is displayed next to a photo<sup>1159</sup> of a map<sup>1160</sup> of Israel, Gaza, and the West Bank devoid of any labels or borders and listing only cities included in the concept of a "Greater Palestine"; Jaffa appears on the map, while its immediate neighbor Tel Aviv does not. The map is displayed in the Mojtamai Community Center in Issawiya, newly renovated by youth volunteers.
  - Center for Democracy and Community Development (CDCD)<sup>1161</sup> is an East Jerusalem-based Palestinian NGO whose goals include promoting democracy, community development, and civic participation among women, and which runs programs and publishes numerous papers in service of its mission.<sup>1162</sup> CDCD also partners with research institutions from Jordan to California (Arab Thought Forum in Jordan, Al-Quds University, UNESCO, and Stanford's Center for International Conflict and



Negotiation).<sup>1163</sup> CDCD undertook a project in order to promote the Arab Peace Initiative<sup>1164</sup> in both Israeli and Palestinian society, and cooperated with Pax on various activities in support of this project.<sup>1165</sup> Pax also sponsored CDCD's 2010 Conference on Human Security in Area C.<sup>1166</sup> CDCD Director Walid Salem, a professor at Al-Quds University, is a prolific writer and authors the majority of CDCD's material.<sup>1167</sup> Salem's biography reflects a long history of political activism and ultimately renouncing his membership in the Democratic Front for the Liberation of Palestine, after which he began working to "spread[ing] non-violence and democracy among the Palestinian society" and "transform[ing] the conflict."<sup>1168</sup>

- Al Quds University Community Development Center (CDC) and its Jerusalem Women's Parliament (JWP): The CDC, as part of Al Quds University, works to help Palestinian Jerusalemites handle challenges in all areas of their lives, educate new leaders, and facilitate the participation of women in society "amidst a situation of ongoing occupation and annexation of East Jerusalem." Specifically, the Jerusalem Women's Parliament (JWP) brings together Jerusalemite women in order to facilitate positive change in their communities. The program also offers "Life Skills" courses for women, funded in part by the French Consulate in Jerusalem.<sup>1169</sup>
- The Arab-Jewish Center for Equality Empowerment and Cooperation Negev Institute for Strategies of Peace and Development (AJEEC-NISPED), based in Beersheva, coordinates economic and social development, education, and peace-building projects to "work towards creating equal, inclusive and flourishing societies" in Israel, the Middle East and internationally. They cooperated with the CDCD and Pax in their joint project, "Civil Society for Peace," focused on raising awareness about and "promoting values of the Arab Peace Initiative among diverse audiences who have not had positive exposure to the initiative."<sup>1170</sup>



# **CCFD-TERRE SOLIDAIRE (FRANCE)**

#### **Key Points**

- Paris-based Catholic Committee Against Hunger And For Development-Terre Solidaire (Comité Catholique Contre La Faim Et Pour Le Développement-Terre Solidaire or "CCFD") is a major funder of numerous highly politicized NGOs active in the Arab-Israeli conflict. Some of this funding originates with the French government.
- Most of the NGOs receiving CCFD funds participate in global political warfare campaigns against Israel. These NGOs support BDS (boycott, divestment and sanctions) efforts, and many oppose a two-state framework for the conflict
- CCFD was a co-sponsor of the 2013 conference "From Truth To Redress: Realizing The Return Of Palestinian Refugees." The conference focused on the logistical and demographic reality of a complete return of all Palestinian refugees from the 1948 Arab-Israel war and their descendants to modern Israel. This would mean the end of Israel, the expression of the Jewish people's right to national selfdetermination.<sup>1171</sup>
- In 2012 and again in 2013, CCFD transferred a total of NIS 340,303 to Zochrot. CCFD also provided funds to other BDS-supporting Israeli NGOs. In 2012 and 2013, CCFD granted a combined total of NIS 115,593 to Social TV and the Alternative Information Center.
- CCFD co-authored "Orange's Dangerous Liaisons in the Occupied Palestinian Territory," a 51-page report that was accompanied by intensive lobbying of the French government, the French company Orange, and the Palestinian Authority to participate in the BDS campaign against the Orange mobile phone network in Israel.<sup>1172</sup>



## Background

- Website: http://ccfd-terresolidaire.org
- The Catholic Committee against Hunger and for Development-Terre Solidaire (Comité Catholique Contre la Faim et Pour le Développement-Terre Solidaire) is "the first development NGO in France."<sup>1173</sup>
- Aims to develop three separate missions: "International development projects conducted with local partners; Awareness raising and development education conducted with the French public, to build an inclusive global society; And advocacy among French and European political and economic decisionmakers."<sup>1174</sup>
- Claims to support "over 460 projects in 63 countries of South and East. With each
  of our partner organizations, we develop social, economic and educational
  projects aimed at reducing poverty... based on themes: food sovereignty, the
  sharing of financial resources, promoting a social economy, equality for women
  and men, prevention and conflict resolution and international migration."<sup>1175</sup>

### **Budget and Transparency**

- CCFD's budget in 2014 was €50,300,000,<sup>1176</sup> of which France's Ministry of Foreign Affairs via the Agence Française de Développement gave €770,032<sup>1177</sup> for a project titled "Education and Citizen Involvement of Gazan Children and Youth Transparency."
- CCFD claims that its grants are handled responsibly: "CCFD-Terre Solidaire ensures that financial accounts of the partners are audited by external offices of expertise... to monitor the proper allocation of funds."<sup>1178</sup> However, neither these audits nor the allocated funding amounts are published by CCFD.<sup>1179</sup>
- The only information provided about its work in Israel and the Palestinian Authority is CCFD's "Palestine-Israël" page.<sup>1180</sup> This page provides question and answer fact sheets on some of their partners, including Zochrot, Sadaka Reut, and Arab Center for Agricultural Development.



## Grantees

All of CCFD's grantees in the chart below exhibit biased and heavily politicized positions regarding the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. (See section: "Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict" below.)

NGOs	Amounts	Years
Zochrot	NIS 139,124 <sup>1181</sup>	2014
	NIS 141,861 <sup>1182</sup>	2013
	NIS 198,442 <sup>1183</sup>	2012
	NIS 137,053 <sup>1184</sup>	2011
	NIS 145,006 <sup>1185</sup>	2010
	NIS 222,013 <sup>1186</sup>	2009
	NIS 126,843 <sup>1187</sup>	2008
Alternative Information	NIS 95,856 <sup>1188</sup>	2013
Center		
Social TV	NIS 19,737 <sup>1189</sup>	2012
Breaking the Silence	NIS 47,258 <sup>1190</sup>	2014
	NIS 129,706 <sup>1191</sup>	2013
	NIS 22,268 <sup>1192</sup>	2011
Hamoked	€26,970 <sup>1193</sup>	2013
	€34,970 <sup>1194</sup>	2012
	€ <b>34,978</b> <sup>1195</sup>	2011
	€39,910 <sup>1196</sup>	2010
	€20,000 <sup>1197</sup>	2009
	€15,000 <sup>1198</sup>	2008
Sadaka-Reut	NIS 131,455 <sup>1199</sup>	2013
	NIS 100,215 <sup>1200</sup>	2012
	NIS 83,376 <sup>1201</sup>	2011
	NIS 24,700 <sup>1202</sup>	2010
	NIS 90,217 <sup>1203</sup>	2009
	NIS 79,179 <sup>1204</sup>	2008
Culture and Free Thought	NIS 772,178 <sup>1205</sup>	2014
Association	NIS 19,500 <sup>1206</sup>	2014
Total		

## **Partnerships**

• CCFD is a member of CIDSE and Plateforme-Palestine.



- "International Cooperation for Development and Solidarity" (CIDSE)<sup>1207</sup> is a Brussels-based Catholic international alliance of development organizations. CCFD, along with Broederlijk Delen,<sup>1208</sup> CAFOD,<sup>1209</sup> Cordaid,<sup>1210</sup> Misereor,<sup>1211</sup> and Trócaire,<sup>1212</sup> coordinate CIDSE's "Working Group on Palestine/Israel."<sup>1213</sup> Publications produced by the "Working Group on Palestine/Israel" include "Continuing Forced Displacement in Area C: Uprooting Any Chance of a Just Peace"<sup>1214</sup> in which CIDSE partners with Adalah and Diakonia to "to draw EU officials' attention to the realities and the policies underlying forced displacement." CIDSE has also produced "Gaza Dignity under Siege: Voices from Behind the Blockade,"<sup>1215</sup> featuring testimonies of pro-Palestinian activities, accusing Israel of disproportionate force and abuse of power, and omitting Israeli perspectives and security concerns.
- CCFD is a founding member of the Platform of French NGOs for Palestine (Plateforme des ONGS Françaises pour la Palestine).<sup>1216</sup> Plateforme-Palestine is a network of French NGOs active in the Arab-Israeli conflict. The Platform lobbies Members of European Parliament to impose sanctions on Israel, offers several biased resources for advancing an anti-Israel agenda, and engages in BDS campaigns.
- The Platform launched the campaign "Colonisation Illégale, Palestine en Danger" (Illegal Colonization, Palestine in Danger) to advocate for labeling products from the Israeli settlements and for divestment from Israeli institutions with connections beyond the 1949 Armistice Line. In the same year, the Platform lobbied French Members of Parliament (MPs) to advance the labeling campaign, and collected 55 MPs declarations in favor of excluding Israeli institutions beyond the 1949 Armistice Line from cooperation with France. The anti-Israeli NGO network also organized a petition for banning the import of settlement products.<sup>1217</sup>

## **Bias in the Arab-Israeli Conflict**

CCFD's grantees exhibit a profound bias in the Arab-Israeli conflict:

- Zochrot received NIS 141,861 (2013) and NIS 198,442 (2012) from CCFD. Zochrot is an Israeli NGO established in order to "raise public awareness of the Palestinian Nakba.... Along with it, the rights of the refugees to return must be accepted."<sup>1218</sup> This agenda is equivalent to calling for the elimination of Israel as the nation-state of the Jewish people.
  - Zochrot accuses Israel of "ethnic cleansing" and "forcible displacement and dispossession of the Palestinian people." Zochrot hosted a 2013 conference in Tel Aviv, titled "From Truth to Redress: Realizing the Return of Palestinian Refugees." CCFD was a co-sponsor of this event.<sup>1219</sup>
  - Zochrot founder Eitan Bronstein stated, "When the refugees return, Jews will become a minority in the country. Israel as a Jewish state will change radically,



and it will no longer be defined as such. Jews will no longer be able to determine their future...by themselves.... There may be Jews, most of them of European origin, who won't be able to adjust to a non-Zionist reality, and prefer to use their other passport to move elsewhere..." <sup>1220</sup>

- Additionally Zochrot organized a joint study visit to Cape Town, South Africa, in order "to learn from cases of expulsion and return."<sup>1221</sup> They then published "The Cape Town Document," which envisioned a "de-Zionized OPalestine," and recommended "repealing the 1950 Law of Return," and creating a "name of the new state, its flag and other symbolic representations."
- Alternative Information Center (AIC) received 95,856 (2013) from CCFD for a project titled "Mapping the future of the Middle-East."<sup>1222</sup> The founder and head, Michael Warschawski, has said that "one has to unequivocally reject the very idea (and existence) of a Jewish state, whatever will be its borders," and has written that "Peace, or, better, justice, cannot be achieved without a total decolonization (one can say de-Zionisation) of the Israeli State." AIC strongly opposes "normalisation," meaning cooperation and positive interactions between Israelis and Palestinians<sup>1223</sup>
- Social TV received 19,737 (2012) from CCFD. Social TV is a media network which acts as a platform for accusations of Israeli "apartheid," "racism," "occupation," "discrimination," and perpetuating a "Nakba" against the Palestinian people. It advocates for BDS and a "one-state" framework. Examples include featuring a 2014 lecture by radical historian Ilan Pappe, claiming that the two-state solution is "just a tool where [Israel] maintains control over the [Palestinians]."A second example features a 2014 article promoting BDS demonstrations against the performances of the Israeli dance company, Batsheva, at an arts festival in New Zealand. The article includes a cartoon of an Israeli dancer holding a gun in front of the security barrier; the caption reads: "DON'T dance with Israeli APARTHEID."."<sup>1224</sup>
- Breaking the Silence (BtS) received NIS 47,258 (2014) from CCFD. BtS is a political organization that uses "testimonies" in order to "make heard the voices of these soldiers, pushing Israeli society to face the reality whose creation it has enabled." In reality, however, the NGO's lobbying and media advocacy focus on international audiences, including translations of its materials into English and other languages and extensive presentations throughout Europe and the United States.
- Hamoked received NIS 129,706 (2013) from CCFD. Hamoked is an Israeli organization whose main objective is "to assist Palestinians of the Occupied Territories whose rights are violated due to Israel's policies." However, Hamoked also exploits legal boundaries describing Israel's policies as "ethnic cleansing" and



"racist." In an interview in the *National*, Director of Hamoked Dalia Kerstein accused Israel of a "clearly a policy to push Palestinians out of Jerusalem and Israel to reduce what is called here the Palestinian demographic threat. It's really a case of ethnic cleansing."<sup>1225</sup>

• Sadaka Reut received NIS 23,860 (2013) from CCFD. Sadaka Reut claims to "educate and empower Jewish and Palestinian Israeli youth and university students to pursue social and political change through bi-national partnership."<sup>1226</sup> Its activities promote the Palestinian victimization narrative, and involved in cooperation with radical NGOs including Coalition of Women for Peace and Zochrot, for a project aimed at "Introducing the Palestinian Nakba into the Israeli Public."<sup>1227</sup>

CCFD is also associated with a number of other Palestinian and Israeli NGOs. Besides Hamoked named above, *it is unclear if any of these receive funding*. Partners listed throughout CCFD's Israel-Palestine page<sup>1228</sup> include:

- 1. Al Haq<sup>1229</sup>
- 2. Alternative Tourism Group (ATG)<sup>1230</sup>
- 3. Association France Palestine Solidarité<sup>1231</sup>
- 4. Children, Play and Education (EJE)<sup>1232</sup>
- 5. Cultural and Free Thought Association<sup>1233</sup>
- 6. Culture et pensee libre (CPL)
- Department of Service to the Palestine Refugees (Middle East Council Of Churches)<sup>1234</sup>
- 8. FIDH<sup>1235</sup>
- 9. Hamoked<sup>1236</sup> (see above)
- 10. Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICAHD)<sup>1237</sup>

- 11. L'Association d'échanges culturels Hébron-France (AECHF)<sup>1238</sup>
- 12. Library on Wheels for Nonviolence and Peace<sup>1239</sup>
- 13. Palestinian Agricultural Relief Committee<sup>1240</sup>
- 14. Palestinian Counseling Centre (PCC)<sup>1241</sup>
- **15.** Palestinian Medical Relief Society (PMRS)<sup>1242</sup>
- 16. Palestinian Society Women Working for Development (PWWSD)<sup>1243</sup>
- 17. The Arab Center for Agricultural Development<sup>1244</sup>
- 18. Union Syndicale Solidaires<sup>1245</sup>

CCFD has sponsored programming on the Arab-Israeli conflict that is supportive of dismantling the State of Israel and rationalizes terrorism. CCFD also produces documents that are highly politicized or are collaborative efforts with biased partners:

- In a conference titled "Palestine-Israel: the Challenge of Peace," in which
  participates of an "immersion trip to Palestine...recounted the difficult daily lives of
  West Bank Palestinians," CCFD officials declared that Palestinians "resist... [by] also
  taking up arms, driven by despair to their hopeless situation."<sup>1246</sup>
- CCFD co-sponsored a September 2013 conference "Realizing the Return of Palestinian Refugees."<sup>1247</sup> Organized by Zochrot, the conference advocated for a



"one-state" framework for the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. Lecture topics included a discussion on the specifics and logistics of refugee "return" and a talk on how "to end the colonial nature of Israel." The logistical and demographic reality of a complete return of all living Palestinian refugees from the 1948 Arab-Israel war and their descendants to modern Israel, leading to a single bi-national state, would necessarily mean that Israel, as the national homeland of the Jewish people, would cease to exist.

- CCFD co-authored "Orange's Dangerous Liaisons in the Occupied Palestinian Territory,"<sup>1248</sup> a 51-page report that was accompanied by intensive lobbying of the French government, the French company Orange, and the Palestinian Authority to participate in a BDS campaign against the Orange mobile phone network in Israel. The publication was part of a multi-year campaign by a number of NGOs to pressure Orange and the French government to boycott Israel.
- CCFD publishes<sup>1249</sup> works by Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Theology Center<sup>1250</sup> and coordinated events numerous times with Violette Khoury Director of Sabeel-Nazareth in both Europe<sup>1251</sup> and Israel.<sup>1252</sup> Sabeel promotes a radical reinterpretation of the Bible based on "liberation theology," which claims that Palestinians represent a modern-day version of Jesus' suffering. This language is used to demonize Israel and Judaism. Sabeel also supports a "one state" framework.<sup>1253</sup>
- CCFD co-authored two reports, "Failing Gaza"<sup>1254</sup> and "Dashed Hopes: Continuation of the Gaza Blockade,"<sup>1255</sup> that repeat the unsupported claim that Gaza remains occupied, and the false allegations of "collective punishment." These reports also minimize the responsibility of Hamas for mass terror against Israeli non-combatants and for flagrant incitement to violence.



# APPENDIX I: TABLE - CATHOLIC CHARITY FUNDERS TO NGO BENEFICIARY

*NOTE:* The entries in this table reflect available funding information, and should not be considered complete.

KEY:

• U/A - Unavailable

#### Currencies: € - Euro | P- New Israeli Shekel | \$ - USD | CHF – Swiss Francs | £ - Pound Sterling

- Amounts given in euros, dollars, Swiss francs and pound sterling indicate reporting from the donor.
- Amounts given in New Israeli Shekel (NIS) indicate reporting from the Registrar of Non Profits of the Israeli Ministry of Justice.

Catholic Charity (Funder)	Grantee	2014	2013	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008	Totals
BROEDER-LIJK DELEN	Badil	0	0	€20,000	0	0	0	0	€20,000
(Belgium)	Hamoked	U/A	₪143,171	₪293,994	0	€29,939	€21,000	0	
Funding to BD by	Breaking the Silence	₪226,341	₪262,102	€30,000	₪258,605	₪35,268	0	0	€30,000 ₪782,316
Belgium government: €3,642,674 (2012) €5,579,856 (2011)	Defense for Children Internationa I-Palestine	€40,000	0	€20,000	0	0	0	0	€60,000
€7,339,677 (2010)	Women's Centre for Legal Aid and Counsel-ling	€40,000	0	€30,000	0	0	0	0	€70,000
	Adalah	€50,000	₪214,017	€45,000	₪199,510	₪357,107	0	0	€95,000 ₪770,634
	Gisha	€60,000	₪284,143	€60,000	₪295,697	₪237,160	₪165,729	₪104,011	€120,000 ₪1,086,7 40
	Zochrot	₪186,362	₪239,915	€50,000	₪212,815	₪189,199	₪206,003	₪183,477	€50,000 ₪1,217,7 71
	Theatre Day Productions	€60,000	0	€60,000	0	0	0	0	€120,000
	Coalition of Women for Peace	0	0	0	0	0	₪5,752	0	₪5,752
	Parents Circle Family Forum	€20,000						Tabl	€20,000

Total Euros €635,939 Total NIS ₪4,300,378



SÉCOURS CATHOLIQUE	Grantee	2014	2013	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008	Totals
(Caritas France)	Sadaka Reut	U/A	₪146,212	₪148,087	₪172,864	₪188,092	₪130,667	₪136,560	₪922,482
Funding to SC by French	Caritas Jerusalem			€100,000	0	0	0	0	€100,000
government:	Mahapach- Taghir	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	0	0	0	
€1,167,591 (2012) €1,09,397 (2011)	Les Enfants, le Jeu et L'Educatison	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	₪146,100	₪171,796	0	₪317,896
	Hebron- France	0	0	U/A	0	0	0	0	0
	Interfaith Tour	0	U/A	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Women and Media in Palestine	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	0
	Tent of Nations	0	U/A	0	0	0	0	0	0

**Total Euros** €100,000 **Total NIS** 

₪1,	240,378	3
-----	---------	---

CORDAID	Grantee	2015	2014	2013	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008	Totals
(Nether-lands)	Ma'an	0		€167,000	0	0	0	0	0	€167,000
	Development		(2	year grant)						
	Center									
Funding to	Sadaka Reut	0	0	€17,500	0	0	0	0	0	€17,500
Cordaid by Dutch	Joint grant:	0			€168,977	0	0	0	0	€168,977
government:	Association for			(3	3 year grant)					
government.	Arab Youth –									
€69.9 million	Baladna									
(2012)	Kayan The Social									
<b>、</b>	Development									
€422 million	Committee of									
(2007-2010)	Haifa									
	Adva Center				€139,249	0	0	0	0	€139,249
				(4	4 year grant)					
	Dalia	0	€53,800	0	0	0	0	0	0	€53,800
	Association									
	Theatre Day		€245,000	€50,307	0	0	0	0	0	€512,247
	Productions		(2 year grant)		€216,940					
				(2	2 year grant)					
	Palestinian	0	€75,000	0	0	0	0	0	0	€129,500
	Counseling		€54,500							
	Center									
	Bethlehem	0	0	U/A	0	0	0	0	0	
	Bible College Mada al-Carmel		6420.450	0	- 420 770		0		0	
	Mada al-Carmel	0	€130,450	0	₪438,770	₪525,473	0	0	0	₪964,243 €130,450
	Emek Shaveh	0	0	₪123,339	₪147,553	0	0	0	0	270,892
						-			-	
	Public	0	₪110,875	₪520,541	₪495,360	€100,000	0	0	₪60,000	₪1,186,776
	Committee									€100,000
	Against Torture in Israel (PCATI)									
	Social TV	€50,00	₪137,800	₪343,055	€71,000	₪17,450	0	0	0	₪498,305
		£30,00 0	137,800	10040,000	£71,000	1017,430	0	0	0	€121,000
	Center on	0	0	0	€150,000	€150,000	€150,	€170,00	0	€121,000 €620,000
	center on	0	0	0	2130,000	6150,000	e150,	0,00	0	2020,000



Housing Rights and Evictions (COHRE)						000	0		
Ittijah	0	0	0	0	0	0	U/A	U/A	
YMCA East Jerusalem/YWC A Palestine.	0	U/A	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Al-Quds Underground	0	0	0	0	0	0	€50,000 (co- funder: Anna Lindh Foundat ion)	0	€50,000
Human Rights Defenders Fund	0	U/A	₪23,288	₪74,860	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	₪98,148
Isha L'isha Haifa Feminist Center	0	€40,000	€20,000	₪73,650	₪37,099	0	0	0	€60,000 ₪110,749
Caritas Jerusalem		€200,000	0	0	0	0	0	0	€200,000
Palestinian Consultative Staff		€34,000	0	0	0	0	0	0	€34,000
Culture and Free Thought Association	€55,00 0	₪40,804	₪117,477	0	0	0	0	0	€55,000 ₪158,281
Assiwar	€25,00 0	0		0	0	0	0	0	€25,000
Kayan	€96,48 1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	€96,481
SIDREH		€185,000 (2 year grant)	0	0	0	0	0	0	€185,000

Total Euros €2,865,204

Total NIS ₪3,456,371 ₪3,287,394

CATHOLIC AGENCY FOR	Grantee	2014	2013	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008	Totals
OVERSEAS DEVELOPMENT	Ecumenical	0	0	0	0	U/A	0	0	
(CAFOD)	Accompaniment								
	Programme in								
Funding to CAFOD by UK	Palestine and								
gov't (DFID):	Israel (EAPPI)								
	Yesh Din	₪136,800	₪144,783	0	0	0	0	0	₪281,583
£9,034,000 (2013)	Jerusalem Legal	U/A	0	\$45,990	0	0	0	0	\$45,990
£5,114,000 (2012)	Aid and Human								
£5,367,000 (2011)	Rights Center								
£2,924,000 (2010)	(JLAC)								
	Worker's Advice	U/A	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	Center								
	Caritas	0	0	0	0	0	U/A	U/A	
	Jerusalem								
	Islamic Relief	0	0	0	0	0	U/A	U/A	
								Total USD	\$45,990

Total NIS

<sup>343,990</sup> ₪281,583

CATHOLIC RELIEF	Grantee	2014	2013	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008	Totals
SERVICES (U.S.)	B'Tselem	₪554,446	₪513,691	₪480,031	\$25,721	\$75,000	\$100,000	\$100,000	\$300,721
									₪1,548,168
Funding to CRS by US	Youth	0	0		\$:	1,121,820 (4	l year grant)	0	\$1,121,820
gov't:	Voices for								
	Community								
\$229,335,000 (2013)	Action								
\$270,642,000 (2012)	Sadaka Reut	0		\$	600,876 (4 y	vear grant)	0	0	\$600,876
\$351,625,000 (2011)									
\$312,830,000 (2011)									
	Applied	0	(	)	\$152,822	0	0	0	\$152,822
	Research								
	Institute								
	Jerusalem								
								Total USD	\$2,176,239

₪1,548,168 Total NIS

CCFD-Terre	Grantee	2014	2013	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008	Totals
Solidaire	Zochrot	₪139,124	₪141,860	₪198,442	₪137,053	₪145,006	₪222,013	₪126,843	₪1,110,341
(France) Funding to CCFD	Alternative Information Center	0	₪95,856	0	0	0	₪56,424	₪54,624	₪206,904
by French gov't:	Social TV	0	0	₪19,737	0	0	0	0	₪19,737
€770,032 (2014)	Breaking the Silence	₪47,258	₪129,706	0	₪22,268	0	0	0	₪199,232
	Hamoked	0	€26,970	€34,970	€34,978	€39,910	€20,000	€15,000	€171,828
	Sadaka- Reut	0	₪131,455	₪100,215	₪83,376	₪24,700	₪90,217	₪79,179	₪509,142
	Culture and Free Thought Association	₪772,178	0	₪19,500	0	0	0	0	₪791,678
								Total NIS	₪2,837,034

€171,828 **Total Euro** 

DEVELOPMENT AND	Grantee	2014	2013	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008	Totals
PEACE (Caritas Canada)	The Society of	0	0	U/A	0	0	0	0	
	St. Yves								
Funding to DP by Canadian	Sabeel	0	0	0	₪130,694	₪148,680	0	0	₪279,374
gov't:	Ecumenical								
	Liberation								
\$2,158,632 (2012-2013)	Theology								
\$4,947,025 (2011-2012)	Center								
\$13,242,247 (2010-2011)									
\$13,195,988 (2009-2010)									
								Total	₪279,374

TRÓCAIRE	Grantee	2014	2013	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008	Totals
(Ireland)	Al Mezan	0	0	0	0	U/A	0	U/A	
	Center for								
Funding to	Human								
Trócaire by	Rights								
Irish gov't:	Breaking	₪72,377	0	₪76,022	₪74,683	₪114,225	0	0	₪337,307
	the Silence								
€27.3 million	Gisha	₪192,518	0	₪50,019	₪49,834	₪48,427	0	0	₪340,798
(2013)	Israeli	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	

Committee								
Against								
House								
Demolitions								
 (ICAHD)								
Public	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	U/A	
Committee								
Against								
Torture in Israel								
(PCATI)								
Rabbis for	0	₪213,818	₪233,333	₪257,990	₪243,745	0	₪66,000	₪1,014,886
Human	0	10213,010	10233,333	10237,330	10243,743	0	1200,000	101,014,000
Rights								
Zochrot	0	₪47,960	₪99,380	₪100,972	₪150,092	₪54,798	₪54,104	₪507,306
	Ũ					.20 .,700	.20 .,20 .	
B'Tselem	0	₪143,568	₪224,938	₪248,380	₪249,795	₪275,500	₪255,000	₪1,397,181
Badil	0	0	0	₪35,000	€50,000	€50,000	0	€135,000
Hamoked	€40,000	₪7,084	₪98,892	€19,938	₪19,983	€25,000	€20,000	₪125,959
	(Until				£17,566			€104,938
	2016)							£17,566
								₪118,675
Coalition of	₪94,496	₪24,179	0	0	0	0	0	
Women for	[Who							
Peace	Profits]							
							Total NIS	₪3,842,112

**Total NIS Total Euro** €239,938 £17,566

**Total Pounds** 

**Total Euro** 

MISEREOR	Grantee	2014	2013	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008	Totals
(Germany)	Zochrot	₪114,496	₪124,314	₪247,695	₪271,773	0	0	0	₪ 758,278
Funding to Misereor by German gov't:	Hamoked	₪700,500	0	₪446,694	€145,000	€388,508	€206,700	€100,000	₪1,147,194 €840,208
€116.6 million(2012)	Rabbis for Human Rights	0	₪151,046	₪100,126	₪55,958	0	0	0	₪307,130
	Sadaka Reut	0	₪215,895	₪214,207	₪296,360	₪165,147	0	0	₪891,609
	Breaking the Silence	₪603,977	₪333,139	₪157,017	₪245,713	0	0	0	₪1,339,846
	The Society of St. Yves	U/A							
								Total NIS	₪4,444,057

₪4,444,057 €840,208



PAX (formerly IKV Pax	Grantee	2014	2013	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008	Totals
Christi)	Arab-Jewish		0	0	0	0	0	0	
	Center for Equality,								
Funding to Pax by Dutch	Empowerment and								
gov't:	Cooperation-								
	Negev Institute for								
€8,153,050 (2012)	Strategies of Peace								
	and Development								
	(AJEEC-NISPED)								
	CDCD	U/A							
	YMCA East	U/A	0	0	0	0	0	0	
	Jerusalem/YWCA								
	Palestine								
								Total	U/A



# APPENDIX II: TABLE - NGO BENEFICIARIES AND THEIR CATHOLIC CHARITY FUNDERS

*NOTE:* The entries in this table reflect available funding information, and should not be considered complete.

KEY:

• U/A - Unavailable

## Currencies: € - Euro | P- New Israeli Shekel | \$ - USD | CHF – Swiss Francs | £ - Pound Sterling

- Amounts given in euros, dollars, Swiss francs and pound sterling indicate reporting from the donor.
- Amounts given in New Israeli Shekel (NIS) indicate reporting from the Registrar of Non Profits of the Israeli Ministry of Justice.

GRANTEES	CATHOLIC CHARITY FUNDER	AMOUNTS GRANTED BY CATHOLIC CHARITY TO NGO GRANTEES* *Missing years reflect inconsistency in grantee reporting	GOVERNMENT FUNDERS
ADALAH	Broederlijk Delen	€50,000 (2014) ₪214,017 (2013) €45,000 (2012) ₪199,510 (2011) ₪357,107 (2010)	Belgium (via DGD)
ADVA CENTER	Cordaid	€139,249 (2012-2015)	Netherlands (via MFA)
AL MEZAN CENTER FOR HUMAN RIGHTS	Trócaire	U/A (2010 and 2008)	<ul> <li>Ireland (via Irish Aid)</li> <li>EU (via Echo)</li> <li>UK (via DFID)</li> </ul>
AL-QUDS UNDERGROUND	Cordaid	€50,000 (2009)* *Co-funded with the Anna Lindh Foundation	Netherlands (via MFA)
ALTERNATIVE INFORMATION CENTER	CCFD Terre- Solidaire	₪95,856 (2013) ₪56,424 (2009) ₪54,624 (2008)	France
APPLIED RESEARCH INSTITUTE JERUSALEM	Catholic Relief Services	\$152,822 (2011)	United States (via USAID)



	Catholic Delief Comises		United States (via USAID)
B'TSELEM	Catholic Relief Services	12554,446 (2014)	United States (via USAID)
		12013) ₪513,691 (2013)	
		₪480,031 (2012) \$25,721 (2011)	
		\$75,000 (2010)	
		\$100,000 (2009)	
		\$100,000 (2008)	
	Trócaire	143,568 (2013)	Ireland (via Irish Aid)
		₪224,938 (2012)	<ul> <li>EU (via Echo)</li> </ul>
		12248,380 (2011)	<ul> <li>UK (via DFID)</li> </ul>
		₪249,795 (2010)	
		₪275,500 (2009)	
		₪255,000 (2008)	
BADIL	Broederlijk Delen	€20,000 (2012)	Belgium (via DGD)
DADIL	Broedenijk Delen	€20,000 (2012)	
	Trócaire	₪35,000 (2011)	Ireland (via Irish Aid)
		€50,000 (2010)	• EU (via Echo)
		€50,000 (2009)	• UK (via DFID)
			· · · ·
BETHLEHEM BIBLE	Cordaid	U/A (2012)	Netherlands (via MFA)
COLLEGE	Cordald	0/A (2012)	
BREAKING THE SILENCE	Broederlijk Delen	₪226,341 (2014)	Belgium (via DGD)
BREAKING THE BIELINCE	brocdenijk belen	12223,341 (2014)	beigium (via beb)
		€30,000 (2012)	
		₪258,605 (2011)	
		₪35,268 (2010)	
	CCFD Terre-Solidaire	₪47,258 (2014)	France
		₪129,706 (2013)	
		₪22,268 (2011)	
	Misereor	₪603,977 (2014)	Germany
		₪333,139 (2013)	
		₪157,017 (2012)	
		₪245,713 (2011)	
	Trócaire	₪72,377 (2014)	Ireland (via Irish Aid)
		76,022 (2012)	EU (via Echo)
		11,683 (2011)	UK (via DFID)
		₪114,225 (2010)	
CARITAS BABY HOSPITAL	Caritas Switzerland	U/A	Switzerland
CARITAS JERUSALEM	Sécours Catholique (Caritas	€100,000 (2012)	France (via MFA)
	France)		
	Catholic Agency for Overseas	U/A	UK (via DFID)
	Development (CAFOD)	(2008-2009)	
CATHOLIC NEAR EAST	Caritas Switzerland	\$132,316 (2011)	Switzerland
WELFARE ASSOCIATION		\$132,510 (2011)	Switzenanu
WELLANE ASSOCIATION			
CDCD	Pax (formerly IKV Pax Christi)	U/A	Netherlands (via MFA)



CENTER ON HOUSING	Cordaid	€150,000 (2012)	Netherlands (via MFA
RIGHTS AND EVICTIONS	Cordaid	€150,000 (2012)	Nethenanus (via MFA
(COHRE)		€150,000 (2011)	
(001112)		€170,000 (2009)	
COALITION OF WOMEN	Broederlijk Delen	₪5,752 (2009)	Belgium (via DGD)
FOR PEACE	Bioedenijk Delen	105,752 (2009)	Beigiuin (Via DGD)
FOR PEACE			
	Trócaire	₪94,496 (2014)	<ul> <li>Ireland (via Irish Aid)</li> </ul>
		₪24,179 (2013)	• EU (via Echo)
			UK (via DFID)
DALIA ASSOCIATION	Cordaid	€53,800 (2014)	Netherlands (via MFA)
DEFENSE FOR CHILDREN	Broederlijk Delen	€40,000 (2014)	Belgium (via DGD)
INTERNATIONAL-		U/A (2013)	
PALESTINE		€20,000 (2012)	
ECUMENICAL	Catholic Agency for Overseas	U/A	UK (via DFID)
ACCOMPANIMENT	Development (CAFOD)	(2010)	
PROGRAMME IN		()	
PALESTINE AND ISRAEL			
(EAPPI)			
()			
EMEK SHAVEH	Cordaid	₪123,339(2013)	Netherlands (via MFA)
		147,553 (2012)	(
FRIENDSHIP VILLAGE	Caritas Switzerland	U/A (2008-2010)	Switzerland
		0,(2000 2010)	Switzendila
GISHA	Broederlijk Delen	€60,000 (2014)	Belgium (via DGD)
		₪284,143 (2013)	
		€60,000 (2012)	
		₪295,697 (2011)	
		₪237,160 (2010)	
		₪165,729 (2009)	
		₪104,011 (2008)	
	Trócaire	₪192,518 (2014)	Ireland (via Irish Aid)
		₪50,019 (2012)	• EU (via Echo)
		№49,834 (2011)	<ul> <li>UK (via DFID)</li> </ul>
		№48,427 (2010)	
HAMOKED	Broederlijk Delen	₪143,171 (2013)	Belgium (via DGD)
		₪293,994 (2012)	
		€29,939 (2010)	
		€21,000 (2009)	
	CCFD Terre-Solidare		France
	CCFD Terre-Solidare	€26,970 (2013)	France
	CCFD Terre-Solidare	€26,970 (2013) €34,970 (2012)	France
	CCFD Terre-Solidare	€26,970 (2013) €34,970 (2012) €34,978 (2011)	France
	CCFD Terre-Solidare	€26,970 (2013) €34,970 (2012) €34,978 (2011) €39,910 (2010)	France
	CCFD Terre-Solidare	€26,970 (2013) €34,970 (2012) €34,978 (2011) €39,910 (2010) €20,000 (2009)	France
	CCFD Terre-Solidare	<pre>€26,970 (2013) €34,970 (2012) €34,978 (2011) €39,910 (2010) €20,000 (2009) €15,000 (2008)</pre>	
		€26,970 (2013) €34,970 (2012) €34,978 (2011) €39,910 (2010) €20,000 (2009) €15,000 (2008) ₪700,500 (2014)	France Germany
		€26,970 (2013) €34,970 (2012) €34,978 (2011) €39,910 (2010) €20,000 (2009) €15,000 (2008) ₪700,500 (2014) ₪446,694 (2012)	
		<pre>€26,970 (2013) €34,970 (2012) €34,978 (2011) €39,910 (2010) €20,000 (2009) €15,000 (2008) №700,500 (2014) №446,694 (2012) €145,000(2011)</pre>	
		€26,970 (2013) €34,970 (2012) €34,978 (2011) €39,910 (2010) €20,000 (2009) €15,000 (2008) ₪700,500 (2014) ₪446,694 (2012)	



	€100,000 (2008)		
	Trócaire	€40,000 (2014- 2016) ₪7,084 (2013) ₪98,892 (2012) €19,938 (2011) ₪19,983 & £17,566 (2010) €25,000 (2009) €20,000 (2008)	<ul> <li>Ireland (via Irish Aid)</li> <li>EU (via Echo)</li> <li>UK (via DFID)</li> </ul>
HEBRON-FRANCE	Sécours Catholique (Caritas France)	U/A (2012)	France (via MFA)
Human Rights Defenders Fund	Cordaid	U/A (2014) ₪23,288 (2013) ₪74,860 (2012) U/A (2008-2011)	Netherlands (via MFA)
INTERFAITH TOUR	Sécours Catholique (Caritas France)	U/A (2013)	France (via MFA)
ISLAMIC RELIEF	Catholic Agency for Overseas Development (CAFOD)	U/A (2008-2009)	UK (via DFID)
ISRAELI COMMITTEE AGAINST HOUSE DEMOLITIONS (ICAHD)	Trócaire	U/A (2008-2011)	<ul> <li>Ireland (via Irish Aid)</li> <li>EU (via Echo)</li> <li>UK (via DFID)</li> </ul>
ІТТІЈАН	Cordaid	U/A (2008-2009)	Netherlands (via MFA)
JERUSALEM LEGAL AID AND HUMAN RIGHTS CENTER (JLAC)	Catholic Agency for Overseas Development (CAFOD)	\$45,990 (2012)	UK (via DFID)
LES ENFANTS, LE JEU ET L'EDUCATION	Sécours Catholique (Caritas France)	U/A (2012-2014) ₪146,100 (2010) ₪171,797 (2009)	France (via MFA)
MA'AN DEVELOPMENT CENTER	Cordaid	€167,000 (2016-2015)	Netherlands (via MFA)
MADA AL-CARMEL	Cordaid	€130,450 (2014) ₪438,770 (2012) ₪525,473 (2011)	Netherlands (via MFA)
MAHAPACH-TAGHIR	Sécours Catholique (Caritas France)	U/A (2011-2014)	France (via MFA)
PALESTINIAN COUNSELING CENTER	Cordaid	75,000 (2014) 54,500 (2014) <sup>1256</sup>	Netherlands (via MFA)
Parents Circle Family Forum	Broederlijk Delen	€20,000 (2014)	Belgium (via DGD)



PUBLIC COMMITTEE	Cordaid	₪110,875 (2014)	Netherlands (via MFA)
AGAINST TORTURE IN		₪520,541 (2013)	
ISRAEL (PCATI)		₪495,360 (2012)	
		€100,000 (2011)	
		€60,000 (2008)	
	Trócaire	U/A (2008-2014)	<ul> <li>Ireland (via Irish Aid)</li> </ul>
			<ul> <li>EU (via Echo)</li> </ul>
			• UK (via DFID)
RABBIS FOR HUMAN	Trócaire	₪213,818 (2013)	<ul> <li>Ireland (via Irish Aid)</li> </ul>
RIGHTS		₪233,333 (2012)	• EU (via Echo)
		1257,990 (2011)	
			<ul> <li>UK (via DFID)</li> </ul>
		₪243,745 (2010)	
		№66,000 (2008)	
	Misereor	№151,046 (2013)	Germany
		₪100,126 (2012)	
		₪55,958 (2011)	
	Dovelopment and Desce		Canada
SABEEL ECUMENICAL	Development and Peace	₪130,694 (2011)	Canada
LIBERATION THEOLOGY	(Caritas Canada)	₪148,680 (2010)	
CENTER			
SADAKA REUT	Sécours Catholique (Caritas	U/A (2014)	France (via MFA)
	France)	₪146,212 (2013)	
		₪148,087 (2012)	
		₪172,864 (2011)	
		₪188,092 (2010)	
		130,667 (2009)	
		₪136,560 (2008)	
	Cordaid	€17,500(2013)	Netherlands (via MFA)
	CCFD Terre-Solidare	₪131,455 (2013)	France
		₪100,215 (2012)	
		12100,210 (2012), 12100,210 (2012), 12100,2100,210 (2012), 12100,2100,2100,210,2100,2100,2100,2100	
		₪24,700 (2010)	
		₪90,217 (2009)	
		₪79,179 (2008)	
	Misereor	₪215,895 (2013)	Germany
	Wilderedi		Cermany
		1214,207 (2012)	
		№296,360 (2011)	
		₪165,147 (2010)	
	Catholic Relief Services	\$600,876 (2009-	United States (via USAID)
		2013)	, , ,
		2013)	
SOCIAL TV	Cordaid	€50,000(2015)	Netherlands (via MFA)
SOCIAL IV	Coruaiu		Nethenalius (Via IVIFA)
		₪137,800 (2014)	
		343,055回 (2013)	
		€71,000 (2012)	
		€17,450 (2011)	
	CCED		Erança
	CCFD	₪19,737 (2012)	France
	Douglooment and Deser	11/4	Canada
SOCIETY OF ST. YVES	Development and Peace	U/A	Canada
	(Caritas Canada)	(2012)	
	Misereor	U/A (2008-2014)	Germany
TENT OF NATIONS	Sécours Catholique (Caritas	U/A (2013)	France
	France)		(via MFA)
			(



THEATRE DAY	Broederlijk Delen	€60,000 (2014)	Belgium (via DGD)
PRODUCTIONS		U/A (2013)	
		€60,000 (2012)	
	Cordaid	€245,000 (2014-2015)	Netherlands
		€50,307 (2013)	
		€216,940 (2012-2013)	
WOMEN AND MEDIA IN	Sécours Catholique (Caritas	U/A (2008-2014)	France
PALESTINE	France)	0/A (2008-2014)	(via MFA)
PALESTINE	France)		(VIA IVIFA)
CWP/Who Profits	Trócaire	₪94,496 (2014)	Ireland (via Irish Aid)
	Tiocalle	18 94,490 (2014) 18 24,179 (2013)	
		世 24,179 (2013)	EU (via Echo)
			UK (via DFID)
WOMEN'S CENTRE FOR	Broederlijk Delen	€40,000 (2014)	Belgium (via DGD)
LEGAL AID AND		U/A (2013)	
COUNSELLING		€30,000 (2012)	
	Caritas Switzerland	498,810 CHF	Switzerland
		(2013-2015)	
		\$80,000 (2011)	
		\$26,400 (2010)	
WORKER'S ADVICE	Catholic Agency for Overseas	U/A (2014)	UK (via DFID)
CENTER	Development (CAFOD)		
YESH DIN	Catholic Agency for Overseas	₪136,800 (2014)	UK (via DFID)
	Development (CAFOD)	₪144,783 (2013)	
YOUTH EMPOWERMENT	Caritas Switzerland	€343,000 (2011)	Switzerland
CENTER	(via DanChurch Aid)		
YMCA EAST	Cordaid	U/A (2014)	Netherlands (via MFA)
JERUSALEM/YWCA			
JERUSALEM/YWCA PALESTINE			
•	Pax (formerly IKV Pax Christi)	U/A (2014)	Netherlands (via MFA)
PALESTINE	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
PALESTINE YOUTH VOICES FOR	Pax (formerly IKV Pax Christi) Catholic Relief Services	\$1,121,820 (2009-	Netherlands (via MFA) United States (via USAID)
PALESTINE	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012)	United States (via USAID)
PALESTINE YOUTH VOICES FOR	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) ©186,362 (2014)	
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) ₪186,362 (2014) ₪239,915 (2013)	United States (via USAID)
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) ₪186,362 (2014) ₪239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012)	United States (via USAID)
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) №186,362 (2014) №239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012) №212,815 (2011)	United States (via USAID)
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) №186,362 (2014) №239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012) №212,815 (2011) №189,199 (2010)	United States (via USAID)
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) №186,362 (2014) №239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012) №212,815 (2011) №189,199 (2010) №206,003 (2009)	United States (via USAID)
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services Broederlijk Delen	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) №186,362 (2014) №239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012) №212,815 (2011) №189,199 (2010) №206,003 (2009) №183,477 (2008)	United States (via USAID) Belgium (via DGD)
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) №186,362 (2014) №239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012) №212,815 (2011) №189,199 (2010) №206,003 (2009) №183,477 (2008) №139,124 (2014)	United States (via USAID)
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services Broederlijk Delen	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) №186,362 (2014) №239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012) №212,815 (2011) №189,199 (2010) №206,003 (2009) №183,477 (2008) №139,124 (2014) №141,8610 (2013)	United States (via USAID) Belgium (via DGD)
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services Broederlijk Delen	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) №186,362 (2014) №239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012) №212,815 (2011) №189,199 (2010) №206,003 (2009) №183,477 (2008) №139,124 (2014) №141,8610 (2013) №198,442 (2012)	United States (via USAID) Belgium (via DGD)
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services Broederlijk Delen	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) №186,362 (2014) №239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012) №212,815 (2011) №189,199 (2010) №206,003 (2009) №183,477 (2008) №139,124 (2014) №141,8610 (2013) №198,442 (2012) №137,053 (2011)	United States (via USAID) Belgium (via DGD)
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services Broederlijk Delen	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) №186,362 (2014) №239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012) №1212,815 (2011) №189,199 (2010) №206,003 (2009) №183,477 (2008) №139,124 (2014) №141,8610 (2013) №198,442 (2012) №137,053 (2011) №145,006 (2010)	United States (via USAID) Belgium (via DGD)
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services Broederlijk Delen	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) №186,362 (2014) №239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012) №189,199 (2010) №206,003 (2009) №183,477 (2008) №139,124 (2014) №141,8610 (2013) №198,442 (2012) №137,053 (2011) №145,006 (2010) №222,013 (2009)	United States (via USAID) Belgium (via DGD)
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services Broederlijk Delen CCFD Terre-Solidare	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) №186,362 (2014) №239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012) №212,815 (2011) №189,199 (2010) №206,003 (2009) №183,477 (2008) №139,124 (2014) №141,8610 (2013) №198,442 (2012) №137,053 (2011) №145,006 (2010) №222,013 (2009) №126,843 (2008)	United States (via USAID) Belgium (via DGD) France
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services Broederlijk Delen	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) №186,362 (2014) №239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012) №212,815 (2011) №189,199 (2010) №206,003 (2009) №183,477 (2008) №139,124 (2014) №141,8610 (2013) №198,442 (2012) №137,053 (2011) №145,006 (2010) №222,013 (2009) №126,843 (2008) №114,496 (2014)	United States (via USAID) Belgium (via DGD)
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services Broederlijk Delen CCFD Terre-Solidare	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) □186,362 (2014) □239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012) □212,815 (2011) □189,199 (2010) □206,003 (2009) □183,477 (2008) □139,124 (2014) □141,8610 (2013) □198,442 (2012) □137,053 (2011) □145,006 (2010) □222,013 (2009) □126,843 (2008) □114,496 (2014) □124,314 (2013)	United States (via USAID) Belgium (via DGD) France
YOUTH VOICES FOR COMMUNITY ACTION	Catholic Relief Services Broederlijk Delen CCFD Terre-Solidare	\$1,121,820 (2009- 2012) №186,362 (2014) №239,915 (2013) €50,000 (2012) №212,815 (2011) №189,199 (2010) №206,003 (2009) №183,477 (2008) №139,124 (2014) №141,8610 (2013) №198,442 (2012) №137,053 (2011) №145,006 (2010) №222,013 (2009) №126,843 (2008) №114,496 (2014)	United States (via USAID) Belgium (via DGD) France



	Trócaire	<ul> <li>№47,960 (2013)</li> <li>№99,380 (2012)</li> <li>№100,972 (2011)</li> <li>№150,092 (2010)</li> <li>№54,798 (2009)</li> <li>№54,104 (2008)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Ireland (via Irish Aid)</li> <li>EU (via Echo)</li> <li>UK (via DFID)</li> </ul>
JOINT GRANT ASSOCIATION FOR ARAB YOUTH – BALADNA KAYAN THE SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE OF HAIFA	Cordaid	€168,977 (2012-2014)	Netherlands (via MFA)



# APPENDIX III: NGOS SUPPORTING BDS AND/OR OTHER ANTI-ISRAEL POSITIONS, AND THEIR CATHOLIC CHARITY FUNDERS

GRANTEES	POSITIONS SUPPORTED BY GRANTEES/PARTNERS	CATHOLIC CHARITY	AMOUNTS (2008-2014)
	* right of return - euphemism for ending Israel as a Jewish state § one state - euphemism for a Palestinian majority in Israel	FUNDER and/or PARTNER	<b>Unavailable =</b> non- transparent
AL MEZAN CENTER FOR HUMAN RIGHTS	BDS, right of return*	Trócaire (funder)	Unavailable
ALTERNATIVE INFORMATION CENTER	BDS, right of return, one state <sup>§</sup>	CCFD Terre- Solidaire (funder)	₪206,913
ARAB EDUCATIONAL INSTITUTE – OPEN WINDOWS	BDS	Cordaid (partner and funder) PAX (	Unavailable
BADIL	BDS, antisemitism, right of return	Broederlijk Delen (funder)	€20,000
		Trócaire (funder)	€100,000 ₪35,000
BALADNA	BDS, right of return	Cordaid (partner)	
BETHLEHEM BIBLE COLLEGE	BDS, anstisemitism (at its Christ at the Checkpoint program)	Cordaid (partner)	
COALITION OF WOMEN FOR PEACE	BDS, one state, right of return	Broederlijk Delen (funder)	₪5,752
		Trócaire (funder)	₪24,179
DEFENCE FOR CHILDREN INTERNATIONAL-PALESTINE	BDS, right of return,	Broederlijk Delen (funder)	€60,000
ECUMENICAL ACCOMPANIMENT PROGRAMME IN PALESTINE AND ISRAEL	BDS	CAFOD (funder)	Unavailable
HEBRON-FRANCE	BDS	Sécours Catholique <sup>1257</sup> (Funder) CCFD (partner)	Unavailable
HOLY LAND TRUST	BDS	Cordaid (partner)	
ISLAMIC RELIEF	Allegedly funneled money to Hamas (terrorism) <sup>1258</sup>	Catholic Agency for Overseas Development (funder)	Unavailable
ISRAELI COMMITTEE AGAINST HOUSE DEMOLITIONS	BDS, one state, right of return <sup>1259</sup>	Trócaire (funder) CCFD (partner)	Unavailable
JERUSALEM LEGAL AID AND HUMAN RIGHTS CENTER (JLAC)	BDS, antisemitism <sup>1260</sup>	CAFOD (funder)	\$45,990
SABEEL ECUMENICAL LIBERATION THEOLOGY CENTER	BDS, one state, antisemitism (supercessionism, deicide imagery)	Development and Peace (funder) CCFD (partner)	₪279,374
SOCIAL TV	Programming frequently features subjects of BDS, one state, right of	Cordaid (funder)	€138,450 ₪480,855
	return; these pieces appear to overwhelmingly highlight the proponents of these positions.	CCFD (funder)	₪19,737
YMCA EAST JERUSALEM/YWCA	BDS, one state, right of return	Cordaid (funder)	Unavailable
PALESTINE		Pax (funder)	Unavailable
WHO PROFITS	BDS	Trócaire (funder)	₪94,496
ZOCHROT	BDS, one state, right of return	Broederlijk Delen (funder)	₪1,217,771 €50,000
		CCFD Terre-Solidaire (funder)	₪1,110,342
		Misereor (funder)	₪758,278
		Trócaire (funder)	₪507,306



# APPENDIX IV: CARITAS MEMBERS INVOLVED IN THE ARAB-ISRAELI CONFLICT

Country	Caritas Member <sup>1261</sup>
Canada	Developpement et Paix
France	Sécours Catholique
Ireland	Trócaire
Italy	Caritas Italiana
Netherlands	Cordaid
UK	Catholic Agency for Overseas Development (CAFOD)
US	Catholic Relief Services (CRS)



# **APPENDIX V: NGO MONITOR LETTER TO CARITAS INTERNATIONALIS**



I Ben-Maimon Blvd. Jerusalem, Israel 92262 Phone: +972-2-566-1020 Fax: +972-77-511-7030 mail@ngo-monitor.org www.ngo-monitor.org

9 January, 2014

Dear Mr. Nicholson,

NGO Monitor (www.ngo-monitor.org), a Jerusalem-based research institute, is preparing a series of reports on funding to various political advocacy NGOs that are active in the context of the Arab-Israeli conflict, including some members of the Caritas Internationalis network.

In the course of our research, we found a statement<sup>1262</sup> by the head of the Caritas Internationalis Delegation in New York, Joseph Cornelius Donnelly, supporting the Palestinian claim to a "right of return": "The inalienable rights of the Palestinian people are defined by law as the right to self-determination, national independence and sovereignty, and the return of Palestine refugees to their ancestral homes and lands."

In light of these comments, we have the following questions:

- 1) Does Mr. Donnelly's statement constitute an official position of Caritas Internationalis?
- 2) If so, how is this political position consistent with a "two-state" resolution to the Arab-Israeli conflict?

Please provide any response and comments by January 16, 2014.

Thank you for your attention to this matter.

Sincerely,

Jennifer Nath Researcher



# APPENDIX VI: CORRESPONDENCE BETWEEN NGO MONITOR AND CATHOLIC RELIEF SERVICES

## NGO Monitor letter to Catholic Relief Services (October 2, 2013)

From: Yitzhak Santis [mailto:yitz.santis@ngo-monitor.org]
Sent: Wednesday, October 02, 2013 11:50 AM
To: Carolyn.Woo@crs.org
Cc: Annemarie.Reilly@crc.org; Schuyler.Thorup@crs.org; john.rivera@crs.org; jbader@usccb.org;
Gerald Steinberg
Subject: CRS Funding for Sadaka Reut



October 2, 2013

#### **CRS Funding for Sadaka Reut**

Ms. Carolyn Y. Woo, President & CEO Catholic Relief Services

Dear Ms. Woo,

As part of NGO Monitor's research into funding for political advocacy non-governmental organizations (NGOs), we have compiled a detailed draft report (attached), "**The Role of Catholic Aid Societies in the Assault on Israel's Legitimacy: Catholic Relief Services**." We suggest initiating a dialogue between our organizations on these important issues, and would appreciate your response to our questions below, as well as any comments on the draft report.

We note that Catholic Relief Services allocated almost two-thirds of a \$1,000,000 USAID grant<sup>1263</sup> to Sadaka Reut for its Gemini Project.<sup>1264</sup> Our research demonstrates that Sadaka Reut is a highly politicized NGO engaged in demonization and delegitimization of Israel.

- The Gemini Project is administered by coordinators Yael Tsabari and Rajaa Natour, whose Facebook pages show an extreme bias in the Arab-Israeli conflict.
- On her Facebook page,<sup>1265</sup> Natour "likes" numerous politicized Facebook groups including the "Third Palestinian Intifada" which makes extensive use of blatant antisemitic imagery including a photo of Adolf Hitler with the caption, "I would have killed all the Jews of the world, but I kept some to show the world why I killed them."
- The Third Palestinian Intifada page states its goal is to "defeat the occupation of every inch of the land of Palestine". This strongly suggests support for the destruction of the Jewish state of Israel.
- Sadaka Reut also promotes a one-sided narrative of the conflict and partners with fringe NGOs that endorse the boycotts, divestment, and sanctions (BDS) movement.

The report also considers CRS's official partners listed on your Jerusalem<sup>1266</sup> page, including:

 The Society of St. Yves, whose website<sup>1267</sup> reflects a blatant institutional bias by listing the Boycott, Divestment and Sanctions (BDS)<sup>1268</sup> movement, Kairos Palestine, BADIL,<sup>1269</sup> Al



Haq,<sup>1270</sup> and other groups leading anti-Israel campaigns as "local human rights organizations."

• B'Tselem, which has faced criticism<sup>1271</sup> for its misrepresentations of international law, inaccurate research,<sup>1272</sup> and skewed statistics (including casualty lists)<sup>1273</sup>, and for politicizing their studies through the publishing of inaccurate research.<sup>1274</sup>

In light of these and other facts highlighted in our report, we would appreciate your official response to the following questions:

- 1) What is the procedure and criteria for deciding which groups receive funding? Were evaluations in place to monitor the use of Catholic Relief Services' funding for Sadaka Reut and other grantees? Are the evaluations made public?
- The current CRS allocation to Sadaka Reut is scheduled to end in December 2013. Will your organization be providing another grant to Sadaka Reut for the next and/or future years? If yes,
  - a. for which projects are the funds earmarked?
  - b. as in the current grant, are these funds allocated from USAID or any other U.S. government agencies?
  - c. is this information publicly available? If so, how can we retrieve it?
  - d. if this information is not publicly available, please explain why.
- 3) Are there other NGOs active in Israel and the Palestinian Authority that are under consideration for future funding by CRS? If yes,
  - a. are these funds allocated from USAID or any other U.S. government agencies?
  - b. what evaluation criteria are in place to determine that this funding does not go to organizations that fuel conflict?

Any additional responses and comments will be appreciated. Please provide these by October 15, 2013.

We look forward to discussing these important issues with you.

Sincerely,

**Yitzhak Santis** | <u>NGO Monitor</u> | The Amuta for NGO Responsibility, R.A. Chief Programs Officer cc: Prof. Gerald Steinberg, NGO Monitor President



## Catholic Relief Services Reply – October 15, 2013

From: Rogers, Donald [mailto:Donald.Rogers@crs.org]
Sent: Tuesday, October 15, 2013 3:31 PM
To: yitz.santis@ngo-monitor.org
Subject: Gemini Project -Conflict Management and Mitigation

Dear Mr. Santis,

Thank you for your inquiry addressed to Dr. Woo dated October 2, 2013. We appreciate your interest in the activities of our Jerusalem, West Bank, and Gaza office. For information regarding our programs and partners, including proposal development and partnership best practices, please visit our website at <u>http://www.crs.org/middle-east/</u> and <u>http://www.crsprogramquality.org/</u>. Regarding information on our USAID-funded programming, I suggest you visit <u>http://www.usaid.gov/west-bank-and-gaza</u> and <u>http://israel.usembassy.gov/cmm2.html</u>.

Again, thank you for your interest in CRS and our over half a century's work to facilitate a just, secure, and lasting peace in the Holy Land.

Best Regards,

**Don Rogers** 

Church Engagement Advisor 228 West Lexington Street Baltimore, MD 21201 Tel: 410-951-7348 Tel: 410-926-6001 Skype donrogers.crs www.crs.org



# APPENDIX VII: CORRESPONDENCE BETWEEN NGO MONITOR AND USAID

## NGO Monitor letter to USAID (October 8, 2013)

From: Naftali Balanson <naftali.balanson@ngo-monitor.org>
Date: Tue, Oct 8, 2013 at 4:34 PM
Subject: Attn Ms. Romanowski: USAID funding for Catholic Relief Services
To: ccoronato@usaid.gov
Cc: Gerald Steinberg <steinberg@ngo-monitor.org>, "Shapiro, Daniel

Cc: Gerald Steinberg <steinberg@ngo-monitor.org>, "Shapiro, Daniel B (Tel Aviv)" <ShapiroDB@state.gov>, "Bessire, Bradley (WBGAZA/DGO)" <bbessire@usaid.gov>, "Asnes, Miriam R" <AsnesMR@state.gov>

Alina Romanowski Acting Assistant Administrator Middle East Bureau USAID

#### **Re: USAID funding for Catholic Relief Services**

Dear Ms. Romanowski,

As part of NGO Monitor's research into funding for political advocacy non-governmental organizations (NGOs), we have compiled a detailed draft report (attached), "The Role of Catholic Aid Societies in the Assault on Israel's Legitimacy: Catholic Relief Services."

As noted in USAID's October 2012 fact sheet, Catholic Relief Services is the beneficiary of a \$1 million grant (9/2011-12/2013) for "The "Gemini" project implemented by CRS in partnership with Sadaka Reut." Sadaka Reut received \$600,876 as part of this project.

Our research demonstrates that Sadaka Reut is a highly politicized NGO engaged in demonization and delegitimization of Israel, and the Gemini Project is administered by coordinators whose Facebook pages show an extreme bias in the Arab-Israeli conflict. This raises questions about the prudence in partnering with Sadaka Reut on peacemaking projects.

As with our previous reports on U.S. government funding, we appreciate your comments and feedback, in particular with regards to U.S. funding processes, oversight mechanisms, evaluations and accountability. We plan on publishing our report in the near future; please provide any responses by October 18, 2013.

We look forward to your response, and to the ongoing dialogue on US government funding for political advocacy NGOs, including the role of Catholic Relief Services in supporting Sadaka Reut.

Sincerely,

Naftali Balanson

cc: Prof. Gerald Steinberg, President, NGO Monitor



## USAID Reply – October 17, 2013



October 17, 2013

Naftali Balanson Managing Editor NGO Monitor I Ben-Maimon Blvd Jerusalem 92262

Mr. Balanson,

Thank you for your October 8 email regarding NGO Monitor's latest draft report. As we shared with you earlier this year, USAID's policies and procedures regarding the award of Conflict Mitigation & Management (CMM) programs are consistent with overall U.S. foreign policy objectives. The Agency does not support organizations that oppose a two-state solution to the conflict between the Israelis and the Palestinians, nor does it partner with organizations that promote incitement against the State of Israel and Israelis or organizations that seek to undermine the State of Israel's legitimacy.

USAID's CMM projects, per congressional directive, promote cooperation between Jewish Israelis, Arab Israelis, and Palestinians in areas of common concern and strategic interest, helping to build the foundation for a sustainable two-state solution. USAID's grant selection criteria are detailed in its Annual Program Statement (APS), which is publicly available at <u>http://www.grants.gov</u>. CMM grant awardees and individual project beneficiaries are subject to stringent vetting, per USAID's internal requirements. All grantee and sub-grantee organizations must sign anti-terrorism certifications. Once grants are awarded, USAID field program managers closely monitor, track, and assess projects to ensure that they align with U.S. Government priorities.

USAID often encounters vastly differing points of views and recognizes that a robust civil society is essential to any democracy. As such, we regularly support a diverse range of organizations. Engaging with civil society is a critical component of our efforts to achieve a two-state solution to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. As President Obama said in a speech earlier this year in Jerusalem, "Peace will have to be made among peoples, not just governments."

Thank you for sharing your concerns. We appreciate the opportunity to provide feedback. USAID remains fully committed to the achievement of a negotiated two-state solution to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. We will continue to support this effort by both helping build and strengthen the institutions for a future Palestinian state, as well as by fostering meaningful people-to-people interactions.

Singerely, / Comonorally

Alina L. Romanowski Acting Assistant to the Administrator Middle East Bureau USAID



# **APPENDIX VIII: WHAT IS BDS?**

### **BDS: Beginnings**

BDS has its origins in the NGO Forum of the UN's 2001 World Conference Against Racism in Durban. Using demonizing language, some 1,500 non-governmental organizations (NGOs) crystallized a strategy of delegitimizing Israel, explicitly calling for the "complete and total isolation of Israel as an apartheid state" through the "imposition of mandatory and comprehensive sanctions and embargoes, the full cessation of all links (diplomatic, economic, social, aid, military cooperation and training) between all states and Israel."

Among the accredited NGOs at this Durban NGO Forum were 35 Christian religious institutions representing a number of churches<sup>1275</sup> including the Catholic Church.<sup>1276</sup> In the following decade many of these churches would be targeted for co-optation by proponents of the Durban strategy.

#### Why the Churches?

BDS activists are fully aware of the role churches can play in amplifying and legitimizing their extremist message. The BDS Movement's website states:

Religious institutions are seen in many communities as embodying important moral and ethical principles... Divestment campaigns that target companies such as Caterpillar have been initiated in a number of major Christian churches. Not only will successful divestment campaigns financially weaken the Occupation, but will raise both the public profile and legitimacy of the BDS campaign.<sup>1277</sup>

Capturing the churches' moral voice in the service of a political cause that demonizes one people is the goal.

### BDS, Lethal Narratives, and the World Conference Against Racism – Durban 2001

The UN's World Conference Against Racism, held in Durban, South Africa in August and September 2001, was intended to unite nations in the fight against racism. Instead, this gathering succeeded in birthing and amplifying a lethal narrative against Israel and the Jewish people.

"Lethal narratives" are stories that are told *with the intention of creating hatred and a desire for revenge.* Some are based on real events in a conflict, and some are invented out of whole cloth. All involve the accusation of deliberate murder. These narratives are weapons of war, designed to both incense, incite, and provoke one population against another by embodying a reactionary 'us-them' scapegoating mentality that views the 'enemy' as evil. Few phenomena hurt the possibility of peace more than their circulation, and nothing could more violate the basic progressive discourse than this kind of bellicose story-telling, especially when they are concocted out of malice."<sup>1278</sup>



In Israel's case, the intention is to incite populations the world over to hate Israelis and to alienate from Israel peace-loving people. The strategy is to cast Israel as an unspeakably evil state – akin to apartheid South Africa and even Nazi Germany – so as to rationalize and justify Israel's ultimate destruction.

### Laying the Groundwork for the Lethal Narrative: The Iranian Role

In the lead up to the Durban conference, at a preparatory meeting for Asian countries convened in Tehran in February 2001, the Iranian government effectively excluded Israel

The Declaration singled out Israel above all other countries – despite the well-known problems with racism, xenophobia and and Jewish groups from participating. Congressman Tom Lantos (who attended Durban as an official U.S. delegate) wrote, "Australia and New Zealand, two outspoken supporters of Israel in the Asia group, were also excluded from participation in the meeting."<sup>1279</sup> The day the conference opened, the Teheran government published an article in the *Teheran Times* denying the Holocaust.<sup>1280</sup>

As noted by Lantos, "The Declaration and Plan of Action agreed to by the delegates in the discriminatory atmosphere of Tehran amounted to what could only be seen as a declaration by the states present of their intention to use the conference as a propaganda weapon attacking Israel. Indeed, the documents not only singled the country out above all others-despite the well-known problems with racism, xenophobia and discrimination that exist all over the world-but also equated its policies in the West Bank with some of the most horrible racist policies of the previous century. Israel, the text stated, engages in 'ethnic cleansing of the Arab population of historic Palestine,' and is implementing a 'new kind of apartheid, a crime against humanity.' It also purported to witness an 'increase of racist practices of Zionism'."<sup>1281</sup>

This injected a lethal narrative into the Teheran Conference Declaration, falsely accusing Israel of perpetrating "holocausts," "ethnic cleansing," and "a new kind of apartheid, a crime against humanity," and declared that Zionism "is based on race superiority."

## From Teheran to Durban: The Lethal Narrative Goes Global

The themes of the Teheran meeting would be repeated in Durban.

The Durban conference itself consisted of three parallel gatherings: an official diplomatic forum, a "youth summit," and a massive NGO Forum. The diplomatic framework, affected by the tone set in Tehran, led to U.S. and Israeli delegations walking out of the government sessions in protest.

The **NGO Forum** generated most of the publicity and impact from the Durban Conference, focusing on the development of a broad campaign to delegitimize Israel as a sovereign state.

### From the NGO Forum to global BDS



An estimated 1,500 NGOs participated in the three-day NGO Forum at Durban, claiming to represent the "voices of the victims" of racism, discrimination, and xenophobia. The large

attendance and funding from the Ford Foundation and various governments made the NGO Forum the central focus of the entire Durban Conference. This support also reflected the dominant ideology that viewed NGOs and civil society as "authentic" voices and representatives, in contrast to those of government officials and elected representatives in democratic societies.



The NGO Forum took place against the backdrop of the intense violence of the "second intifada" that began at

Anti-Israel demonstration during Durban Conference, 2001

the end of September 2000. Speakers focused on the theme of Israel as the world's singular human rights violator, stripping away the context of the conflict and the violence of Palestinian terror organizations such as Hamas, Islamic Jihad, and Al Aqsa Martyrs Brigades among others.

The atmosphere at the Durban conference was dominated by overt antisemitism. Flyers promoted by the Arab Lawyers Union containing anti-Jewish stereotypes were circulated. Another flyer justified the Holocaust. Still others compared Israel to Nazi Germany and apartheid-era South Africa.

The European Roma Rights Center declared it was "saddened to conclude that it cannot endorse the 72-page NGO Declaration and Programme of Action submitted to the organisers of the World Conference against Racism in Durban on behalf of the NGO Forum. 'These documents contain inappropriate language, fueling precisely the kind of hatred and racism the Durban gathering was meant to challenge,' said Dimitrina Petrova, Executive Director of ERRC." The ERRC was among the more than 50 NGOs from more than 20 countries in Central and Eastern Europe who protested the NGO Forum process and its resulting documents.<sup>1282</sup>

The NGO Forum Final Declaration employed the Teheran conference's lethal narrative by "declar(ing) Israel as a <u>racist apartheid</u> state..." This was coupled with a

"call upon the international community to impose a policy of complete and total isolation of Israel as in the case of South Africa which means the imposition of mandatory and comprehensive sanctions and embargos, the full cessation of all links (diplomatic, economic, social, aid, military operation and training) between all states and Israel." (emphasis added)

Using virtually identical language, the 2005 Palestinian Civil Society Call for BDS declared:

"We, representatives of Palestinian civil society, call upon *international civil society organizations* and people of conscience all over the world to *impose broad boycotts*\_and implement *divestment initiatives against Israel* similar to those applied to\_*South Africa* in the apartheid era. We appeal to you to *pressure your respective states*\_to *impose embargoes and sanctions* against Israel." (Emphasis added)



# APPENDIX IX: THE GOAL OF BDS: DEFEATING ISRAEL, NOT PEACE

BDS leaders often claim they do not advocate any particular solution to the Israeli-Palestinian impasse, arguing that "Zionists falsely claim BDS movement opposes two-state solution."<sup>1283</sup> This is deliberate obfuscation, as the goal of BDS campaigns is to *criminalize the State of Israel* and *disown the Jewish people of their history*. These same leaders expressly state a belief that "a single democratic state is the most practical and ethical way to fulfil (sic) [BDS] demands."

**BDS is not about coexistence**. The creation of a single Palestinian state (or multiple Palestinian states) with a "right of return" proposes there be no Israel. This means *no right to self-determination and sovereign equality for the Jewish people*.

This is a call for conflict until a final victory over Israel.

"(The one state solution means) a unitary state, where, by definition, Jews will be a minority."  $^{\rm 1284}$ 

- Omar Bargouti Founder, Palestinian Campaign for the Academic and Cultural Boycott of Israel

"I think the BDS movement will gain strength from forthrightly explaining why Israel has no right to exist."<sup>1285</sup>

- John Spritzler, Pro-BDS Author

"BDS's stated goals (ending the Occupation, equality for non-Jews and Jews, and the right of return of the Palestinian refugees) logically imply the end of Israel as a Jewish state...<sup>1286</sup>

- John Spritzler, Pro-BDS Author

"Ending the occupation doesn't mean anything if it doesn't mean upending the Jewish state itself...BDS does mean the end of the Jewish state."<sup>1287</sup>

- Ahmed Moor, Pro-BDS Author

"The real aim of BDS is to bring down the state of Israel....That should be stated as an unambiguous goal. There should not be any equivocation on the subject. Justice and freedom for the Palestinians are incompatible with the existence of the state of Israel."<sup>1288</sup>

- As'ad AbuKhalil, Pro-BDS Author

"BDS represents three words that will help bring about the defeat of Zionist Israel and victory for Palestine."<sup>1289</sup>

- Ronnie Kasrils



## **NOTES**

- <sup>1</sup> Avi Lewis, "Not Recognizing Israel as Jewish is anti-Semitic, Pope, says," Times of Israel, May 28, 2015,
- http://www.timesofisrael.com/not-recognizing-israel-as-jewish-is-anti-semitic-pope-says/
- Amount is based on exchange rates at the date of this report's publication.

<sup>5</sup> Caritas, "Caritas is Church," http://www.caritas.org/who-we-are/caritas-church/

6 Ibid.

<sup>7</sup> Caritas Internationalis, "International Day of Solidarity with the Palestinian People," November 16, 2012,

http://www.caritas.org/2012/11/international-day-of-solidarity-with-the-palestinian-people-4/

<sup>8</sup> Caritas, "Caritas: Ending Poverty, promoting justice and restoring dignity,"

<sup>9</sup> Ibid.

<sup>11</sup> Caritas, "Annual Report 2013," http://www.caritas.org/who-we-are/annual-reports/

<sup>12</sup> Caritas, "Governance: How Caritas is Structured" http://www.caritas.org/who-we-are/governance/

<sup>13</sup> Caritas, "Pope Benedict Approves New Legal Structure for Caritas Internationalis," May 2, 2012,

http://www.caritas.org/2012/05/pope-benedict-approves-new-legal-structure-caritas-internationalis/

<sup>14</sup> Caritas, "One Human Family Zero Poverty: Treasurer's Report to the XIX General Assembly," 2007-2011, https://web.archive.org/web/20130130160936/http://www3.caritas.org/upload/tre/treasurer-s-report-v3.pdf

Caritas, "Financial Framework 2011-2015," May 2011,

https://web.archive.org/web/20130130160408/http://www3.caritas.org/upload/en-/en---financial-framework-final.pdf <sup>16</sup> Caritas, "Annual Report 2012," http://caritas.dk/sites/default/files/caritas\_annual\_report\_20121.pdf

17 Ibid.

<sup>18</sup> Caritas, "Caritas Provides Health Care in Palestine," http://www.caritas.org/what-we-do/conflicts-and-disasters/emergencyappeals/emergency-palestine/

19 Ibid.

<sup>20</sup> Caritas, "Caritas Calls for Solidarity with the Palestinian People," November 24, 2008,

https://web.archive.org/web/20110612062946/http://www.caritas.org/newsroom/press releases/PressRelease24 11 09.html <sup>21</sup> Ibid.

<sup>22</sup> Caritas, "Post-war Gaza: What have we learned?" November 22, 2012, http://www.caritas.org/2012/11/post-war-gaza-whathave-we-learned/

<sup>23</sup> Caritas, "Killed by Fear in Gaza," November 21, 2012, http://www.caritas.org/2012/11/killed-by-fear/

<sup>24</sup> JTA, Caritas, "Netanyahu Shows Soccer Chief Photos of Rocket Launchers at Gaza Stadium," July 9, 2013,

http://www.jta.org/2013/07/09/news-opinion/israel-middle-east/netanyahu-shows-soccer-chief-photos-of-rocket-launchersat-gaza-stadium

<sup>25</sup> Caritas, "Annual Report 2010," http://www.caritas.org/download/13147/

<sup>26</sup> Caritas, "Caritas Ambulances Run Out of Fuel in Gaza," March 28, 2012, http://www.caritas.org/2012/03/7942/

<sup>27</sup> Reuters, Nidal Al-Mughrabi, "Fuel Crosses from Israel to Ease Gaza," March 23, 2012,

http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/03/23/us-palestinians-electricity-idUSBRE82M0EM20120323

NGO Monitor, "End the Occupation," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/data/images/Image/caritasocc.jpg

<sup>29</sup> Caritas, "Caritas Jerusalem News," June 20, 2003,

https://web.archive.org/web/20040327201458/http:/www.caritas.org/jumpNews.asp?idLang=ENG&idChannel=1401&idUser= 0&idNews=1605

<sup>30</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICHAD)," March 1, 2015, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_ <sup>31</sup> NGO Monitor, "Physicians for Human Rights-Israel," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/physicians\_for\_human\_rights\_israel\_

<sup>32</sup> NGO Monitor, "Ta'ayush," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ta\_ayush

<sup>33</sup> NGO Monitor, "Machsom Watch," May 17, 2011, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/machsom\_watch

<sup>34</sup> CAFOD, "CAFOD History 50 Year Timeline,"

http://issuu.com/cafod/docs/cafod\_50\_years\_timeline?mode=embed&viewMode=presentation&layout=http%3A%2F%2Fskin. issuu.com%2Fv%2Fcolor%2Flayout.xml&backgroundColor=047aae&showFlipBtn=true

<sup>35</sup> CAFOD, "About Us," http://www.cafod.org.uk/About-Us

<sup>36</sup> CAFOD, "CAFOD and Catholicism," March 20, 2012, http://www.cafod.org.uk/About-Us/CAFOD-Catholicism

<sup>37</sup> CAFOD, "Catholic Social Teaching," http://www.cafod.org.uk/Pray/Catholic-Social-Teaching

<sup>38</sup> CAFOD, "CAFODS History 50 Year Timeline,"

http://issuu.com/cafod/docs/cafod 50 years timeline?mode=embed&viewMode=presentation&layout=http%3A%2F%2Fskin. issuu.com%2Fv%2Fcolor%2Flayout.xml&backgroundColor=047aae&showFlipBtn=true

<sup>40</sup> CAFOD, "Annual Reviews and finances," March 19, 2012, http://www.cafod.org.uk/About-Us/Open-information-

resources/Annual-reviews

<sup>1</sup> Ibid.

<sup>42</sup>CAFOD, "Report of the Trustees and Financial Statements,," March 31, 2012

http://www.cafod.org.uk/content/download/7560/62315/file/Trustees Report 11\_12.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The charities covered in this report are not all inclusive. This report will be updated periodically. At present, a number of other Catholic aid charities are being examined.

Amount is based on exchange rates at the date of this report's publication.

http://www.caritas.org/about/Caritas\_Internationalis.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Caritas, "Annual Report 2012," http://www.caritas.org/who-we-are/annual-reports/

Caritas Social Action Network, "About," http://www.csan.org.uk/about/



<sup>43</sup> Caritas Australia, Caritas Austria, Caritas Belgium, Caritas Czech Republic, Caritas Denmark, Caritas Germany, Caritas Italy, Caritas Japan, Caritas Korea, Caritas Luxembourg, Caritas New Zealand, Caritas Spain, Caritas Switzerland, Catholic Relief Services, Cordaid, Development and Peace, Manos Unidas, Scottish Catholic International Fund, Sécours Catholique, Trócaire, Others

44 Ibid.

<sup>45</sup> NGO Monitor, "NGO Monitor, Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme in Palestine and Israel (EAPPI)," December 11, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ecumenical\_accompaniment\_programme\_in\_palestine\_and\_israel\_eappi\_

<sup>46</sup> NGO Monitor, "World Council of Churches (WCC)," November 12, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/world\_council\_of\_churches

<sup>47</sup> CAFOD, "Palestine, The Rhythym of village life," May 21, 2010 http://blog.cafod.org.uk/2010/05/21/palestine-the-rhythm-ofvillage-life/

48 NGO Monitor, "Yesh Din- Volunteers for Human Rights," August 20, 2014 http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/yesh\_din\_volunteers\_for\_human\_rights

<sup>49</sup> NGO Monitor, "Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/

<sup>50</sup> JLAC, "Sources of Support" http://www.jlac.ps/index.php?page=inside&pid=6&sectionid=1&parentId=0

<sup>51</sup> JLAC, "Sources of Support," http://www.jlac.ps/index.php?page=inside&pid=6&sectionid=1&parentId=0

<sup>52</sup> WAC-MA'AN, "Donors and Supporters" http://www.wac-Ma'an.org.il/en/donors

<sup>53</sup> CAFOD, "Gaza Crisis," September 15, 2010, http://www.cafod.org.uk/News/Emergencies-news/Gaza-Crisis
 <sup>54</sup>CAFOD, "Israel: Papal visit offers hope for peace," May 13, 2009 http://www.cafod.org.uk/News/International-News/Israel-2009-05-13

<sup>55</sup> CAFOD, "Peace and Conflict," http://www.cafod.org.uk/Education/Primary-schools/Peace-Conflict <sup>56</sup> Ibid.

<sup>57</sup> CAFOD, "Child Trauma Centre Opens in Gaza," June 12, 2009, http://www.cafod.org.uk/News/Emergencies-news/Gazacentre

<sup>58</sup> NGO Monitor, "Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme in Palestine and Israel," December 11, 2014, http://www.ngo monitor.org/article/ecumenical\_accompaniment\_programme\_in\_palestine\_and\_israel\_eappi\_

59 CAFOD, "Working for a just peace in the Holy Land," May 17, 2013, http://www.cafod.org.uk/News/International-

News/EAPPI-peace-project

<sup>60</sup> EAPPI, "60 Years of Palestinian Nakba – It's Time for Palestine," June 4-10, 2008,

https://web.archive.org/web/\*/http://www.eappi.org/fileadmin/eappi/files/resources/eappi\_newsletter/June-August\_2008\_Newsletter.doc

<sup>61</sup> EAPPI, "Church Representatives from six continents launch forum for peace in Palestine/Israel," June 21, 2007 http://web.archive.org/web/20110224042421/http:/www.eappi.org/ar/news-events/eappi-news/newswcc/sw/browse/5/article/4566/church-representatives-fr.html

<sup>62</sup> NGO Monitor, "World Council of Churches," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/world\_council\_of\_churches

<sup>63</sup> NGO Monitor, "BDS in the Pews: European, US, and Canadian Government Funding Behind Anti-Israel Activism in Mainline Churches," July 2, 2012, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/bds\_in\_the\_pews\_european\_us\_and\_canadian\_government\_funding\_behind\_anti\_israel\_activism\_in\_mainline\_churches

<sup>64</sup> EAPPI, "EAPPI Magazine Chain Reaction," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/data/images/Image/eappi\_screen\_capture-Chain\_Reaction\_070912.jpg

<sup>65</sup> NGO Monitor, "40 Years of Occupation," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/data/images/File/Chain\_Reaction\_6th\_edition.pdf
 <sup>66</sup> NGO Monitor, "Yesh Din – Volunteers for human Rights," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/yesh\_din\_volunteers\_for\_human\_rights

<sup>67</sup> NGO Monitor, "Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/

<sup>68</sup> EEAS, "Israeli Security Forces Criminal Accountability Under International Humanitarian Law,"

http://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/israel/projects/list\_of\_projects/257956\_en.htm

69 Ibid.

<sup>70</sup> Yesh Din, "Gaza: Reports from Israeli Human Rights Groups," http://web.archive.org/web/20090203174713/http://yeshdin.org/site/index.php?page=pastupdates&lang=en

<sup>71</sup> Times of Israel, Yitzhak Santis, "Anti-Israel Summer Camp Gets Underway: Burgers, Boating, and BDS," July 25, 2015, http://blogs.timesofisrael.com/burgers-boating-and-bds-anti-israel-summer-camp-gets-underway/

<sup>72</sup> Boycott Israel Apartheid, "Palestinian Civil Society Call for BDS," July 9, 2005, http://www.boycottisraeliapartheid.org/bdscall/

<sup>73</sup> AFSC, "Boycott, Divestment and Sanctions Explained," February 28, 2013, http://afsc.org/story/boycott-divestment-and-sanctions-explained

<sup>74</sup> NGO monitor, "Boycotts, Divestment, and Sanctions (BDS) Resource Page," April 23, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ngo\_leadership\_in\_boycott\_and\_divestment\_campaigns

<sup>75</sup> Issam Abu-Haj, "They Plunder the Organs of Our Sons," Jerusalem Legal Aid and Human Rights Center, August 30, 2009, http://www.jlac.ps/data\_site\_files/They%20Plunder%20The%20Organs%20Of%20Our%20Sons%281%29.pdf.

<sup>76</sup> "The Aftonbladet Organ-Trafficking Accusations against Israel: A Case Study," Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, March 1,

2010, http://jcpa.org/article/the-aftonbladet-organ-trafficking-accusations-against-israel-a-case-

study/#sthash.YwkFQLiM.dpuf.

77 Issam Abu-Haj, op. cit.

<sup>78</sup> JLAC, "Joint Letter to US President Barack Obama," February 24, 2011,

http://www.jlac.ps/index.php?page=inside&pid=196&parentId=0&sectionid=15

<sup>79</sup> Al Haq, "PCHRO Presents Oral Statement on Apartheid to Human Rights Council," March 19, 2012,

http://www.alhaq.org/advocacy/targets/united-nations/547-pchro-presents-oral-statement-on-apartheid-to-human-rights-council



<sup>80</sup> NGO Monitor, "EU-Funded NGOs vs. EU-Israel Cooperation," July 30, 2012, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article.php?operation=print&id=3719 <sup>81</sup> NGO Monitor, "Al-Haq," February 24, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/al\_haq <sup>82</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil-Resource Center for Palestinian Residency and Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil <sup>83</sup> NGO Monitor, "Al-Mezan Center for Human Rights," December 2, 2013, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/al\_mezan\_center\_for\_human\_rights <sup>84</sup> Al Haq, "The Palestinian Council Of Human Rights Organizations Condemns Recent Violent Attacks By Palestinian Authority Police Forces On Peaceful Demonstrations," July 3, 2012, http://www.alhaq.org/advocacy/topics/palestinian-violations/595-the-palestinian-council-of-human-rights-organizations $condemns\-recent\-violent\-attacks\-by\-palestinian\-authority\-police\-forces\-on\-peaceful\-demonstrations$ CAFOD, Claudmba, "Hungry for Change: Jesus' Alternative Message," November 20, 2012, http://blog.cafod.org.uk/2012/11/20/hungry-for-change-jesus-alternative-message/ Tear Fund, David McLoughlin, "Our Daily Bread," March 6, 2013, http://www.tearfund.org/~/media/files/main site/campaigning/if/pray/our daily bread 6th mar 2013.pdf <sup>87</sup> Amy Jill Levine's 2006 article, "Misusing Jesus," (http://www.christiancentury.org/article/2006-12/misusing-jesus) in Christian Century magazine, describes this theological trend as one in which Judaism becomes a "negative foil; whatever Jesus stands for, Judaism isn't; whatever Jesus is against, Judaism epitomizes the category." Levine concludes that "any prejudicial commentary that divorces Jesus from Judaism and then uses the story of Jesus to condemn all Jews is not a Christian message." <sup>88</sup> Christian Century, Amy-Jill Levine, "Misusing Jesus," December 26, 2006, http://www.christiancentury.org/article/2006-12/misusing-jesus <sup>89</sup> NGO Monitor, Andrew Roberts, "The Charities are Guilty, not the BBC," January 26, 2009, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/the charities are guilty not the bbc  $^{"}$  Oxfam, "The Gaza Strip: A Humanitarian Implosion," March 1, 2008, http://policy-practice.oxfam.org.uk/publications/thegaza-strip-a-humanitarian-implosion-126094 NGO Monitor, "NGO Report to Quartet," ttp://www.ngo-monitor.org/article.php?id=2119 <sup>92</sup> NGO Monitor, "Sabeel Continues to Promote the Durban Agenda," February 26, 2006, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/sabeel\_continues\_to\_promote\_the\_durban\_agenda NGO Monitor, "Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme in Palestine and Israel (EAPPI)," December 11, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ecumenical\_accompaniment\_programme\_in\_palestine\_and\_israel\_eappi\_ <sup>94</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICHAD)," March 1, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_ <sup>95</sup> Independent Catholic News, Annika Hampson, "Caritas Report on Israeli's 'Apartheid Wall," http://www.indcatholicnews.com/news.php?viewStory=8912 <sup>96</sup>Jerusalem Post, "Israel bans Islamic Relief Worldwide from West Bank due to Hamas ties," June 19, 2014, http://www.jpost.com/Operation-Brothers-Keeper/Israel-bans-Islamic-Relief-Worldwide-from-West-Bank-due-to-Hamas-ties-359934 <sup>97</sup> The Telegraph, Inna Lazareva and John Bingham, "Islamic Relief turns down Gaza funds after Israeli ban," September 3, 2014, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/11073602/Islamic-Relief-turns-down-Gaza-funds-after-Israeli-ban.html Third Sector, Susannah Birkwood, "Islamic Relief stops taking DEC donations during internal investigation into allegations by Israel of links to Hamas," September 1, 2014, http://www.thirdsector.co.uk/islamic-relief-stops-taking-dec-donations-duringinternal-investigation-allegations-israel-links-hamas/governance/article/1310143 <sup>99</sup> Islamic Relief UK, "Independent investigation of Islamic Relief operations," December 12, 2014, http://www.islamicrelief.org.uk/news/independent-investigation-of-islamic-relief-operations/ <sup>100</sup> Disasters Emergency Committee, "Member Charities," http://www.dec.org.uk/member-charities <sup>101</sup> BBC, Matthew Price, "Audit 'clears Islamic Relief' of terror funding claim," December 12, 2014, http://www.bbc.com/news/uk-30443693 Islamic Relief Worldwide, "Board of Directors," http://www.islamic-relief.org/about-us/board-of-directors <sup>103</sup> Disasters Emergency Committee, "Board of Trustees," http://www.dec.org.uk/article/board-of-trustees <sup>104</sup> GOV.UK, "Manage a conflict of interest in your charity," May 23, 2013, https://www.gov.uk/manage-a-conflict-of-interestin-your-charity Disasters Emergency Committee, "DEC Appoints New Chief Executive," December 22, 2012, http://www.dec.org.uk/pressrelease/dec-appoints-new-chief-executive <sup>106</sup> Caritas, "Our Mission: Toward a Civilization of Love," http://www.caritas.org/who-we-are/mission/ <sup>107</sup> Catholic Relief Services, "Catholic Relief Services: 2012 Annual Report," October 1, 2011 – September 30, 2012, http://crs.org/2012-annual-report/images/PDF/CRS-2012-Annual-Report.pdf <sup>108</sup> Sadaka Reut, "Our Projects," http://www.reutsadaka.org/ <sup>109</sup> NGO Monitor, Gerald M. Steinberg and Naftali Balanson, "Due Diligence and Accountability: The Negative Impact of US Government Funding for Mideast Political NGOs," May 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/usa.pdf Sadaka Reut, "Partners in Shaping Reality(Gemini)," http://en.reutsadaka.org/?page\_id=1417 <sup>111</sup> Rajaa Natour, "Rajaa Natour," https://www.facebook.com/rajaa.natour.3/events?collection\_token=702382282%3A2344061033%3A60&next\_cursor=MDpub 3Rfc3RydWN0dXJIZDozMDA1NjE3ODM0MDI5OTA%3D

<sup>112</sup> Catholic Relief Services, "Israel/Palestine," http://crs.org/public-policy/holy-land.cfm

<sup>113</sup> Catholic Relief Services, "Jerusalem," http://crs.org/countries/jerusalem

<sup>114</sup> NGO Monitor, "Boycotts, Divestment, and Sanctions (BDS) Resource Page," April 23, 2014, http://www.ngo-

 $monitor.org/article/ngo\_leadership\_in\_boycott\_and\_divestment\_campaigns$ 

<sup>115</sup> CCarnet, "Resolution Adopted by the CCAR," April 15, 2010, http://ccarnet.org/rabbis-speak/resolutions/2010/ccarresolution-2009-kairos-document/



<sup>116</sup> NGO Monitor, "Al-Haq," February 24, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/al\_haq

<sup>117</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil-Resource Center for Palestinian Residency and Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil

<sup>118</sup> Saint Yves, "St. Yves Succeeds in Registering Four Palestinian Children from Jerusalem,"

http://www.saintyves.org.il/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=5&Itemid=29&Iang=en

<sup>119</sup> Saint Yves, "Society of St. Yves: Catholic Center for Human Rights,"

 $http://www.saintyves.org.il/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaarticle&id=189\%3A65th-commemoraticle&id=189\%3A65th-comme$ and-secondary-forcible-displacement&catid=49%3Apress-release&Itemid=18&lang=en

<sup>1</sup> Catholic Relief Services, Ken Hackett, "The Face of CRS in the Middle East Crisis," http://crs-blog.org/the-face-of-crs-in-themiddle-east-crisis/

<sup>121</sup> Catholic Relief Services, "Catholic Relief Services History," http://crs.org/about/history/

122 Catholic Relief Services, David Snyder and Rick D'Elia, "The Mission of Catholic Relief Services," http://crs.org/about/missionstatement/

Caritas, "Our Mission: Toward a Civilization of Love," http://www.caritas.org/who-we-are/mission/

<sup>124</sup> USCCB, "United States Conference of Catholic Bishops," http://www.usccb.org/

<sup>125</sup> Catholic Relief Services, "Executive Leadership," http://crs.org/about/executives/

 <sup>126</sup> Catholic Relief Services, "Executive Leadership," http://crs.org/about/executives/
 <sup>127</sup> Catholic Relief Services, "United States Conference of Catholic Bishops: Financial Report," September 30, 2012, http://crs.org/about/finance/pdf/2012-financials.pdf

<sup>128</sup> Catholic Relief Services, "2012 Annual Report," October 1, 2011 – September 30, 2012, http://crs.org/2012-annualreport/images/PDF/CRS-2012-Annual-Report.pdf

Catholic Relief Services, "United States Conference of Catholic Bishops: Financial Statement Report," September 30, 2011," http://web.archive.org/web/20140423125332/http://crs.org/about/finance/pdf/2011-financials.pdf

<sup>0</sup> NGO Monitor, "NGO Transparency Law Implementation," July 18, 2012, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/ngo\_transparency\_law\_implementation update

<sup>131</sup> NGO Monitor, Gerald M. Steinberg and Naftali Balanson, "Due Diligence and Accountability: The Negative Impact of US Government Funding for Mideast Political NGOs," May 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/usa.pdf

Sadaka Reut, "Partners in Shaping Reality (Gemini)," http://en.reutsadaka.org/?page\_id=1417

<sup>133</sup> US Embassy, "Conflict Management and Mitigation Program Fact Sheet," http://israel.usembassy.gov/cmm2.html 134 Ibid.

<sup>135</sup> Catholic Relief Services, David Snyder, "Young Leaders Work for Peace in the West Bank," http://crs.org/jerusalem/youngleaders-work-for-peace-in-the-west-bank/

<sup>6</sup> Catholic Relief Services, Tom Bamat and Mariane Mathia, "Youth Voices for Community Action: Evaluation Report," April 5, 2012, http://dmeforpeace.org/sites/default/files/YVCA FINAL EVALUATION May 9 2012.pdf

<sup>137</sup> Catholic Relief Services, "CRS' Commitment to Catholic Teaching," http://crs.org/countries/jerusalem#tabs-4

<sup>138</sup> USAID, "Democracy, Human Rights, and Governance," October 9 2014, http://www.usaid.gov/west-bank-and-

gaza/democracy-human-rights-and-governance

<sup>139</sup> Catholic Relief Services, "Jerusalem," http://crs.org/countries/jerusalem#tabs-4

<sup>140</sup> Ibid.

<sup>141</sup> Office of Inspector General, "Audit of USAID/West Bank and Gaza's Palestinian Community Assistance Program," February 7, 2013, http://oig.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/audit-reports/6-294-13-006-p.pdf

<sup>142</sup> "WFP Launches First Food Voucher Operation in Mideast," April 2, 2009, http://www.wfp.org/news/news-release/wfplaunches-first-food-voucher-operation-middle-east

<sup>13</sup> "Jerusalem." http://crs.org/countries/ierusalem#tabs-4

<sup>144</sup> The United States Conference of Catholic Bishops , "Catholic Campaign for Peace in the Holy Land,"

https://web.archive.org/web/20130706152223/http://old.usccb.org/sdwp/holyland peace.shtml

<sup>5</sup> Catholic Relief Services, "Jerusalem," http://crs.org/countries/jerusalem

<sup>146</sup> Catholic Relief Services, "CRS Financial Reports," http://crs.org/financial-reports/

<sup>147</sup> Catholic Relief Services, "2012 Annual Report," October 1, 2011-September 30, 2012, http://crs.org/2012-annualreport/images/PDF/CRS-2012-Annual-Report.pdf

<sup>3</sup> CRS partners, Society of St. Yves and the Community Media Center in Gaza, do not make their financial information public. CRS' financial forms filed with the IRS are not publicly available. St. Yves' latest Annual Report (2010) notes that it is the "home and host of CCAO - the Committee of Catholic Aid Organizations," of which Catholic Relief Services is a member (http://www.saintyves.org/uploads/files/narrative report half year 2010.pdf). The Community Media Center of Gaza maintains a partnership with CRS under the auspices of the USAID-funded CPP Project.

Catholic Relief Services, "Jerusalem," http://crs.org/countries/jerusalem#tabs-3

<sup>150</sup> Guidestar, "B'Tselem: Financial Report as of December 31, 2008,"

http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2008/117-99-2009-2359734.pdf

Guidestar, "B'Tselem: Financial Report as of December 31, 2009,"

http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2009/117-99-2010-0198290.pdf

<sup>152</sup> Guidestar, "B'Tselem: Financial Report as of December 31, 2010,"

http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2011-0148427.pdf

Guidestar, "B'Tselem: Financial Report as of December 31, 2011,"

http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2012-0119046.pdf

<sup>154</sup> B'Tselem, "Financial Report for 2012," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits,

http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx <sup>155</sup> B'Tselem, "Financial Report for 2013," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits,

http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx

<sup>156</sup> NGO Monitor, "Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/



<sup>157</sup> NGO Monitor, Gerald M. Steinberg and Naftali Balanson, "Due Diligence and Accountability: The Negative Impact of US Government Funding for Mideast Political NGOs," May 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/usa.pdf

<sup>158</sup> Catholic Relief Services, David Snyder, "Young Leaders Work for Peace in the West Bank," http://crs.org/jerusalem/young-leaders-work-for-peace-in-the-west-bank/

<sup>159</sup> NGO Monitor, Gerald M. Steinberg and Naftali Balanson, "Due Diligence and Accountability: The Negative Impact of US

Government Funding for Mideast Political NGOs," May 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/usa.pdf

<sup>160</sup> Sadaka Reut, "Partners in Shaping Reality (Gemini)," http://en.reutsadaka.org/?page\_id=1417

<sup>161</sup> Ibid.

<sup>162</sup> Sadaka Reut, "Building a Culture of Peace,"

https://web.archive.org/web/20091119142416/http://en.reutsadaka.org/?page\_id=54

<sup>163</sup> Sadaka Reut, "Racist Graffiti Campaign November 2009," December 3, 2009, http://en.reutsadaka.org/?p=1141

<sup>164</sup> Sadaka Reut, "Project\_01," September 13, 2014, http://en.reutsadaka.org/?page\_id=5

<sup>165</sup> Sadaka Reut, "Sadaka Reut: Arab-Jewish Partnership,"2009-2010, http://www.reutsadaka.org/2011/03/annual-report-2009-2010/

<sup>166</sup> Ibid.

<sup>167</sup> NGO Monitor, "Coalition of Women for Peace," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/coalition\_of\_women\_for\_peace

<sup>168</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot

<sup>169</sup> NGO Monitor, "Physicians for Human Rights in Israel (PHR-I)," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngo-

<sup>170</sup> NGO Monitor, "Machsom Watch," May 17, 2011, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/machsom\_watch

<sup>171</sup> Sadaka Reut, "Sadaka Reut: Arab-Jewish Partnership,"2009-2010, http://www.reutsadaka.org/2011/03/annual-report-2009-2010/

<sup>172</sup> Ibid.

<sup>173</sup> Ibid.

<sup>174</sup> Sadaka Reut, "Annual Report 2010-2011," http://en.reutsadaka.org/?page\_id=1880

<sup>175</sup> NGO Monitor, "Coalition of Women for Peace," August 19, 2014, http://ngo-

monitor.org/article/coalition\_of\_women\_for\_peace

<sup>176</sup> Who Profits, "Who Profits: The Israeli Occupation Industry," http://www.whoprofits.org/

<sup>177</sup> Who Profits, "Israeli Banks," 2010, http://www.whoprofits.org/sites/default/files/WhoProfits-IsraeliBanks2010.pdf
 <sup>178</sup> Coalition of Women for Peace, "Letter to the Norwegian Government Pension Fund," May 14, 2009,

http://web.archive.org/web/20091004195911/http:/coalitionofwomen.org/home/english/articles/norway-fund/

<sup>179</sup> NGO Monitor, "EU's Partners for Peace?" http://www.ngo-monitor.org/data/images/Image/EU\_flyer\_English.jpg

<sup>180</sup> NGO Monitor, "Machsom Watch," May 17, 2011, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/machsom\_watch

<sup>181</sup> YNet, Yair Altman, "Itamar Massacre: Fogel Family Butchered While Sleeping," March 13, 2011,

http://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4041237,00.html

<sup>182</sup> NGO Monitor, "Machsom Watch," May 17, 2011, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/machsom\_watch

<sup>183</sup> CAMERA, "Machsom Watch Radicals and Fogel Family Killers," April 22, 2011,

http://blog.camera.org/archives/2011/04/machsom\_watch\_radicals\_and\_fog.html

<sup>184</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot

<sup>185</sup> Electronic Intifadah, Ali Abunimah, "Israeli Jews and the One State Solution," February 28, 2010,

http://zochrot.org/en/content/israeli-jews-and-one-state-solution

<sup>186</sup> Zochrot, "Conference// From Truth to Redress: Realizing the Return of Palestinian Refugees International Conference in Tel Aviv," September 29, 2013-September 30, 2013, http://zochrot.org/en/event/54844

<sup>187</sup> NGO Monitor, "Physicians for Human Rights in Israel," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/physicians\_for\_human\_rights\_israel\_

<sup>188</sup> Haaretz, Dan Even, "IMA Cuts Ties with PHR Over Call for Ouster of Israeli Head of World Medical Association," August 10, 2009, http://www.haaretz.com/print-edition/news/ima-cuts-ties-with-phr-over-call-for-ouster-of-israeli-head-of-world-medical-association-1.281698

<sup>189</sup> Haaretz, Cnaan Lipshiz, "Top Doctor Slams Group's First Aid Course for West Bank Protestors," July 11, 2009,

http://www.haaretz.com/news/top-doctor-slams-group-s-first-aid-course-for-west-bank-protestors-1.279761

<sup>190</sup> Yael Tsabari, "Yael Tsabari," https://www.facebook.com/yael.tsabari.3/about

<sup>191</sup> Love in the Time of Apartheid, "Love in the Time of Apartheid," https://www.facebook.com/loveinthetimeofapartheid <sup>192</sup> Rajaa Natour, "Rajaa Natour,"

https://www.facebook.com/rajaa.natour.3/events?collection\_token=702382282%3A2344061033%3A60&next\_cursor=MDpub 3Rfc3RydWN0dXJIZDozMDA1NjE3ODM0MDI5OTA%3D

<sup>193</sup> Third Palestinian Intifada, "Third Palestinian Intifada," https://www.facebook.com/PalestineEnglish

<sup>194</sup>Ibid.

<sup>195</sup>Ibid.

<sup>196</sup>Ibid.

<sup>197</sup> "Insurgency Movement in Palestine," https://www.facebook.com/tmrodfalasteen?ref=profile

<sup>198</sup> "Samidoun Palestine Prisoner Solidarity Network," https://www.facebook.com/SamidounPrisonerSolidarity?ref=profile
 <sup>199</sup> Recruitment of Arab Christians Will Not Pass, "Recruitment of Arab Christians Will Not Pass,"

https://www.facebook.com/tjneedlnyamor?ref=profile

<sup>200</sup> Love in the Time of Apartheid, "Love in the Time of Apartheid," https://www.facebook.com/loveinthetimeofapartheid

<sup>201</sup> Rotary, "Global Outlook: A Rotarian's Guide to Peace Through Service," 2013,

http://www.rotary.org/RIdocuments/en\_pdf/global\_outlook\_1305\_en.pdf

<sup>202</sup> Catholic Relief Services, "Jerusalem," http://crs.org/countries/jerusalem

<sup>203</sup> St. Yves, "Society of St. Yves: Catholic Center for Human Rights," http://www.saintyves.org.il/index.php

monitor.org/article/physicians\_for\_human\_rights\_israel\_



<sup>204</sup> NGO Monitor, "B'Tselem," January 28, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/b\_tselem <sup>205</sup> YW Journalists, "Community Media Center," http://ywjournalists.org/ <sup>206</sup> Saint Yves, "Society of St. Yves: Catholic Center for Human Rights," http://www.saintyves.org.il/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=5&ltemid=29&lang=en <sup>1</sup>Ihid NGO Monitor, "Boycotts, Divestment, and Sanctions (BDS) Resource Page," April 23, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ngo leadership in boycott and divestment campaigns The Kairos Palestine Document was drafted in 2009 by a group of thirteen Palestinian Christian clergy. It calls for BDS against Israel, denies the Jewish historical connection to Israel in theological terms, and blames Israel solely for the continuation of the conflict. Its purpose is to rally churches globally to support BDS, delegitimization, and demonization directed at the State of Israel. Kairos Palestine rationalizes and trivializes anti-Israeli terrorism, failing to name any Palestinian groups involved in carrying out terror attacks against non-combatant Israeli civilians and calling it "legal resistance": "Some (Palestinian) political parties followed the way of armed resistance. Israel used this as a pretext to accuse the Palestinians of being terrorists and was able to distort the real nature of the conflict, presenting it as an Israeli war against terror, rather than an Israeli occupation faced by Palestinian legal resistance aiming at ending it." (emphasis added)

<sup>10</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/badil

<sup>211</sup> NGO Monitor, "Al Haq," February 24, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/al\_haq

<sup>212</sup> NGO Monitor, "B'Tselem," January 28, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/b\_tselem

<sup>213</sup> B'Tselem, "About B'Tselem," http://www.btselem.org/about\_btselem

<sup>214</sup> Catholic Relief Services, David Snyder, "East Jerusalem: Bearing Witness with Cameras," http://crs.org/jerusalem/bearingwitness-with-cameras/

<sup>215</sup> B'Tselem, "B'Tselem's One-Way Looking Glass," January 7, 2010, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/b tselem s one way looking glass

<sup>6</sup> New York Times, Ethan Bronner, "Putting Lens on Lives in Suspended Animation in Gaza," January 5, 2010,

http://www.nytimes.com/2010/01/06/world/middleeast/06gaza.html?ref=middleeast

YNet, "Special Coverage," http://www.ynetnews.com/home/0,7340,L-8111,00.html

<sup>218</sup> YW Journalists, "Community Media Center," http://ywjournalists.org/

<sup>219</sup> CMC Gaza, "Community Media Center," https://www.facebook.com/cmcgaza/info

<sup>220</sup> CRS Program Quality, "Water and Conflict: Incorporating Peacebuilding into Water Development," 2009,

http://www.crsprogramquality.org/storage/pubs/peacebuilding/waterconflict.pdf

221 CESR, "Thirsting for Justice: Violations of the Human Right to Water in the Occupied Palestinian Territories," May 2003,

http://www.cesr.org/downloads/Thirsting for Justice - Right to Water in OPTs.pdf

<sup>22</sup> NGO Monitor, "Palestinian Academic Society for the Study of International Affairs (PASSIA)," http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/palestinian\_academic\_society\_for\_the\_study\_of\_international\_affairs\_passia\_ <sup>223</sup> NGO Monitor, "Applied Research Institute Jerusalem (ARIJ)," March 27, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/applied\_research\_institute\_jerusalem\_arij\_

<sup>224</sup> Palestinian Society for the Protection of human Rights and the Environment (Law), http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/law <sup>225</sup> NGO Monitor, "Emergency Water and Sanitation Hygiene Group (EWASH)," August 22, 2013, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/emergency\_water\_and\_sanitation\_hygiene\_group\_ewash\_

<sup>226</sup> NGO Monitor, "Pengon," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/pengon
 <sup>227</sup> NGO Monitor, "Adalah," November 26, 2014, http://ngo-monitor.org/article/adalah

<sup>228</sup> NGO Monitor, "Save the Children," August 24, 2014, http://ngo-monitor.org/article/save\_the\_children\_fund

<sup>229</sup> Haim Gvirtzman, "The Israeli-Palestinian Water Conflict: An Israeli Perspective," January 2012,

http://www.biu.ac.il/SOC/besa/MSPS94.pdf

<sup>230</sup> CIDSE, "Frequently Asked Questions," January 18, 2012, http://www.cidse.org/faq.html

<sup>231</sup> Benjamin Weinthal, "Dutch MP Calls to Slash Funding on Anti-Israel NGOs," June 27, 2011,

http://www.jpost.com/International/Dutch-MP-calls-to-slash-funding-of-anti-Israel-NGOs

Trading Away Peace: How Europe Helps Sustain Illegal Israeli Settlements," October 30, 2012,

http://www.fidh.org/IMG/pdf/trading\_away\_peace\_-\_embargoed\_copy\_of\_designed\_report.pdf

<sup>233</sup> "Trading Away Peace: How Biased Political NGOs Duel Conflict," November 26, 2012, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/\_trading\_away\_peace\_how\_biased\_political\_ngos\_fuel\_conflict

<sup>234</sup> Cordaid, "Mission," http://www.cordaid.org/en/about-us/mission/

235 Caritas, "Our Mission," http://www.caritas.org/who-we-are/mission/

236 Ibid.

<sup>237</sup> Caritas Internationalis, "Pope Benedict Approves New Legal Structure for Caritas," May 2, 2012,

http://www.caritas.org/about/CanonicalLegalStatus.html

<sup>238</sup> Caritas Internationalis, "About Caritas-Executive Board,"

http://web.archive.org/web/20130512221210/http://caritas.org/about/bureau.html

Cordaid, "Annual Report 2012," 2012,

http://www.cordaidjaarverslag.nl/media/medialibrary/2013/06/Annual\_Report\_Cordaid\_2012.pdf <sup>240</sup>Ibid.

<sup>241</sup> CIDSE, "Our Members Around the World," http://www.cidse.org/content/members/palestine-israel.html

<sup>242</sup> CIDSE, "Content," http://www.cidse.org/content

<sup>243</sup> Diocese of Rome, "Institute For The Works Of Religion" http://www.vicariatusurbis.org/?page\_id=188&ID=2067

244 Cordaid, "Annual Report 2011," http://www.search4dev.nl/download/425861/451913.pdf

245 Cordaid, "Annual Report 2012,"

http://www.cordaidjaarverslag.nl/media/medialibrary/2013/06/Annual\_Report\_Cordaid\_2012.pdf

<sup>246</sup> Cordaid, "Global Reporting Initiative Report 2011," http://www.ingoaccountabilitycharter.org/wpcms/wpcontent/uploads/Cordaid-GRI-Report-2011-final-v2F.pdf



<sup>247</sup> Cordaid, "Annual Report 2011," http://www.search4dev.nl/download/425861/451913.pdf

- http://web.archive.org/web/20091119062747/http:/www.minbuza.nl/dsresource?objectid=buzabeheer:47764&type=pdf
- <sup>9</sup> Cordaid, "Annual Accounts 2011," http://www.cordaidbondzondernaam.nl/nl/Annual-accounts-2011-(ENG).pdf

<sup>257</sup> Ma'an, "Computer Lab," December 13, 2012, https://web.archive.org/web/20130314001010/http://www.Ma'anctr.org/press.php

<sup>258</sup>NGO Monitor, "Ma'an Development Center," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ma an development center <sup>259</sup> Cordaid, "Theatre Activities For Palestinian Youth," 2012, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/theatre-activities-forpalestinian-youth/107093/

60 Cordaid, "Women Empowerment in Relation to Peace," 2012, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/womenempowerment-in-relation-to-peace/107491/

Cordaid, "Empowering Minority Communities in Haifa," 2012, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/empowering-minoritycommunities-in-haifa/108218/

NGO Monitor, "Kayan," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/kayan

<sup>263</sup> Cordaid, "It's Our Turn Now - The Alternative Media," 2012, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/its-our-turn-now-thealternative-media/112010/

NGO Monitor, "Social TV," August 24, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/israeli\_social\_tv

<sup>265</sup> Cordaid, "Building a Culture of Peace," 2013, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/building-a-culture-of-peace/109373/ <sup>266</sup> NGO Monitor, "Sadaka-Reut," November 10, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/sadaka\_reut

<sup>267</sup> Cordaid, "Campaign For Gun Free Kitchen Tables," 2013, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/campaign-for-gun-freekitchen-tables/109676/

Cordaid, "Self-Determination Through Philanthropy," 2014, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/self-determinationthrough-philanthropy/110622/

269 Cordaid, "Women in Charge of Their Stories," 2014, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/women-in-charge-of-theirstories/110334/

270 Cordaid, "Trauma Relief For Women and Girls in Gaza," 2013, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/trauma-relief-forwomen-and-girls-in-gaza/109166/

271 Cordaid, "Increased Empowerment for Palestinian Women," 2014, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/increasedempowerment-for-palestinian-women/110245/

Cordaid, "Women In Gaza Monitor Their Daily Security," 2014, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/women-in-gazamonitor-their-daily-security/110647/

273 NGO Monitor, "Ma'an Development Center," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ma an development center

<sup>274</sup> Cordaid, "Strengthening Women's Voices in the Negev," 2014, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/strengtheningwomens-voices-in-the-negev/110369/

<sup>275</sup> NGO Monitor, "Kayan," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/kayan

<sup>276</sup> Cordaid, "Women's Access To Justice," 2014, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/womens-access-to-justice/110792/ 277 Cordaid, "Emergency Aid For Affected Civilians In Gaza," 2014, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/emergency-aid-for-

affected-civilians-in-gaza/111602/

<sup>278</sup> Cordaid, "Empowerment Of Women Community Groups," 2014, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/empowerment-ofwomen-community-groups/111413/

<sup>279</sup> Cordaid, "Youth Empowerment In Nablus, Palestine," 2014, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/youth-empowerment-innablus-palestine/111790/

280 Cordaid, "Skill Development For Teenagers In Gaza," 2014, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/skill-development-forteenagers-in-gaza/112174/

281 Cordaid, "It's Our Turn Now - The Alternative Media," 2014, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/its-our-turn-now-thealternative-media/112010/

<sup>282</sup> NGO Monitor, "Social TV," August 24, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/israeli\_social\_tv

283 Cordaid, "Training Youth Groups," 2014, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/training-youth-groups/112084/

<sup>284</sup> Cordaid, "Women And Youth Participation In Democracy," 2015, https://www.cordaid.org/nl/projecten/women-and-youthparticipation-in-democracy/112029/

NGO Monitor, "Kayan," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/kayan

<sup>286</sup> Bethlehem Bible College, "Homepage," http://www.bethbc.org/

287 Cordaid, "Annual Report 2012,"

http://www.cordaidjaarverslag.nl/media/medialibrary/2013/06/Annual\_Report\_Cordaid\_2012.pdf Cordaid, "Jaarverslag 2012," http://www.cordaid.org/media/medialibrary/2013/11/Cordaid\_Jaarverslag\_2012.pdf

<sup>290</sup> NGO Monitor, "Ittijah," March 5, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ittijah

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> Minbuza, "Toekenningen/afwijingen in het kader van MFS dd," June 2007,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>250</sup>Cordaid, "Annual Accounts 2012," http://cordaidjaarverslag.nl/media/medialibrary/2013/08/Annual\_accounts\_2012\_def.pdf <sup>251</sup>Cordaid, "Annual Report 2012,"

http://www.cordaidjaarverslag.nl/media/medialibrary/2013/06/Annual Report Cordaid 2012.pdf <sup>252</sup>Cordaid, "Annual Report 2012,"

http://www.cordaidjaarverslag.nl/media/medialibrary/2013/06/Annual\_Report\_Cordaid\_2012.pdf

Cordaid, "Annual Report 2011," http://www.search4dev.nl/download/425861/451913.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> Cordaid, "Annual Report 2011," http://www.search4dev.nl/download/425861/451913.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> Ma'an, "Computer Lab," December 13, 2012, https://web.archive.org/web/20130314001010/http://www.Ma'anctr.org/press.php <sup>256</sup> NGO Monitor, "Ma'an Development Center," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ma\_an\_development\_center

http://www.cordaidjaarverslag.nl/media/medialibrary/2013/06/Annual\_Report\_Cordaid\_2012.pdf <sup>288</sup> Cordaid, "Annual Report 2012,"



<sup>291</sup> Alternative News, "EU Must Protest Conviction of Palestinian Human Rights Defender," March 6 2011, https://ameermakhoul.wordpress.com/2011/03/06/httpwww-alternativenews-orgenglishindex-phptopicsnews3373-eu-mustprotest-conviction-of-palestinian-human-rights-defender/ <sup>292</sup> Jerusalem Post, Yaakov Lappin, "Ameer Makhoul, Omar Abdo nabbed for spying for Hizbullah," May 10, 2010, http://www.jpost.com/Israel/Article.aspx?id=175164 <sup>293</sup> NGO Monitor, "Mada Al-Carmel – Arab Center For Applied Social Research," http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/mada\_al\_carmel\_arab\_center\_for\_applied\_social\_research <sup>294</sup> Guidestar, "Mada Al-Carmel: Financial Report as of December 31, 2011," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2012-0158051.pdf Guidestar, "Mada Al-Carmel: Financial Report as of December 31, 2012," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2012/117-99-2013-0198024.pdf <sup>5</sup> Al Quds Underground, "Home," http://www.alqudsunderground.net/ 297 Jerusalem Post, Gil Zohar, "Peace without dialogue? Impossible," November 8, 2009, http://www.jpost.com/Local-Israel/Peace-without-dialogue-Impossible <sup>298</sup> Plant Een Olijfboom – Houd Hoop Levend, "Over Ons," http://www.planteenolijfboom.nl/index.phtml?p=Over+ons <sup>299</sup> Plant Een Olijfboom – Houd Hoop Levend, "Home," http://www.planteenolijfboom.nl/index.phtml?p=Home <sup>300</sup> NGO Monitor, "YMCA – East Jerusalem," February 25, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ymca\_ywca\_east\_jerusalem\_ <sup>301</sup> NGO Monitor, "YMCA – East Jerusalem," February 25, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ymca\_ywca\_east\_jerusalem\_ Emek Shaveh, "Archeology in the Shadow of the Conflict," http://alt-arch.org/en/ <sup>303</sup> Guidestar, "Emek Shaveh: Financial Report as of March 20, 2013," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2012/117-99-2013-0083766.pdf NGO Monitor, "Centre on Housing Rights and Evictions (COHRE)," February 20, 2008, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/centre on housing rights and evictions cohre <sup>305</sup> COHRE, "COHRE Annual Report 2009," August 15, 2009, https://web.archive.org/web/20140715062518/http://www.cohre.org/annual-report <sup>5</sup> NGO Monitor, "Cordaid," April 28, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/cordaid <sup>307</sup> Public Committee Against Torture in Israel, "Homepage," http://www.stoptorture.org.il/ <sup>308</sup> Leading Edge Alliance, "Public Committee Against Torture in Israel – Financial Records from December 31, 2011," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2012-0162976.pdf Guidestar "Public Committee Against Torture in Israel: Financial Report as of December 31, 2008," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2008/117-99-2009-2338402.pdf <sup>310</sup> Public Committee Against Torture in Israel, "Donors," http://www.stoptorture.org.il/en/donors <sup>311</sup> NGO Monitor, "Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/ <sup>312</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Social TV," August 21, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/israeli\_social\_tv <sup>313</sup>Israel Social TV, "Financial Transparency," http://tv.social.org.il/eng/financial-transparency-eng <sup>314</sup> NGO Monitor, "Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/ <sup>315</sup> NGO Monitor, Human Rights Defenders Fund, October 29, 2014, http://ngomonitor.org/article/human\_rights\_defenders\_fund\_hrdf\_ <sup>316</sup> Human Rights Defenders Fund, Financial Report for 2012, Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx <sup>317</sup> Human Rights Defenders Fund, Financial Report for 2013, Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx <sup>318</sup> Guidestar "Isha L'isha Haifa: Financial Report as of December 31, 2012," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2012/117-99-2013-0112010.pdf <sup>319</sup> Guidestar "Isha L'isha Haifa: Financial Report as of December 31, 2011," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2012-0199395.pdf <sup>320</sup> Culture and Free Thought Association, "Financial Statements: December 31, 2014" http://www.cfta.ps/ar/uploads/reports 20150524 241010514.pdf <sup>321</sup> Culture and Free Thought Association, "Financial Statements: December 31, 2013" http://www.cfta.ps/ar/uploads/reports 20140521 869177325.pdf <sup>322</sup> NGO Monitor, "Oxfam Novib," October 5, 2011, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/oxfam\_novib <sup>323</sup> NGO Monitor, "Interchurch Organization For Development Cooperation (ICCO) – Netherlands," April 1, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/interchurch\_organization\_for\_development\_cooperation\_icco NGO Monitor, "NGOs and the Libel Campaign Against Mekorot Water Company," December 18, 2013, http://ngomonitor.org/data/images/File/Mekorot\_factsheet.pdf <sup>325</sup> United Civilians for Peace, "Fair Trade," http://www.unitedcivilians.nl/eerlijke-handel <sup>326</sup> Benjamin Weinthal, "Dutch MP calls to slash funding of anti-Israel NGOs," June 27, 2011, http://www.jpost.com/International/Article.aspx?id=226702 NGO Monitor, "Interchurch Organization For Development Cooperation (ICCO) – Netherlands," April 1, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/interchurch\_organization\_for\_development\_cooperation\_icco VBDO, "Dutch Institutional Investors and Investments related to the Occupation of the Palestinian Territories," February 2014, http://www.business-humanrights.org/media/vbdo\_dutch\_institutional\_investors\_7.pdf <sup>329</sup> JTA, "US cheers 'long overdue' departure of UN's Falk," March 26, 2014 http://www.timesofisrael.com/us-cheers-longoverdue-departure-of-uns-falk/ Aprodev et al, "Trading Away Peace: How Europe helps sustain illegal Israeli settlements," http://www.fidh.org/IMG/pdf/trading\_away\_peace\_-\_embargoed\_copy\_of\_designed\_report.pdf



<sup>331</sup> NGO Monitor, "'Trading Away Peace': How Biased Political NGOs Fuel Conflict," November 26, 2012, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/\_trading\_away\_peace\_how\_biased\_political\_ngos\_fuel\_conflict <sup>332</sup> Amnesty International UK, "Failing Gaza: No rebuilding, no recovery, no more excuses," December 2009, http://www.amnesty.org.uk/uploads/documents/doc\_20012.pdf <sup>333</sup> NGO Monitor, "HRW's Letter to President Bush on Gaza: The 'Collective Punishment' Hoax, June 16, 2008, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/hrw s letter to president bush on gaza the collective punishment hoax <sup>334</sup> Justus Reid Weiner and Avi Bell, "International Law and the Fighting in Gaza," 2008, http://www.jcpa.org/text/puzzle1.pdf <sup>335</sup> United Civilians for Peace, "Maak onmiddellijk einde aan het geweld in Gaza en Israël," November 16, 2012, http://www.unitedcivilians.nl/nieuwsoverzicht/210-ucp-maak-onmiddellijk-einde-aan-het-geweld-in-gaza-en-israel <sup>5</sup> NGO Monitor, "Interchurch Organization For Development Cooperation (ICCO) – Netherlands," April 1, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/interchurch\_organization\_for\_development\_cooperation\_icco\_ NGO Monitor, "Oxfam Novib," October 5, 2011, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/oxfam\_novib <sup>338</sup> NGO Monitor, "NGOs and the Libel Campaign Against Mekorot Water Company," December 18, 2013, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article.php?operation=print&id=4087 <sup>339</sup> https://www.pfzw.nl/about-us/investments/responsible-investments/activities/Paginas/exclusions-of-companies.aspx <sup>340</sup> Peter Borgdorff, "Borgblog," http://pfzw.typepad.com/ <sup>341</sup> Werkgroep Keerpunt, "Betrokkenheid Pensioenfonds Zorg en Welzijn bij Ondernemingen die profiteren van de Israelisch bezetting," February 2010, http://ngo-monitor.org/data/images/File/10-02-25\_dossier\_20\_\_Pensioenfonds\_Zorg\_en\_Welzijn\_Portefeuille.pdf <sup>342</sup> Who Profits, "Home," http://www.whoprofits.org/ <sup>343</sup> NGO Monitor, "Coalition of Women for Peace," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/coalition\_of\_women\_for\_peace <sup>344</sup> NGO Monitor, "Lack of Due Diligence and Transparency in European Union Funding for Radical NGOs: EIDHR and PFP Grants for Coalition of Women for Peace," June 9, 2013, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/lack of due diligence and transparency in european union funding for radical ngos eidhr and pfp grants\_for\_coalition\_of\_women\_for\_peace  $^{^5}$  NGO Monitor, "Remembering Jawaher Abu Rahma 6/1/12 - photo from Coalition of Women for Peace Facebook page," January 11, 2012, http://www.ngo-monitor.org.il/data/images/Image/cwppflp.jpg <sup>346</sup> Werkgroep Keerpunt, "Betrokkenheid Pensioenfonds Zorg en Welzijn bij Ondernemingen die profiteren van de Israelisch bezetting," February 2010, http://ngo-monitor.org/data/images/File/10-02-25\_dossier\_20\_\_Pensioenfonds\_Zorg\_en\_Welzijn\_Portefeuille.pdf <sup>7</sup>Momken, "Who Are We?, "http://www.momken.org/?mod=articles&ID=5640 <sup>348</sup> Baladna, "Biennial Activities Report 2011-2013," http://issuu.com/baladnashbab/docs/130815\_baladna\_interactive
 <sup>349</sup> Baladna, "Biennial Activities Report 2011-2013," http://issuu.com/baladnashbab/docs/130815\_baladna\_interactive <sup>350</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot <sup>351</sup> Baladna, "Biennial Activities Report 2011-2013," http://issuu.com/baladnashbab/docs/130815\_baladna\_interactive <sup>352</sup> Baladna, "Biennial Activities Report 2011-2013," http://issuu.com/baladnashbab/docs/130815\_baladna\_interactive <sup>353</sup> Facebook, "We are against the civil service, and you?" https://www.facebook.com/NotoCivicS <sup>354</sup> Ali Abunimah, "Palestinians call for refusal of Israel army service," April 28, 2014, http://electronicintifada.net/blogs/aliabunimah/palestinians-call-refusal-israel-army-service <sup>5</sup> Baladna, "Biennial Activities Report 2011-2013," http://issuu.com/baladnashbab/docs/130815\_baladna\_interactive <sup>356</sup> BDS in the Pews, "Christ at the Checkpoint: How the U.S., U.K. and Dutch Governments Enable Religious Strife and Foment Mideast Conflict," March 2014, http://bdsinthepews.org/christ-at-the-checkpoint.html Cordaid. "Annual Report 2012." http://www.cordaidjaarverslag.nl/media/medialibrary/2013/06/Annual Report Cordaid 2012.pdf <sup>358</sup> Bethlehem Bible College, "About Us," http://www.bethbc.org/welcome/about-us <sup>359</sup> Bethlehem Bible College, Christ at the Checkpoint 4," http://www.christatthecheckpoint.com/ <sup>360</sup> NGO Monitor, "Christ at the Checkpoint: How the U.S., U.K. and Dutch Governments Enable Religious Strife and Foment Mideast Conflict," March 2014, http://nebula.wsimg.com/039822a38d6fc7298d9213df97375521?AccessKeyId=87CC33514E883A55A586&disposition=0&allow origin=1 <sup>361</sup> Never Give Up, "About Sami" https://samiawad.wordpress.com/about/ <sup>362</sup> Najib Farag, "Nonviolent resistance: Wake up every day and ask yourself what you can do to resist the occupation," January 5, 2007, http://samiawad.wordpress.com/2007/01/23/nonviolent-resistance-wake-up-every-day-and-ask-yourself-what-youcan-do-to-resist-the-occupation/ NGO Monitor, "Holy Land Trust (HLT)," January 1, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/holy\_land\_trust\_hlt\_ <sup>364</sup> NGO Monitor, "Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Theology Center," February 16, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/sabeel\_ecumenical\_liberation\_theology\_center For examples of antisemitism expressed at Christ at the Checkpoint, see NGO Monitor, "Christ at the Checkpoint: How the U.S., U.K. and Dutch Governments Enable Religious Strife and Foment Mideast Conflict," March 2014, pages 6-7, http://bdsinthepews.org/christ-at-the-checkpoint.html <sup>366</sup> Cordaid, "Annual Report 2012," http://www.cordaidjaarverslag.nl/media/medialibrary/2013/06/Annual\_Report\_Cordaid\_2012.pdf NGO Monitor, "Holy Land Trust (HLT)," January 1, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/holy\_land\_trust\_hlt\_ <sup>368</sup>Holy Land Trust, "Partners," http://www.holylandtrust.org/index.php/summer-encounter/item/1621-partners <sup>369</sup> BDS Movement, "Palestinian Civil Society Call for BDS," July 9, 2005, http://www.bdsmovement.net/call <sup>370</sup> NGO Monitor, "Extremist Palestinian NGOs Renew Boycott Campaign," May 16, 2005, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article.php?id=515

http://www.bdsmovement.net/call#Endorsed\_by: <sup>372</sup> NGO Monitor, "Holy Land Trust (HLT)," January 01, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/holy\_land\_trust\_hlt\_ <sup>373</sup> BDS in the Pews, "Responses to Kairos Palestine Document," http://bdsinthepews.org/kairos-palestine-document.html <sup>374</sup> Bethlehem Bible College, "Christ at the Checkpoint 4," http://www.christatthecheckpoint.com/ <sup>375</sup> NGO Monitor, Ittijah, March 5, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ittijah <sup>376</sup> Alternative News, "EU Must Protest Conviction of Palestinian Human Rights Defender," March 6 2011, https://ameermakhoul.wordpress.com/2011/03/06/httpwww-alternativenews-orgenglishindex-phptopicsnews3373-eu-mustprotest-conviction-of-palestinian-human-rights-defender/ Jack Khoury, "Israeli Arab who spied for Hezbollah jailed for nine years," January 30, 2011, http://www.haaretz.com/news/national/israeli-arab-who-spied-for-hezbollah-jailed-for-nine-years-1.340113 <sup>8</sup> NGO Monitor, "Ittijah Presses for anti-Israel Durban Review Conference," November 26, 2008, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article.php?operation=print&id=2159 <sup>379</sup> Ilan Pappe, "Final Declaration: The Second Right of Return and Just Peace Conference in Nazareth," December 16, 2005, ttp://oznik.com/Second-Right-of-Return-Just-Peace-Conference-Nazareth.html <sup>9</sup> BDS Movement, "Final Declaration and Action Plan of the Bilbao Initiative," November 4, 2008, http://www.bdsmovement.net/2008/final-declaration-and-action-plan-of-the-bilbao-initiative-213 <sup>381</sup> BDS Movement, "The Bilbao Initiative – civil society action for justice in Palestine," October 31, 2008, http://www.badil.org/ar/documents/category/10-campaign-for-boycott-divestment-sanctions-bds?download=38%3Athebilbao-initiative-final-declaration-and-action-plan&start=20 <sup>382</sup>Alternative News, "EU Must Protest Conviction of Palestinian Human Rights Defender," March 6 2011, https://ameermakhoul.wordpress.com/2011/03/06/httpwww-alternativenews-orgenglishindex-phptopicsnews3373-eu-mustprotest-conviction-of-palestinian-human-rights-defender/ NGO Monitor, "Ma'an Development Center," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ma\_an\_development\_center <sup>384</sup> Ma'an Development Center, "Apartheid Roads," http://www.Ma'an-ctr.org/pdfs/Apartheid Roads.pdf <sup>385</sup> Ma'an Development Center, Amjad Alqasis, "On Nakba Day, a rights-based approach to resist Israeli colonization," May 15, 2014 <sup>386</sup> Ma'an Development Center, "Boycott Divestment & Sanctions," 2009, https://web.archive.org/web/20130309222748/http:/www.Ma'an-ctr.org/pdfs/Boycott.pdf <sup>387</sup> Ma'an Development Center & Jordan Valley Popular Committees, "Eye on the Jordan Valley," 2010, http://web.archive.org/web/20110626034507/http:/www.Ma'an-ctr.org/pdfs/Eyeon theJVReportFinal.pdf Ma'an Development Center, "Cultivating Dispossession: Israeli Settlements in the Jordan Valley," http://Ma'anctr.org/pdfs/FSReport/cultivating/cultivating.pdf <sup>389</sup> NGO Monitor, "Mada Al-Carmel – Arab Center For Applied Social Research," http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/mada\_al\_carmel\_arab\_center\_for\_applied\_social\_research <sup>390</sup> Mada Al-Carmel, "Boycotting Israel," September 11, 2011, http://mada-research.org/en/2011/09/01/jadal-11-september-2011/ <sup>391</sup> Mada Al-Carmel, "The Haifa Declaration," http://www.mada-research.org/UserFiles/file/haifaenglish.pdf <sup>392</sup> NGO Monitor, "Sadaka-Reut," November 10, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/sadaka\_reut <sup>393</sup> Sadaka-Reut, "Building a Culture of Peace," https://web.archive.org/web/20091119142416/http://en.reutsadaka.org/?page\_id=54 <sup>34</sup> Sadaka-Reut, "Project 01." September 13, 2014 <sup>395</sup> Sadaka-Reut, "Annual Report 2009-2010," reutsadaka.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/Report-2009-10-final.pdf <sup>396</sup> NGO Monitor, "Coalition of Women for Peace," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/coalition of women for peace <sup>397</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot <sup>398</sup> NGO Monitor, "Physicians for Human Rights-Israel (PHR-I)," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/physicians for human rights israel NGO Monitor, "Machsom Watch," May 17, 2011, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/machsom\_watch 400 Sadaka-Reut, "Annual Report 2009-2010," reutsadaka.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/Report-2009-10-final.pdf 401 Sadaka-Reut, "Annual Report 2009-2010," reutsadaka.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/Report-2009-10-final.pdf 402 Sadaka-Reut, "Annual Report 2010-2011," http://en.reutsadaka.org/?page\_id=1880 403 Israel Social TV, "Search Results for 'Apartheid," http://tv.social.org.il/?s=apartheid&orderby=post\_date&order=DESC <sup>404</sup> Israel Social TV, "Search Results for 'Racism," http://tv.social.org.il/?s=racism&orderby=post\_date&order=DESC <sup>405</sup> Israel Social TV, "Search Results for 'Occupation,'" http://tv.social.org.il/?s=occupation&orderby=post\_date&order=DESC <sup>406</sup> Israel Social TV, "Search Results for 'Discrimination," http://tv.social.org.il/?s=discrimination&orderby=post\_date&order=DESC rsrael Social TV, "Search Results for 'Nakba,'" http://tv.social.org.il/?s=Nakba&orderby=post\_date&order=DESC <sup>408</sup> Israel Social TV, "One State Vision or Reality?," September 1, 2014, http://tv.social.org.il/en/one-state-vision-or-reality <sup>409</sup> Israel Social TV, "Search Results for 'BDS," http://tv.social.org.il/?s=BDS&orderby=post\_date&order=DESC <sup>410</sup> Natali Cohen Vaxberg, "The Holocaust's visit to Yad Vashem," April 23, 2014 https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=flfUvPyLVZI Social TV, "Moran Brir,"http://tv.social.org.il/editor/%D7%9E%D7%95%D7%A8%D7%9F-%D7%91%D7%A8%D7%99%D7%A8; "Guy Botabia," http://tv.social.org.il/photographer/%D7%92%D7%99%D7%90-%D7%91%D7%95%D7%98%D7%91%D7%99%D7%94 <sup>412</sup> Israel Social TV, "One State Vision or Reality?," September 1, 2014, http://tv.social.org.il/en/one-state-vision-or-reality <sup>413</sup> Israel Social TV, "From Truth to Redress," March 10, 2013, http://tv.social.org.il/en/from-truth-to-redress <sup>414</sup> NGO Monitor, "Responses to NGO Monitor Inquiries Regarding Funding for Zochrot Conference," September 17, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article.php?operation=print&id=3983

<sup>371</sup> BDS Movement, "Palestinian Civil Society Call for BDS – Endorsed By," July 9, 2005,



<sup>415</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot <sup>416</sup> Israel Social TV, "From Holocaust to Revival," May 2, 2013, http://tv.social.org.il/en/from-holocaust-to-revival-eng <sup>417</sup> NGO Monitor, "Coalition of Women for Peace," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/coalition\_of\_women\_for\_peace NGO Monitor, "Mossawa," August 21, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/mossawa <sup>419</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICAHD)," March 1, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/israel committee against house demolitions icahd <sup>420</sup> NGO Monitor, "Machsom Watch," May 17, 2011, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article.php?operation=print&id=127 <sup>421</sup> Arab Educational Institute, "Partners & Funders," http://www.aeicenter.org/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=124&Itemid=200 <sup>422</sup> Arab Educational Institute, "Partners & Funders," http://www.aeicenter.org/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=124&Itemid=200 BDS Movement, "Palestinian Civil Society Calls for BDS," July 9, 2005, http://www.bdsmovement.net/call#Endorsed\_by: <sup>424</sup> Arab Educational Institute, "Sumud Program," http://www.aeicenter.org/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=93&Itemid=165 <sup>425</sup> NGO Monitor, "World Council of Churches (WCC)," November 12, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/world council of churches <sup>426</sup> Occupied Palestine and Syrian Golan Heights Advocacy Initiative, "OPGAI Homepage," http://www.opgai.org/ <sup>427</sup> Arab Educational Institute, "Media Program," http://www.aeicenter.org/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=94&Itemid=166 Emek Shaveh, "Archeology in the Shadow of the Conflict," http://alt-arch.org/en/ 429 Gerald M. Steinberg, "The Israel Journal of Foreign Affairs," 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/data/images/File/Steinberg-False Witness EU.pdf  $^{
m 0}$  Naftali Balanson and Ariella Kimmel, "Another Day, Another EU Leak," March 7, 2013, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/another\_day\_another eu leak <sup>431</sup> NGO Monitor, "Centre on Housing Rights and Evictions (COHRE), February 20, 2008, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/centre\_on\_housing\_rights\_and\_evictions\_cohre\_  $^2$  Women's Centre for Legal Aid and Counseling (WCLAC), "Alternative Report for Consideration Regarding Israel's Fifth Periodic Report to the United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women," July 2010, http://www.wclac.org/english/pdf/cedaw.pdf <sup>433</sup> NGO Monitor, "Public Committee Against Torture in Israel (PCATI), September 14, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/public\_committee\_against\_torture\_in\_israel\_pcati\_ <sup>434</sup> NGO Monitor, "PCATI 'Caging' Statement: False Claims and No Context," January 9, 2014, ttp://ngomonitor.org/article.php?viewall=yes&id=4115 <sup>435</sup> Public Committee Against Torture in Israel, "Childhood is not a Privilege but a Right!," January 14, 2014, http://www.stoptorture.org.il/en/node/1951 <sup>436</sup> Public Committee Against Torture in Israel, "Childhood is not a Privilege but a Right!," January 14, 2014, http://www.stoptorture.org.il/en/node/1951 <sup>437</sup> NGO Monitor, "YMCA – East Jerusalem," February 25, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ymca\_ywca\_east\_jerusalem\_ <sup>438</sup> East Jerusalem YMCA and YWCA Palestine, "Olive Picking Voyage," October 10-18, 2015, http://www.planteenolijfboom.nl/index.phtml?p=2 <sup>439</sup> East Jerusalem YMCA and YWCA Palestine, "Keep hope alive - Plant an olive tree!," http://www.planteenolijfboom.nl/index.phtml?p=Dagboek1 <sup>440</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil – Resource Center For Palestinian Residency And Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil <sup>41</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot <sup>442</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICAHD)," March 1, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_ <sup>43</sup> NGO Monitor, "Alternative Information Center (AIC)," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/alternative\_information\_center\_aic\_ 444 NGO Monitor, "European Union Support for Extreme and Politicized NGOS," October 25, 2006, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/\_european\_union\_support\_for\_extremist\_and\_politicized\_ngos\_ 445 Joint Advocacy Initiative, "Al-Khader village weekly march," August 18, 2006, http://www.jai-pal.org/content.php?page=377 446 Human Rights Defenders Fund, "Legal Aid," http://www.hrd.org.il/#!aid-heb/c1lgt <sup>447</sup> Human Rights Defenders Fund, "In 2013, the Israeli authorities arrested more than 1000 Israelis and Palestinians nonviolently protesting the Occupation," http://www.hrd.org.il/ <sup>18</sup> Human Rights Defenders Fund, "Who We Are", http://www.hrd.org.il/#!who\_we\_are/c1n8o <sup>449</sup> Ittijah, "Sawsan Zaher, Coordinator of Kayan's Legal Department, submits paper and report to United Nations Commission on the Status of Women under Ittijah's special consultative status," https://web.archive.org/web/20090715065158/http://old.ittijah.org/press/press01.html NGO Monitor, "Ittijah," March 05, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ittijah <sup>451</sup> Kayan, "Palestinian Women Citizens of Israel in the Israeli Economy," February 2005, http://www.kayan.org.il/Public/ARAB%20WOMEN%20IN%20ECONOMY%20CSW%20final.pdf <sup>452</sup> NGO Monitor, " Physicians for Human Rights-Israel, "August 20, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/physicians\_for\_human\_rights\_israel\_ Kayan & PHR-I, "Granting 'Social Residency' Status to Granting 'Social Residency' Status to Women Affected by the 'Nationality Law,'" http://www.kayan.org.il/Public/Position Paper English.pdf



<sup>454</sup> NGO Monitor, " Coalition of Women for Peace," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/coalition\_of\_women\_for\_peace <sup>455</sup> Coalition of Women for Peace, "Letter to the Norwegian Government Pension Fund," May 14, 2009, http://www.israelioccupation.org/2009-05-14/letter-to-the-norwegian-government-pension-fund/ Development and Peace, "Mission Statement," September 10, 1995, http://www.devp.org/en/aboutus/missionstatement <sup>457</sup> Development and Peace, "2011-2012 Annual Report," http://web.archive.org/web/20130430030238/http://www.devp.org/en/aboutus/annualreports/2011-2012 <sup>458</sup> NGO Monitor, "Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Theology Center," February 16, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/sabeel\_ecumenical\_liberation\_theology\_center NGO Monitor, "Society of St. Yves," December 23, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/society\_of\_st\_yves <sup>460</sup> NGO Monitor, "Blood Libels & BDS: NGO Monitor's Report to the 2013 Global Forum on Antisemitism," http://www.ngomonitor.org/data/images/File/NGO\_Monitor\_report-ngo\_antisemitism.pdf <sup>461</sup> Naim Ateek, "The Apartheid Paradigme," Spring 2008, http://www.sabeel.org/datadir/enevents/ev66/files/CornerstoneIssue48.pdf <sup>462</sup> Society of St. Yves. "Society of St. Yves." http://www.saintyves.org.il/index.php?option=com content&view=article&id=105&Itemid=54&lang=en NGO Monitor, "Boycotts, Divestment, and Sanctions (BDS) Resource Page," April 23, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ngo\_leadership\_in\_boycott\_and\_divestment\_campaigns <sup>464</sup> BDS in the Pews, "Further Reading," http://bdsinthepews.org/kairos-palestine-document.html <sup>465</sup> NGO Monitor, "Al Haq," February 24, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/al\_haq <sup>466</sup> Development and Peace, "History," http://www.devp.org/en/aboutus/history 467 Development and Peace, "Mission Statement," http://www.devp.org/en/aboutus/missionstatement <sup>468</sup> Development and Peace, "About Us," http://www.devp.org/en/aboutus/identity <sup>469</sup> Khoudia Ndiaye, "Development and Peace is met by Pope Francis," May 22, 2013, http://www.devp.org/fr/node/1525 <sup>470</sup> Michael Swan, "Court Quashes Access to Information on D&P," September 29, 2010, http://web.archive.org/web/20110829212250/http:/www.catholicregister.org/canada/court-quashes-access-to-informationon-dp <sup>471</sup> Development and Peace, "2011-2012 Annual Report," http://web.archive.org/web/20130430030238/http://www.devp.org/en/aboutus/annualreports/2011-2012 472 Ibid. <sup>473</sup> Development and Peace, "Annual Report 2011-2012," http://www.devp.org/sites/www.devp.org/files/IMCE/files/RA/devpeace\_annual\_report\_2011-2012.pdf <sup>74</sup>lbid. <sup>475</sup>Michael Swan, "Court Quashes Access to Information on D&P," September 29, 2010, http://web.archive.org/web/20110829212250/http:/www.catholicregister.org/canada/court-quashes-access-to-informationon-dp

476 Ibid.

<sup>477</sup> Life Site News, "Funding of Pro-Abortion Groups 2009/10," October 30, 2010,

http://www.lifesitenews.com/features/DevelopmentPeace/

<sup>3</sup> CCCB, "Martin William Currie and Francois Lapierre, Report of the Committee of Inquiry of the Canadian Conference of Catholic Bishops concerning Mexican Non-Governmental Organizations partners of Development and Peace," June 18, 2009, http://www.cccb.ca/site/images/stories/pdf/report of inquiry committee.pdf

<sup>479</sup> CCCB, "CCB Statement Concerning CCODP Funding," March 22, 2012, http://www.cccb.ca/site/eng/media-

room/statements-a-letters/3306-cccb-statement-concerning-ccodp-funding <sup>480</sup> Michael Swan, "Searching for Answers about D&P Funding Cuts," March 28, 2012,

http://www.catholicregister.org/item/14161-searching-for-answers-about-dp-funding-cuts

"Society of St. Yves," December 23, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/society\_of\_st\_yves

<sup>482</sup> Suzanna Slobodian, "It gives me hope!..." May 10, 2012, http://www.devp.org/en/blog/it-gives-me-hope

483 Ibid.

<sup>484</sup> NGO Monitor, "Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Center," February 16, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/sabeel\_ecumenical\_liberation\_theology\_center

<sup>5</sup> Sabeel, 'Sabeel Narrative Report 2011," http://www.sabeel.org/datadir/en-events/ev250/files/Narative Report 2011.pdf <sup>486</sup> Sabeel, "Sabeel Narrative Report 2012," 2012, http://www.sabeel.org/datadir/en-events/ev282/files/Narrativereport 2012 low resolution.pdf

<sup>7</sup> Sabeel, "Sabeel Narrative Report 2012," http://www.sabeel.org/datadir/en-events/ev282/files/Narrativereport 2012 low resolution.pdf

<sup>488</sup> Amounts in Canadian dollars are based on ILS-CAD exchange rate history for 2011.

<sup>489</sup> NGO Monitor, "Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Theology Center," February 16, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/sabeel\_ecumenical\_liberation\_theology\_center

NGO Monitor, "Blood Libels & BDS: NGO Monitor's Report to the 2013 Global Forum on Antisemitism," May 27, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/data/images/File/NGO\_Monitor\_report-ngo\_antisemitism.pdf

Naim Ateek, "The Apartheid Paradigm," Spring 2008, http://www.sabeel.org/datadir/en-

events/ev66/files/CornerstoneIssue48.pdf

<sup>492</sup> Ibid.

<sup>493</sup> NGO Monitor, "BDS in the Pews: European, US, and Canadian Government Funding Behind Anti-Israel Activism in Mainline Churches," July 2012, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/data/images/File/NGOM\_BDS-in-the-Pews.pdf

Naim Ateek, "GD is Love, Not Empire," February 28, 2011, http://www.sabeel.org/news.php?eventid=181

<sup>495</sup> Naim Ateek, "An Easter Message from Sabeel," April 6, 2001, http://www.sabeel.org/pdfs/2001 Easter Message.htm



<sup>496</sup> NGO Monitor, Sabeel's Theology of Contempt: Injecting Anti-Israel and Antisemitic Activism into Churches," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/data/images/File/NGOMonitor\_Sabeel\_June\_2015.pdf <sup>7</sup>NGO Monitor, "Society of St. Yves," December 23, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/society\_of\_st\_yves <sup>498</sup> Saint Yves, "Society of St. Yves: Catholic Center for Human Rights," http://saintyves.org/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=23&Itemid=50&lang=en NGO Monitor, "Al-Haq," February 24, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/al\_haq <sup>500</sup> NGO Monitor, "Al-Mezan Center for Human Rights," December 2, 2013, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/al mezan center for human rights <sup>1</sup> NGO Monitor, "Alternative Information Center (AIC)," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/alternative\_information\_center\_aic\_ <sup>502</sup> NGO Monitor, "Applied Research institute Jerusalem (ARIJ)," March 27, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/applied\_research\_institute\_jerusalem\_arij\_ <sup>33</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/badil <sup>504</sup> NGO Monitor, "Bimkom," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/bimkom <sup>505</sup> NGO Monitor, "Defense for Children International – Palestine Section," April 23, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/defence\_for\_children\_international\_palestine\_section <sup>6</sup> NGO Monitor, "Diakonia," March 18, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/diakonia <sup>507</sup> NGO Monitor, "Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme in Palestine and Israel (EAPPI)," December 11, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ecumenical accompaniment programme in palestine and israel eappi <sup>8</sup> NGO Monitor, "Ir Amim," May 3, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ir\_amim <sup>509</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICHAD)," March 1, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_ <sup>510</sup> NGO Monitor, "Ma'an Development Center," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ma an development center <sup>511</sup>NGO Monitor, "Oxfam International," August 24, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/oxfam <sup>512</sup> NGO Monitor, "Palestinian Center for Human Rights, (PCHR)," August 10, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/palestinian\_center\_for\_human\_rights\_pchr\_ <sup>3</sup> Stop the Wall, "Stop the Wall," http://www.stopthewall.org/ <sup>514</sup> UNDP, "Empowered Lives. Resilient Nations," http://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home.html <sup>515</sup> NGO Monitor, "World Vision International," June 29, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/world\_vision\_international <sup>516</sup> NGO Monitor, "Yesh Din-Volunteers for human Rights," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/yesh\_din\_volunteers\_for\_human\_rights NGO Monitor, "Badil," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/badil <sup>518</sup> NGO Monitor, "Al-Mezan Center for Human Rights," December 2, 2013, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/al\_mezan\_center\_for\_human\_rights <sup>519</sup> NGO Monitor, "Alternative Information Center (AIC)," http://ngo-monitor.org/article/alternative\_information\_center\_aic\_ <sup>520</sup> NGO Monitor, "Defence for Children International –Palestine Section," April 23, 2014, http://ngo monitor.org/article/defence\_for\_children\_international\_palestine\_section <sup>521</sup> Saint Yves, "Society of St. Yves: Catholic Center for Human Rights," http://www.saintyves.org.il/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=189%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakbaand-secondary-forcible-displacement&catid=49%3Apress-release&Itemid=18&lang=en 522 Saint Yves, "Society of St. Yves: Catholic Center for Human Rights," http://saintyves.org/index.php?option=com content&view=article&id=23&Itemid=50%E2%8C%A9=en Coalition for Jerusalem, "Coalition for Jerusalem," January 17, 2006, http://coalitionforjerusalem.blogspot.co.il/ <sup>524</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/badil 525 BADIL, "The International Fact-Finding Mission on Israeli Settlements in the Occupied Palestinian Territories," March 16, 2013. https://www.facebook.com/photo.php?fbid=443061719101940&set=a.185660358175412.47444.115169235224525&type=3& theater 526 Kairos, "Who We Are," http://www.kairoscanada.org/who-we-are/ 527 NGO Monitor, "Kairos: Canadian Ecumenical Justice Initiatives," March 23, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/kairos <sup>528</sup> Kairos Canada, "Our Partners," http://www.kairoscanada.org/who-we-are/global-partners/our-partners/ <sup>529</sup> Kairos Canada, "Kairos Works for Peace in Israel and Palestine," http://www.kairoscanada.org/wp content/uploads/2012/02/11-03-04-KairosWorksForPeace.pdf <sup>530</sup> Kairos Canada, "Palestine & Israel Resources," http://www.kairoscanada.org/countries-of-concern/palestineisrael/palestine-israel-resources/ <sup>1</sup> NGO Monitor, "World Council of Churches," November 12, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/world\_council\_of\_churches <sup>532</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICHAD)," March 1, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_ <sup>533</sup> NGO Monitor, "Jewish Voices for Peace (JVP), January 15, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/jewish\_voice\_for\_peace\_jvp\_ <sup>334</sup> Fr. Alphonse de Valk, "Priest Editor Says Canada's Catholics Should Stop Funding KAIROS," December 22, 2009, http://www.lifesitenews.com/news/archive/ldn/2009/dec/09122210 BDS in the Pews, "Caritas Internationalis," http://bdsinthepews.org/caritas-internationalis.html <sup>536</sup> JD, "The Separation Wall: Christians and Palestinians Appeal to the Pope," April 29, 2013, http://www.Sécourscatholique.org/actualite/mur-de-separation-les-chretiens-palestiniens-en-appellent,11765.html Anne-Isabelle Barthélémy, "The Challenge of Peace," January 2013, http://www.Sécourscatholique.org/IMG/pdf/brochure\_Le\_defi\_de\_la\_Paix-2.pdf <sup>538</sup> Platforme Palestine, "Platforme Palestine," http://www.plateforme-palestine.org/



<sup>539</sup> Platforme Palestine, "BDS Campaign," http://www.plateforme-palestine.org/spip.php?article2220 <sup>540</sup> NGO Monitor, "Palestinian NGO Network (PNGO), December 2, 2013, http://www.ngo monitor.org/article/palestinian\_ngo\_network\_pngo\_ <sup>541</sup> NGO Monitor, "Pengon," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/pengon <sup>542</sup> NGO Monitor, "LDH: French League of Human Rights," http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ldh french league of human rights ligue fran aise des droits de l homme et du citoyen <sup>543</sup> NGO Monitor, "Amnesty International," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/amnesty\_international <sup>544</sup> Platforme Palestine, "Votre Recherche: ICHAD" http://www.plateforme-palestine.org/recherche.php3?recherche=+ICAHD <sup>545</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICHAD)," March 1, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_ <sup>546</sup> NGO Monitor, "Ittijah," March 5, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ittijah <sup>547</sup> BDS in the Pews, "Caritas Internationalis," http://bdsinthepews.org/caritas-internationalis.html <sup>548</sup> Caritas, "Sécours Catholique – Caritas France," http://www.caritas.org/where-we-are/europe/france/ <sup>549</sup> Sécours Catholique, "Vatican: Charity is the Business of all Catholics," January 2013, http://www.Sécourscatholique.org/actualite/vatican-la-charite-est-l-affaire-de-tous-les-catholiques.11515.html <sup>50</sup> Sécours Catholique, "Essentials 2012," http://www.Sécours-catholique.org/IMG/pdf/essentiel.pdf <sup>551</sup> Republic of France, "Effort Financier de l'Etat en Faveur des Asssociations," 2014, http://web.archive.org/web/20140207065818/http://www.performancepublique.budget.gouv.fr/farandole/2014/pap/pdf/jaunes/jaune2014\_asso2014\_tome2.pdf <sup>52</sup> Republic of France, "Effort Financier de l'Etat en Faveur des Asssociations," 2013, "http://www.performancepublique.budget.gouv.fr/farandole/2013/pap/pdf/Jaune2013\_asso2013\_tome3.pdf NGO Monitor, "Sadaka Reut," November 10, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/sadaka\_reut 554 Sadaka Reut, "Our Supporters," http://en.reutsadaka.org/?page\_id=1500 555 Sadaka Reut, "Financial Statement as of 2013," http://reutsadaka.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/Audited-Financial-Reports-2013-2.pdf sadaka Reut, "Financial Statement as of 2012," http://reutsadaka.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/01/SR-FINANCIAL-AUDIT-2012.pdf 557 Sadaka Reut, "Financial Statement as of 2011," http://reutsadaka.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/FINANCIAL-AUDIT-2011.pdf <sup>558</sup> Guidestar, "Sadaka Reut-Joint Arab-Jewish Youth Project Financial Report as of December 31, 2010," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2011-0209870.pdf 559 Ibid. <sup>560</sup> Guidestar, "Sadaka Reut-Joint Arab-Jewish Youth Project: Financial Report as of December 31, 2008," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2008/117-99-2009-2425541.pdf <sup>561</sup> Sophie Lebrun, "Palestine: Inas Swahreh for the right of land," May 20, 2014, http://www.Sécours-catholique.org/actualitedossiers/campagne-internationale-nourrir-la-planete/palestine-inas-sawahreh-engagee-pour-le-droit-de-la-terre,12959.html <sup>562</sup> NGO Monitor, "Al-Maqdese for Society Development," April 24, 2010, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/al\_maqdese\_for\_society\_development\_msd\_ <sup>33</sup> Mahapach-Taghir, "Mahapach-Taghir," http://mahapach-taghir.org/ <sup>564</sup> Mahapach-Taghir, "Our Supporters," http://mahapach-taghir.org/about/our-supporters <sup>565</sup> Mahapach-Taghir, "Mahapach-Taghir Periodic Newsletter-September 2011," September 26, 2011, http://mahapachtaghir.org/newsletters/mahapach-taghir-periodic-newsletter-%E2%80%93-september-2011 EJE Pal, "Kids, play, and education," http://web.archive.org/web/20140208131426/http://www.ejepal.org/ <sup>567</sup> Bilans Financiers 2011, http://www.ejepal.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/08/2011-EJE-Finacial-Report.pdf [website no longer available] <sup>568</sup> Bilans Financiers 2010, http://www.ejepal.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/08/Audit-EJE-2010.pdf [website no longer available] <sup>69</sup>EJE Pal, "Kids, play, and education," http://web.archive.org/web/20140208131426/http://www.ejepal.org/ <sup>570</sup> Sécours Catholique, "The Israeli Army Threatened to Destroy a Farm Surrounded by Settlements," March 6, 2010, http://www.Sécours-catholique.org/actualite/l-armee-israelienne-menace-de-detruire-une-exploitation,7022.html <sup>1</sup>Tent of Nations, "Welcome to Tent of Nations – An Educational and Environmental Farm," http://www.tentofnations.org/ <sup>572</sup> Caritas Jerusalem, "Caritas Jerusalem Secretary General to Speak in Paris," May 29, 2012, http://www.caritasjr.org/index.php?lang=en&page=news&item=13382729815 <sup>573</sup> Sécours Catholique, "A Toxic Center in East Jerusalem," March 7, 2012, http://www.Sécours-catholique.org/nos-actions/nosactions-dans-le-monde/moyen-orient-nord-de-l-afrique/un-centre-antitoxicomanie-a-jerusalem-est, 11046.html and the set of the set<sup>4</sup> Ibid. 575 Association for Cultural Exchange Hebron-France, "Who are we?" ://web.archive.org/web/20150201143139/http://www.hebron-france.org/fr/ Crestois Diois, "A Wall in Jerusalem," June 2, http://www.dioiscrestois.cef.fr/spip.php?article2622&debut\_sous\_rubriques=108 Women Media and Development, "Women and Media in Palestine," http://tam.ps/en/women-and-media-in-palestine/ <sup>578</sup> Women Media and Development, "Donors and Partners," http://tam.ps/en/donors-and-partners/ <sup>579</sup>Interfaith Tour, "Interfaith Tour," http://www.interfaithtour.com/ <sup>580</sup> Sécours Catholique, "Interreligion: Five Kids go on a World Tour," August 9, 2013, http://www.Sécourscatholique.org/actualite/interreligieux-cinq-jeunes-font-le-tour-du-monde,11968.html <sup>581</sup> Platform of French NGOs for Palestine, "Platforme des ong francaises pour la Palestine," http://www.plateformepalestine.org/ <sup>582</sup> Platform of French NGOs for Palestine, "Campagne BDS," http://www.plateforme-palestine.org/spip.php?article2220



<sup>583</sup> Platform of French NGOs for Palestine, "Israel-Palestine Peace Process ... the Settlements Continue, France Watches," April 28, 2014, http://www.plateforme-palestine.org/spip.php?article3947 Ibid. <sup>585</sup> Platform of French NGOs for Palestine, "Introduction," http://www.plateforme-palestine.org/article.php3?id\_article=1 <sup>586</sup> Platform of French NGOs for Palestine, "BDS Campaign," http://www.plateforme-palestine.org/spip.php?article2220 <sup>587</sup> NGO Monitor, Palestinian NGO Network (PNGO), December 2, 2013, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/palestinian\_ngo\_network\_pngo\_ <sup>i88</sup> NGO Monitor, "Pengon," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/pengon <sup>589</sup> NGO Monitor, "LDH: French League of Human Rights," http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ldh\_french\_league\_of\_human\_rights\_ligue\_fran\_aise\_des\_droits\_de\_l\_homme\_et\_du\_citoyen\_ NGO Monitor, "Amnesty International," May 31, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/amnesty\_international <sup>591</sup> Platform of French NGOs for Palestine, "Your Research: ICHAD," http://www.plateformepalestine.org/recherche.php3?recherche=+ICAHD NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICHAD), March 1, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/israel committee against house demolitions icahd <sup>93</sup> NGO Monitor, "Ittijah," March 5, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ittijah <sup>594</sup> Platform of NGOs for Palestine, "Campaign to Stop the Wall / Jerusalem the Confiscated Capital," http://www.plateformepalestine.org/rubrique.php3?id\_rubrique=7 <sup>35</sup> Platform of NGOs for Palestine, "Occupation without Agreement," http://www.plateformepalestine.org/rubrique.php3?id\_rubrique=30  $^{^{6}}$ Platform of NGOs for Palestine, "Text of the Petition Against the Wall: More than 400,000 Signatures Obtained," http://www.plateforme-palestine.org/article.php3?id\_article=210 <sup>997</sup> Platform of NGOs for Palestine, "Your Research: The European Union," http://www.plateformepalestine.org/recherche.php3?recherche=+union+europeenne NGO Monitor, "French Government Funding of Political NGOs," July 9, 2007, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/french\_government\_funding\_of\_political\_ngos#12 <sup>99</sup> Sécours Catholique, "The Palestine about to be admitted to the UN," September 9, 2011, http://www.Sécourscatholique.org/actualite/la-palestine-sur-le-point-d-etre-admise-a-l-onu,9984.html Sécours Catholique, "Activity Report 2012," 2012, http://www.Sécours-catholique.org/IMG/pdf/rapport\_activite\_2012.pdf <sup>601</sup> Jewish Virtual Library, "UN General Assembly Resolution: Resolution 181," November 29, 1947, http://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/jsource/History/partition.html Sécours Catholique, "Palestine: Dare to Peace," January 21, 2013, http://www.Sécours-catholique.org/actualitedossiers/israel-palestine-l-espoir-d-un-avenir-meilleur/palestine-oser-la-paix,11506.html 603 Sécours Catholique, "The Challenge of Peace," January 2013, http://www.Sécourscatholique.org/IMG/pdf/brochure\_Le\_defi\_de\_la\_Paix-2.pdf 604 Elder of Ziyon, "The Map that Lies – and One that Doesn't," March 9, 2011, http://elderofziyon.blogspot.co.il/2011/03/mapthat-lies-and-one-that-doesnt.html 605 NGO Monitor, "Combatants for Peace," March 19, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/combatants\_for\_peace 606 NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot 607 NGO Monitor, "Sadaka-Reut," November 10, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/sadaka\_reut 608 NGO Monitor, "Parents Circle Families Forum (PCFF)," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/parents\_circle\_families\_forum <sup>99</sup> NGO Monitor, "Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme in Palestine and Israel (EAPPI), " December 11, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ecumenical accompaniment programme in palestine and israel eappi <sup>610</sup> Sécours Catholique, "UN Palestine Day," September 9, 2011, http://www.Sécours-catholique.org/actualite/le-jour-j-de-lapalestine-a-l-onu,10102.html <sup>311</sup> NGO Monitor, "Russell Tribunal on Palestine," October 3, 2012, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/russell tribunal on palestine <sup>612</sup> Sécours Catholique, Separation Wall: Christians and Palestinians Appeal to the Pope," April 29, 2013, http://www.Sécourscatholique.org/actualite/mur-de-separation-les-chretiens-palestiniens-en-appellent,11765.html <sup>613</sup> Israel Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Vast Majority of Palestinians Killed in Operation Cast Lead Terror Operatives," March 26, 2009 http://mfa.gov.il/MFA/ForeignPolicy/Terrorism/Pages/Vast\_majority\_Palestinians\_killed\_Operation\_Cast\_Lead\_terror\_operati ves 26-Mar-2009.aspx <sup>614</sup> Secours Catholique, "Gaza at the time of possible acceptance of a Palestinian state at the UN," August 26, 2011, http://www.Sécours-catholique.org/actualite/gaza-a-l-heure-d-une-possible-adhesion-d-un-etat,9950.html <sup>615</sup> NGO Monitor, "NGO and Goldstone Casualty Claims Contradicted," December 29, 2010, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article.php?id=3220 <sup>2</sup> Sécours Catholique, "Gaza: Three Years after Operation Cast Lead," January 11, 2012, http://www.Sécourscatholique.org/actualite/gaza-trois-ans-apres-l-operation-plomb-durci,10598.html Sécours Catholique, "Murderous Assault by the Israeli Navy on the Peace Flotilla," May 31, 2010, http://www.Sécourscatholique.org/actualite/assaut-meurtrier-de-la-marine-israelienne-sur-la-flottille,6983.html NGO Monitor, "International NGOs and the Second Gaza Flotilla: Links to Terror, No Humanitarian Purpose," May 8, 2011, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/international\_ngos\_and\_the\_second\_gaza\_flotilla\_links\_to\_terror\_no\_humanitarian\_purpose <sup>619</sup> Sécours Catholique, "The Day of Palestine at the UN," September 9, 2011, http://www.Sécours-catholique.org/actualite/lejour-j-de-la-palestine-a-l-onu,10102.html <sup>620</sup> Bernard Flichy is a volunteer with Sécours Catholique's Middle East department as well as an "observer

(http://www.Sécours-catholique.org/actualite/gaza-a-l-heure-d-une-possible-adhesion-d-un-etat,9950.html) for other NGO's."



He is a past participant in EAPPI (http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ecumenical\_accompaniment\_programme\_in\_palestine\_and\_israel\_eapp), which shares a narrow and

biased array of information (http://www.chretiensdelamediterranee.com/chronique-de-bernard-flichy-en-mission-eappirencontres/) with their volunteers, who are trained and indoctrinated to become anti-Israel activists once they return home.

A July 2013 article written by Flichy, "Israel Palestine: Water, Heart of the Conflict" (http://www.Sécours-

catholique.org/actualite-dossiers/l-acces-a-l-eau-un-combat-d-actualite/israel-palestine-l-eau-au-coeur-du-conflit,12012.html) accuses Israel of indiscriminately controlling the "totality of water resources in the West Bank," implying that Israel confers the term "terrorist" on "any Palestinian who resists slightly." His other politically biased terminology includes asserting that Israel is an "apartheid state."

<sup>621</sup> EureAsso, "EureAsso," http://www.eureasso.fr/web/lvne/conference-sur-la-palestine

622 Ibid.

623 Ibid.

624 Sadaka Reut, "Our Projects," http://en.reutsadaka.org/

625 NGO Monitor, "Coalition of Women for Peace," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/coalition\_of\_women\_for\_peace

<sup>626</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot's Support for "One-State," May 1, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/zochrot\_s\_support\_for\_one\_state\_

<sup>627</sup> Sadaka-Reut, "We are Proud to Present the Short Movie of 'Journey Against Racism' Summer 2012,"

http://en.reutsadaka.org/?p=2143

<sup>628</sup> NGO Monitor, "Al-Maqdese for Society Development (MSD)," April 24, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/al\_maqdese\_for\_society\_development\_msd\_

<sup>629</sup> Sécours Catholique, "Palestine: Inas Sawahreh, For the Right of Land," May 20, 2014, http://www.Sécourscatholique.org/actualite-dossiers/campagne-internationale-nourrir-la-planete/palestine-inas-sawahreh-engagee-pour-le-droitde-la-terre,12959.html

<sup>630</sup> Jerusalem Post, Gerald Steinberg, "Why does the EU Continue to Fund Anti-Peace NGOs," February 11, 2014,

http://www.jpost.com/Opinion/Op-Ed-Contributors/Why-does-the-EU-continue-to-fund-anti-peace-NGOs-341129

Tent of Nations, "Tent of Nations: People Building Bridges," February 17, 2008, http://www.tentofnations.org/about/ 632 Ibid.

<sup>633</sup> NGO Monitor, "Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Theology Center," February 16, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/sabeel\_ecumenical\_liberation\_theology\_center

NGO Monitor, "Blood Libels & BDS – NGO Monitor's Report to the 2013 Global Forum on Antisemitism," May 27, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article.php?operation=print&id=3895

635 Friends of Sabeel North America, "FOSNA," http://www.fosna.org/

636 Caritas Jerusalem, "Old City Counseling Center," http://www.caritasjr.org/index.php?lang=en&page=133052869635 637 Ibid.

638 NGO Monitor, "Sabeel Continues to Promote the Durban Agenda," February 26, 2006, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/sabeel\_continues\_to\_promote\_the\_durban\_agenda

<sup>639</sup> NGO Monitor, "Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme in Palestine and Israel (EAPPI)," December 11, 2014,

http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ecumenical\_accompaniment\_programme\_in\_palestine\_and\_israel\_eappi\_

<sup>640</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICHAD)," March 1, 2015, http://www.ngo

monitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_ 641 Independent Catholic News, Annika Hampson, "Caritas Report on Israel's 'Apartheid Wall,"

http://www.indcatholicnews.com/news.php?viewStory=8912

<sup>642</sup> BDS Movement, "Palestinian Civil Society Call for BDS," op. cit.

<sup>643</sup> Women Media and Development, "Women and Media in Palestine," http://tam.ps/en/women-and-media-in-palestine/

644 Women Media and Development, "TAM's Long-Term Objectives," http://tam.ps/en/tam-goals/

<sup>645</sup> Women Media and Development, "Report," http://tam.ps/en/wp-content/uploads/2013/05/brochure-WOH2.pdf

<sup>646</sup> Women Media and Development, "TAM Activity Report," 2010, http://tam.ps/en/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Annualreport-2012.pdf

647 Women Media and Development, "TAM Activity Report," 2010, http://tam.ps/en/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/2010annual-report-english.pdf

<sup>648</sup> NGO Monitor, "ASCUR," January 23, 2011, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/acsur

<sup>649</sup> NGO Monitor, "MIFTAH," February 8, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/miftah

<sup>650</sup> Kids, Games, and Education, "A Kid who Plays with a Kid who Relives,"

http://web.archive.org/web/20140208131426/http://www.ejepal.org/

<sup>1</sup> Sécours Catholique, "Intereligious: Five Kids Go on a World Tour," August 9, 2013, http://www.Sécours-

catholique.org/actualite/interreligieux-cinq-jeunes-font-le-tour-du-monde,11968.html

<sup>52</sup> Interfaith Tour, "Step 2: Israel/Palestine," July 17, 2013, http://www.interfaithtour.com/country/step2\_2/

<sup>653</sup> Mahapach-Taghir, "December Newsletter: Happy Holidays from Mahapach-Taghir," http://mahapach-taghir.org/whatsnew/recent-newsletters

Guidestar, "Mahapach-Taghir," http://www.guidestar.org.il/organization/580321685

655 CIDSE, http://www.cidse.org/

<sup>656</sup> Trócaire, "How we work," http://www.Trócaire.org/whatwedo/together-in-partnership

657 Caritas, http://www.caritas.org/

<sup>658</sup> Irish Catholic Bishop's Conference, "Social Issues and International Affairs," http://www.catholicbishops.ie/social/

659 Trócaire, "Annual Report and Finances 2012-2013," http://www.Trócaire.org/sites/Trócaire/files/pdfs/whatwedo/Trócaire-Annual-Report-2012-2013-Final.pdf



660 NGO Monitor, "Badil -Resource Center For Palestinian Residency And Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil <sup>661</sup>NGO Monitor, "Coalition Of Women For Peace," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/coalition\_of\_women\_for\_peace <sup>2</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICAHD)," http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/israel committee against house demolitions icahd <sup>663</sup> Zochrot, "Conference//From Truth to Redress: Realizing the Return of Palestinian Refugees International Conference in Tel Aviv," September 29-30, 2013, http://zochrot.org/en/event/54844 <sup>4</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot 665 NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICAHD)," http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_ <sup>66</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil -Resource Center For Palestinian Residency And Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil Trócaire, Sustaining Injustice: EU trade with Israeli settlements in the occupied Palestinian territories, September 2012, http://www.Trócaire.org/sites/Trócaire/files/resources/policy/sustaining-injustice-eu-trade-with-israeli-settlements-in-theopt.pdf <sup>668</sup> APRODEV et al, "Trading Away Peace: How Europe helps sustain illegal Israeli settlements," October 2012, http://www.Trócaire.org/sites/Trócaire/files/resources/policy/trading-away-peace.pdf 669 Ireland Palestinian Solidarity Campaign, "[Belfast] The Palestine Lectures #4: Trócaire's Advocacy for Peace in the Israel-Palestine Conflict (Pal Ed)," January 22, 2013 http://www.ipsc.ie/event/belfast-the-palestine-lectures-4-Trócaires-advocacy-forpeace-in-the-israel-palestine-conflict-pal-ed Ireland Palestinian Solidarity Campaign, "Boycott Divestment and Sanctions – The Background," http://www.ipsc.ie/bds-thebackground 671 Ireland Palestinian Solidarity Campaign, "Leafletting on Nov 3 & 4: Martha Wainwright please don't perform in Apartheid Israel" http://www.ipsc.ie/category/cultural-boycott <sup>672</sup> Jonny Paul, Jerusalem Post, April 14, 2010, "UK regulators to look at War on Want," http://www.jpost.com/International/UK-regulators-to-look-at-War-on-Want Trócaire, "Update on Israel OECD action," https://web.archive.org/web/20110521020244/http://www.Trócaire.org/takeeaction/israeloecdupdate Trócaire, "About Trócaire," http://www.Trócaire.org/whatwedo/who-we-are <sup>675</sup> Trócaire, "How we work," http://www.Trócaire.org/whatwedo/together-in-partnership <sup>676</sup> Trócaire, "Annual Report and Finances 2012-2013," http://www.Trócaire.org/sites/Trócaire/files/pdfs/whatwedo/Trócaire-Annual-Report-2012-2013-Final.pdf <sup>677</sup> CIDSE, http://www.cidse.org/ 678 Caritas, "Caritas Internationalis" https://web.archive.org/web/20131120191112/http://www.caritas.org/about/caritas\_internationalis.html 679 Caritas, http://www.caritas.org/ 680 Castel Gandolfo, "Pope John Paul II Grants Canonical Legal Status to Caritas Internationalis," September 16, 2004, https://web.archive.org/web/20130512234234/http://caritas.org/about/CanonicalLegalStatus.html "Executive Board," https://web.archive.org/web/20130328062418/http://www.caritas.org/about/bureau.html 682 "Social Issues and International Affairs," http://www.catholicbishops.ie/social/ 683 Trócaire, "Annual Report and Finances 2012-2013," http://www.Trócaire.org/sites/Trócaire/files/pdfs/whatwedo/Trócaire-Annual-Report-2012-2013-Final.pdf <sup>4</sup>Trócaire, "Trócaire Trustees' Report And Consolidated Financial Statements Year Ended 29 February 2012." http://www.Trócaire.org/sites/Trócaire/files/pdfs/whatwedo/2012TrócaireAnnualReport.pdf 685 Under a 5-year funding commitment from Irish Aid, Trócaire was pledged €116 million (http://www.irishaid.gov.ie/latest\_news.asp?article=1026) from 2007-11. Trócaire, "Trócaire's Irish Aid Expenditure 2011 and 2012," http://www.Trócaire.org/sites/Trócaire/files/pdfs/whatwedo/Trócaire-Irish-Aid-Expenditure-2011-and-2012.pdf <sup>687</sup> Trócaire, "Annual Report and Finances 2012-2013," http://www.Trócaire.org/sites/Trócaire/files/pdfs/whatwedo/Trócaire-Annual-Report-2012-2013-Final.pdf 688 Trócaire, "Trócaire Trustees' Report And Consolidated Financial Statements Year Ended 29 February 2012," http://www.Trócaire.org/sites/Trócaire/files/pdfs/whatwedo/2012TrócaireAnnualReport.pdf Trócaire, "Occupied Palestinian Territory (OPT) and Israel," http://www.Trócaire.org/whatwedo/opt-israel 690 According to The Search for Justice: Trócaire, A History (http://www.veritasbooksonline.com/books/history/the-search-forjustice-Trócaire-a-history.html), "all proposals for funding for projects are submitted to the executive committee of Trócaire for recommendation to the trustees, who made the final decision." <sup>691</sup> Al-Mezan, "Al-Mezan Donor Partners in 2010," https://web.archive.org/web/20150403001134/http://www.mezan.org/en/messege.php?view=messageen NGO Monitor, "Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/ <sup>693</sup> Breaking the Silence, "Financial report for 2012," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx Guidestar, "Breaking the Silence: Financial Report as of December 31, 2011," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2012-0119575.pdf <sup>95</sup> Breaking the Silence, "Breaking the Silence: Financial Document," December 31, 2010," http://www.shovrimshtika.org/wpcontent/uploads/2011/01/2010.pdf B'Tselem, "Financial report for 2012," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx

697 Guidestar, "B'Tselem: Financial Document Financial Report as of December 31, 2011" http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2012-0119046.pdf <sup>598</sup> Guidestar, "B'Tselem: Financial Document Financial Report as of December 31, 2010, " http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2011-0148427.pdf Guidestar, "B'Tselem: Financial Document: Financial Report as of December 31, 2009," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2009/117-99-2010-0198290.pdf <sup>700</sup> Guidestar, "B'Tselem: Financial Document Financial Report as of December 31, 2008," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2008/117-99-2009-2359734.pdf Badil, "2011 BADIL Annual Report," http://www.badil.org/phocadownload/Badil\_docs/annual-report/2011e.pdf <sup>702</sup> Badil, "2009 BADIL Annual Report," http://www.badil.org/phocadownload/Badil\_docs/annual-report/2009e.pdf <sup>703</sup> NGO Monitor, "Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/ <sup>704</sup> Gisha, "List of Gisha's Donations in 2007 – 2014," http://www.gisha.org/UserFiles/File/HiddenMessages/reports/Donations\_Gisha\_ENG-2014.pdf Hamoked, "Financial report for 2013," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx <sup>706</sup> Hamoked, "Financial report for 2012," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx <sup>707</sup> Guidestar, "Hamoked: Financial Report as of December 31, 2012," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2012/117-99-2013-0146491.pdf <sup>D8</sup> Guidestar, "Hamoked Financial Report as of December 31, 2010," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2011-0155082.pdf ICAHD, "Donors," http://www.icahd.org/donors 710 PCATI, "Donors," http://www.stoptorture.org.il/en/donors <sup>711</sup> Rabbis for Human Rights, "Financial report for 2013," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetunevAmutot.aspx <sup>712</sup> Rabbis for Human Rights, "Financial report for 2012," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx <sup>3</sup> Guidestar, "Rabbis for Human Rights: Financial Report as of December 31, 2011," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2013-0008962.pdf <sup>714</sup> Guidestar, "Rabbis for Human Rights Financial Report as of December 31, 2008," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2013-0008962.pdf <sup>5</sup> NGO Monitor, "Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/ <sup>716</sup> Hamoked, "Financial Report for 2012," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx <sup>717</sup> Rabbis for Human Rights, "Financial report for 2013," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx <sup>718</sup> Zochrot, "Financial report for 2012," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx <sup>719</sup> Guidestar, "Zochrot: Financial Report as of December 31, 2010," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2011-0223284.pdf <sup>720</sup> Guidestar, "Zochrot: Financial Report as of December 31, 2009," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2009/117-99-2010-0235769.pdf <sup>721</sup> Guidestar, "Zochrot: Financial Report as of December 31, 2008," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2008/117-99-2010-0011816.pdf 722 Zochrot, "Conference//From Truth to Redress: Realizing the Return of Palestinian Refugees International Conference in Tel Aviv," September 29-30, 2013, http://zochrot.org/en/event/54844 <sup>723</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot <sup>724</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICAHD)," http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_ <sup>725</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil -Resource Center For Palestinian Residency And Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil <sup>726</sup> The full realization of a "right of return" is understood by every Israeli – including Zochrot – to mean the erasure of the State of Israel. This demand directly contradicts the "two-states for two peoples" formula supported by the international community, as Israel would become a bi-national entity with an Arab majority. In such a scenario, Jews would return to the predicament of being minorities in all countries, vulnerable to the whims of sometimes hostile majorities. From 1933 to 1945 the results of that condition were catastrophic. 727 NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot <sup>728</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICAHD), March 01, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_ Jeff Halper, ICHAD, "ICAHD January 2014 Newsletter," January 15, 2014, http://icahd.org/node/524 <sup>730</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Apartheid Week 2010: NGO Involvement," February 25, 2010, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/israeli\_apartheid\_week\_ngo\_involvement

<sup>731</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil -Resource Center For Palestinian Residency And Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil

<sup>732</sup> Badil, "About Badil," http://www.badil.org/en/about-badil

<sup>733</sup>Badil, Simone O'Broin, "The Right to Resist," Winter 2012, http://www.badil.org/en/component/k2/item/1738-art2
 <sup>734</sup>Badil, Nimer Sultany, "Three Comments on the Boycott Movement," Autumn 2013,

http://www.badil.org/en/al-majdal/item/1979-art4



<sup>735</sup>BDS Campaign National Committee, "Badil, BDS Campaign update," September – December 2012, http://www.badil.org/en/al-majdal/item/1876-bds <sup>736</sup> Badil, Nimer Sultany, "Three Comments on the Boycott Movement," Autumn 2013, http://www.badil.org/en/al-majdal/item/1979-art4 , NGO Monitor, "Badil -Resource Center For Palestinian Residency And Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil#cartoon <sup>738</sup> Badil, "4th Annual Annual Al-Awda Award," 2010 - Award Recipients and Jury Members," http://www.badil.org/annual-alawda-award/item/1416-award2010-winners NGO Monitor, "Coalition of Women for Peace," August 19, 2014, http://ngomonitor.org/article/coalition\_of\_women\_for\_peace <sup>740</sup> Who Profits, "Who Profits: The Israeli Occupation Industry," http://www.whoprofits.org/ <sup>741</sup> Who Profits, "Israeli Banks," 2010, http://www.whoprofits.org/sites/default/files/WhoProfits-IsraeliBanks2010.pdf <sup>742</sup> Coalition of Women for Peace, "Letter to the Norwegian Government Pension Fund," May 14, 2009, http://web.archive.org/web/20091004195911/http:/coalitionofwomen.org/home/english/articles/norway-fund/ <sup>743</sup> NGO Monitor, "EU's Partners for Peace?" http://www.ngo-monitor.org/data/images/Image/EU\_flyer\_English.jpg 744 Sadaka-Reut, "About Us," November 10, 2013, http://www.reutsadaka.org/ <sup>745</sup> NGO Monitor, "Sadaka Reut," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/sadaka\_reut <sup>746</sup> NGO Monitor, "Hamoked - Center For The Defense of the Individual," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/hamoked\_center\_for\_the\_defense\_of\_the\_individual <sup>7</sup> HaMoked: Center for the Defence of the Individual, http://www.hamoked.org/home.aspx <sup>748</sup> Hamoked, "The Permit Regime Human Rights Violations in West Bank Areas Known as the "Seam Zone," March 2013, http://www.hamoked.org/files/2013/1157660\_eng.pdf <sup>749</sup> "HaMoked's Response to the High Court of Justice Petitioner 9961/03," November 1, 2009, http://www.hamoked.org.il/items/6659.pdf Jonathan Cook, The National, "Jerusalem bookseller a 'foreigner' in homeland," April 13, 2011, http://www.thenational.ae/news/world/middle-east/jerusalem-bookseller-a-foreigner-in-homeland <sup>751</sup> NGO Monitor, "Public Committee Against Torture in Israel (PCATI), September 14, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/public\_committee\_against\_torture\_in\_israel\_pcati\_ <sup>752</sup> NGO Monitor, "PCATI 'Caging' Statement: False Claims and No Context," January 9, 2014, ttp://ngomonitor.org/article.php?viewall=yes&id=4115 <sup>753</sup> Public Committee Against Torture in Israel, "Childhood is not a Privilege but a Right!," January 14, 2014, http://www.stoptorture.org.il/en/node/1951 <sup>4</sup> Public Committee Against Torture in Israel, "Childhood is not a Privilege but a Right!," January 14, 2014, http://www.stoptorture.org.il/en/node/1951 <sup>755</sup> NGO Monitor, "Gisha," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/gisha <sup>756</sup> Gisha, "Eight Human Rights Organizations Petition the Supreme Court on the 'Apartheid Order'," January 7, 2007, http://gisha.org/press/1016 <sup>757</sup> New York Times, Neil Macfarquhar and Ethan Bronner, September 1, 2011, "Report Finds Naval Blockade by Israel Legal but Faults Raid," Gisha, "Gaza Closure Defined: Collective Punishment," December 2008, http://www.gisha.org/userfiles/File/publications/GazaClosureDefinedEng.pdf <sup>759</sup> Al Mezan, "Israeli Massacres in Gaza Continue: 284 Killed; Including 32 Children, and 755 Injured; Gaza's Service Systems Paralyzed under Severe Lack of Medicine, Food and Power," April 11, 2008, https://web.archive.org/web/20150404142504/http://www.mezan.org/en/details.php?id=1522&ddname=gaza%20destructio n&id dept=9&id2=9&p=center <sup>760</sup> Al Mezan, " Al Mezan's Director Testifies before UN Committee in Egypt," August 5, 2009, http://www.mezan.org/en/post/8956/Al+Mezan's+Director+Testifies+before+UN+Committee+in+Egypt  $^1$  Trócaire, "Annual Report and Finances 2012-2013," http://www.Trócaire.org/sites/Trócaire/files/pdfs/whatwedo/Trócaire-Annual-Report-2012-2013-Final.pdf <sup>762</sup> Trócaire, Sustaining Injustice: EU trade with Israeli settlements in the occupied Palestinian territories, September 2012, http://www.Trócaire.org/sites/Trócaire/files/resources/policy/sustaining-injustice-eu-trade-with-israeli-settlements-in-theopt.pdf <sup>763</sup> APRODEV et al, "Trading Away Peace: How Europe helps sustain illegal Israeli settlements," October 2012, http://www.Trócaire.org/sites/Trócaire/files/resources/policy/trading-away-peace.pdf Ireland Palestinian Solidarity Campaign, "[Belfast] The Palestine Lectures #4: Trócaire's Advocacy for Peace in the Israel-Palestine Conflict (Pal Ed)," January 22, 2013 <sup>765</sup> Ireland Palestinian Solidarity Campaign, "Boycott Divestment and Sanctions – The Background," http://www.ipsc.ie/bds-thebackground Ireland Palestinian Solidarity Campaign, "Leafletting on Nov 3 & 4: Martha Wainwright please don't perform in Apartheid Israel" http://www.ipsc.ie/category/cultural-boycott <sup>767</sup> Ireland Palestinian Solidarity Campaign, "[Belfast] The Palestine Lectures #4: Trócaire's Advocacy for Peace in the Israel-Palestine Conflict (Pal Ed)," January 22, 2013, http://www.ipsc.ie/event/belfast-the-palestine-lectures-4-Trócaires-advocacyfor-peace-in-the-israel-palestine-conflict-pal-ed NGO Monitor, "Palestinian Center For Human Rights (PCHR)," August 10, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/palestinian\_center\_for\_human\_rights\_pchr\_ <sup>769</sup> Jonny Paul, Jerusalem Post, April 14, 2010, "UK regulators to look at War on Want," http://www.jpost.com/International/UK-regulators-to-look-at-War-on-Want <sup>770</sup> Trócaire, "Israel must lift the siege on Gaza," 2011,

https://web.archive.org/web/20110730164408/http://www.Trócaire.org/takeaction/israel



<sup>771</sup> Trócaire, "Update on Israel OECD action,"

https://web.archive.org/web/20110521020244/http://www.Trócaire.org/takeeaction/israeloecdupdate

Trócaire, "Give Peace a Chance," 2009, http://www.Trócaire.org/sites/Trócaire/files/resources/edu/peace-conflict-gaza.pdf
 Amnesty International et al, "The Gaza Strip: A Humanitarian Implosion," http://www.scribd.com/doc/2225643/The-Gaza-Strip-A-Humanitarian\_Implosion

Strip-A-Humanitarian-Implosion <sup>774</sup> Trócaire, OPT: Israel's actions only serve to feed Palestinian contempt, January 06, 2009,

http://reliefweb.int/report/occupied-palestinian-territory/opt-israels-actions-only-serve-feed-palestinian-contempt 775 Trócaire, "Trócaire in the Middle East: FAQs"

https://web.archive.org/web/20110704171714/http://www.Trócaire.org/news/2006/07/20/tr%C3%B3caire-middle-east-faqs <sup>776</sup> NGO Monitor, "Palestinian Center For Human Rights (PCHR)," August 10, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/palestinian\_center\_for\_human\_rights\_pchr\_

<sup>777</sup> NGO Monitor, "Rabbis for Human Rights," March 02, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/rabbis\_for\_human\_rights
 <sup>778</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil -Resource Center For Palestinian Residency And Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/badil

<sup>779</sup> NGO Monitor, "B'Tselem," January 28, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/b\_tselem

<sup>780</sup> Badil, "In 2007 the Occupation turns 40 In 2008 al-Nakba turns 60,"

https://web.archive.org/web/20090603050141/http://www.badil.org/call-en.htm

<sup>781</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil Releases Blueprint for 2007-08 Durban Strategy Campaign," http://www.ngomonitor.org/digest\_info.php?id=1434#9

<sup>782</sup> Broederlijk Delen, "Partnership Explanation 2012,"

http://www.broederlijkdelen.be/component/docman/doc\_download/11375-inverstering-partnerorganisaties-2012?Itemid= <sup>783</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot

784 Zochrot, "Who We Are," http://zochrot.org/en/content/17

<sup>785</sup> Ali Abunimah, Electronic Intifadah, "Israeli Jews and the one-state solution," February 28, 2010,

http://zochrot.org/en/content/israeli-jews-and-one-state-solution

<sup>786</sup> Zochrot, "Conference//From Truth to Redress: Realizing the Return of Palestinian Refugees

International Conference in Tel Aviv," September 29-30, 2013, http://zochrot.org/en/event/54844

<sup>787</sup> NGO Monitor, Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme In Palestine And Israel (EAPPI), December 11, 2014,

http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ecumenical\_accompaniment\_programme\_in\_palestine\_and\_israel\_eappi\_

<sup>788</sup> NGO Monitor, "Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Theology Center," February 16, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/sabeel\_ecumenical\_liberation\_theology\_center

<sup>789</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot

<sup>790</sup> Broederlijk Delen, "Annual Report 2011," http://www.broederlijkdelen.be/component/docman/doc\_download/11327annual-report-2011?Itemid=

<sup>791</sup> Broederlijk Delen, "Annual Report 2013," http://www.broederlijkdelen.be/wat-we-doen/jaarverslagen

<sup>792</sup> Broederlijk Delen, "Partnership Explanation 2012,"

http://www.broederlijkdelen.be/component/docman/doc\_download/11375-inverstering-partnerorganisaties-2012?Itemid= 793 Belgian Foreign Affairs, External Trade and Development Cooperation, "Recognition of NGOs,"

http://diplomatie.belgium.be/nl/Beleid/Ontwikkelingssamenwerking/Wie\_zijn\_we/Onze\_partnerschappen/Actoren\_nietgouvernementele\_ontwikkelingssamenwerking/Programma-erkenning\_ngos/

<sup>794</sup> Broederlijk Delen, "Annual Report 2010," http://www.broederlijkdelen.be/component/docman/doc\_download/11094jaarverslag-2010?Itemid=

<sup>795</sup> Broederlijk Delen, "Annual Report 2011," http://www.broederlijkdelen.be/component/docman/doc\_download/11327annual-report-2011?Itemid=

<sup>796</sup> Broederlijk Delen "Partnership Explanation 2012,"

http://www.broederlijkdelen.be/component/docman/doc\_download/11375-inverstering-partnerorganisaties-2012?Itemid= <sup>797</sup>Broederlijk Delen, "Annual Report 2011," http://www.broederlijkdelen.be/component/docman/doc\_download/11327annual-report-2011?Itemid=

<sup>798</sup> Broederlijk Delen, "Annual Report 2010," http://www.broederlijkdelen.be/component/docman/doc\_download/11094jaarverslag-2010?Itemid=

<sup>799</sup> Broederlijk Delen, "List of Projects Supported in 2014,"

http://www.broederlijkdelen.be/component/docman/doc\_download/11641-lijst-van-gesteunde-projecten-in-2014?Itemid= 800 Broederlijk Delen "Partnership Explanation 2012,"

http://www.broederlijkdelen.be/component/docman/doc\_download/11375-inverstering-partnerorganisaties-2012?ltemid= <sup>801</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil -Resource Center For Palestinian Residency And Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil

<sup>802</sup> NGO Monitor, "Hamoked - Center For The Defense Of The Individual," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/hamoked\_center\_for\_the\_defense\_of\_the\_individual

<sup>303</sup>NGO Monitor, "Breaking The Silence (Shovrim Shtika)," May 25, 2015, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/breaking\_the\_silence\_shovirm\_shtika\_

<sup>804</sup> NGO Monitor, "Defense for Children International-Palestine Section," April 23,2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/defence\_for\_children\_international\_palestine\_section

<sup>805</sup> NGO Monitor, "Women's Centre For Legal Aid And Counseling (WCLAC)," March 11, 2015, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/women\_s\_centre\_for\_legal\_aid\_and\_counseling\_wclac\_

<sup>806</sup> NGO Monitor, "Parents Circle Family Forum," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/parents\_circle\_families\_forum

<sup>807</sup> Broederlijk Delen, "List of Projects Supported in 2014,"

http://www.broederlijkdelen.be/component/docman/doc\_download/11641-lijst-van-gesteunde-projecten-in-2014?Itemid=;



Broederlijk Delen "Partnership Explanation 2012," http://www.broederlijkdelen.be/component/docman/doc\_download/11375-inverstering-partnerorganisaties-2012?Itemid= <sup>808</sup> Belgian Foreign Affairs, External Trade and Development Cooperation, "Development cooperation," http://diplomatie.belgium.be/en/policy/development\_cooperation/ NGO Monitor, "Adalah," November 26, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/adalah <sup>810</sup> BD's amount differs from the amount reported by the Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, □226,341 <sup>811</sup> NGO Monitor, "Gisha," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/gisha <sup>812</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot  $^{
m 813}$  BD's amount differs from the amount reported by the Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits,  $\square 186,362$ <sup>814</sup> "Theatre Day Productions," http://www.theatreday.org/ <sup>815</sup> Guidestar, "Adalah: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2013," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2013/117-99-2015-0016683.pdf <sup>816</sup> Guidestar, "Adalah: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2012," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2012/117-99-2014-0045178.pdf <sup>817</sup> Guidestar. "Adalah: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2011." http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2013-0028567.pdf <sup>818</sup> Guidestar, "Adalah: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2010," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2012-0027500.pdf 819 Ibid. <sup>820</sup> Guidestar, "Breaking the Silence: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2011," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2012-0119575.pdf Breaking the Silence, "Financial Reports as of December 31, 2010," http://www.shovrimshtika.org/wpcontent/uploads/2011/01/2010.pdf <sup>2</sup> NGO Monitor, "Coalition Of Women For Peace," August 19, 2014, <sup>823</sup> Guidestar, "Coalition of Women for Peace: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2009," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2009/117-99-2011-0003402.pdf NGO Monitor, "Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/ <sup>825</sup> Gisha, "Donations to Gisha – Legal Center for Freedom of Movement," 2007-2012, http://www.gisha.org/UserFiles/File/HiddenMessages/reports/Donations\_Gisha2007-2011-eng.pdf <sup>826</sup>Hamoked, "Financial report for 2013," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx <sup>827</sup> Hamoked, "Financial report for 2012," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx <sup>828</sup> Guidestar, "Hamoked: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2010," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2011-0155082.pdf <sup>829</sup> Guidestar, "Hamoked: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2009," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2009/117-99-2010-0260992.pdf <sup>830</sup> Ibid. <sup>831</sup> Guidestar, "Hamoked: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2010," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2011-0155082.pdf <sup>2</sup>NGO Monitor, "Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/ <sup>833</sup> Zochrot, "Financial Reports as of December 31, 2013," http://zochrot.org/uploads/uploads/851395f75ace3e5c59486d0a0a00b0d9.pdf Zochrot, "Financial Reports as of December 31, 2012," http://www.zochrot.org/uploads/uploads/42a23523c014222996d12616b22ccf43.pdf <sup>835</sup> Zochrot, "Financial Reports as of December 31, 2011," https://zochrot.org/sites/default/files/zvkrvt\_dvkhvt\_kspyym\_2011.pdf Guidestar, "Zochrot: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2010," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2011-0223284.pdf <sup>837</sup> Guidestar, "Zochrot: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2009," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2009/117-99-2010-0235769.pdf 838 Guidestar, "Zochrot: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2008," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2008/117-99-2010-0011816.pdf <sup>839</sup> NGO Monitor, "Adalah," November 26, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/adalah <sup>840</sup> PCHR, "Palestinian, Israeli, and international organisations issue joint statement," April 25, 2013, http://www.pchrgaza.org/portal/en/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=9445:palestinian-israeli-andinternational-organisations-issue-joint-statement&catid=36:pchrpressreleases&Itemid=194 <sup>841</sup>NGO Monitor, "NGO Lawfare," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ngo\_lawfare <sup>842</sup> NGO Monitor, "Palestinian Center For Human Rights (PCHR)," August 10, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/palestinian\_center\_for\_human\_rights\_pchr\_ <sup>843</sup>PCHR, "PCHR convenes international legal conference in Malaga," April 22, 2013, http://www.pchrgaza.org/portal/en/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=9428:pchr-convenes-internationallegal-conference-in-malaga&catid=37:pchrnews-&Itemid=30 NGO Monitor, "Badil -Resource Center For Palestinian Residency And Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil <sup>845</sup> Badil, BDS Campaign Update, October 2009 – April 2010, http://www.badil.org/en/al-majdal/item/1413-bds-update-oct09apr10 <sup>846</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil's Antisemitic Cartoon: Questions For Danchurchaid, Trócaire And Funders," October 11, 2010, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/badil\_s\_antisemitic\_cartoon\_questions\_for\_danchurchaid\_Trócaire\_and\_funders

<sup>847</sup> Badil, "Litigating Palestine: Holding Israel Accountable, Spring - Summer2009, http://badil.org/ar/haqalawda/itemlist/category/11-issue41 <sup>848</sup> Badil, "Badil Releases Issue #43 of al-Majdal (Winter-Spring 2010): The Jewish National Fund," April 29, 2010, http://www.badil.org/en/press-releases/135-2010/2140-majdal-43-release <sup>849</sup> United Nations, "Durban Review Conference," October 6-17, 2008, http://www.un.org/webcast/unhrc/archive.asp?go=081016 <sup>850</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil - Resource Center for Palestinian Residency and Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil#cartoon <sup>851</sup> Badil, "4<sup>th</sup> Annual Al-Awda Award (2010) – Award Recipients and Jury Members," 2010, http://www.badil.org/annual-alawda-award/item/1416-award2010-winners 852 NGO Monitor, "DanChurchAid," January 19, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/danchurchaid\_denmark <sup>853</sup> NGO Monitor, "NGO Development Center (NDC)," September 14, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ngo\_development\_center\_ndc\_0 Benjamin Wienthal, JPOST, "Swiss freeze funds for pro-Palestinian NGO," May 22, 2011, http://www.jpost.com/International/Swiss-freeze-funds-for-pro-Palestinian-NGO <sup>855</sup> NGO Monitor, "Breaking the Silence (Shovrim Shtika)," May 25, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/breaking the silence shovirm shtika <sup>856</sup> Amos Harel, Haaretz, "Gaza testimonies/ Diverting the debate from the real issue," July 16, 2009, http://www.haaretz.com/news/gaza-testimonies-diverting-the-debate-from-the-real-issue-1.280139 <sup>857</sup> Jake Wallis Simons, The Telegraph, "Why are European powers (and Oxfam) funding a radical Israeli group," December 17, 2013, http://blogs.telegraph.co.uk/news/jakewallissimons/100248886/why-are-european-powers-and-oxfam-funding-aradical-israeli-group/ <sup>858</sup> NGO Monitor, "Coalition of Women for Peace," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/coalition\_of\_women\_for\_peace Coalition of Women for Peace, "Who Profits," http://www.whoprofits.org/ <sup>860</sup> Coalition of Women for Peace, "Financing the Israeli Occupation," October, 2010, https://web.archive.org/web/20110811085728/http:/www.whoprofits.org/articlefiles/WhoProfits-IsraeliBanks2010.pdf <sup>1</sup> Coalition of Women for Peace, "Letter to the Norwegian Government Pension Fund," May 14, 2009, http://web.archive.org/web/20091004195911/http:/coalitionofwomen.org/home/english/articles/norway-fund/ <sup>862</sup> Coalition of Women for Peace, "Dalit Baum on Successful Campaigns," June 9, 2011, http://www.coalitionofwomen.org/?p=2143&lang=en NGO Monitor, ""One State" Conference at Harvard: Analysis of Speakers and NGO Involvement," February 16, 2012, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/\_one\_state\_conference\_at\_harvard\_analysis\_of\_speakers\_and\_ngo\_involvement <sup>864</sup> Coalition of Women for Peace, "Life and Struggle in Apartheid," March 16, 2011, https://web.archive.org/web/20110321022522/http://www.coalitionofwomen.org/?p=1955&lang=en

<sup>865</sup> NGO Monitor, "Lack Of Due Diligence And Transparency In European Union Funding For Radical NGOs: EIDHR And PfP Grants For Coalition Of Women For Peace," June 09, 2013, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/lack\_of\_due\_diligence\_and\_transparency\_in\_european\_union\_funding\_for\_radical\_ngos\_eidhr\_and\_pfp\_ grants\_for\_coalition\_of\_women\_for\_peace

<sup>866</sup> NGO Monitor, "Defense for Children International-Palestine Section," April 23,2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/defence\_for\_children\_international\_palestine\_section <sup>867</sup> Defense for Children International-Palestine Section, "Jerusalem in Palestinian consciousness," August 28, 2013,

http://www.alternativenews.org/english/index.php/topics/news/2478-jerusalem-in-the-palestinian-cultural-and-politicalconsciousness-an-interview-with-rifat-odeh-kassis

<sup>868</sup> Defense for Children International-Palestine Section, "DCI urges UNICEF to end its partnership with Motorola," June 18, 2009, http://dcipal.org/english/display.cfm?DocId=1173&CategoryId=1

<sup>869</sup> Defense for Children International-Palestine Section, "Open letter to Baroness Catherine Ashton: High Representative for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy," http://archive-org.com/page/2292150/2013-06-14/http://www.dci-

palestine.org/documents/open-letter-baroness-catherine-ashton-high-representative-foreign-affairs-and-security <sup>870</sup> Defense for Children International-Palestine Section, "Palestinian Human Rights Council condemns attack on Freedom flotilla," June 1, 2010 http://www.dcipal.org/english/display.cfm?DocId=1498&CategoryId=1

<sup>871</sup> Kairos Palestine, "Rifat Kassis," http://www.kairospalestine.ps/content/rifat-kassis-0

<sup>872</sup> BDS in the Pews, "Responses to Kairos Palestine Document," http://bdsinthepews.org/kairos-palestine-document.html
 <sup>873</sup> NGO Monitor, "Gisha," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/gisha

<sup>874</sup> Gisha, "Eight Human Rights Organizations Petition the Supreme Court on the 'Apartheid Order'," January 7, 2007, http://gisha.org/press/1016

<sup>875</sup> New York Times, Neil Macfarquhar and Ethan Bronner, "Report Finds Naval Blockade by Israel Legal but Faults Raid," September 1, 2011,
<sup>876</sup> Ciebe, "Const Classical Constraints, and the second constraints, and t

<sup>876</sup> Gisha, "Gaza Closure Defined: Collective Punishment," December 2008,

http://www.gisha.org/userfiles/File/publications/GazaClosureDefinedEng.pdf

<sup>877</sup> NGO Monitor, "Hamoked - Center For The Defense of the Individual," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/hamoked\_center\_for\_the\_defense\_of\_the\_individual

<sup>878</sup> HaMoked: Center for the Defence of the Individual, http://www.hamoked.org/home.aspx

<sup>879</sup> Hamoked, "The Permit Regime Human Rights Violations in West Bank Areas Known as the "Seam Zone," March 2013, http://www.hamoked.org/files/2013/1157660\_eng.pdf

<sup>880</sup> "HaMoked's Response to the High Court of Justice Petitioner 9961/03," November 1, 2009,

http://www.hamoked.org.il/items/6659.pdf

<sup>881</sup> Jonathan Cook, The National, "Jerusalem bookseller a 'foreigner' in homeland," April 13, 2011,

http://www.thenational.ae/news/world/middle-east/jerusalem-bookseller-a-foreigner-in-homeland



882 <sup>883</sup> Parents Circle Family Forum, "Bereaved Families Supporting Peace, Reconciliation and Tolerance," http://www.theparentscircle.com/ Parents Circle Family Forum, "About," http://center.theparentscircle.org/Content.aspx?ID=10 <sup>885</sup> United States Institute of Peace, "Facilitated Dialogue in the Arab-Israeli Conflict," February 7, 2013, http://www.usip.org/events/facilitated-dialogue-in-the-arab-israeli-conflict 886 NGO Monitor, "Women's Centre For Legal Aid And Counseling (WCLAC)," March 11, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/women s centre for legal aid and counseling wclac "Palestinian Civil Society Call for BDS," July 9, 2005, http://www.bdsmovement.net/call <sup>888</sup> Adameer et al, 'Palestinian civil society and human rights organisations mark Palestinian Prisoners' Day' with call for action against Israeli prison contractor G4S" April 17, 2012, http://www.bdsmovement.net/2012/prisoners-day-g4s-call-8887 NGO Monitor, NGOs Hijack CEDAW For Political Agenda, January 19, 2011, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ngos\_hijack\_cedaw\_for\_political\_agenda <sup>890</sup> NGO Monitor, Zochrot, April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot <sup>891</sup> Electronic Intifadah, Ali Abunimah, "Israeli Jews and the one-state solution," February 28, 2010, http://zochrot.org/en/content/israeli-jews-and-one-state-solution Zochrot, "Conference//From Truth to Redress: Realizing the Return of Palestinian Refugees International Conference in Tel Aviv," September 29-30, 2013, http://zochrot.org/en/event/54844 <sup>893</sup>Badil, et al, "Ongoing Forced Displacement of the Palestinian Population on Both Sides of the "Green Line": Israel and the Occupied Palestinian Territory," January 2008, http://lib.ohchr.org/HRBodies/UPR/Documents/Session3/IL/BADIL\_ISR\_UPR\_S3\_2008\_BADILResourceCenterforPalestinianResi dencyandRefugeeRights\_Etal\_uprsubmission.pdf Theatre Day Productions, http://www.theatreday.org/ <sup>895</sup> Zochrot, "Conference//From Truth to Redress: Realizing the Return of Palestinian Refugees International Conference in Tel Aviv," September 29-30, 2013, http://zochrot.org/en/event/54844 <sup>36</sup>NGO Monitor, Zochrot, April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot <sup>897</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICAHD), March 01, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_ NGO Monitor, "Badil -Resource Center For Palestinian Residency And Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015 http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil Broederlijk Delen, "Brigitte Herremans" https://web.archive.org/web/20130122065921/http://www.broederlijkdelen.be/team/brigitte-herremans <sup>900</sup>Pax Christi Flanders, "Middle East," http://www.paxchristi.be/conflictgebieden/midden-oosten/ <sup>901</sup> CIDSE, "Staff and Structures," January 17, 2012, http://www.cidse.org/staff.html 902 "...the world's top website for careers in the lobbying industry," 2010, http://www.publicaffairslinks.co.uk/broederlijk.html <sup>903</sup> Deborah Casalin, CIDSE, "Costly and Complicit," July 23, 2012, http://www.cidse.org/articles/item/329-costly-andcomplicit.html <sup>904</sup> Brigitte Herremans and Deborah Casalin, Open Democracy, "Europe rewards Israel unconditionally: how does this advance peace?," July 25, 2012, http://www.opendemocracy.net/brigitte-herremans-deborah-casalin/europe-rewards-israelunconditionally-how-does-this-advance-peace 905 Pax Christi and Broederlijk Delen, "The Nakba: 65 Years Later," May 15, 2013, http://www.paxchristi.be/wp/wpcontent/uploads/2013/05/65-jaar-Isra%C3%ABI-en-Nakba-15-05-2013-def.pdf <sup>6</sup> NGO Monitor, "Adalah," November 26, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/adalah <sup>907</sup> Adalah Legal Center for Arab Minority Rights Negev Coexistence, Avaaz.org, July 10, 2012 http://www.avaaz.org/en/petition/Stop Prawer/ <sup>908</sup> NGO Monitor, "NGOs and the Negev Bedouin Issue In The Context Of Political Warfare" November 06, 2013, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ngos\_and\_the\_negev\_bedouin\_issue\_in\_the\_context\_of\_political\_warfare <sup>909</sup> Pax Christi USA, "Israel-Palestine: Christian development and peace groups call on Europe to act urgently against new escalation of Gaza violence," November 20, 2012, http://paxchristiusa.org/2012/11/20/israel-palestine-christian-developmentand-peace-groups-call-on-europe-to-act-urgently-against-new-escalation-of-gaza-violence/ <sup>910</sup> NGO Monitor, "Trading Away Peace": How Biased Political NGOs Fuel Conflict," November 26, 2012, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/\_trading\_away\_peace\_how\_biased\_political\_ngos\_fuel\_conflict <sup>911</sup> Pax Christi and Broederlijk Delen, "Program 'Peace Trip' 26 October- 4 November 2012," http://www.paxchristi.be/wp/wpcontent/uploads/2012/10/Vredestocht-details-23-09-20121.pdf NGO Monitor, "Breaking The Silence (Shovrim Shtika)," May 25, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/breaking\_the\_silence\_shovirm\_shtika\_ <sup>913</sup> NGO Monitor, "Coalition Of Women For Peace," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/coalition\_of\_women\_for\_peace NGO Monitor, "Gisha," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/gisha 915 NGO Monitor, "Parents Circle Families Forum (PCFF)," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/parents\_circle\_families\_forum Electronic Intifada, "Coalition of int'l orgs call on EU to suspend 'upgrade' with Israel," January 8, 2009, http://electronicintifada.net/content/coalition-intl-orgs-call-eu-suspend-upgrade-israel/906 NGO Monitor, "Trócaire," December 11, 2014 http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/Trócaire <sup>918</sup> NGO Monitor, "Catholic Agency for Overseas Development," May 13, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/catholic\_agency\_for\_overseas\_development\_cafod\_

## 147



<sup>919</sup> Amnesty et al, "EUs Position On The Middle East Peace Process: Key Inconsistencies," September 2009, http://www.diakonia.se/globalassets/documents/diakonia/policy-and-advocacy/letters-to-decision-makers/090901-eu-peaceprocess-in-the-middle-east.pdf <sup>920</sup> Neil Macfarquhar and Ethan Bronner, New York Times, "Report Finds Naval Blockade by Israel Legal but Faults Raid," September 1, 2011, http://www.nytimes.com/2011/09/02/world/middleeast/02flotilla.html?pagewanted=all&\_r=0 ACAT France et al, "Re. Palmer report and the continued closure of Gaza," September 15, 2011, http://www.amnesty.org.uk/sites/default/files/palmer report letter.pdf <sup>922</sup> The Office of the Quartet Representative, "The Quartet," http://www.quartetrep.org/quartet/pages/the-quartet/ <sup>923</sup> Sir Jeffrey Palmer et al, United Nations, "Report of the Secretary-General's Panel of Inquiry on the 31 May 2010 Flotilla Incident," September 2011, http://www.un.org/News/dh/infocus/middle\_east/Gaza\_Flotilla\_Panel\_Report.pdf <sup>924</sup> Pax Christi and Broederlijk Delen, "Fair Tourism in the Palestinian Territories and Israel," http://ngomonitor.org/data/images/File/brochure.pdf <sup>925</sup> NGO Monitor, Zochrot, April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot 926 NGO Monitor, Zochrot's Support For "One-State," May 01 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/zochrot\_s\_support\_for\_one\_state\_ <sup>927</sup>NGO Monitor, "Breaking The Silence (Shovrim Shtika)," May 25, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/breaking\_the\_silence\_shovirm\_shtika\_ <sup>928</sup> NGO Monitor, Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme In Palestine And Israel (EAPPI), December 11, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ecumenical\_accompaniment\_programme\_in\_palestine\_and\_israel\_eappi\_ NGO Monitor, "Society of St. Yves," December 23, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/society\_of\_st\_yves <sup>930</sup> NGO Monitor, Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme In Palestine And Israel (EAPPI), December 11, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/ecumenical accompaniment programme in palestine and israel eappi <sup>31</sup>World Council of Churches and EAPPI, "60 Years of Palestinian Nakba – It's Time for Palestine," Newsletter, number 24, June-August 2008, http://www.wcc2006.info/fileadmin/eappi/files/resources/eappi\_newsletter/June-August\_2008\_Newsletter.doc EAPPI, "City of Dreams," January 7, 2010, https://web.archive.org/web/20110224042028/http://www.eappi.org/ru/novosti/soobshchenijaochevidcev/r/article/4837/city-of-dreams.html EAPPI, "Church representatives from six continents launch forum for peace in Palestine/Israel," June 21, 2007, http://web.archive.org/web/20110224042421/http://www.eappi.org/ar/news-events/eappi-news/newswcc/sw/browse/5/article/4566/church-representatives-fr.html Society of St. Yves, "Joint NGO Statement: 65th Commemoration: Ongoing Nakba and Secondary Forcible Displacement," May 15, 2013, http://www.saintyves.org/?MenuId=3&Lang=1&TemplateId=news&catId=1&full=1&id=28 935 NGO Monitor, "Badil -Resource Center For Palestinian Residency And Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil <sup>936</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICAHD), March 01, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_ 937 Misereor, "About Us," http://www.misereor.org/en/about-us.html 938 NGO Monitor, "Misereor," May 15, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article.php?id=4228 <sup>939</sup> NGO Monitor, "European Government Funding For Zochrot's 'Return Of Palestinian Refugees' Conference," September 17, 2013, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/european\_government\_funding\_for\_zochrot\_s\_return\_of\_palestinian\_refugees\_conference NGO Monitor, Zochrot, April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot <sup>941</sup> Yitzhak Santis, Jerusalem Post, "Funds from European governments support an 'erase Israel conference'," September 30, 2013, http://www.jpost.com/Opinion/Op-Ed-Contributors/Funds-from-European-governments-support-an-erase-Israelconference-327506 <sup>12</sup> Misereor, "Misereor Appeals To The Consciences Of The Powerful," http://www.misereor.org/en/about-us/advocacy.html <sup>943</sup> Misereor, "Door to a Just Peace," http://www.brot-fuer-die-welt.de/themen/menschenrechte-und-frieden/regionaleschwerpunkte/gemeinsame-initiative-humanitaeres-voelkerrecht-nahost-israelpalaestina.html <sup>944</sup> Misereor, http://www.misereor.org/en/misereor-org-home.html 945 Misereor, "Project Partnership," http://www.misereor.de/projekte/projektpartnerschaften.html 946 Misereor, "About Us," http://www.misereor.org/en/about-us.html 947 Misereor, "Misereor Appeals To The Consciences Of The Powerful," http://www.misereor.org/en/about-us/advocacy.html 948 Misereor, "Partnership," http://www.misereor.org/en/about-us/partnership.html <sup>949</sup> NGO Monitor, "Watching the Watchers: The Politics and Credibility of Non-Governmental Organizations in the Arab-Israeli Conflict," 2008, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/data/images/File/watchingthewatchers-small.pdf 950 Misereor, "Misereor Appeals To The Consciences Of The Powerful," http://www.misereor.org/en/about-us/advocacy.html 951 Misereor, "Annual Report 2013," http://www.misereor.de/fileadmin/redaktion/blaettertool/misereor\_jahresbericht\_2013/index.html Misereor, "Project Partnership," http://www.misereor.de/projekte/projektpartnerschaften.html <sup>953</sup> Bread for the World-EED, "International Humanitarian Law in the Middle East Initiative," http://www.misereor.de/themen/konflikte-krisen/naher-osten.html Bread for the World, "Annual Report 2011," https://www.brot-fuer-diewelt.de/fileadmin/mediapool/2\_Downloads/Berichte/jahresbericht\_englisch.pdf <sup>955</sup> CIDSE, "Our members around the world," http://www.cidse.org/content/general-content/cidse-members-around-theworld.html

<sup>956</sup> CIDSE, "Frequently Asked Questions," http://www.cidse.org/faq.html#how-does-cidse-get-funded-and-what-does-it-use-itsbudget-for

<sup>957</sup> NGO Monitor," Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/



<sup>958</sup> Zochrot, "Financial report for 2013," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx <sup>959</sup> NGO Monitor, Zochrot's Support For "One-State," May 01 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/zochrot\_s\_support\_for\_one\_state\_  $^{\circ}$  Zochrot, "Financial Reports as of December 31, 2011," http://zochrot.org/sites/default/files/zvkrvt dvkhvt kspyym 2011.pdf <sup>961</sup> Guidestar, "Zochrot: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2009," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2009/117-99-2010-0235769.pdf Guidestar, "Sadaka Reut: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2013," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2013/117-99-2014-0275705.pdf <sup>63</sup> Sadaka Reut, "Financial Reports as of December 31, 2012," http://en.reutsadaka.org/wp-content/uploads/SR-FINANCIAL-AUDIT-2012.pdf <sup>964</sup> Guidestar, "Sadaka Reut: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2011," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2013-0002462.pdf <sup>965</sup> Guidestar, "Sadaka Reut: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2010," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2011-0209870.pdf Sadaka Reut, "Audited Financial Reports 2009," http://en.reutsadaka.org/wp-content/uploads/financial-audit-2009.pdf <sup>967</sup> Society of St. Yves, "Donors," http://www.saintyves.org/?TemplateId=info&PageId=17&MenuId=5&Lang=1 968 NGO Monitor," Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/ <sup>969</sup>NGO Monitor, "NGO Transparency Law Update: NGO Reports To Israeli Registrar Of Non-Profits In 2012" February 04, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article.php?id=3840 Guidestar, "Hamoked: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2011," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2012/117-99-2013-0146491.pdf <sup>1</sup> Guidestar, "Hamoked: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2010," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2011-0155082.pdf <sup>972</sup> Guidestar, "Hamoked: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2009," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2011-0155082.pdf Guidestar, "Hamoked: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2008," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2009/117-99-2010-0260992.pdf <sup>974</sup> NGO Monitor, " Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/ <sup>975</sup>Breaking the Silence, "Financial report for 2013," Israeli Registrar of Non-Profit, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx <sup>6</sup> Guidestar, "Breaking the Silence: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2012," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2012/117-99-2013-0182361.pdf <sup>977</sup> Guidestar, "Breaking the Silence: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2011," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2012-0119575.pdf <sup>978</sup> Guidestar, "Breaking the Silence: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2010," http://www.shovrimshtika.org/wpcontent/uploads/2011/01/2010.pdf <sup>179</sup> Guidestar, "Rabbis for Human Rights: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2013," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2013/117-99-2014-0221752.pdf <sup>980</sup> Guidestar, "Rabbis for Human Rights: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2012," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2012/117-99-2013-0168803.pdf <sup>981</sup> Guidestar, "Rabbis for Human Rights: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2011," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2013-0008962.pdf 982 Bread for the World-EED, "Israel-Palestine," http://info.brot-fuer-die-welt.de/naher-osten/israel-palaestina <sup>983</sup> Bread for the World-EED, "International Humanitarian Law in the Middle East Initiative," http://www.misereor.de/themen/konflikte-krisen/naher-osten.html Misereor, "Conflicts and Crises," http://www.misereor.de/themen/konflikte-krisen/projektarbeit.html <sup>985</sup> The Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, http://syriahr.com/en/ 986 The Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre (IDMC), "Global Figures," http://www.internal-displacement.org/global-figures 987 UNHCR, Syria Regional Refugee Response, http://data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/regional.php 988 Misereor, "Door to a Just Peace," May 4 2015, http://www.brot-fuer-die-welt.de/themen/menschenrechte-undfrieden/regionale-schwerpunkte/gemeinsame-initiative-humanitaeres-voelkerrecht-nahost-israelpalaestina.html <sup>989</sup> Brot für die Welt, "Annual Report 2011," https://www.brot-fuer-diewelt.de/fileadmin/mediapool/2\_Downloads/Berichte/jahresbericht\_englisch.pdf Brot für die Welt is highly politicized in the Arab-Israel conflict, as illustrated by its biased grantees, including: Coalition of Women for Peace (CWP), Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme in Palestine and Israel (EAPPI), Sadaka Reut, Physicians for Human Rights-Israel (PHR-I), Parents Circle - Families Forum, Adalah, New Profile/ For further information see http://ngomonitor.org/article/bread\_for\_the\_world\_eed Misereor, "Products from occupied territories clearly identified!," May 28, 2013, http://info.brot-fuer-diewelt.de/blog/produkte-aus-besetzten-gebieten-eindeutig Misereor, "The occupation knows the rules of humanity: What Europe in the respect of International law can do in the Middle East," February 2008, http://www.misereor.de/fileadmin/redaktion/Besatzung kennt Regeln der Menschlichkeit.pdf NGO Monitor, "Society of St. Yves," December 23, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/society\_of\_st\_yves 993 NGO Monitor, "B'Tselem," January 28, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/b\_tselem <sup>994</sup> NGO Monitor, "HaMoked: Center for the Defence of the Individual," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngo $monitor.org/article/hamoked\_center\_for\_the\_defense\_of\_the\_individual$ 995 CIDSE, http://www.cidse.org/ <sup>996</sup> CIDSE, "Working Together for Global Justice," http://www.trialog.or.at/images/doku/cidse\_folder.pdf



997 CIDSE, "Palestine/Israel," March 1, 2012, http://www.cidse.org/palestine-israelm.html

<sup>998</sup> CIDSE, "Continuing forced displacement in Area C: uprooting any chance of a just peace," April 11, 2014,

http://www.cidse.org/articles/palestine-israel/continuing-forced-displacement-in-area-c-uprooting-any-chance-of-a-justpeace.html

<sup>99</sup> Brigitte Herremans and Deborah Casalin, "Europe rewards Israel unconditionally: how does this advance peace?," July 25, 2012, https://www.opendemocracy.net/brigitte-herremans-deborah-casalin/europe-rewards-israel-unconditionally-how-doesthis-advance-peace

<sup>1000</sup> CIDSE, "Gaza Dignity under Siege: Voices from Behind the Blockade," November 18, 2009,

<sup>1001</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot's Support For "One-State," May 01, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/zochrot\_s\_support\_for\_one\_state\_

<sup>202</sup>NGO Monitor," Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/

<sup>1003</sup> Zochrot, "Conference//From Truth to Redress: Realizing the Return of Palestinian Refugees

International Conference in Tel Aviv," September 29-30, 2013, http://zochrot.org/en/event/54844

1004 One Democracy!, "Thinking practically about the return of the Palestinian refugees: Eitan Bronstein and Norma Musih," May 29, 2010, http://onedemocracy.co.uk/documents/thinking-practically-about-the-return/

<sup>1005</sup> Badil-Zochrot, "Study Visit to Cape Town," 2012,

http://zochrot.org/sites/default/files/study visit to cape town final 0.pdf <sup>1006</sup> Ibid.

<sup>1007</sup> Ibid.

<sup>1008</sup> NGO Monitor, "Sadaka-Reut," November 10, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/sadaka\_reut <sup>1009</sup> Guidestar, "Sadaka Reut: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2013,"

http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2013/117-99-2014-0275705.pdf

<sup>1010</sup>Sadaka Reut, http://en.reutsadaka.org/

<sup>1011</sup> NGO Monitor, "Coalition Of Women For Peace," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/coalition of women for peace

NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot

<sup>1013</sup> Sadaka Reut, "We Are Proud To Present The Short Movie Of "Journey Against Racism" – Summer 2012," December 3, 2012, http://en.reutsadaka.org/?p=2143

NGO Monitor, "Society of St. Yves," December 23, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/society\_of\_st\_yves <sup>1015</sup>Society of St. Yves, "Donors," http://www.saintyves.org/?TemplateId=info&PageId=17&MenuId=5&Lang=1 <sup>1016</sup>Society of St. Yves, "About Us," http://www.saintyves.org/?TemplateId=info&PageId=1&MenuId=2&Lang=1

<sup>1017</sup> Society of St. Yves, "Joint NGO Statement: 65th Commemoration: Ongoing Nakba and Secondary Forcible Displacement," http://saintyves.org/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=189%3A65th-commemoration-ongoing-nakba-andsecondary-forcible-displacement&catid=49%3Apress-release&Itemid=18&Iang=en <sup>1018</sup>Society of St. Yves, Change.org, "Save the valley in Cremisan: Support bridges, not walls!,"

http://www.change.org/petitions/save-the-valley-in-cremisan-support-bridges-not-walls

<sup>1019</sup> Society of St. Yves, "NGO STATEMENT: The UN Human Rights Council Must Protect Palestinians from Forced Displacement on Both Sides of the Green Line," March 19, 2013,

http://saintyves.org/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=183%3Ango-statement-the-un-human-rights-councilmust-protect-palestinians-from-forced-displacement-on-both-sides-of-the-green-line & catid=49% 3 A press-interval and the second secorelease&Itemid=18&lang=en

<sup>1020</sup>Society of St. Yves, "Links," http://www.saintyves.org/?TemplateId=info&PageId=19&Lang=1

<sup>1021</sup> NGO Monitor, "Al-Mezan Center For Human Rights," December 02 2013, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/al mezan center for human rights

<sup>1022</sup> NGO Monitor, "Badil -Resource Center For Palestinian Residency And Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil

<sup>023</sup>NGO Monitor, "Defence For Children International - Palestine Section," April 23, 2014 http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/defence for children international palestine section

<sup>4</sup>NGO Monitor. "Adameer," April 28, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/addameer

<sup>1025</sup> NGO Monitor, "Al-Haq," February 24, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/al\_haq

<sup>1026</sup> NGO Monitor "Adalah," November 26, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/adalah

<sup>1027</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICAHD)," March 01, 2015, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_

<sup>1028</sup> NGO Monitor, "Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/

<sup>1029</sup> NGO Monitor, "Breaking The Silence (Shovrim Shtika)," May 25, 2015, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/breaking\_the\_silence\_shovirm\_shtika\_

<sup>1030</sup> NGO Monitor, "HaMoked: Center for the Defence of the Individual," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/hamoked\_center\_for\_the\_defense\_of\_the\_individual

NGO Monitor," Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/

<sup>1032</sup> NGO Monitor, "NGO Transparency Law Update: Ngo Funding From Foreign Governments Reported To The Israeli Registrar Of Non-Profits, 2012-2014," February 09, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article.php?operation=print&id=3840

<sup>033</sup> HaMoked: Center for the Defence of the Individual, http://www.hamoked.org/home.aspx

<sup>1034</sup> Jonathan Cook, The National, "Jerusalem bookseller a 'foreigner' in homeland," April 13, 2011,

http://www.thenational.ae/news/world/middle-east/jerusalem-bookseller-a-foreigner-in-homeland Ibid.

1036 NGO Monitor, "Misereor:, May 15, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/misereor

<sup>1037</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot



<sup>1038</sup> Jerusalem Post, Yitzhak Santis, "Funds from European governments support an 'erase Israel conference'," September 30, 2013, http://www.jpost.com/Opinion/Op-Ed-Contributors/Funds-from-European-governments-support-an-erase-Israelconference-327506 <sup>1039</sup> NGO Monitor, "Breaking the Silence," May 25, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/breaking\_the\_silence\_shovirm\_shtika\_ <sup>1040</sup> Bread for the World, "Breaking the Silence," September 14, 2012, http://info.brot-fuer-die-welt.de/blog/schweigenbrechen <sup>1041</sup> Peter Beaumont, The Guardian, "Gaza war crime claims gather pace as more troops speak out," http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2009/mar/22/israel-palestinian-territories-war-crimes "Addressing justice, due diligence and access to remedy in the context of the extractive industry," December 3, 2013 http://www.alhaq.org/images/stories/PDF/2012/Brochure\_final\_3Dec.pdf <sup>.043</sup> AI Haq, "AI-Haq Attends the Second Annual United Nations Forum on Business and Human Rights," December 02, 2013, http://www.alhaq.org/advocacy/targets/united-nations/760-al-haq-attends-the-second-annual-united-nations-forum-onbusiness-and-human-rights <sup>4</sup>NGO Monitor, "Al-Haq," February 24, 2015, http://ngo-monitor.org/article/al\_haq <sup>1045</sup> Extractive Industry" refers to the industry dealing with the extraction and use of a countries' oil, gas and mineral resources <sup>1046</sup> Anne Herzberg, Gerald M. Steinberg, Editor, "NGO LAWFARE: Exploitation of Courts in the Arab-Israeli Conflict," 2nd edition, NGO Monitor Monograph Series, December 2010 http://www.ngo-monitor.org/data/images/File/lawfare-monograph.pdf NGO Monitor, "BDS" http://www.ngo-monitor.org/articles.php?cat\_id=33 <sup>1048</sup> PAX, "Organisation," http://www.ikvpaxchristi.nl/en/about-us/organisation <sup>1049</sup> Pax Christi, "About Us," http://www.paxchristi.net/about-us <sup>1050</sup> Cordaid, ICCO and IKV Pax Christi, "Dutch economic links with the occupation," April 20, 2013, http://www.ikvpaxchristi.nl/media/files/report-dutch-economic-links-with-the-occupation.pdf APRODEV et al, "Trading Away Peace: How Europe helps sustain illegal Israeli settlements," October 2012, http://www.fidh.org/IMG/pdf/trading\_away\_peace - embargoed\_copy\_of\_designed\_report.pdf "United Civilians for Peace," http://www.unitedcivilians.nl/ <sup>1053</sup> Pax Christi, "About Us," http://www.paxchristi.net/about-us/why-pax-christi 1054 Pax Christi, "About Us," http://www.paxvoorvrede.nl/en/about-us <sup>1055</sup> NGO Monitor, "Pax Christi: Aiding Peace?" April 12, 2007, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article.php?id=1379 <sup>1056</sup> Pax Christi, "About Us," http://www.paxvoorvrede.nl/en/about-us <sup>1057</sup> Pax Christi, "About Us," http://www.paxchristi.net/about-us/why-pax-christi <sup>1058</sup> Ibid. <sup>1058</sup>Religions for Peace, http://www.religionsforpeace.org/?lang=en <sup>1059</sup> Ibid. <sup>1060</sup> NGO Monitor, "World Council of Churches," November 12, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/world\_council\_of\_churches <sup>1061</sup> NGO Monitor, "Ecumenical Accompaniment Programme In Palestine And Israel (EAPPI)," December 11, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article.php?viewall=yes&id=114 NGO Monitor, "World Council Of Churches' 'World Week For Peace In Palestine Israel' - September 21-27, 2014," September 21, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/world\_council\_of\_churches\_world\_week\_for\_peace\_in\_palestine\_israel\_september\_ <sup>1063</sup> NGO Monitor, "Middle East Council of Churches," February 16, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/middle\_east\_council\_of\_churches\_mecc\_ <sup>1064</sup> Pax Christi, "About Us," http://www.paxchristi.net/about-us/why-pax-christi <sup>1065</sup>Religions for Peace, http://www.religionsforpeace.org/?lang=en <sup>1066</sup> The European Council of Religious Leaders, http://www.rfp-europe.eu/ <sup>1067</sup> IVK Pax Christi, "Annual Account 2012," http://www.paxvoorvrede.nl/media/files/annual-account-2012-ikv-pax-christi.pdf <sup>1068</sup> Ibid. <sup>1069</sup> Ibid. <sup>1070</sup> IVK Pax Christi, "IKV Pax Christi glad with highest score in government grant," November 1, 2010, http://www.paxvoorvrede.nl/en/stay-informed/news/ikv-pax-christi-glad-with-highest-score-in-government-grant <sup>1071</sup> IVK Pax Christi, "Annual Account 2012," http://www.paxvoorvrede.nl/media/files/annual-account-2012-ikv-pax-christi.pdf <sup>1072</sup> Ibid. <sup>1073</sup> In a footnote in its 2012 Annual Account, Pax wrote that the amount received from "Communities of Change Alliance" (CCA) should be multiplied by 1,000. However, following this step would result in a grant of more than €1 billion. Since CCA's "Secretariat of the Alliance" reports Dutch government grants to CCA as totaling €356.9 million from 2011-2015, NGO Monitor understands Pax's footnote to be in error. IVK Pax Christi, "Annual Account 2012," http://www.paxvoorvrede.nl/media/files/annual-account-2012-ikv-pax-christi.pdf <sup>1075</sup> IVK Pax Christi, "Annual Report 2012," http://www.ikvpaxchristi.nl/media/files/ikv-pax-christi-annual-report-for-2012.pdf <sup>1076</sup> East Jerusalem YMCA and YWCA Palestine, "Keep hope alive - Plant an olive tree!," http://www.planteenolijfboom.nl/index.phtml?p=Home NGO Monitor, "YMCA - East Jerusalem," February 25, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ymca\_ywca\_east\_jerusalem\_

<sup>1078</sup> East Jerusalem YMCA and YWCA Palestine, "Olive Picking Voyage," October 10-18, 2015,

http://www.planteenolijfboom.nl/index.phtml?p=2 <sup>1079</sup> IVK Pax Christi, "Annual Report 2012," http://www.ikvpaxchristi.nl/media/files/ikv-pax-christi-annual-report-for-2012.pdf <sup>1080</sup>The Arab-Jewish Center for Equality, Empowerment and Cooperation – Negev Institute for Strategies of Peace and Development, http://en.ajeec-nisped.org.il/



<sup>1081</sup> The Arab-Jewish Center for Equality, Empowerment and Cooperation – Negev Institute for Strategies of Peace and Development, "Donors & Partners," http://en.ajeec-nisped.org.il/donors-and-supporters/ <sup>1082</sup> The Arab-Jewish Center for Equality, Empowerment and Cooperation – Negev Institute for Strategies of Peace and Development, "Civil Society for Peace," http://en.ajeec-nisped.org.il/project/civil-society-for-peace/ The Center for Democracy & Community Development, http://www.cd-cd.org/ <sup>1084</sup> The Arab-Jewish Center for Equality, Empowerment and Cooperation – Negev Institute for Strategies of Peace and Development, "Civil Society for Peace," http://en.ajeec-nisped.org.il/project/civil-society-for-peace/ <sup>1085</sup>The Guardian, Benjamin Pogrund, "Across the chasm," November 30, 2008, http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2008/nov/30/israelandthepalestinians-middleeast Pax Christi, "Organisation," http://www.ikvpaxchristi.nl/en/about-us/organisation <sup>1087</sup> Cordaid, ICCO and IKV Pax Christi, "Dutch economic links with the occupation," April 20, 2013, http://www.ikvpaxchristi.nl/media/files/report-dutch-economic-links-with-the-occupation.pdf "Who Profits From The BDS Campaign? Review Of Coalition Of Women For Peace," May 11, 2011, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/\_who\_profits\_from\_the\_bds\_campaign\_review\_of\_coalition\_of\_women\_for\_peace <sup>1089</sup> NGO Monitor, "Coalition Of Women For Peace," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/coalition\_of\_women\_for\_peace <sup>190</sup> Who Profits, "Financing the Israeli Occupation," October 2010, http://web.archive.org/web/20101122113320/http:/www.whoprofits.org/articlefiles/WhoProfits-IsraeliBanks2010.pdf <sup>1091</sup> CWP, "About CWP," http://www.coalitionofwomen.org/?page\_id=340&lang=en <sup>1092</sup> APRODEV et al, "Trading Away Peace: How Europe helps sustain illegal Israeli settlements," October 2012, http://www.fidh.org/IMG/pdf/trading\_away\_peace\_-\_embargoed\_copy\_of\_designed\_report.pdf NGO Monitor, "Trading Away Peace": How Biased Political NGOs Fuel Conflict," November 26, 2012, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ trading away peace how biased political ngos fuel conflict NGO Monitor, "Trócaire," December 11, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/Trócaire <sup>1095</sup> NGO Monitor, "Cordaid (Netherlands)," October 05, 2011, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/cordaid, October 05, 2011 <sup>1096</sup>NGO Monitor, "DanChurchAid," January 19, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/danchurchaid\_denmark <sup>1097</sup> NGO Monitor, "Christian Aid," May 13, 2014 http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/christian\_aid\_uk\_ <sup>1098</sup>Official Journal of the European Union, C 205/9, "Guidelines on the eligibility of Israeli entities and their activities in the territories occupied by Israel since June 1967 for grants, prizes and financial instruments funded by the EU from 2014 onwards," July 19, 2013, http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:C:2013:205:0009:0011:EN:PDF <sup>99</sup> Pax Christi, "Talking to Hamas," January 6, 2009, http://www.maaber.org/issue\_march09/report talking to hamas.pdf <sup>1100</sup> Pax Christi, "Stop Colonial Policies in East Jerusalem," March 23, 2009, http://www.paxvoorvrede.nl/en/stayinformed/news/stop-colonial-policies-in-east-jerusalem 1101 IVK Pax Christi, "Annual Report 2012," http://www.ikvpaxchristi.nl/media/files/ikv-pax-christi-annual-report-for-2012.pdf <sup>1102</sup> Pax Christi "Aid agencies call for suspension of enhanced EU-Israel agreements," January 9, 2009, http://www.paxvoorvrede.nl/en/stay-informed/news/aid-agencies-call-for-suspension-of-enhanced-eu-israel-agreements <sup>1103</sup> Pax Christian Churches in Jerusalem: End the siege over Gaza!," http://www.paxvoorvrede.nl/en/stayinformed/news/christian-churches-in-jerusalem:-end-the-siege-over-gaza! <sup>1104</sup> Pax Christi, "Stop investments to the Syrian Regime," July 19, 2012, http://www.paxvoorvrede.nl/media/files/20110516shell-must-suspend-operations-in-syria.pdf <sup>1105</sup>Pax for Peace, "Shell must suspend operations in Syria," May 16, 2011, http://www.paxvoorvrede.nl/en/stayinformed/news/shell-must-suspend-operations-in-svria <sup>6</sup> Pax for Peace, "Middle East," http://www.paxvoorvrede.nl/en/our-work/regions/middle-east/publications <sup>1107</sup> United Civilians for Peace, http://www.unitedcivilians.nl/ <sup>1108</sup> NGO Monitor, "Interchurch Organization For Development Cooperation (ICCO) – Netherlands," April 01, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/interchurch\_organization\_for\_development\_cooperation\_icco\_ NGO Monitor, "Cordaid (Netherlands)," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/cordaid, October 05, 2011 <sup>1110</sup> NGO Monitor, "Oxfam Novib," October 05, 2011, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/oxfam\_novib <sup>1111</sup> Who Profits, "Watershed Working Group," February 2010, http://ngo-monitor.org/data/images/File/10-02-25 dossier 20 Pensioenfonds Zorg en Welzijn Portefeuille.pdf <sup>1112</sup> NGO Monitor, "Coalition Of Women For Peace," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/coalition of women for peace <sup>1113</sup>IVK Pax Christi, "Annual Report 2012," http://www.ikvpaxchristi.nl/media/files/ikv-pax-christi-annual-report-for-2012.pdf <sup>1114</sup> YNet, Emily Ziedman, "BDS network infiltrating Holland," January 26, 2014 http://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4480269,00.html <sup>1115</sup> East Jerusalem YMCA and YWCA Palestine, "Keep hope alive - Plant an olive tree!," http://www.planteenolijfboom.nl/index.phtml?p=Home <sup>1116</sup>NGO Monitor, "YMCA - East Jerusalem," February 25, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ymca\_ywca\_east\_jerusalem\_ <sup>1117</sup>East Jerusalem YMCA and YWCA Palestine, "Olive Picking Voyage," October 10-18, 2015, http://www.planteenolijfboom.nl/index.phtml?p=2 <sup>1118</sup> East Jerusalem YMCA and YWCA Palestine, "Keep hope alive - Plant an olive tree!," http://www.planteenolijfboom.nl/index.phtml?p=Dagboek1 NGO Monitor, "Badil -Resource Center For Palestinian Residency And Refugee Rights," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil

<sup>1120</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot" April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot

<sup>1121</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions (ICAHD)" March 1, 2015, http://www.ngo-

monitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_



<sup>1122</sup> NGO Monitor, "Alternative Information Center" (AIC), August 19, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/alternative\_information\_center\_aic\_ <sup>1123</sup> East Jerusalem YMCA and YWCA Palestine, "Olive Action - Keep Hope Alive," http://www.planteenolijfboom.nl/documents/doc/Fact Sheet Olijfboomactie.pdf <sup>+</sup> NGO Monitor, "European Union Support For Extreme And Politicized NGOs," October 24, 2006, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ european union support for extremist and politicized ngos <sup>1125</sup> JAI-Pal, "Boycott - Divestment - Sanctions Campaign" https://web.archive.org/web/20130706153741/http://www.jaipal.org/content.php?page=173  $^6$ Al Awada, "Palestinian Popular Movements and Civil Society Re-Assert Call for Comprehensive Academic Boycott of Apartheid Israel," http://www.al-awda.org/academicboycott.html <sup>127</sup> JAI-Pal, "AI-Khader village weekly march" August 18, 2006, https://web.archive.org/web/20110726201509/http://www.jaipal.org/content.php?page=377 <sup>128</sup> Pax, "Newsletter," August 2010, http://www.paxchristi.net/sites/default/files/newletters/en/2010/2010-0535-en-gl-IS.pdf 1129 Ibid <sup>1130</sup> Pax, "Nassama – gastblog Peter Paul Biekmann," January 1, 2013, https://ikvpaxmenablog.wordpress.com/2013/01/01/gastblog-peter-paul-biekmann-ervaring-van-een-solidariteitspelgrimage/ NGO Monitor, "Parents Circle Families Forum," March 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/parents\_circle\_families\_forum <sup>1132</sup> NGO Monitor, "Christian Peacemaker Teams," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/christian\_peacemaker\_teams\_cpt\_ <sup>1133</sup> Kairos Palestine, "Mr. Yusef Daher (archived)," https://web.archive.org/web/20131005095314/http://www.kairospalestine.ps/?q=content/yusef-daher Malcolm Lowe, "The World Council of Churches: What Does It Really Care About Palestinian Christians? - Gatestone Institute," March 10, 2011, http://www.gatestoneinstitute.org/1951/world-council-of-churches-palestinian-christians <sup>5</sup> Pax, "Annual Report For 2012," http://www.ikvpaxchristi.nl/media/files/ikv-pax-christi-annual-report-for-2012.pdf <sup>1136</sup> Pax, "Newsletter," April 2012, http://archive.paxchristi.net/NEWSLETTER/2012-0127-en-gl-GE.pdf <sup>1137</sup> CDCD, "All About the Arab Peace Initiative," July 2012, https://www.google.co.il/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=2&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0CCMQFjABahUKEwia-6uOx4TGAhVPa9sKHXPBAHc&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.imesclub.org%2Fdocuments%2FAPI.pdf&ei=yuB3VZruls\_W7QbzgoO4 Bw&usg=AFQjCNGwynoqQfFje-6SkPopV1AXA7yTaA&bvm=bv.95039771,d.ZGU Pax, "Newsletter, November 2012, http://archive.paxchristi.net/NEWSLETTER/2012-0474-en-gl-IS.pdf <sup>1139</sup> Pax, "Palestine and Israel," http://www.paxforpeace.nl/our-work/programmes/palestine-and-israel <sup>1140</sup> Peace Direct, "Insight on Conflict- Bringing peace together," http://www.insightonconflict.org/conflicts/israel-palestinianterritories/peacebuilding-organisations/bpt/ <sup>1141</sup> CDCD "Center for Democracy & Community Development – About Us (archived)," January 31, 2012, https://web.archive.org/web/20130102133140/http://www.cd-cd.org/index.php/en/about-us http://storage.paxchristi.net/2009-0071-en-me-HS.pdf <sup>1143</sup> Pax, "Annual Account 2012," http://www.ikvpaxchristi.nl/media/files/annual-account-2012-ikv-pax-christi.pdf <sup>1144</sup> Ibid <sup>1145</sup> Ibid 1146 Ibid <sup>1147</sup> Ibid 1148 Pax, "Nassama Homepage," https://ikvpaxmenablog.wordpress.com/ 1149 Pax, "Jannie Kuik – Nassama," https://ikvpaxmenablog.wordpress.com/author/janniekuik/ <sup>1150</sup> Pax, "Jan Jaap van Oosterzee – Nassama," https://ikvpaxmenablog.wordpress.com/author/vanoosterzee/ <sup>1151</sup> Pax, "Go for it, Mr. Abbas – Nassama," November 19, 2012, https://ikvpaxmenablog.wordpress.com/2012/11/19/go-for-itmr-abbas-ilan-baruch-over-de-palestiinse-aanvraag-bii-de-vn/ <sup>1152</sup> Jan Gruiters, "In Memoriam – Het Midden Oosten Vredesproces," January 17, 2012, https://jangruiters.wordpress.com/2012/01/17/in-memoriam-het-midden-oosten-vredesproces-1993-2012/ <sup>1153</sup> Facebook, "Middle East Nonviolence and Democracy," https://www.facebook.com/pages/Middle-East-Nonviolence-And-Democracy-%D9%85%D8%B1%D9%83%D8%B2-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B4%D8%B1%D9%82-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A3%D9%88%D8%B3%D8%B7-%D9%84%D9%84%D8%A7%D8%B9%D9%86%D9%81-%D9%88%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%85%D9%82%D8%B1%D8%A7%D8%B7%D9%8A%D8%A9/296697940428770 <sup>1154</sup> Facebook, "Middle East Nonviolence and Democracy– Overview," https://www.facebook.com/pages/Middle-East-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A3%D9%88%D8%B3%D8%B7-%D9%84%D9%84%D8%A7%D8%B9%D9%86%D9%81-%D9%88%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%85%D9%82%D8%B1%D8%A7%D8%B7%D9%8A%D8%A9/296697940428770? sk=info&tab=overview <sup>1155</sup> Facebook, "Middle East Nonviolence and Democracy– Photos," https://www.facebook.com/pages/Middle-East-Nonviolence-And-Democracy-%D9%85%D8%B1%D9%83%D8%B2-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B4%D8%B1%D9%82-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A3%D9%88%D8%B3%D8%B7-%D9%84%D9%84%D8%A7%D8%B9%D9%86%D9%81 %D9%88%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AF%D9%8A%D9%85%D9%82%D8%B1%D8%A7%D8%B7%D9%8A%D8%A9/296697940428770? sk=photos\_stream Facebook, "Middle East Nonviolence and Democracy - The Second Summer Camp Report 'No to violence, yes to democracy," https://www.facebook.com/media/set/?set=a.300591413372756.63080.296697940428770&type=3 <sup>1157</sup> Facebook, "Middle East Nonviolence and Democracy Facebook page - Nonviolent Youth Service," https://www.facebook.com/media/set/?set=a.370485233050040.80124.296697940428770&type=3

<sup>1158</sup> Facebook, "Middle East Nonviolence and Democracy Facebook page - Nonviolent Youth Service MEPI logo photo," https://www.facebook.com/photo.php?fbid=423314257767137&set=a.423314184433811.1073741826.296697940428770&ty pe=3&theater

pe=3&theater <sup>1160</sup> Facebook, "Middle East Nonviolence and Democracy – Israel map and MEPI logo photo," https://www.facebook.com/photo.php?fbid=423319164433313&set=a.423314184433811.1073741826.296697940428770&ty pe=3&theater <sup>1161</sup>"Center for Democracy & Community Development," http://cd-cd.org/ <sup>1162</sup> Center for Democracy & Community Development, "About Us," http://cd-cd.org/?page\_id=11 <sup>1163</sup> Center for Democracy & Community Development, "About Us (archived)," January 31, 2012, "https://web.archive.org/web/20130102133140/http://www.cd-cd.org/index.php/en/about-us" <sup>1164</sup> Center for Democracy & Community Development, "The Three Roles of the Arab Peace Initiative," January 1, 2015, http://cd-cd.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/The-Three-Roles-of-the-Arab-Peace-Initiative.pdf Center for Democracy & Community Development, "All about The Arab Peace Initiative," July 2012, https://www.google.co.il/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=2&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0CCMQFjABahUKEwia-6uOx4TGAhVPa9sKHXPBAHc&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.imesclub.org%2Fdocuments%2FAPI.pdf&ei=yuB3VZruIs\_W7QbzgoO4 Bw&usg=AFQjCNGwynoqQfFje-6SkPopV1AXA7yTaA&bvm=bv.95039771,d.ZGU <sup>1166</sup> Center for Democracy and Community Development, "Invitation to a Conference 'Human Security in Area C'," https://ritaj.birzeit.edu/bzu-msgs/msg?mid=216174 <sup>1167</sup> JustVision, "Walid Salem," http://www.justvision.org/portrait/walid-salem <sup>1168</sup> Ibid <sup>1169</sup> http://www.cdc.alquds.edu/ [Website is no longer active] <sup>1170</sup> Ajeec-Nisped, "Civil Society for Peace," http://en.ajeec-nisped.org.il/project/civil-society-for-peace/ <sup>1171</sup> Zochrot, "Conference//From Truth to Redress: Realizing the Return of Palestinian Refugees International Conference in Tel Aviv," 09/29/2013- 09/30/2013, https://zochrot.org/sites/default/files/zoc\_kenesprgrm\_eng\_f\_4.pdf <sup>1172</sup> NGO Monitor, "European-Funded NGOS Behind The Orange BDS Campaign," June 05, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/european\_funded\_ngos\_behind\_the\_orange\_bds\_campaign <sup>1173</sup> CCFD-Terre Solidaire, "Who Are We?," http://ccfd-terresolidaire.org/qui-sommes-nous/ 1174 Ibid <sup>1175</sup>CCFD-Terre Solidaire, "Who Are We?" http://ccfd-terresolidaire.org/qui-sommes-nous/premiere-association-4095 <sup>1176</sup> CCFD-Terre Solidaire, "The Essentials: 2014 The Solidarity is Your Responsibility," http://ccfdterresolidaire.org/IMG/pdf/essentiel\_2014\_v4.pdf 1177 Ibid. <sup>1178</sup>CCFD-Terre Solidaire, "FAQ," September 30 2010, http://ccfd-terresolidaire.org/qui-sommes-nous/faq-3860 <sup>1179</sup> Information on funding for NGOs was obtained from independent research of NGO financial reports and the Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits' transparency database. <sup>1180</sup> CCFD-Terre Solidare, "Palestine-Israël," http://ccfd-terresolidaire.org/projets/mediterranee/palestine-israel/ <sup>1181</sup> Zochrot, "Quarterly Report of Donations From a Foreign State Entity" 2014, http://zochrot.org/uploads/uploads/444b9e4f44a1820197c39aa05bb30797.pdf <sup>1182</sup> Guidestar, "Zochrot: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2013," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2013/117-99-2014-0225531.pdf Guidestar, "Zochrot: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2012," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2012/117-99-2014-0004966.pdf <sup>1184</sup> Guidestar, "Zochrot Financial Reports as of December 31, 2011," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2012-0248305.pdf <sup>1185</sup> Guidestar, "Zochrot: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2010," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2011-0223284.pdf <sup>186</sup> Guidestar, "Zochrot: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2008," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2008/117-99-2010-0011816.pdf Ibid. <sup>1188</sup> NGO Monitor, " Quarterly Reports of Foreign Entity Donations," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/ <sup>1189</sup> Ibid. <sup>1190</sup> Ibid. <sup>1191</sup> Breaking the Silence, Financial report for 2013, Israeli Registrar of Non-Profits, http://index.justice.gov.il/Units/RasutHataagidim/units/RashamAmutot/services/Pages/NetuneyAmutot.aspx Guidestar, "Breaking the Silence: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2011,"

https://www.facebook.com/photo.php?fbid=423318817766681&set=a.423314184433811.1073741826.296697940428770&ty

<sup>1159</sup> Facebook, "Middle East Nonviolence and Democracy Facebook page – Israel map photo,"

http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2012-0119575.pdf

<sup>1193</sup> Guidestar, "Hamoked: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2013,"

http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2013/117-99-2014-0150337.pdf
<sup>1194</sup> Ibid

<sup>1195</sup>Guidestar, "Hamoked: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2012,"

http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2012/117-99-2013-0146491.pdf <sup>1196</sup> Guidestar, "Hamoked: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2010,"

http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2011-0155082.pdf

<sup>1197</sup> Ibid.

<sup>1198</sup> Guidestar, "Hamoked: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2009,"

http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2009/117-99-2010-0260992.pdf

<sup>1199</sup> Sadaka Reut, "Financial Statement as of December 31, 2013," http://reutsadaka.org/wp-

content/uploads/2014/11/Audited-Financial-Reports-2013-2.pdf <sup>1200</sup> Ibid



<sup>1201</sup> Guidestar, "Sadaka Reut: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2011," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2011/117-99-2013-0002462.pdf <sup>1202</sup> Guidestar, "Sadaka Reut: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2010," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2010/117-99-2011-0209870.pdf bid. <sup>1204</sup> Guidestar, "Sadaka Reut: Financial Reports as of December 31, 2008," http://documents.guidestar.org.il/PDF/newfiles/fin/2008/117-99-2009-2425541.pdf <sup>1205</sup> Culture and Free Thought Association Foundation, "Financial Statement," December 31, 2014, http://www.cfta.ps/ar/uploads/reports\_20150524\_241010514.pdf <sup>6</sup> Culture and Free Thought Association Foundation, "Financial Statement," December 31, 2013, http://www.cfta.ps/ar/uploads/reports\_20140521\_869177325.pdf CIDSE, http://www.cidse.org/ <sup>1208</sup> NGO Monitor, "Broederlijk Delen" March 19 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/broederlijk\_delen0 <sup>1209</sup>NGO Monitor, "Catholic Agency For Overseas Development (CAFOD)" May 13, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/catholic agency for overseas development cafod <sup>1210</sup> NGO Monitor, "Cordaid," April 28, 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/cordaid <sup>1211</sup> NGO Monitor, "Misereor," May 15, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/misereor <sup>1212</sup> NGO Monitor, "Trócaire, December 11, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/Trócaire <sup>1213</sup> CIDSE, "Israel/Palestine," July 04 2013, http://www.cidse.org/palestine-israelm.html <sup>1214</sup> CIDSE, "Continuing forced displacement in Area C: uprooting any chance of a just peace," April 11, 2014, http://www.cidse.org/articles/palestine-israel/continuing-forced-displacement-in-area-c-uprooting-any-chance-of-a-justpeace.html <sup>1215</sup> CIDSE, "Gaza Dignity under Siege: Voices from Behind the Blockade," January 2009 <sup>1216</sup>Plateforme-Palestine , "History of Platform," http://www.plateforme-palestine.org/Historique-de-la-Plateforme,2184 <sup>1217</sup>Plateforme-Palestine, "Illegal Colonization, Palestine in Danger," http://plateformepalestine.org/IMG/pdf/Brochure\_Colonisation\_israelienne\_illegale\_Palestine\_en\_danger\_.pdf <sup>3</sup> Zochrot, "Who We Are," http://zochrot.org/en/content/17 <sup>1219</sup>Zochrot, "Conference//From Truth to Redress: Realizing the Return of Palestinian Refugees International Conference in Tel Aviv," 09/29/2013- 09/30/2013, https://zochrot.org/sites/default/files/zoc\_kenesprgrm\_eng\_f\_4.pdf <sup>1220</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot," April 20, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot <sup>1221</sup> NGO Monitor, "Zochrot's Support For "One-State," May 01, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/zochrot 1222 NGO Monitor, "T Law," http://ngo-monitor.org/tlaw/ <sup>1223</sup> NGO Monitor, "Alternative Information Center," August 19, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/alternative\_information\_center\_aic\_ <sup>1224</sup> NGO Monitor, "Social TV," August 21, 2014, http://ngo-monitor.org/article/israeli\_social\_tv <sup>1225</sup> NGO Monitor, "Belgium," April 22, 2014, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/belgium 1226 Sadaka-Reut, "About Us," November 10, 2013, http://www.reutsadaka.org/ 1227 NGO Monitor, "Sadaka Reut," http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/sadaka\_reut <sup>1228</sup> CCFD-Terre Solidare, "Palestine-Israël," http://ccfd-terresolidaire.org/projets/mediterranee/palestine-israel/ <sup>1229</sup> NGO Monitor, "Al Haq," February 24, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/al\_haq <sup>1230</sup> Alternative Tourism Group, http://atg.ps/ <sup>1231</sup> Association France Palestine Solidarité, http://www.france-palestine.org/ <sup>1232</sup> Children, Play and Education, https://www.betterplace.org/en/organisations/eje <sup>1233</sup> Cultural and Free Thought Association, http://www.cfta.ps/ar/ <sup>1234</sup> NGO Monitor, "Middle East Council of Churches," February 16, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/middle east council of churches mecc <sup>1235</sup> NGO Monitor, "FIDH"http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/international\_federation\_of\_human\_rights\_fidh\_paris\_ <sup>1236</sup> NGO Monitor, "Hamoked," August 20, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/hamoked\_center\_for\_the\_defense\_of\_the\_individual <sup>1237</sup> NGO Monitor, "Israeli Committee Against House Demolitions," March 01, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/israel\_committee\_against\_house\_demolitions\_icahd\_ <sup>1238</sup> L'Association d'échanges culturels Hébron-France, http://hebron-france.org/ <sup>1239</sup> Library on Wheels for Nonviolence and Peace, http://www.lownp.com/portal/ 1240 NGO Monitor, "Palestinian Agricultural Relief Committee" May 23, 2011, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/palestinian\_agricultural\_relief\_comittee\_parc\_ <sup>41</sup> Palestinian Counseling Centre, http://www.pcc-jer.org/new/ <sup>1242</sup> NGO Monitor, "Palestinian Medical Relief Society," August 11, 2013, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/palestinian\_medical\_relief\_society\_pmrs\_ Palestinian society women working for development, http://www.pwwsd.org/en/ <sup>1244</sup> The Arab Center for Agricultural Development, http://www.plateforme-palestine.org/Arab-Center-for-Agricultural,1929 <sup>1245</sup> Union Syndicale Solidaires, http://www.solidaires.org/ 1246 Ibid <sup>1247</sup> Zochrot, "Conference//From Truth to Redress: Realizing the Return of Palestinian Refugees International Conference in Tel Aviv," 09/29/2013- 09/30/2013, https://zochrot.org/sites/default/files/zoc\_kenesprgrm\_eng\_f\_4.pdf <sup>1248</sup> NGO Monitor, "European-Funded NGOS Behind The Orange BDS Campaign," June 05, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/european\_funded\_ngos\_behind\_the\_orange\_bds\_campaign Sabeel, "Prière De Sabeel," April 10 2014, http://blog.ccfd-terresolidaire.org/bpl/public/CCFD\_72/Annee\_2013-2014/Sabeel\_2014.04.10.pdf



<sup>1250</sup> NGO Monitor, "Sabeel Ecumenical Liberation Theology Center," February 16, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/sabeel\_ecumenical\_liberation\_theology\_center <sup>1251</sup> CCFD-Terre Solidaire, "How to be an actor of peace?" July 31, 2013, http://blog.ccfdterresolidaire.org/lourdes/post/2013/07/31/Comment-%C3%AAtre-acteur-de-paix <sup>1252</sup> CCFD-Terre Solidaire, Brigitte Thomasset, "Travel Israel Palestine Summer 2013 49 Delegations CCFD-Terre Solidaire and Sécours Catholique," September 23, 2013, http://blog.ccfd-terresolidaire.org/bpl/post/2013/09/23/Voyage-en-Isra%C3%ABI-Palestine-Et%C3%A9-2013-d%C3%A9l%C3%A9gations-CCFD-Terre-Solidaire-et-Sécours-Catholique <sup>1253</sup> Friends of Sabeel North America, "The Jerusalem Sabeel Document: Principles for Just Peace in Palestine-Israel," May 1, 2006, http://fosna.org/content/jerusalem-sabeel-document-principles-just-peace-palestine-israel <sup>1254</sup>Amnesty International et al, "Failing Gaza: No rebuilding, no recovery, no more excuses A report one year after Operation Cast Lead," December 22 2009, https://www.oxfam.org/sites/www.oxfam.org/files/file\_attachments/failing-gaza-no rebuilding-no-recovery-no-more-excuses\_2.pdf <sup>1255</sup> Amnesty International et al, November 2010, "Dashed Hopes: Continuation of the Gaza Blockade," ehttp://www.christianaid.org.uk/Images/DashedHopesGazaNov2010.PDF <sup>1256</sup> Two separate grants allocated in 2014 <sup>1257</sup> Sécours Catholique is a member of the French NGO Platform for Palestine, which includes the official French BDS campaign as one of its projects. See section on Sécours Catholique above. <sup>1258</sup> See NGO Monitor, "Islamic Relief Worldwide's 2014 Internal Investigation," January 11, 2015, http://ngomonitor.org/article.php?viewall=ves&id=4450. Also see Jerusalem Post, "Israel bans Islamic Relief Worldwide from West Bank due to Hamas ties," June 19, 2014, http://www.jpost.com/Operation-Brothers-Keeper/Israel-bans-Islamic-Relief-Worldwidefrom-West-Bank-due-to-Hamas-ties-359934. <sup>1259</sup> http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:pwchxvGAMrgJ:www.icahd.org/node/296+&cd=6&hl= en&ct=clnk&gl=il <sup>1260</sup> http://ngo-monitor.org/article/jerusalem\_legal\_aid\_and\_human\_rights\_center\_jlac\_ <sup>1261</sup> Caritas Internationalis comprises 164 members worldwide; these are involved in the Arab-Israeli conflict. <sup>1262</sup>Patrick Nicholas, Caritas Calls for Solidarity with Palestinian People," November 24, 2008, https://web.archive.org/web/20110612062946/http:/www.caritas.org/newsroom/press\_releases/PressRelease24\_11\_09.html <sup>1263</sup> Gerald M. Steinberg & Naftali Balanson, "Due Diligence and Accountability? The Negative Impact of US Government Funding for Mideast Political NGOs," May 2013, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/usa.pdf. <sup>1264</sup> Partners in Shaping Reality (Gemini), http://en.reutsadaka.org/?page\_id=1417 1265 Rajaa Natour, "Facebook," https://www.facebook.com/rajaa.natour.3/likes <sup>1266</sup> "Catholic Relief Services – Jerusalem," http://crs.org/countries/jerusalem <sup>1267</sup> " Society of St. Yves Catholic Center for human Rights," http://www.saintyves.org.il/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=105&Itemid=54&lang=en <sup>3</sup> NGO Monitor, "Boycotts, Divestment, and Sanctions (BDS) Resource Page," April 23, 2014, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/ngo leadership in boycott and divestment campaigns <sup>1269</sup> "BADIL-Resource Center for Palestinian Residency and Refugee Rights," Mach 23, 2015, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/badil <sup>1270</sup> "Al-Haq," February 24, 2015, http://www.ngo-monitor.org/article/al\_haq <sup>1271</sup>Gerald M. Steinberg, "The NGO Front in the Gaza War: the Durban Strategy Continues," February 2009, http://www.ngomonitor.org/data/images/File/NGO\_Front\_Gaza.pdf <sup>1272</sup> Jerusalem Center for Public Affairs, Yonatan Dachoch-Halui, "Further Example of Critical Thinking of Human Rights Organizations." June 14, 2009. http://www.jcpa.org.il/JCPAHeb/Templates/showpage.asp?FID=602&DBID=1&LNGID=2&TMID=99&IID=22817 <sup>1273</sup> Jerusalem Post, Benjamin Weinthal, "B'Tselem's Gaza Statistics Under Fire," August 20, 2014,

http://www.jpost.com/Operation-Protective-Edge/BTselems-Gaza-war-statistics-under-fire-by-right-wing-Israeli-groups-

371590 <sup>1274</sup> NGO Monitor, "B'Tselem Acknowledges Inability to Assess Palestinian Allegations," May 9, 2013, http://www.ngomonitor.org/article/b\_tselem\_acknowledges\_inability\_to\_assess\_palestinian\_allegations

<sup>5</sup> ECOSOC, "World Conference Against Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance," October 2001, http://www.icare.to/list %200f %20accredited %20 NGO %20 representatives %20at %20 the %202001 %20 WCAR.pdf

Australian Catholic Social Justice Council, Catholic Bishops Conference of India / Commission for Scheduled Castes -Scheduled Tribes, Catholic Commission for Justice and Peace in Malawi, Catholic Institute for International Relations, Cordaid, Catholics for a Free Choice, International Catholic Migration Commission, National Black Catholic Congress, World Union of Catholic Women's Organizations.

BDS Movement, "Fait Based - About," April 27, 2008, http://www.bdsmovement.net/2008/faith-based-125

<sup>1278</sup> Augean Stables, "The Addiction of the Western News Media To Lethal Narratives about Israel," Prof. Richard Landes, March 22, 2013, http://www.theaugeanstables.com/2013/03/22/the-addiction-of-the-western-news-media-to-lethal-narrativesabout-israel/ <sup>1279</sup> T. Lantos, The Durban Debacle: An Insider's View of the UN World Conference Against Racism, The Fletcher Forum of World

Affairs, Vol.26:I Winter/Spring 2002, 35 (http://dl.tufts.edu/file\_assets/tufts:UP149.001.00051.00005) <sup>1280</sup> J. A. Chanes, Antisemitism: A Reference Handbook, (ABC-CLIO, Santa Barbara, 2004), 224

<sup>1281</sup> T. Lantos, *op. cit.*, 36

1282 ERRC, "ERRC dissociates itself from WCAR NGO Forum," September 2001, http://www.errc.org/article/errc-dissociatesitself-from-wcar-ngo-forum/1271

1283 Electronic Intifada, Ali Abunimah, "Why do Zionists falsely claim BDS movement opposes two-state solution?," February 6, 2013, http://electronicintifada.net/blogs/ali-abunimah/why-do-zionists-falsely-claim-bds-movement-opposes-two-statesolution



<sup>1284</sup> Counterpunch, Omar Barghouti, "Relative Humanity, the Essential Obstacle to a Just Peace in Palestine," December 12, 2003, http://www.counterpunch.org/barghouti12132003.html

http://www.scoop.co.nz/stories/WO1402/S00124/bds-needs-to-counterattack.htm

<sup>1287</sup> Monodweiss, Ahmed Moor, "BDS is a long term project with radically transformative potential," April 22, 2010,

http://mondoweiss.net/2010/04/bds-is-a-long-term-project-with-radically-transformative-potential.html <sup>1288</sup> Al-Akhbar, As'ad AbuKahlil, "A Critique of Norman Finkelstein on BDS," February 17, 2012, http://english.al-

akhbar.com/node/4289 <sup>1289</sup> Palestine Chronicle, Ronnie Kasrils, "Who Said Nearly 50 Years Ago that Israel was an Apartheid State?," March 18, 2009, http://palestinechronicle.com/old/view\_article\_details.php?id=14924

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1285</sup> New Democracy World, John Spritzler, "Norman Finkelstein's Criticism of BDS: Wrong, But With a Germ of Truth," February 10, 2013, http://newdemocracyworld.org/palestine/bds.html <sup>1286</sup> New Democracy World, John Spritzler, "BDS needs to counterattack," February 11, 2014,